·

# **CWI Tracts**

# Managing Editors

.

K.R. Apt (CWI, Amsterdam) M. Hazewinkel (CWI, Amsterdam) J.K. Lenstra (Eindhoven University of Technology)

# **Editorial Board**

W. Albers (Enschede) P.C. Baayen (Amsterdam) R.C. Backhouse (Eindhoven) E.M. de Jager (Amsterdam) M.A. Kaashoek (Amsterdam) M.S. Keane (Amsterdam) H. Kwakernaak (Enschede) J. van Leeuwen (Utrecht) P.W.H. Lemmens (Utrecht) M. van der Put (Groningen) M. Rem (Eindhoven) H.J. Sips (Delft) M.N. Spijker (Leiden) H.C. Tijms (Amsterdam)

#### CWI

P.O. Box 94079, 1090 GB Amsterdam, The Netherlands Telephone 31 - 20 592 9333, telex 12571 (mactr nl), telefax 31 - 20 592 4199

CWI is the nationally funded Dutch institute for research in Mathematics and Computer Science.

A compensation approach for queueing problems

I.J.B.F. Adan

1991 Mathematics Subject Classification: 60K25, 90B22. ISBN 90 6196 442 3 NUGI-code: 811

Copyright © 1994, Stichting Mathematisch Centrum, Amsterdam Printed in the Netherlands

# **Table of Contents**

1. In	troduction	1
1.1.	Introduction to the compensation approach	3
1.2.	The compensation approach applied to two-dimensional Markov processes	15
1.3.	Extensions	17
1.4.	Method of images	20
1.5.	Summary of the subsequent chapters	23
2. TI	ne compensation approach applied to two-dimensional Markov processes	25
2.1.	Model and equilibrium equations	26
2.2.	The compensation approach	28
2.3.	Analysis of the sequence of $\alpha_i$ and $\beta_i$	33
2.4.	On the existence of feasible pairs	41
2.5.	Conditions for the existence of feasible pairs	44
2.6.	Neuts' mean drift condition	49
2.7.	Simplifications of the formal solutions with feasible pairs	51
2.8.	On the construction of the formal solutions	-53
2.9.	Absolute convergence of the formal solutions	56
2.10	Proof of theorem 2.25	57
2.11	Linear independence of the formal solutions	62
2.12	Main result	64
2.13	Comment on condition 2.24	66
2.14	Comment on assumption 2.1	69
2.15	Conclusion	71
<b>3.</b> T	he symmetric shortest queue problem	73
3.1.	Model and equilibrium equations	75
3.2.	Application of the compensation approach	77

3.3.	Explicit determination of $\alpha_{\!\!\!\!\!\!+}$	80
3.4.	Explicit determination of the normalizing constant	83
3.5.	Monotonicity of the terms in the series of products	85
3.6.	Asymptotic expansion	87
3.7.	Product form expressions for the moments of the waiting time	88
3.8.	Numerical results	89
3.9.	Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations	90
3.10.	Unequal routing probabilities	93
3.11.	Threshold jockeying	94
3.12.	Conclusion	97
4. M	Iltiprogramming queues	99
4.1.	Model and equilibrium equations	100
4.2.	Application of the compensation approach	101
4.3.	Error bounds on each partial sum of product forms	104
4.4.	Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations	106
4.5.	Product form expression for the number of jobs in queue I	108
4.6.	Numerical examples	108
4.7.	Conclusion	109
5. Th	e asymmetric shortest queue problem	111
5.1.	Model and equilibrium equations	112
5.2.	The compensation approach	115
5.3.	Absolute convergence of the formal solution	126
5.4.	Preliminary results for the proof of theorem 5.6	126
5.5.	Proof of theorem 5.6	130
5.6.	Main result	136
5.7.	Product form expression for the normalizing constant	136
5.8.	Product from expressions for the moments of the sojourn time	137
5.9.	Two extensions	138
5.10.	The bounding geometrical trees	141

- ii -

5.11.	Basic scheme for the computation of the compensation tree	143
5.12.	Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations	146
5.13.	Numerical results	150
5.14.	Alternative strategy to compute the compensation tree	152
5.15.	Conclusion	154
6. Co	onclusions and comments	155
6.1.	Form of the state space	156
6.2.	Complex boundary behaviour	157
6.3.	The symmetric shortest delay problem for Erlang servers	157
6.4.	Analysis of the M E <sub>r</sub>  c queue	163
6.5.	A class of queueing models for flexible assembly systems	164
Refe	rences	169
Арре	endix A	175
Арре	endix B	176
Subj	ect index	181

.

# Chapter 1 Introduction

In this monograph we study the equilibrium behaviour of two-dimensional Markov processes. Such processes are frequently used for the modelling of queueing problems. At present several techniques for the mathematical analysis of two-dimensional Markov processes are available. Most of these techniques are based on generating functions. A classical example is the analysis of the symmetric shortest queue problem. Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] use a uniformization technique to determine the generating function of the equilibrium distribution of the lengths of the two queues. From this generating function they obtain valuable insights in the asymptotic behaviour as well as in the specific form of the equilibrium probabilities. A similar uniformization approach has been used by Hofri to analyse a multiprogramming computer system with two queues involved (see Hofri [44] and Adan, Wessels and Zijm [11] for additional information), by Jaffe to analyse a  $2\times 2$  buffered switch and by Flatto and Hahn [30] to analyse two  $M \mid M \mid 1$  queues with coupled arrivals. There are more general approaches regarding the analysis of generating functions of two-dimensional Markov processes. The work of Iasnogorodski and Fayolle [26, 28, 47] and Cohen and Boxma [21] shows that the study of the generating function of fairly general two-dimensional Markov processes can be reduced to that of a Riemann type boundary value problem. With some minor modifications this approach also proceeds for the time-dependent case. However, none of the approaches mentioned leads to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities, or can easily be used for numerical purposes.

A numerically-oriented method has been developed by Hooghiemstra, Kean and Van Ree [45]. This method is based on the calculation of power-series expansions for the equilibrium probabilities as functions of the traffic intensity and applies to fairly general exponential multidimensional queueing systems. For selected problems, the coefficients in these expansions may be found explicitly, see De Waard [67] who derives explicit relations for the coefficients in the power-series expansion for the equilibrium probabilities of the symmetric coupled processor problem. Blanc [14-16] reports that this approach works numerically satisfactory for several queueing problems. The theoretical foundation of this method, however, is still incomplete.

The main objective of the present monograph is to contribute to the development of techniques for the analysis of the equilibrium behaviour of Markov-processes with a twodimensional state space. Our research was initiated with the analysis of the symmetric shortest queue problem. For this queueing problem we developed an approach to the characterization and calculation of the equilibrium probabilities. The essence of this approach is to characterize the set of product form solutions satisfying the equations in the interior points and then to use the solutions in this set to construct a linear combination of product form solutions which also satisfies the boundary conditions. This construction is based on a compensation idea: after introducing the first term, terms are added so as to alternately compensate for errors on the two boundaries. This explains the name compensation approach. Keilson also developes a compensation method in his book [51]. Keilson's method, however, has not much affinity with our method. The compensation approach leads to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities, and therefore extends the work of Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32]. Our results can easily be exploited for numerical analysis and lead to efficient algorithms with the advantage of tight error bounds.

As a first attempt to investigate the scope of the compensation approach, we apply these ideas to Markov processes on the lattice in the positive quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . We consider processes for which the transition rates are constant in the interior of the state space and also constant on the two axes. To simplify the analysis, we assume that the transitions are restricted to neighbouring states. This class of processes is sufficiently rich in the sense that all queueing problems mentioned in the previous paragraphs can be modelled as Markov processes of this type. We derive conditions under which the compensation approach works. It appears that the essential condition is that transitions from interior states to the north, north-east and the east are not allowed. The symmetric shortest queue problem, the multiprogramming queues and the  $2\times 2$  buffered switch can be formulated as Markov processes satisfying this condition. However, the other two queueing problems, mentioned in the previous paragraphs, violate this condition. Consequently, the compensation approach does not work for these two problems.

The compensation approach can be extended in various directions. Some of the possibilities are investigated in this monograph. The approach can easily be extended to the shortest queue model with a threshold-type jockeying. This means that one job jumps from the longest to the shortest queue if the difference between the lengths of the two queues exceeds some threshold value. For this model the main term already satisfies the boundary conditions. Thus no compensation arguments are required. Gertsbakh [36] studies this model by using the matrixgeometric approach developed by Neuts [60]. The relationship between these two approaches has been investigated in [8].

It appears that the compensation approach also works for the asymmetric shortest queue problem. This problem can be formulated as a Markov process on two adjacent quadrants of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  with different stochastic properties in each quadrant. The compensation approach leads to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities. Although in this case the solution structures are rather complicated, our final results can easily be exploited for numerical purposes. Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26,47] and Cohen and Boxma [21] show that the analysis of

.

the generating function can be reduced to that of a *simultaneous* Riemann-Hilbert boundary value problem. This type of boundary value problem, however, requires further research. The compensation approach further yields satisfactory results for the shortest expected delay problem with Erlang servers. This problem can be modelled as a Markov process for which transitions are not restricted to neighbouring states only. This process is not skipfree to the south, which is a basic assumption for the models studied in the book of Cohen and Boxma [21]. For the two problems mentioned no other analytical results are available in the literature.

In the following sections we give a short review of the different problems, which will be treated in the subsequent chapters, and a sketch of the solution approaches showing the kind of arguments that will be used. In the next section the compensation approach is outlined for the symmetric shortest queue problem. This section does not contain rigorous proofs, but is intended to sketch the basic ideas. Section 1.2 is devoted to an extension of the approach to a wider variety of problems. The next section briefly comments on several possibilities to further extend the approach. The compensation idea has an interesting analogue in the field of classical electrostatics, which is known as the *method of images*. This analogue is described in section 1.4. Finally, the contents of the subsequent chapters is summarized in section 1.5.

#### **1.1. Introduction to the compensation approach**

In this section we analyse the symmetric shortest queue problem. Our interest in this problem arose from problems in the design of flexible assembly systems. The final section in chapter 6 will be devoted to a short description of these problems (see also [5,9]).

The symmetric shortest queue problem is characterized as follows. Consider a system with two identical servers (see figure 1.1). Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\rho$  where  $0 < \rho < 1$ . On arrival a job joins the shortest queue, and, if queues have equal length, joins either queue with probability 1/2. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times with unit mean, the service times are supposed to be independent.

This problem has been addressed by many authors. Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] analyse the problem by using generating functions. They show that the generating function of the lengths of the two queues is a meromorphic function. By partial fraction decomposition of the generating function they can express the equilibrium probabilities as an infinite sum of products of powers. However, the decomposition leads to cumbersome expressions. An alternative approach can be found in Cohen and Boxma [21] and Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26,28,47]. They show that the analysis of the functional equation for the generating function can be reduced to that of a Riemann-Hilbert boundary value problem. None of these approaches however, leads to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities or closes the matter from a numerical point of view.



#### Figure 1.1.

The symmetric shortest queue model. Arriving jobs join the shortest queue and in case of equal queues, join either queue with probability 1/2.

In this section we show how the empirical finding that the asymptotic product form for the equilibrium probabilities (see theorem 5 in Kingman [52]) is already a good approximation at a short distance from the boundaries, can be exploited to develop a technique by which the probabilities can be found efficiently. This technique leads to an explicit characterization of the probabilities and therefore extends the results of Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32]. Moreover, our results can be easily exploited for numerical calculations. The purpose of this section is not to provide rigorous proofs, but to illustrate the basic ideas.

The queueing system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process, whose natural state space consists of the pairs (i, j) where *i* and *j* are the lengths of the two queues. Instead of *i* and *j* we use the state variables *m* and *n* where  $m = \min(i, j)$  and n = j - i. So *m* is the length of the shortest queue and *n* is the difference between the queue lengths. Let  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution. The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 1.2. The rates in the region  $n \le 0$  can be obtained by reflection in the *m*-axis. By symmetry  $p_{m,n} = p_{m,-n}$ . Hence the analysis can be restricted to the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  in the region  $n \ge 0$ .

The equilibrium equations for  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  can be found by equating for each state the rate into and the rate out of that state. In the equations below we have eliminated the probabilities  $p_{m,0}$ from (1.2) and (1.4) by substituting (1.5) and (1.6). This is done to simplify the presentation. The analysis can now be restricted to the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  with n > 0. These probabilities satisfy equations (1.1)-(1.4). The equations (1.5)-(1.6) are further treated as definition for  $p_{m,0}$ .

$$p_{m,n}^{2}(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,n+1}^{2}\rho + p_{m,n+1} + p_{m+1,n-1}, \qquad m > 0, n > 1 \quad (1.1)$$

$$p_{m,1}^{2}(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,2}^{2}\rho + p_{m,2} + (p_{m,1}^{2}\rho + p_{m+1,1})\frac{1}{\rho+1} + (p_{m-1,1}^{2}\rho + p_{m,1})\frac{\rho}{\rho+1}, \qquad m > 0 \quad (1.2)$$

- 4 -





$$p_{0,n}(2\rho+1) = p_{0,n+1} + p_{1,n-1}$$
,  $n > 1$  (1.3)

$$p_{0,1}(2\rho+1) = p_{0,2} + (p_{0,1}2\rho + p_{1,1})\frac{1}{\rho+1} + p_{0,1}, \qquad (1.4)$$

$$p_{m,0}(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,1}2\rho + p_{m,1}$$
,  $m > 0$  (1.5)

$$p_{0,0}\rho = p_{0,1} . (1.6)$$

Numerical experiments show that the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  behave as a product  $K\alpha^m\beta^n$ already at a short distance from the boundaries. This feature is illustrated in table 1.1 for the case  $\rho = 0.5$  by displaying the ratios  $p_{m+1,n}/p_{m,n}$  and  $p_{m,n+1}/p_{m,n}$ . Actually we calculated *approximations* for  $p_{m,n}$  by solving a *finite capacity* system exactly, that is, by means of a Markov chain analysis. In the example we calculated the probabilities for a system where each queue has a capacity of 15 jobs, which, for  $\rho = 0.5$  approximates the infinite capacity system quite well. In table 1.1 we see that for almost all m and n the ratios  $p_{m+1,n}/p_{m,n}$  and  $p_{m,n+1}/p_{m,n}$  are constant, which suggests that for some constant K,

$$p_{m,n} \sim K \alpha^m \beta^n , \quad (n > 0, \, m \to \infty) , \qquad (1.7)$$

where  $\alpha = 0.25$  and  $\beta = 0.1$  for the case  $\rho = 0.5$ . The first question that arises is: what are  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  in general? To obtain  $\alpha$ , consider the process on the aggregate states k where k is the total number of jobs in the system. An approximation of the transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 1.3.



The ratios  $p_{m+1,n}/p_{m,n}$ 

The ratios  $p_{m,n+1} / p_{m,n}$ 

#### Table 1.1.

The ratios  $p_{m+1,n}/p_{m,n}$  and  $p_{m,n+1}/p_{m,n}$  for the case  $\rho = 0.5$ .



#### Figure 1.3.

Approximation of the transition-rate diagram for aggregated states k where k is the total number of jobs in the system.

In fact, this is the transition-rate diagram for the M | M | 2 system with arrival rate  $2\rho$  and service rate 1 for both servers. It is an approximation for the shortest queue, since the average service rate in state k > 1 is less than 2 due to the fact that one of the servers can be idle. Intuitively it will be obvious that the average service rate tends to 2 as k tends to infinity, so the approximation is better for large k. From the transition-rate diagram we obtain for the equilibrium probabilities  $P_k$  that for large k

$$P_k \approx C \rho^k \,, \tag{1.8}$$

for some constant C. On the other hand, from (1.7) and using that empirically  $\beta < \alpha$ , for large k we get

$$P_{2k-1} = 2\sum_{l=1}^{k} p_{k-l, 2l-1} \approx 2K\alpha^{k} \sum_{l=1}^{k} \frac{\beta^{2l-1}}{\alpha^{l}} \approx 2K\alpha^{k} \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta^{2l-1}}{\alpha^{l}} .$$
(1.9)

- 6 -

Relations (1.8) and (1.9) suggest that

 $\alpha = \rho^2$ ,

which agrees with the empirical value  $\alpha = 0.25$  for  $\rho = 0.5$ . The parameter  $\beta$  can be found by observing that if the product (1.7) describes the asymptotic behaviour as  $m \to \infty$ , then it has to satisfy equations (1.1) and (1.2) for m > 0. Inserting  $K \alpha^m \beta^n$  into (1.1) and then dividing by the common factor  $K \alpha^{m-1} \beta^{n-1}$  leads to a *quadratic equation* for  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ .

#### Lemma 1.1.

The product  $K\alpha^m\beta^n$  satisfies (1.1) if and only if

$$\alpha\beta^2(\rho+1) = \beta^2 2\rho + \alpha\beta^2 + \alpha^2 . \tag{1.10}$$

Substituting  $\alpha = \rho^2$  in (1.10) leads to a quadratic equation in  $\beta$  with roots  $\beta = \rho$  and  $\beta = \rho^2 / (2 + \rho)$ . The first root yields the asymptotic solution  $p_{m,n} \sim K \rho^{2m} \rho^n$  for some K, corresponding to the equilibrium distribution of two independent M | M | 1 queues, each with workload  $\rho$ . The queues of the shortest queue model, however, are strongly dependent. Therefore, the only sensible choice is

$$\beta = \frac{\rho^2}{2+\rho} ,$$

which agrees with the empirical value  $\beta = 0.1$  for  $\rho = 0.5$ . It can easily be verified that for these values of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  equation (1.2) is also satisfied. Hence, we find that for some *K* 

$$p_{m,n} \sim K\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n, \quad (n > 0, m \to \infty)$$
(1.11)

with

 $\alpha_0 = \rho^2 , \quad \beta_0 = \frac{\rho^2}{2+\rho} .$ 

Actually, Kingman ([52], Theorem 5) and Flatto and McKean ([32], Section 3) gave rigorous proofs for this asymptotic result. We now come to the important question of how to exploit this asymptotic result to obtain better approximations. The product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  does not describe the behaviour near the vertical axis m = 0, as can be seen in table 1.1 for  $\rho = 0.5$ . Indeed  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  violates equation (1.3) for m = 0. The idea to improve the initial approximation  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  is:

Try to find  $c_1$ ,  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  with  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  satisfying (1.10) such that  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfies (1.3).

Inserting this linear combination into (1.3) yields the condition:

$$A(\alpha_0, \beta_0)\beta_0^{n-1} + c_1 A(\alpha, \beta)\beta^{n-1} = 0, \quad n > 1$$
(1.12)

with

$$A(x, y) = y(2\rho + 1) - y^2 - x$$

Since  $A(\alpha_0, \beta_0) \neq 0$  and condition (1.12) must hold for all n > 1, we have to take

 $\beta = \beta_0$ 

.

and thus

 $\alpha = \alpha_1$ ,

where  $\alpha_1$  is the second, smaller root of (1.10) with  $\beta = \beta_0$  (the other root being  $\alpha_0$ ). The coefficient  $c_1$  can now be solved from (1.12) with  $\beta = \beta_0$ , yielding

$$c_{1} = -\frac{A(\alpha_{0}, \beta_{0})}{A(\alpha_{1}, \beta_{0})} = -\frac{\beta_{0}(2\rho + 1) - \beta_{0}^{2} - \alpha_{0}}{\beta_{0}(2\rho + 1) - \beta_{0}^{2} - \alpha_{1}}.$$
(1.13)

Since  $\alpha_0$  and  $\alpha_1$  are roots of (1.10) for  $\beta = \beta_0$ , we have

 $\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 = \beta_0 2(\rho + 1) - \beta_0^2$ ,

so (1.13) can be simplified to

$$c_1 = -\frac{\alpha_1 - \beta_0}{\alpha_0 - \beta_0} \; .$$

For this choice of  $c_1$  the sum  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfies (1.3) and, of course, also (1.1). This procedure can be generalized as follows.

#### Lemma 1.2.

Let  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  be the roots of the quadratic equation (1.10) for fixed  $\beta$ . Then the linear combination  $x_1^m \beta^n + c x_2^m \beta^n$  satisfies equations (1.1) and (1.3) if c is given by

$$c = -\frac{x_2 - \beta}{x_1 - \beta} .$$
 (1.14)

For the case  $\rho = 0.5$  we display in table 1.2 the same ratios as in table 1.1 for the approximation  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$ . Comparing tables 1.1 and 1.2 we see that  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  also describes the behaviour of the probabilities near the boundary m = 0. Hence, we find

 $p_{m,n} \sim K(\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n) \,, \quad (n > 0, \, m + n \rightarrow \infty) \,,$ 



-9-

Table 1.2. The ratios  $p_{m+1,n}/p_{m,n}$  and  $p_{m,n+1}/p_{m,n}$  for the approximation  $p_{m,n} = \alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  and the case  $\rho = 0.5$ .

for some K. In fact, Flatto and McKean ([32], section 3) proved this statement, which is stronger than (1.11). We added  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  to compensate for the error on the vertical boundary m = 0 and by doing so introduced a new error on the horizontal boundary n = 1, since this term violates condition (1.2). Since  $\alpha_1 < \alpha_0$ , the term  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  is very small compared to  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  even for small *m*. Therefore its disturbing effect near the horizontal boundary is neglegible. However, we can compensate for the error of  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  on the horizontal boundary by again adding a term:

Try to find $\alpha$ , $\beta$ , $d_1$ with $\alpha$ , $\beta$ satisfying (1.10) such that	
$c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n + d_1 c_1 \alpha^m \beta^n$ satisfies (1.2).	

If we succeed, then the total sum  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n + d_1 c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta^n$  satisfies (1.2) by linearity. The procedure to find  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $d_1$  is analogous to the one used for the vertical boundary. To satisfy (1.2) for *all* m > 0 we are forced to take

 $\alpha = \alpha_1$ 

and thus

 $\beta = \beta_1$  ,

where  $\beta_1$  is the second, smaller root of (1.10) with  $\alpha = \alpha_1$  (the other root being  $\beta_0$ ). Inserting  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n + c_1 d_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_1^n$  into (1.2) and dividing by  $c_1 \alpha_1^{m-1}$  leads to an equation for  $d_1$  which is solved by

$$d_{1} = -\frac{\frac{\beta_{0}(2\rho + \alpha_{1})(\alpha_{1} + \rho)}{\rho + 1} - \alpha_{1}^{2}}{\frac{\beta_{1}(2\rho + \alpha_{1})(\alpha_{1} + \rho)}{\rho + 1} - \alpha_{1}^{2}}.$$
(1.15)

Since  $\beta_0$  and  $\beta_1$  are the roots of the quadratic equation (1.10) for fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_1$  we have

$$\beta_0\beta_1(2\rho+\alpha_1)=\alpha_1^2.$$

This equality reduces (1.15) to

.

$$d_1 = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_1 + \rho}{\beta_1} - (\rho + 1)}{\frac{\alpha_1 + \rho}{\beta_0} - (\rho + 1)}$$

This procedure can be generalized as follows.

# Lemma 1.3.

Let  $y_1$  and  $y_2$  be the roots of the quadratic equation (1.10) for fixed  $\alpha$ . Then the linear combination  $\alpha^m y_1^n + d\alpha^m y_2^n$  satisfies (1.1) and (1.2) if d is given by

$$d = -\frac{\frac{\alpha + \rho}{y_2} - (\rho + 1)}{\frac{\alpha + \rho}{y_1} - (\rho + 1)}.$$
 (1.16)

We added  $d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n$  to compensate for  $c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_0^n$  on the horizontal boundary and in doing so introduced a new error, since  $d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n$  violates the vertical boundary conditions (1.2), so we have to add again a term, and so on. It is clear how to continue: the compensation procedure consists of adding on terms so as to compensate alternately for the error on the vertical boundary, according to lemma 1.2, and for the error on the horizontal boundary, according to lemma 1.3. This results in the infinite sum depicted in figure 1.4. Each term in the sum in figure 1.4 satisfies (1.1), each sum of two terms with the same  $\beta$ -factor satisfies (1.2) and each sum of two terms with the same  $\alpha$ -factor satisfies (1.3). Since the equilibrium equations are linear, we can conclude that the sum in figure 1.4 formally satisfies the equations (1.1)-(1.3). Let us define  $x_{m,n}$  as the infinite sum of compensation terms, so for  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0,



- 11 -

Figure 1.4.

The final sum of compensation terms. By definition  $c_0 = d_0 = 1$ . Sums of two terms with the same  $\beta$ -factor satisfy the vertical boundary conditions (V) and sums of two terms with the same  $\alpha$ -factor satisfy the horizontal boundary conditions (H).

$$x_{m,n} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n \qquad \text{(pairs with the same $\beta$-factor), (1.17)}$$
$$= c_0 d_0 \beta_0^n \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (d_i \beta_i^n + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^n) \alpha_{i+1}^m \qquad \text{(pairs with the same $\alpha$-factor). (1.18)}$$

Below we formulate the recursion relations for  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $c_i$  and  $d_i$ .

For the initial values  $\alpha_0 = \rho^2$  and  $\beta_0 = \rho^2 / (2 + \rho)$ , the sequence

$$\alpha_{0} \nearrow \beta_{0} \searrow \alpha_{1} \nearrow \beta_{1} \searrow \alpha_{2} \nearrow \beta_{2} \searrow \ldots$$

is generated such that for all  $i \ge 0$  the numbers  $\alpha_i$  and  $\alpha_{i+1}$  are the roots of (1.10) for fixed  $\beta = \beta_i$  and the numbers  $\beta_i$  and  $\beta_{i+1}$  are the roots of (1.10) for fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_{i+1}$ . The generation of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  is graphically illustrated in figure 1.5.

 $\{c_i\}$  is generated such that for all *i* the term  $(c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n$  satisfies (1.3). Application of lemma 1.2 yields that  $c_{i+1}$  can be obtained from  $c_i$  by

$$c_{i+1} = -\frac{\alpha_{i+1} - \beta_i}{\alpha_i - \beta_i} c_i , \quad i \ge 0 ,$$

where initially

 $c_0 = 1$ .

 $\{d_i\}$  is generated such that for all *i* the term  $(d_i\beta_i^n + d_{i+1}\beta_{i+1}^n)\alpha_{i+1}^m$  satisfies (1.2). Application of lemma 1.3 yields that  $d_{i+1}$  can be obtained from  $d_i$  by

$$d_{i+1} = -\frac{(\alpha_{i+1} + \rho)/\beta_{i+1} - (\rho + 1)}{(\alpha_{i+1} + \rho)/\beta_i - (\rho + 1)} d_i, \quad i \ge 0,$$

where initially



#### Figure 1.5.

The curve:  $\beta^2 2\rho + \alpha\beta^2 + \alpha^2 - \alpha\beta 2(\rho + 1) = 0$  in the positive quadrant for the case  $\rho = 0.9$ . This curve generates  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  for the symmetric shortest queue problem.

# $d_0 = 1$ .

 $\{x_{m,n}\}\$  is a *formal* solution of (1.1)-(1.3), including (1.4) due to the dependence of the equilibrium equations. The final problem is to prove the convergence of  $\{x_{m,n}\}\$ . It can be shown that  $x_{m,n}$  converges absolutely for fixed m and n (absolute convergence guarantees equality of (1.17) and (1.18)), that  $x_{m,n} > 0$  for all m and n and that the sum of  $x_{m,n}$  over all m and n converges (so normalization is possible). Now it can be concluded from a result of Foster (see appendix A) that the shortest queue problem is ergodic. Since the equilibrium distribution  $\{p_{m,n}\}\$  of an ergodic system is unique, the normalization of  $\{x_{m,n}\}\$  produces  $\{p_{m,n}\}$ .

The parameters  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  and the normalizing constant can be solved explicitly, so  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  provides an explicit characterization of  $\{p_{m,n}\}$ . It can also be shown that the terms  $d_i(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^n$  in (1.17) are alternating and monotonically decreasing in absolute value. Moreover, the convergence is exponentially fast. Therefore the series  $x_{m,n}$  is suitable from a numerical point of view, since the error of each partial sum can be bounded by the

- 12 -

absolute value of its final term and a few terms suffice due to the exponential convergence. All details of this approach have been worked out in [6].

This concludes the treatment of the symmetric shortest queue problem. We exploited the feature that  $p_{m,n}$  behaves asymptotically as a product  $\alpha^m \beta^n$  to develop a technique to determine  $p_{m,n}$  efficiently. We now give two queueing models for which  $p_{m,n}$  has a more complex asymptotic behaviour involving factors  $m^{-1/2}$  or  $n^{-1/2}$ . This suggests that the compensation approach does not work for these problems.

The first queueing model is characterized as follows. Consider a system with two identical parallel servers. The service times are exponentially distributed with mean  $\mu^{-1}$ . Customers arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate 1. On arrival a customer generates two jobs served independently by the two servers. This model has been studied by Flatto and Hahn [30] (actually, they analyse the model with nonidentical servers). By using a uniformization technique they determine the generating function of the stationary queue length distribution  $\{p_{m,n}\}$ . From the generating function they are able to show that (see theorem 7.2 in [30])

$$p_{m,n} \sim \frac{K}{m^{1/2} \mu^m}$$
,  $(m \to \infty, \text{ fixed } n \ge 0)$ ,

for some constant K. This suggests that the compensation approach does not work for this problem. Moreover, the analogue of the quadratic equation (1.10) is

$$1 + \alpha^2 \beta + \alpha \beta^2 - \alpha \beta (1 + 2\mu) = 0.$$

The curve in the  $\alpha\beta$ -plane with this equation generates the sequences { $\alpha_i$ } and { $\beta_i$ }. Since this curve does not pass through the origin, these sequences cannot converge to zero. Hence, application of the compensation approach leads, most likely, to a divergent series in case infinitely many terms would be required.

The model above with general service time distributions has been studied by Klein [53]. He considers the workload process and shows that the functional equation for the Laplace-Stieltjes transform of the stationary distribution of this process can be reduced to a Fredholm integral equation.

The second model is the symmetric coupled processor. This model is characterized as follows. Consider a system with two identical parallel servers. At each queue jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $\rho$ . An arriving job generates an exponentially distributed workload with unit mean. If both servers are busy, the service rate of each server is 1. If one of the servers is idle, the service rate of the busy one is 2. This model has been studied by Konheim, Meilijson and Melkman [56] and more general versions by Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [28] and Cohen and Boxma [21]. For the stationary queue length probabilities  $p_{m,0}$  it has been shown that (see e.g. De Waard [67])

$$p_{m,0} \sim \frac{K\rho^m}{m^{1/2}}$$
,  $(m \to \infty)$ ,

for some constant K. This suggests that the compensation approach does not work for this problem. Moreover, the analogue of the quadratic equation (1.10) is

$$\beta \rho + \alpha \rho + \alpha^2 \beta + \alpha \beta^2 - \alpha \beta 2(\rho + 1) = 0. \qquad (1.19)$$

The curve with this equation passes through the origin. However, it does not enter the positive quadrant at this point. The part of this curve lying in the positive quadrant, is depicted in figure 1.6.



# Figure 1.6.

The curve:  $\beta \rho + \alpha \rho + \alpha^2 \beta + \alpha \beta^2 - \alpha \beta 2(\rho + 1) = 0$  in the positive quadrant for the case  $\rho = 0.5$ . For each initial pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  generated by this curve are cycling. This is illustrated for  $\alpha_0 = \beta_0 = \rho$ .

By using  $\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1} = \beta_i \beta_{i+1} = \rho$  for all *i*, it follows that for each initial pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the curve with equation (1.19) generates the cycle

$$\alpha_0 \rightarrow \beta_0 \rightarrow \alpha_1 = \frac{\rho}{\alpha_0} \rightarrow \beta_1 = \frac{\rho}{\beta_0} \rightarrow \alpha_2 = \alpha_0 \rightarrow \beta_2 = \beta_0 \rightarrow \cdots$$

The compensation approach works if the four terms  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$ ,  $\alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$ ,  $\alpha_1^m \beta_1^n$  and  $\alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  would suffice. Indeed, the compensation approach constructs a linear combination of these four terms

satisfying all equilibrium equations. This construction only fails in the two cases  $\alpha_0 = \beta_0 = \rho$ and  $\alpha_0 = \beta_0 = 1$ . However, for each initial pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  at least one of the  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$ ,  $\alpha_1$  or  $\beta_1$  has absolute value larger than or equal to one. So the solutions found by the compensation approach are not useful, since they cannot be normalized.

The compensation approach works for the shortest queue problem, but fails for the two problems mentioned above. Now the question arises: what is the scope of this approach? This is the subject of the following section.

#### 1.2. The compensation approach applied to two-dimensional Markov processes

To investigate the scope of the compensation approach we study in chapter 2 a class of Markov processes on the lattice in the positive quadrant of  $IR^2$  and explore under which conditions the approach works. We consider processes for which the transition rates are constant in the interior points and also constant on each of the axes. To simplify the analysis, we assume that the transitions are restricted to neighbouring states. The transition rates are depicted in figure 1.7.

This model can be analyzed by the fairly general approach developed by Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26, 28, 47] and Cohen and Boxma [21]. They show that the analysis of the functional equation for the generating function can be reduced to that of a Riemann type boundary value problem. However, this approach does not lead to the explicit determination of the equilibrium probabilities and requires non-trivial algorithms for numerical calculations. It appears that the compensation approach works for a subset of these models only. On the other hand, our results lead to a fairly explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities and can be easily exploited for numerical purposes.

For the Markov process in figure 1.7 we obtain the quadratic equation (cf. (1.10))

$$\alpha\beta q = \alpha^2 q_{-1,1} + \alpha q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} + \beta q_{1,0} + \beta^2 q_{1,-1} + \alpha\beta^2 q_{0,-1} + \alpha^2\beta^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha^2\beta q_{-1,0}$$

The curve in the  $\alpha\beta$ -plane with this equation generates the sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$ . To aid convergence of the series of product form solutions obtained by application of the compensation approach, we require that these sequences converge to zero. This requirement directly has consequences for the transition possibilities. By considering the relations for  $\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1}$  and  $\alpha_i + \alpha_{i+1}$  and the similar ones for  $\beta_i \beta_{i+1}$  and  $\beta_i + \beta_{i+1}$  it is easy to show that the condition

 $q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$ 

.

is necessary for convergence to zero of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$ . It appears that this condition is the crucial one to be imposed in order to successfully apply the compensation approach. Other conditions in chapter 2 are either not relevant (but imposed for convenience only) or imposed to ensure



# Figure 1.7.

Transition-rate diagram for a Markov process with constant rates and transitions restricted to neighbouring states.  $q_{i,j}$  is the transition rate from (m, n) to (m+i, n+j) with m, n > 0 and a similar notation is used for the transition rates on each of the axes.

ergodicity. The compensation approach now has the following new features. Depending on the boundary conditions, it is possible that more than one initial product form solution exists, each generating a series of compensation terms. Hence, the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  are represented by a *linear combination* of series of product form solutions. Moreover, it is possible that this series of product form solutions diverges for small m and n.

In chapter 3 we give a complete treatment of the symmetric shortest queue problem as an application of the general theory developed in chapter 2. In this treatment special attention is devoted to extra properties, which are exploited for numerical purposes. In chapter 4 we apply the general theory of chapter 2 to a queueing model for a multiprogramming computer system involving two queues. This model has originally been studied by Hofri [44]. He analyses this model by using generating functions. Recently a discrete-time queueing model for a  $2\times 2$  buffered switch has been analysed by Jaffe [49]. His analysis is based on generating functions. This model may also be analysed elegantly by using the compensation approach (see Boxma and Van Houtum [17]).

- 16 -

#### 1.3. Extensions

The compensation approach can be extended in several directions. Below we comment on several possibilities.

#### a. The shortest queue problem with threshold jockeying

In chapter 3 we shall also consider the shortest queue problem with a threshold-type jockeying. This means that a job jumps from the longest to the shortest queue as soon as the difference between the lengths of the two queues exceeds some threshold value T. Due to the jockeying, the state space is restricted to the pairs (m, n) satisfying  $|n| \le T$ . It appears that the compensation approach also works for this model. In fact, the main term already satisfies the boundary conditions, so no compensation arguments are required.

There are several other techniques to analyse this model. The form of the state space suggests to apply the matrix-geometric approach developed by Neuts [60]. Actually, Gertsbakh [36] studies the threshold jockeying model by using this approach. In [8] the relationship between our approach and the matrix-geometric approach has been investigated. It appears that our approach suggests a state space partitioning which is definitely more useful than the one used by Gertsbakh [36]. In [10] it is shown that the matrix-geometric approach can also be used to analyse the threshold jockeying model with *c* parallel servers. The results in this paper emphasize the importance of a suitable choice of the state space partitioning. Another approach to the jockeying model with *c* parallel servers can be found in Grassmann and Zhao [72]. They use the concept of modified lumpability for continuous-time Markov processes. It is finally mentioned that the instantaneous jockeying model (T = 1) has been addressed by Haight [41] for c = 2 and by Disney and Mitchell [23], Elsayed and Bastani [24], Kao and Lin [50] and Zhao and Grassmann [38] for arbitrary *c*.

#### b. The asymmetric shortest queue problem

The Markov process in figure 1.7 is restricted to the first quadrant. In chapter 5 it will be shown that extensions with respect to this form of state space are possible. The subject of chapter 5 is the analysis of the shortest queue problem with *non-identical servers*. This problem is called the asymmetric shortest queue problem and can be modelled as a Markov process on the pairs of integers (m, n) with  $m \ge 0$  and n free, which has different properties in the regions n > 0 and n < 0. It appears that the compensation approach works for this problem and leads to a series of product form solutions for the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  in the region n > 0 and a similar series for  $p_{m,n}$  in the region n < 0. The construction of these series, however, is more complicated than for the symmetric case. The interaction between the regions n > 0 and n < 0 gives rise to a *binary tree structure* of the sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  and a related structure of the series for the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$ . The binary tree structure of the sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  is depicted in figure 1.8. These sequences are generated by using the different quadratic equations in the two regions n > 0 and n < 0.



# Figure 1.8.

The binary tree structure of  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  for the asymmetric shortest queue problem. These sequences are generated by using the different quadratic equations in the two regions n > 0 and n < 0.

Although the solution structures are more complicated, our final results can easily be exploited for numerical purposes and lead to efficient algorithms for the calculation of the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  or other quantities of interest, with the advantage of tight error bounds.

Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26, 47] and Cohen and Boxma showed that the analysis of the generating function can be reduced to that of a *simultaneous* Riemann-Hilbert boundary value problem. This type of boundary value problem stems from the coupling between the regions n > 0 and n < 0 and requires further research. For the asymmetric shortest queue problem no further analytical results are available in the literature.

#### c. The symmetric shortest expected delay problem for Erlang servers

To simplify the analysis in chapter 2 we considered Markov processes with transitions restricted to neighbouring states. This restriction does not seem to be essential. However, the boundary conditions for processes with more transition possibilities become definitely more complicated and therefore a general treatment of this type of processes may rise severe complications. For some special cases the approach is tractable. The first case is the symmetric shortest expected delay problem with Erlang servers. This problem is characterized as follows.

Consider a system with two identical parallel servers. The service times are Erlang-*l* distributed with mean *l*. Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\lambda$ . To ensure that the system can handle the offered load, we assume that  $\lambda l < 1$ . An arriving job can be thought of as a batch of *l* identical subjobs, where each subjob requires an exponentially distributed service time with unit mean. Arriving jobs join the queue with the smallest number of subjobs, where ties are broken with probability 1/2. This routing policy is called *shortest expected delay routing*.

The problem can be modelled as a Markov process on the pairs of integers (m, n) where m is the number of subjobs in the shortest queue and n is the difference between the number of subjobs in the two queues. For this model formulation transitions are not restricted to neighbouring states, as, for instance, can be seen for state (m, n) with n > 0 for which a transition is possible to state (m+l, n-l) with rate  $2\lambda$  (since an arriving job generates a batch of l subjobs). Moreover, the process is not skipfree to the south, which is a basic assumption for the models studied in the book of Cohen and Boxma [21]. It appears that application of the compensation approach leads to a series of product form solutions for the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$ . In fact, the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as a linear combination of series of product form solutions, each with the structure of an l-fold tree. The detailed analysis of this problem can be found in [4]. Some of the features of the approach will be sketched in chapter 6. To our knowledge, no further analytical results for the shortest expected delay problem are available in the literature.

The next comment is devoted to a second case for which the compensation approach is tractable.

#### d. The $M | E_r | c$ queue

The  $M | E_r | c$  queue can be formulated as a Markov process on the states  $(n_0, n_1, ..., n_c)$  where  $n_0$  is the number of waiting jobs and  $n_i$  is the number of remaining service phases for server *i*, i = 1, ..., c. For this model formulation transitions are not restricted to neighbouring states, as, for instance, can be seen for state  $(n_0, 1, n_2, ..., n_c)$  with  $n_0 > 0$  from which a transition to  $(n_0-1, r, n_2, ..., n_c)$  is possible due to a service completion of server 1. Moreover, the form of the state space is special. It is bounded in each direction, except in the  $n_0$ -direction.

The  $M | E_r | c$  queue has been extensively studied in the literature. We mention the work of Mayhugh and McCormick [58] and Heffer [43]. They use generating functions to analyse this problem. Their analysis, however, does not lead to an explicit determination of the equilibrium probabilities. Shapiro [66] studied the  $M | E_2 | c$  queue for which a simpler formulation of the state space is possible. His analysis has some affinity with our approach.

Our approach first tries to characterize the set of solutions of the form  $\alpha^{n_0}\beta_1^{n_1}\cdots\beta_c^{n_c}$  satisfying the equilibrium equations in the interior points, that is, the points with  $n_0 > 0$ . It appears that this set consists of *finitely* many solutions. However, the set is sufficiently rich, since it is possible to construct a (non-trivial) linear combination of the product form solutions in this set also satisfying the boundary conditions. Similar to the solution of the model under point **a**, this construction is not of a compensation-type. A detailed description of the results can be found in [68]. The analysis can be extended to the  $E_k | E_r | c$  queue. This has been worked out in [3].

In the next section we briefly outline an interesting analogue of the compensation approach in the field of electrostatics. This analogue was communicated to us by Prof. P. J. Schweitzer.

#### 1.4. Method of images

Many problems in electrostatics concern the determination of the potential in an arbitrary point *P* in a region involving boundary surfaces on which the potential or surface charge density is specified. A special approach to these problems is the method of images (see e.g. Maxwell [57] and Jackson [48]). The method of images deals with the problem of a number of point charges in the presence of boundary surfaces, such as, for example conductors held at fixed potentials. Usually, the sum of the potentials of the point charges does not satisfy the boundary conditions. Under favourable conditions it is possible to place a number of additional point charges *outside* the region of interest, such that the sum of the potentials of the point charges placed outside the region are called the *image charges* and the replacement of the original problem with boundaries by an enlarged region with image charges and no boundaries is called *the method of images*. The image charges must be external to the region of interest, since their potentials must be solutions to the Laplace equation inside the region.

Figure 1.9 shows a simple example where a point charge is located in front of an infinite plane conductor which is held at fixed potential  $\Phi = 0$ . It is clear that this problem is equivalent to the problem of the point charge together with an equal but opposite charge which is located at



- 21 -



the mirror image point on the other side of the plane. Let P be any point in the space at the right side of the infinite plane conductor, whose distance from the charges q and -q is  $r_1$  and  $r_2$  respectively. Then the value of the potential at P is given by

$$\Phi = \frac{q}{r_1} - \frac{q}{r_2} \, .$$

The next example clearly illustrates the analogue with the compensation approach demonstrated in section 1.1. This example is worked out in more detail in the appendix to chapter XI in Maxwell's book [57].

Consider two non intersecting conducting spheres, whose centers are A and B, their radii a and b and their potentials  $\Phi_a$  and 0 respectively. Suppose that their distance of centers is c (see figure 1.10). Below it is shown that the potential  $\Phi$  at any point P can be found by producing an infinite sequence of image charges.

If the spheres did not influence each other  $(c = \infty)$ , then the potential  $\Phi$  is that of the image charge  $\alpha_0 = a \Phi_a$  located at A. However, since c is finite, that potential does not vanish on the sphere B. To compensate for that error we place inside the sphere B a new image charge  $\beta_0$  at distance  $c_0$  from B on the ray AB, and try to choose  $\beta_0$  and  $c_0$  such that the sum of the potentials of the charges  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  vanishes on the sphere B. Indeed, the sum of these potentials vanishes by taking

$$\beta_0 = -\frac{b}{c}\alpha_0 , \quad c_0 = \frac{b^2}{c} .$$

We now added a charge  $\beta_0$  inside the sphere *B* to compensate for the error of the potential of charge  $\alpha_0$  on the sphere *B*. At the same time, the charge  $\beta_0$  alters the potential on the sphere *A*.





To keep that potential unaltered we place inside the sphere A an image charge  $\alpha_1$  at distance  $d_1$  from A on the ray AB, and try to choose  $\alpha_1$  and  $d_1$  such that the potential of  $\alpha_1$  and  $\beta_0$  vanishes on the sphere A (so the sum of the potentials of  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\alpha_1$  and  $\beta_0$  equals  $\Phi_a$  on A). That leads to

$$\alpha_1 = -\frac{a}{c-c_0}\beta_0$$
,  $d_1 = \frac{a^2}{c-c_0}$ .

We now compensated for the error on the sphere A, but in doing so, we introduced a new error on the sphere B, since the potential of the new image charge  $\alpha_1$  does not vanish on the sphere B. It is clear that we can continue by adding on image charges inside the spheres A and B so as to alternately satisfy the boundary conditions on these spheres. This results in an infinite sequence of image charges. Let  $\alpha_i$  and  $d_i$  be the charge and distance from A of the *i*th image charge inside the sphere A on the ray AB, and let  $\beta_i$  and  $c_i$  be the charge and distance from B of the *i*th image charge inside the sphere B on the ray AB. Then we obtain for all  $i \ge 0$  the following recursion relations for  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $c_i$  and  $d_i$ .

$$\beta_i = -\frac{b}{c-d_i} \alpha_i , \qquad c_i = \frac{b^2}{c-d_i} ,$$
$$\alpha_{i+1} = -\frac{a}{c-c_i} \beta_i , \qquad d_{i+1} = \frac{a^2}{c-c_i} ,$$

where initially

 $\alpha_0 = a \Phi_a , \qquad d_0 = 0 .$ 

These recursion relations can easily be solved explicitly. Once the image charges and their distances are known, the value of the potential at any point P in the space outside the two spheres

,

is given by the sum of the potentials of the image charges.

The analogue with the approach in section 1.1 will be clear: in the example above point charges are subsequently added so as to alternately satisfy the boundary conditions on the two spheres, whereas in section 1.1 product form solutions are subsequently added so as to alternately satisfy the boundary conditions on the two axes.

# 1.5. Summary of the subsequent chapters

.

In chapter 2 we consider a fairly general class of two-dimensional Markov processes. The object in that chapter is to investigate under what conditions these processes have a solution in the form of a series of products of powers which can be found by a compensation approach. In chapter 3 the symmetric shortest queue problem is treated as an application of the theory in chapter 2. For this problem some special properties are worked out in detail and used for numerical purposes. In chapter 4 the general theory is applied to a queueing model for multiprogramming queues. In chapter 5 the compensation approach is further extended to the asymmetric shortest queue problem. Chapter 6 is devoted to conclusions and comments. In particular, the approach will be sketched for the symmetric shortest expected delay problem with Erlang servers and the  $M | E_r | c$  queue.

# Chapter 2

# The compensation approach applied to two-dimensional Markov processes

In section 1.1 we have seen for the symmetric shortest queue problem how the feature that the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  behave asymptotically as a product of powers can be exploited to develop an approach to find the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  explicitly and efficiently. We further mentioned two other queueing problems, that is, the coupled processor problem and the problem of two M | M | 1 queues with coupled arrivals, for which the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  have a more complicated asymptotic behaviour involving extra factors  $m^{-1/2}$  or  $n^{-1/2}$ . This suggests that the approach does not work for these problems. Now the question arises: what is the scope of the compensation approach? In this chapter first attempts are made to answer this question.

To investigate the scope of the compensation approach we apply this approach to a class of Markov processes on the lattice in the positive quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and investigate under which conditions the approach works. We consider processes for which the transition rates are constant in the interior points and also constant on each of the axes. To simplify the analysis, we assume that the transitions are restricted to neighbouring states. The class of processes is sufficiently rich in the sense that all problems mentioned in the previous paragraph can be formulated as Markov processes of this type. The class of models fits into the general framework developed by Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26,47] and Cohen and Boxma [21]. They show that the analysis of the functional equation for the generating function can be reduced to that of a Riemann type boundary value problem. Moreover, with some minor modifications the approach also proceeds for the time-dependent case. However, this approach does not lead to an explicit determination of the probabilities and requires non-trivial algorithms for numerical calculations. In this chapter it will be investigated under what conditions the compensation approach works. The essence of the approach is to characterize the set of product form solutions satisfying the equations in the interior points and then to use the solutions in this set to construct a linear combination of product form solutions which also satisfies the boundary conditions. This construction is based on a compensation idea: after introducing the first term, terms are added so as to alternately compensate for errors on the two boundaries. It is pointed out that the compensation approach first tries to satisfy the conditions in the interior and then tries to satisfy the boundary conditions, whereas generating function approaches combine these conditions into a functional equation for the generating function. The compensation approach leads to formal, possibly divergent solutions of the equilibrium equations. Therefore we shall

explore under which conditions the approach leads to convergent solutions. The essential condition appears to be that transitions from the interior points to the north, north-east and east are not allowed. Hence, the compensation approach works for a subclass of models only. On the other hand, our results lead to a fairly explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities and can be easily exploited for numerical purposes, due to the algorithmic nature of the approach. A new feature of the approach is that, depending on the boundary conditions, possibly more than one initial product form solution exists, each generating a series of compensation terms. Hence, the equilibrium probabilities can be expressed as a linear combination of series of product form solutions. Furthermore, it is possible that this series diverges near the origin of the state space.

The organization in this chapter is as follows. In the next section we formulate the model and the equilibrium equations. In section 2.2 the compensation method is outlined and the resulting formal solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  are defined. Section 2.3 introduces the convergence requirements and analyzes its consequences with respect to the transition structure in the interior of the state space. The next three sections are devoted to the derivation and interpretation of conditions for the existence of feasible initial pairs  $\alpha_0, \beta_0$ . In section 2.7 it is shown that the formal solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  simplify for feasible pairs  $\alpha_0, \beta_0$ . It is investigated in section 2.8 whether the construction of these solutions can fail. In the next two sections the absolute convergence of these solutions is treated. In section 2.11 we prove that the solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ , with feasible  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ , are linearly independent. In section 2.12 we prove our main result, stating that on a subset of the state space the equilibrium probabilities can be expressed as a linear combination of the solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  with feasible  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ . In section 2.13 we comment on a condition, which arose out of the analysis in section 2.8. Section 2.14 treats some pathological cases, which are initially excluded in section 2.1. The final section is devoted to conclusions.

#### 2.1. Model and equilibrium equations

We shall consider a Markov process on the pairs (m, n) of nonnegative integers, which is characterized by the property that transitions are restricted to neighbouring states and that the transition rates are constant on the set of all pairs (m, n) of positive integers and also constant on each of the axes. The transition rates are depicted in figure 2.1. Let  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution, which we suppose to exist. Furthermore, we assume that the Markov process is irreducible. The following assumption is made to initially exclude some pathological cases. In section 2.17 we comment on these cases.



# Figure 2.1.

Transition-rate diagram for a Markov process with constant rates and transitions restricted to neighbouring states.  $q_{i,j}$  is the transition rate from (m, n) to (m+i, n+j) with m, n > 0 and a similar notation is used for the transition rates on each of the axes.

# Assumption 2.1.

(i)	$q_{1,1} + q_{1,0} + q_{1,-1} > 0$	(there is a rate component to the east);	
(ii)	$q_{-1,1} + q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1} > 0$	(there is a rate component to the west);	
(iii)	$q_{-1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} > 0$	(there is a rate component to the north);	
(iv)	$q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} > 0$	(there is a rate component to the south);	
(v)	$v_{1,1} + v_{1,0} + v_{1,-1} > 0$	(reflecting n-axis);	
(vi)	$h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} > 0$	(reflecting m-axis).	
(iii) (iv) (v) (vi)	$q_{-1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} > 0$ $q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} > 0$ $v_{1,1} + v_{1,0} + v_{1,-1} > 0$ $h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} > 0$	(there is a rate component to the nort (there is a rate component to the sout (reflecting n-axis); (reflecting m-axis).	h); h);

The equilibrium equations for  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  can be found by equating for each state the rate into and the rate out of that state. These equations are formulated below. The equations in (1, 1), (0, 1), (1, 0) and (0, 0) are left out, since they will appear to be of minor importance to the

- 27 -

- 28 -

# analysis.

.

	$p_{m,n}q = p_{m+1,n-1}q_{-1,1} + p_{m,n-1}q_{0,1} + p_{m-1,n-1}q_{1,1} + p_{m-1,n}q_{1,0} + p_{m-1,n+1}q_{1,-1}$			
	$+p_{m,n+1}q_{0,-1}+p_{m+1,n+1}q_{-1,-1}+p_{m+1,n}q_{-1,0}$ ,	m > 1, n > 1	(2.1)	
	$p_{1,n}q = p_{2,n-1}q_{-1,1} + p_{1,n-1}q_{0,1} + p_{0,n-1}v_{1,1} + p_{0,n}v_{1,0} + p_{0,n+1}v_{1,-1}$			
	$+p_{1,n+1}q_{0,-1}+p_{2,n+1}q_{-1,-1}+p_{2,n}q_{-1,0}$ ,	<i>n</i> > 1	(2.2)	
	$p_{0,n}v = p_{1,n-1}q_{-1,1} + p_{0,n-1}v_{0,1} + p_{0,n+1}v_{0,-1} + p_{1,n+1}q_{-1,-1} + p_{1,n}q_{-1,-1}$	n > 1	(2.3)	
	$p_{m,1}q = p_{m+1,0}h_{-1,1} + p_{m,0}h_{0,1} + p_{m-1,0}h_{1,1} + p_{m-1,1}q_{1,0} + p_{m-1,2}q_{1,-1}$			
	$+ p_{m,2}q_{0,-1} + p_{m+1,2}q_{-1,-1} + p_{m+1,1}q_{-1,0}$ ,	m > 1	(2.4)	
	$p_{m,0}h = p_{m-1,0}h_{1,0} + p_{m-1,1}q_{1,-1} + p_{m,1}q_{0,-1} + p_{m+1,1}q_{-1,-1} + p_{m+1,0}h_{-1,-1}$	1,0, m > 1	(2.5)	
whe	re			
	$q = q_{-1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} + q_{1,0} + q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1} + q_{-1,0}$ ,		(2.6)	
	$v = v_{0,1} + v_{1,1} + v_{1,0} + v_{1,-1} + v_{0,-1}$ ,		(2.7)	

$$h = h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} + h_{-1,0} .$$
(2.8)

# 2.2. The compensation approach

In this section we develop the compensation approach. This approach constructs a *formal* solution to the equilibrium equations (2.1)-(2.5) by using linear combinations of products  $\alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfying equation (2.1) in the interior of the state space. Inserting  $\alpha^m \beta^n$  into (2.1) and then dividing both sides of that equation by the common factor  $\alpha^{m-1}\beta^{n-1}$  leads to the following characterization (cf. lemma 1.1 in section 1.1).

# Lemma 2.2.

The product  $\alpha^m \beta^n$  is a solution of equation (2.1) if and only if  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  satisfy

$$\alpha\beta q = \alpha^2 q_{-1,1} + \alpha q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} + \beta q_{1,0} + \beta^2 q_{1,-1} + \alpha\beta^2 q_{0,-1} + \alpha^2\beta^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha^2\beta q_{-1,0} .$$
(2.9)

Any linear combination of products  $\alpha^{m}\beta^{n}$  with  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  satisfying the quadratic equation (2.9), is a solution of (2.1). We now have to find a linear combination satisfying the boundary
conditions (2.2)-(2.5). Consider an arbitrary product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  with complex  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  satisfying (2.9) and suppose that  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  violates the vertical boundary conditions (2.2)-(2.3). The idea to satisfy these conditions is:

Try to find  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $c_1$  with  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  satisfying (2.9) such that

 $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfies the boundary conditions (2.2)-(2.3).

Inserting this linear combination into (2.2)-(2.3) yields two conditions of the form:

$$A(\alpha_0, \beta_0)\beta_0^{n-1} + c_1 A(\alpha, \beta)\beta^{n-1} = 0, \quad n > 1,$$
(2.10)

 $B(\alpha_0, \beta_0)\beta_0^{n-1} + c_1 B(\alpha, \beta)\beta^{n-1} = 0, \quad n > 1,$ (2.11)

where at least one of the  $A(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  and  $B(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  is nonzero. To satisfy (2.10) and (2.11) for all n > 1 we are forced to take

 $\beta = \beta_0$ 

and thus

 $\alpha = \alpha_1$ ,

where  $\alpha_1$  is the other root of the quadratic equation (2.9) with  $\beta = \beta_0$ . Dividing (2.10) and (2.11) by the common factor  $\beta_0^{n-1}$  leads to two linear equations for  $c_1$ , which have, in general, no solution. Therefore, we introduce an extra coefficient by considering

 $\begin{aligned} \alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n & \text{for } m > 0, n > 0, \\ e_0 \beta_0^n & \text{for } m = 0, n > 0. \end{aligned}$ 

Inserting this form into the boundary conditions (2.2)-(2.3) and then dividing by the common factor  $\beta_0^{n-1}$  leads to two linear equations for  $c_1$  and  $e_0$ , which can readily be solved using Cramer's rule. The resulting expressions for  $c_1$  and  $e_0$  can be simplified by using (2.9). This procedure is generalized in the following lemma (cf. lemmas 1.2 and 1.3). Part (ii) formulates the analogue for the horizontal boundary.

#### Lemma 2.3.

(i) Let  $x_1$  and  $x_2$  be the roots of the quadratic equation (2.9) for fixed  $\beta$  and let

$$z_{m,n} = \begin{cases} x_1^m \beta^n + c x_2^m \beta^n & \text{for } m > 0, n > 0, \\ e \beta^n & \text{for } m = 0, n > 0. \end{cases}$$

Then  $z_{m,n}$  satisfies (2.1), (2.2) and (2.3) if c and e are given by

$$c = -\frac{\frac{\beta^2 v_{1,-1} + \beta v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{x_2} + v_{0,1} + \beta^2 v_{0,-1} - \beta v}{\frac{\beta^2 v_{1,-1} + \beta v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{x_1} + v_{0,1} + \beta^2 v_{0,-1} - \beta v},$$
(2.12)

$$e = -\frac{\left[\beta^{2}q_{1,-1} + \beta q_{1,0} + q_{1,1}\right] \left[\frac{1}{x_{2}} - \frac{1}{x_{1}}\right]}{\frac{\beta^{2}v_{1,-1} + \beta v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{x_{1}} + v_{0,1} + \beta^{2}v_{0,-1} - \beta v}}.$$
(2.13)

(ii) Let  $y_1$  and  $y_2$  be the roots of the quadratic equation (2.9) for fixed  $\alpha$  and let

$$w_{m,n} = \begin{cases} \alpha^m y_1^n + d\alpha^m y_2^n & \text{for } m > 0, n > 0, \\ f\alpha^m & \text{for } m > 0, n = 0. \end{cases}$$

Then  $w_{m,n}$  satisfies (2.1), (2.4) and (2.5) if d and f are given by

$$d = -\frac{\frac{\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{y_2} + h_{1,0} + \alpha^2 h_{-1,0} - \alpha h}{\frac{\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{y_1} + h_{1,0} + \alpha^2 h_{-1,0} - \alpha h},$$

$$\left[ \alpha^2 q_{-1,1} + \alpha q_{0,1} + q_{1,1} \right] \left[ \frac{1}{y_2} - \frac{1}{y_1} \right]$$
(2.15)

$$f = -\frac{(1 - y_2 - y_1)}{\frac{\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{y_1} + h_{1,0} + \alpha^2 h_{-1,0} - \alpha h}.$$
(2.15)

We added  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  to compensate for the error of  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  on the vertical boundary and by doing so introduced a new error on the horizontal boundary, since  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  violates these boundary conditions. To compensate for this error we add  $c_1 d_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_1^n$  where  $\beta_1$  is the other root of (2.9) with  $\alpha = \alpha_1$ . The coefficient  $d_1$  follows from lemma 2.3(ii). However, this term violates the vertical boundary conditions, so we have to add again a term, and so on. Thus the compensation of  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  on the vertical boundary generates an infinite sequence of compensation terms. An analogous sequence is generated by starting the compensation of  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  on the horizontal boundary. This results in the sum of terms depicted in figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2.

The final sum of compensation terms. By definition  $c_0 = d_0 = 1$ . Sums of two terms with the same  $\beta$ -factor satisfy the vertical boundary conditions (V) and sums of two terms with the same  $\alpha$ -factor satisfy the horizontal boundary conditions (H).

Each term in the sum in figure 2.2 satisfies (2.1), each sum of two terms with the same  $\beta$ -factor satisfies the vertical boundary conditions (2.2)-(2.3) and each sum of two terms with the same  $\alpha$ -factor satisfies the horizontal boundary conditions (2.4)-(2.5). Since the equilibrium equations are linear, we can conclude that the sum in figure 2.2 formally satisfies the equations (2.1)-(2.5). Let us define  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  as the infinite sum of compensation terms. For all m > 0, n > 0 set

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n \qquad (\text{pairs with same } \beta\text{-factor}), (2.16)$$
$$= \sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (d_i \beta_i^n + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^n) \alpha_{i+1}^m \qquad (\text{pairs with same } \alpha\text{-factor}). (2.17)$$

The pairs in (2.18) and (2.17) reflect the compensation on the vertical, respectively horizontal boundary. The compensation on these boundaries requires the introduction of new coefficients for the terms in  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  and  $x_{m,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ . For all m = 0, n > 0 set

$$x_{0,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} d_i e_i \beta_i^n , \qquad (2.18)$$

and for all m > 0, n = 0

$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} c_{i+1} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m .$$
(2.19)

Note that we do not define  $x_{0,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ , since in the first place the equations in (1, 1), (0, 1), (1, 0) and (0, 0) are not considered and in the second place it is not clear whether  $x_{0,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  should be defined by the series (2.18) with n = 0 or by the series (2.19) with m = 0. Below we formulate the recursion relations for  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $c_i$ ,  $d_i$ ,  $e_i$  and  $f_i$ .

For the initial roots  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  of the quadratic equation (2.9) the sequence

$$\dots \swarrow^{\beta_{-2}} \searrow_{\alpha_{-1}} \checkmark^{\beta_{-1}} \searrow_{\alpha_{0}} \checkmark^{\beta_{0}} \searrow_{\alpha_{1}} \checkmark^{\beta_{1}} \searrow_{\alpha_{2}} \checkmark^{\dots}$$

is generated such that for all *i* the numbers  $\alpha_i$  and  $\alpha_{i+1}$  are the roots of (2.9) with fixed  $\beta = \beta_i$ and  $\beta_i$  and  $\beta_{i+1}$  are the roots of (2.9) with fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_{i+1}$ .

 $\{c_i\}$  and  $\{e_i\}$  are generated such that for all *i* the terms  $(c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^n$  and  $e_i \beta_i^n$  satisfy the vertical boundary conditions (2.2)-(2.3). Initially set

 $c_0 = 1$ .

Application of lemma 2.3(i) yields that  $c_{i+1}$  and  $e_i$  for  $i \ge 0$  can be obtained from  $c_i$  by

$$c_{i+1} = -\frac{\frac{\beta_i^2 \nu_{1,-1} + \beta_i \nu_{1,0} + \nu_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i+1}} + \nu_{0,1} + \beta_i^2 \nu_{0,-1} - \beta_i \nu}{\frac{\beta_i^2 \nu_{1,-1} + \beta_i \nu_{1,0} + \nu_{1,1}}{\alpha_i} + \nu_{0,1} + \beta_i^2 \nu_{0,-1} - \beta_i \nu}} c_i, \quad i \ge 0,$$
(2.20)

$$e_{i} = -\frac{\left[\beta_{i}^{2}q_{1,-1} + \beta_{i}q_{1,0} + q_{1,1}\right]\left[\frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}} - \frac{1}{\alpha_{i}}\right]}{\frac{\beta_{i}^{2}v_{1,-1} + \beta_{i}v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i}} + v_{0,1} + \beta_{i}^{2}v_{0,-1} - \beta_{i}v} c_{i}, \qquad i \ge 0,$$

and analogously  $c_i$  and  $e_i$  for i < 0 can be obtained from  $c_{i+1}$  by

$$c_{i} = -\frac{\frac{\beta_{i}^{2} v_{1,-1} + \beta_{i} v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i}} + v_{0,1} + \beta_{i}^{2} v_{0,-1} - \beta_{i} v}{\frac{\beta_{i}^{2} v_{1,-1} + \beta_{i} v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i+1}} + v_{0,1} + \beta_{i}^{2} v_{0,-1} - \beta_{i} v}}{c_{i+1}} c_{i+1} , \quad i < 0,$$

$$e_{i} = -\frac{\left[\beta_{i}^{2} q_{1,-1} + \beta_{i} q_{1,0} + q_{1,1}\right] \left[\frac{1}{\alpha_{i}} - \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}}\right]}{\frac{\beta_{i}^{2} v_{1,-1} + \beta_{i} v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i+1}} + v_{0,1} + \beta_{i}^{2} v_{0,-1} - \beta_{i} v}} c_{i+1} , \quad i < 0.$$

 $\{d_i\}$  and  $\{f_i\}$  are generated such that for all *i* the terms  $(d_i\beta_i^n + d_{i+1}\beta_{i+1}^n)\alpha_{i+1}^m$  and  $f_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m$  satisfy the horizontal boundary conditions (2.4)-(2.5). Initially set

 $d_0=1\;.$ 

.

Application of lemma 2.3(ii) yields that  $d_{i+1}$  and  $f_{i+1}$  for  $i \ge 0$  can be obtained from  $d_i$  by

$$d_{i+1} = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i+1}} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,0} - \alpha_{i+1}h}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i}}} d_{i}, \quad i \ge 0, \qquad (2.21)$$

$$f_{i+1} = -\frac{\left[\alpha_{i+1}^{2}q_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}q_{0,1} + q_{1,1}\right] \left[\frac{1}{\beta_{i+1}} - \frac{1}{\beta_{i}}\right]}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i}} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,0} - \alpha_{i+1}h} d_{i}, \quad i \ge 0,$$

and analogously  $d_i$  and  $f_{i+1}$  for i < 0 can be obtained from  $d_{i+1}$  by

$$d_{i} = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i}} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,0} - \alpha_{i+1}h}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i+1}}} d_{i+1}, \quad i < 0, \qquad (2.22)$$

$$f_{i+1} = -\frac{\left[\alpha_{i+1}^{2}q_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}q_{0,1} + q_{1,1}\right] \left[\frac{1}{\beta_{i}} - \frac{1}{\beta_{i+1}}\right]}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1}h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{i+1}} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_{i+1}^{2}h_{-1,0} - \alpha_{i+1}h} d_{i+1}, \quad i < 0.$$

This concludes the definition of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ . Each solution  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  has its own sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}$  depending on the initial values  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ , and its associated sequence of coefficients  $\{c_i, d_i, e_i, f_i\}$ . For any pair  $\alpha_0, \beta_0$  satisfying equation (2.9) the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  formally satisfies the equations (2.1)-(2.5). In the next section it will be investigated for what  $\alpha_0, \beta_0$  the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converges.

### Remark 2.4.

If the rates on the vertical boundary are the truncation of the rates in the interior points, that is,  $v_{1j} = q_{1j}$ , then  $e_i = c_i + c_{i+1}$  for all *i* and thus the series (2.18) is identical to (2.16) with m = 0. An analogous remark holds if  $h_{i1} = q_{i1}$ .

#### 2.3. Analysis of the sequence of $\alpha_i$ and $\beta_i$

Under favourable conditions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  reduces to a *finite sum*. This happens if  $c_i$  or  $d_i$  vanishes for some  $i \ge 0$  and for some  $i \le 0$ , which means that from there no more compensation is needed (all subsequent coefficients vanish; cf. (2.20)-(2.22)). A simple example is that of two independent M | M | 1 queues, each with workload  $\rho$ . For  $\alpha_0 = \beta_0 = \rho$  no compensation is needed at all, so  $x_{m,n}(\rho, \rho)$  reduces to

# $x_{m,n}(\rho, \rho) = \rho^m \rho^n$ .

Conditions for getting such product form solutions are well-known (see e.g. [13]).

Under unfortunate conditions compensation *fails*. This happens if for some value of *i* the equation (2.9) with fixed  $\beta = \beta_i$  or fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_{i+1}$  reduces to a linear equation, so the necessary second root does not exist. If the second root is equal to the first one, then it can be verified that the compensation procedure constructs the null solution. Furthermore, compensation fails if for some value of *i* the denominator in the definition of the coefficients vanishes (cf. (2.20)-(2.22)).

Let us suppose in this section that for the initial  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  in at least one direction infinitely many compensation terms are needed and that compensation is always possible. We want to know under what conditions the infinite sum  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converges. To aid convergence of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for *fixed m* and *n* we require that  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  tend to zero as |i| tends to infinity. To aid convergence of the sum of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  over all values *m* and *n* (necessary for normalization) we require that  $|\alpha_i| < 1$  and  $|\beta_i| < 1$  for all *i*.

#### **Convergence requirements 2.5.**

- (i)  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  tend to zero as |i| tends to infinity;
- (ii)  $|\alpha_i| < 1$  and  $|\beta_i| < 1$  for all *i*.

Below we investigate the implications of these convergence requirements for the transition possibilities in the interior of the state space. Numerical evidence suggests that the behaviour of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  when  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} > 0$  is *essentially different* from the behaviour of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  when  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} = 0$ . This is illustrated in the figures 2.3 and 2.4.



# Figure 2.3.

The behaviour of  $|\alpha_i|$  for  $\alpha_0 = (1 + \sqrt{-1})/2$  and rates  $q_{1,-1} = 2$ ,  $q_{-1,-1} = q_{-1,1} = q_{0,-1} = 1$ ,  $q_{-1,0} = 0$  and  $q_{1,1} = 0$ ,  $q_{0,1} = q_{1,0} = 1/2$ .

The behaviour of  $|\alpha_i|$  for an example with  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} > 0$  is depicted in figure 2.3. For that example  $\alpha_i$  does *not* converge to zero as |i| tends to infinity, and in fact demonstrates an oscillating behaviour. Numerical experiments suggest that this is a typical feature of  $\alpha_i$  when  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} > 0$ .

The behaviour of  $|\alpha_i|$  for an example with  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} = 0$  is depicted in figure 2.4. For that example  $\alpha_i$  converges to zero very fast as |i| tends to infinity, with a single trip *outside* the open unit disk. Numerical evidence suggests that this is a typical feature of  $\alpha_i$  when  $q_{1,1} + q_{0,1} + q_{1,0} = 0$ .

Below we try to prove these features. Since  $\alpha_i$  and  $\alpha_{i+1}$  are the roots of the quadratic equation (2.9) with  $\beta = \beta_i$  we have



- 35 -

# Figure 2.4.

(

The behaviour of  $|\alpha_i|$  for  $\alpha_0 = (1 + \sqrt{-1})/2$  and rates  $q_{1,-1} = 2$ ,  $q_{-1,-1} = q_{-1,1} = q_{0,-1} = 1$ ,  $q_{-1,0} = 0$  and  $q_{1,1} = q_{0,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$ .

$$\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1} = \frac{\beta_i^2 q_{1,-1} + \beta_i q_{1,0} + q_{1,1}}{\beta_i^2 q_{-1,-1} + \beta_i q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,1}},$$
(2.23)

$$\alpha_i + \alpha_{i+1} = \frac{\beta_i q - q_{0,1} - \beta_i^2 q_{0,-1}}{\beta_i^2 q_{-1,-1} + \beta_i q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,1}},$$
(2.24)

and accordingly  $\beta_i$  and  $\beta_{i+1}$  are the roots of (2.9) with  $\alpha = \alpha_{i+1}$  and therefore satisfy

$$\beta_i \beta_{i+1} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}^2 q_{-1,1} + \alpha_{i+1} q_{0,1} + q_{1,1}}{\alpha_{i+1}^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha_{i+1} q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}}, \qquad (2.25)$$

$$\beta_{i} + \beta_{i+1} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}q - q_{1,0} - \alpha_{i+1}^{2}q_{-1,0}}{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}q_{-1,-1} + \alpha_{i+1}q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}} .$$
(2.26)

If  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  converge to zero as |i| tends to infinity, then we deduce from (2.23)-(2.26) that

$$q_{1,1} = q_{0,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$$

This condition is necessary for convergence to zero of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$ . The case of two independent M | M | 1 queues mentioned at the beginning of this section violates this condition and therefore the compensation approach would not work. Fortunately, in this case no compensation is needed at all. In other cases violating this condition, like two M | M | 1 queues with coupled arrivals (cf.[30,53]) and the coupled processor problem (cf. [21,28,56]), compensation is needed, but it would not work. Indeed, the solutions are essentially more complicated in these cases. We suppose from now on that the condition above is satisfied and moreover, to exclude

pathological cases, that there is a rate component to the south-west (cf. assumption 2.1).

## Assumption 2.6.

.

(i)  $q_{1,1} = q_{0,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$  (there is no rate component to the north, north-east and east); (ii)  $q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} > 0$  (there is a rate component to the south-west).

Note that assumption 2.6(i) and assumptions 2.1(i) and 2.1(iii) imply that

 $q_{1,-1} > 0$ ,  $q_{-1,1} > 0$ .

We now investigate whether assumption 2.6(i) guarantees convergence for any starting pair of roots  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  of equation (2.9) satisfying  $|\alpha_0| < 1$  and  $|\beta_0| < 1$ . By assumption 2.6(i) the equation (2.9) simplifies to

$$\alpha\beta q = \alpha^2 q_{-1,1} + \beta^2 q_{1,-1} + \alpha\beta^2 q_{0,-1} + \alpha^2 \beta^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha^2 \beta q_{-1,0} .$$
(2.27)

For each fixed  $\alpha$  or fixed  $\beta$  equation (2.27) has two roots, except when (2.27) reduces to a linear equation, but then it is sensible to define  $\infty$  as second root. We state the following lemma for the roots of equation (2.27). To prove the lemma we use *Rouché's theorem*, rather then the explicit formulas for the roots of equation (2.27). Rouché's theorem reads as follows. Let the bounded region  $\mathcal{D}$  have as its boundary a closed Jordan curve C. Let the function f(z) and g(z) be analytic both in  $\mathcal{D}$  and on C, and assume that |f(z)| < |g(z)| on C (so automatically  $f(z) + g(z) \neq 0$  on C). Then f(z) + g(z) has in  $\mathcal{D}$  the same number of zeros as g(z), all zeros counted according to their multiplicity.

# Lemma 2.7.

(i) For each fixed  $\alpha$  satisfying  $0 < |\alpha| < 1$ , the quadractic equation (2.27) has exactly one root  $\beta$  with  $|\beta| > |\alpha|$  and one root  $\beta$  with  $0 < |\beta| < C |\alpha|$ , where the constant C is defined by

 $C = \min\left[1, \, q_{-1,1}/(q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1})\right].$ 

(ii) For each fixed  $\beta$  satisfying  $0 < |\beta| < 1$ , the quadractic equation (2.27) has exactly one root  $\alpha$  with  $|\alpha| > |\beta|$  and one root  $\alpha$  with  $0 < |\alpha| < D|\beta|$ , where the constant D is defined by

 $D = \min\left[1, q_{1,-1}/(q_{-1,1} + q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1})\right].$ 

Proof.

We prove part (i) of the lemma; part (ii) can be proved similarly. Let  $\alpha$  be fixed and satisfy  $0 < |\alpha| < 1$ . By dividing equation (2.27) by  $\alpha^2$  and introducing the new variable  $z = \beta/\alpha$ , we obtain the following equation for z,

$$f(z) + g(z) = 0$$
, (2.28)

where

$$f(z) = (\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})z^2 ,$$
  
$$g(z) = -(q - \alpha q_{-1,0})z + q_{-1,1} .$$

It follows for all z with  $z \neq 0$  that

$$\begin{aligned} |f(z)| - |g(z)| &\leq (|\alpha|^2 q_{-1,-1} + |\alpha| q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}) |z|^2 - (q - |\alpha| q_{-1,0}) |z| + q_{-1,1} \\ &< (q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}) |z|^2 - (q - q_{-1,0}) |z| + q_{-1,1} , \end{aligned}$$

where the last inequality follows from assumption 2.6(ii) and the fact that  $|\alpha| < 1$ . It is readily seen that the right-hand side  $h(x) = (q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})x^2 - (q - q_{-1,0})x + q_{-1,1}$  is a quadratic function that vansihes for x = C and x = 1. Subsequently applying Rouché's theorem to the circles |z| = 1 and |z| = C proves part (i) of the lemma.

Lemma 2.7 leads to the following properties of the sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$ . Note that in the formulation of corollary 2.8 the case  $1 > |\beta_0| = |\alpha_0| > 0$  is not possible by lemma 2.7.

### Corollary 2.8.

Let  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  be roots of equation (2.27) satisfying  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > 0$ . Then there exists a negative value of i for which  $|\alpha_i| \ge 1$  or  $|\beta_i| \ge 1$  and

$$1 > |\alpha_{i+1}| > |\beta_{i+1}| > \cdots > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > |\alpha_1| > |\beta_1| > \cdots \downarrow 0.$$

A similar result holds if  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  satisfy  $1 > |\beta_0| > |\alpha_0| > 0$ .

### Proof.

From lemma 2.7 it follows that  $|\alpha_{i+1}| < D |\beta_i| < CD |\alpha_i|$  as long as  $|\alpha_i|$  and  $|\beta_i|$  are less than 1. Both constants *C* and *D* are less or equal to 1. At least one of the two constants is less than 1, since, if C = 1 say, so that  $q_{-1,1} \ge q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1}$ , then from assumption 2.6(ii) we obtain the inequality  $q_{1,-1} < q_{-1,1} + q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1}$  implying that D < 1. Hence we can conclude that  $|\alpha_i|$  and  $|\beta_i|$  decrease exponentially fast to zero as *i* tends to infinity, and that  $|\alpha_i| \ge 1$  or  $|\beta_i| \ge 1$  for some negative value of *i*.

When the sequence of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  is started with roots  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  of (2.27) satisfying  $0 < |\alpha_0| < 1$  and  $0 < |\beta_0| < 1$ , then  $|\alpha_0| < |\beta_0|$  or  $|\alpha_0| > |\beta_0|$  by lemma 2.7 (equality is not possible). Hence, by corollary 2.8,  $|\alpha_i|$  and  $|\beta_i|$  decrease to zero in at least one direction. In the opposite direction  $|\alpha_i|$  and  $|\beta_i|$  increase and eventually  $|\alpha_i| \ge 1$  or  $|\beta_i| \ge 1$  for some *i*. Therefore we cannot meet the convergence requirements in that direction, unless in that direction  $c_i$  or  $d_i$  vanishes for some *i* before  $|\alpha_i| \ge 1$  or  $|\beta_i| \ge 1$ . After renumbering the terms this amounts to the requirement that the initial product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  fits the horizontal boundary conditions  $(d_{-1} = 0)$  if  $|\alpha_0| > |\beta_0|$  or otherwise the vertical boundary conditions  $(c_1 = 0)$ . In such a case we have to generate compensation terms in the decreasing direction only. Pairs  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  satisfying these requirements will be called *feasible pairs*.

# **Definition 2.9.**

.

A pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  will be called feasible if:

- (i)  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  are roots of (2.27) with  $0 < |\alpha_0| < 1$  and  $0 < |\beta_0| < 1$ ;
- (ii)  $|\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| \Rightarrow d_{-1} = 0;$
- (iii)  $|\alpha_0| < |\beta_0| \Rightarrow c_1 = 0.$

# Conclusion 2.10.

For convergence the following two conditions are crucial:

- (i) The Markov process has to satisfy  $q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$ ;
- (ii) We have to initialize  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  with a feasible pair  $\alpha_0, \beta_0$ .

We end this section with a theorem stating that  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$ ,  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\beta_1$ , ... can be solved explicitly if  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0|$ . The same result holds for  $\beta_0$ ,  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_{-1}$ ,  $\alpha_{-1}$ , ... if  $1 > |\beta_0| > |\alpha_0|$  (cf. lemma 3 in Kingman [52]).

### Theorem 2.11 (Explicit solution of $\alpha_i$ and $\beta_i$ ).

Let  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  be roots of equation (2.31) with  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > 0$ . Then there exist complex numbers a and b, depending on  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ , such that for  $i \ge 0$ 

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} = A + \sqrt{\gamma} (a\lambda^i + \frac{1}{a\lambda^i}), \qquad (2.29)$$
$$\frac{1}{\beta_i} = B + \sqrt{\delta} (b\lambda^i + \frac{1}{b\lambda^i}),$$

where

$$A = \frac{qq_{-1,0} + 2q_{0,-1}q_{-1,1}}{q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}},$$

$$B = \frac{qq_{0,-1} + 2q_{-1,0}q_{1,-1}}{q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}},$$

$$\gamma = \frac{A^2q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}{q^2} + \frac{q_{-1,1}q_{-1,-1}q^2 + q_{-1,1}q_{0,-1}(qq_{-1,0} + q_{-1,1}q_{0,-1})}{q^2(q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1})},$$

$$\delta = \frac{B^2q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}{q^2} + \frac{q_{1,-1}q_{-1,-1}q^2 + q_{1,-1}q_{-1,0}(qq_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}q_{-1,0})}{q^2(q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1})},$$

$$\lambda = \frac{q - \sqrt{q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}}{q + \sqrt{q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}}.$$
(2.30)
$$(2.30)$$

Proof.

We prove the expressions for  $1/\alpha_i$ . The expressions for  $1/\beta_i$  can be obtained similarly (replace  $q_{ij}$  by  $q_{ji}$ ). By corollary 2.8 the numbers  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  are nonzero for  $i \ge 0$ , and equation (2.27) does not reduce to a linear equation for fixed  $\beta = \beta_i$  or  $\alpha = \alpha_{i+1}$ , so the denominator in (2.23)-(2.26) does not vanish for  $i \ge 0$ . Then, from (2.23) and (2.24) we obtain for  $i \ge 0$  that (recall that  $q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$ ),

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}} = \frac{1}{\beta_i} \frac{q}{q_{1,-1}} - \frac{q_{0,-1}}{q_{1,-1}} .$$
(2.33)

Adding this relation to the one with *i* replaced by i+1 yields for  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} + \frac{2}{\alpha_{i+1}} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+2}} = \left[\frac{1}{\beta_i} + \frac{1}{\beta_{i+1}}\right] \frac{q}{q_{1,-1}} - 2\frac{q_{0,-1}}{q_{1,-1}} .$$
(2.34)

From (2.25) and (2.26) we obtain for  $i \ge 0$  the analogue of (2.30) for  $1/\beta_i$ ,

$$\frac{1}{\beta_i} + \frac{1}{\beta_{i+1}} = \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}} \frac{q}{q_{-1,1}} - \frac{q_{-1,0}}{q_{-1,1}} \, .$$

Inserting this equality into (2.34) gives for  $i \ge 0$ 

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} + \frac{2}{\alpha_{i+1}} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+2}} = \left[\frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}} \frac{q}{q_{-1,1}} - \frac{q_{-1,0}}{q_{-1,1}}\right] \frac{q}{q_{1,-1}} - 2\frac{q_{0,-1}}{q_{1,-1}}$$

This is a second order inhomogeneous recursion relation for  $1/\alpha_i$ , the solution of which is given by

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} = A + a_1 \lambda^i + a_2 \lambda^{-i} , \qquad (2.35)$$

where A and  $\lambda$  are given by (2.30) and (2.32) (note that by assumption 2.6(ii) the denominator  $q^2 - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}$  is positive), and  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  are complex constants, which follow from the initial values  $1/\alpha_0$  and  $1/\alpha_1$ . To establish (2.29), with  $a = a_1 / \sqrt{\gamma}$ , it remains to prove that  $a_1$  and  $a_2$  satisfy

$$a_1a_2=\gamma$$
.

.

First note that (2.23) is equivalent to

$$\frac{1}{\alpha_i} \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}} = \frac{q_{-1,1}}{q_{1,-1}} \frac{1}{\beta_i^2} + \frac{q_{-1,0}}{q_{1,-1}} \frac{1}{\beta_i} + \frac{q_{-1,-1}}{q_{1,-1}} .$$
(2.36)

Eliminating  $1/\beta_i$  from (2.33) and (2.36) leads to

$$(q_{1,-1}q^{2} - 2q_{1,-1}^{2}q_{-1,1})\frac{1}{\alpha_{i}}\frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}}$$

$$= q_{-1,-1}q^{2} + q_{0,-1}(qq_{-1,0} + q_{-1,1}q_{0,-1})$$

$$+ \left[q_{1,-1}(qq_{-1,0} + q_{-1,1}q_{0,-1}) + q_{0,-1}q_{-1,1}q_{1,-1}\right] \left[\frac{1}{\alpha_{i}} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}}\right]$$

$$+ q_{1,-1}^{2}q_{-1,1}\left[\frac{1}{\alpha_{i}^{2}} + \frac{1}{\alpha_{i+1}^{2}}\right].$$
(2.37)

By inserting the expression (2.35) for  $1/\alpha_0$  and  $1/\alpha_1$ , equation (2.37) reduces to the identity

$$a_1a_2=\gamma$$
.

# Remark 2.12.

Assumption 2.6(ii) excludes the special case that all  $q_{ij}$ , except  $q_{-1,1}$  and  $q_{1,-1}$ , are zero. The results in this section and in the following sections are essentially still valid for this special case (except when  $q_{-1,1} = q_{1,-1}$ ), and often simplify. In particular, in this case equation (2.27) further simplifies to

$$(\alpha - \beta)(\alpha q_{-1,1} - \beta q_{1,-1}) = 0$$
,

for which it is easy to prove, if  $\alpha_0 = \beta_0$ , that for all *i* 

$$\alpha_i = \left(\frac{q_{1,-1}}{q_{-1,1}}\right)^i \alpha_0 , \qquad \beta_i = \left(\frac{q_{1,-1}}{q_{-1,1}}\right)^i \beta_0 .$$

The generation of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$ , and consequently the compensation method, fails if  $q_{-1,1} = q_{1,-1}$ .

### 2.4. On the existence of feasible pairs

One of the questions that now arise is how many feasible pairs of  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  exist and whether these pairs are real or complex-valued. Another question concerns conditions for the existence of feasible pairs. In this section we show, by considering a Markov process closely related to the original process, that the number of feasible pairs directly follows from the transition structure at the boundaries and that all these pairs are real-valued. In the next section we derive conditions for the existence of feasible pairs. The analysis is restricted to the feasible pairs with respect to the *horizontal boundary*. This means that we only consider roots  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  of equation (2.27) with  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > 0$  satisfying  $d_{-1} = 0$ . Feasibility with respect to the vertical boundary can be treated similarly.

We first treat the case that  $h_{1,1} > 0$  and consider an irreducible Markov process on the set  $\{(m, n) | m + n > 0, n \ge 0\} \cup \{(-1, 0), (0, 0)\}$ . From (m, n) transitions are possible to (m+i, n+j) with rate  $h_{ij}$  if n = 0, and with rate  $q_{ij}$  if n > 0. If (m+i, n+j) lies outside the state space, the transition possibility to that state is replaced by one to (-1, 0) and (0, 0) and the rate to (m+i, n+j) is split up equally between (-1, 0) and (0, 0). The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 2.5.

The equilibrium equation in state (m, n) with m + n > 0 is given by (2.1) for n > 1, by (2.4) for n = 1 and finally, by (2.5) for n = 0. The equations in (-1, 0) and (0, 0) are different from (2.5), which is mainly due to the incoming rates from states (m, n) with m + n = 1 or m + n = 2. Hence, for each pair of roots  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  of equation (2.27) with  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > 0$  satisfying  $d_{-1} = 0$ , the product  $z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ , defined by

$$z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \begin{cases} \alpha_0^m \beta_0^n & \text{for } m+n > 0, n > 0; \\ f_0 \alpha_0^m & \text{for } m \ge -1, n = 0, \end{cases}$$

satisfies the equilibrium equations in all states with m+n > 0. Note that  $z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  also satisfies the equilibrium equations on the boundary m + n = 1 and m + n = 2, and therefore no compensation is needed on these boundaries. Since  $|\beta_0| < |\alpha_0| < 1$ , the product  $z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converges absolutely, that is,

$$\sum_{\substack{m+n>0\\n\geq 0}} |z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)| < \infty.$$
(2.38)

For each finite set of pairs  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the corresponding products  $z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  are *linearly independent on the set of states with* m+n > 0. This follows from the next lemma, which can easily be proved by using properties of the *Vandermonde* matrix. In fact, a generalization of this lemma to infinite sums will be proved later on.



### Figure 2.5.

Transition-rate diagram for the Markov process in the proof of conclusion 2.13 on the set  $\{(m, n) | m + n > 0, n \ge 0\} \cup \{(-1, 0), (0, 0)\}$  for the case  $h_{1,1} > 0$ .

# Lemma 2.13.

Let  $(a_0, b_0), ..., (a_l, b_l)$  be distinct. Then  $\sum_{i=0}^l k_i a_i^m b_i^n = 0 \ (m \ge 0, n \ge 0) \iff k_0 = ... = k_l = 0.$ 

The first question is how many feasible pairs there are. Suppose that  $(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$  and  $(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  are feasible pairs. Then there exist nonnull coefficients  $\hat{k}$  and  $\tilde{k}$  such that the linear combination  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0) + \bar{k}z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  satisfies the (homogeneous) equilibrium equation in state (0, 0). The remaining equation in state (-1, 0) is also satisfied, since inserting this linear combination of  $z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$  and  $z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  into the equations for all other states and then summing these equations and changing summations, exactly yields the equilibrium equation in state (-1, 0). Changing summations is justified by the absolute convergence in (2.38). So the linear combination  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0) + \bar{k}z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  is an absolutely convergent solution of the equilibrium equation is nonnull, since  $z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$  and  $z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  are linearly independent. Hence, by a result of Foster (see

- 42 -

appendix A), the Markov process in figure 2.5 is ergodic and normalization of the linear combination  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0) + \tilde{k}z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  produces the equilibrium distribution. Since the equilibrium distribution of an ergodic Markov process is unique and for different pairs of  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ the products  $z_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  are linearly independent, we can conclude that there exist at most two feasible pairs.

The second question is whether there possibly exist complex-valued feasible pairs. Suppose that  $(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$  is a feasible pair for which  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  is complex-valued. Then the complex conjugates of  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  and  $\hat{\beta}_0$  also form a feasible pair. With  $\tilde{\alpha}_0$ ,  $\tilde{\beta}_0$  being the complex conjugates of  $\hat{\alpha}_0$ ,  $\hat{\beta}_0$  it is easily seen that the coefficients  $\hat{k}$  and  $\tilde{k}$  in the linear combination constructed above satisfy  $|\hat{k}| = |\tilde{k}|$ , so without loss of generality we may assume that  $\tilde{k}$  is the complex conjugate of  $\hat{k}$ . Then  $\tilde{k}z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  is the complex conjugate of  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$ , so for m + n > 0, n > 0 the solution  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0) + \tilde{k}z_{m,n}(\tilde{\alpha}_0, \tilde{\beta}_0)$  simplifies to

 $2\operatorname{Re}(\hat{k}\hat{\alpha}_0^m\hat{\beta}_0^n) = 2|\hat{k}\hat{\alpha}_0^m\hat{\beta}_0^n|\cos(\phi_{\hat{k}} + m\phi_{\hat{\alpha}_0} + n\phi_{\hat{\beta}_0})|$ 

where  $\phi_{\hat{k}}$ ,  $\phi_{\hat{\alpha}_0}$  and  $\phi_{\beta_0}$  are the arguments of  $\hat{k}$ ,  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  and  $\hat{\beta}_0$ . Since  $\phi_{\hat{\alpha}_0}$  is not a multiple of  $\pi$ , this solution has no constant sign and therefore it cannot possibly produce a probability distribution. Hence,  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  must be *real-valued*. By a similar argument, it follows that  $\hat{\beta}_0$  must be real-valued.

If there exist two real-valued feasible pairs  $(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0)$  and  $(\bar{\alpha}_0, \bar{\beta}_0)$ , then  $\hat{\alpha}_0$  or  $\bar{\alpha}_0$  (and  $\hat{\beta}_0$  or  $\tilde{\beta}_0$ ) must be *positive*, since otherwise the linear combination  $\hat{k}z_{m,n}(\hat{\alpha}_0, \hat{\beta}_0) + \bar{k}z_{m,n}(\bar{\alpha}_0, \bar{\beta}_0)$  constructed above has no constant sign, so it cannot possibly produce a probability distribution.

It remains to consider the two cases  $h_{1,1} = 0$ ,  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$  and  $h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0$ . In the former case there exists at most one feasible pair of (positive)  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$ . This can be proved analogously to the case  $h_{1,1} > 0$  by considering the irreducible Markov process on the set  $\{(m, n) | m + n > 0, n \ge 0\} \cup \{(0, 0)\}$  where the rates which are split up between (-1, 0) and (0, 0) in figure 2.5, are now completely directed to (0, 0). In case  $h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0$ , it can easily be derived from the definition of  $d_{-1}$  that there exist no feasible pairs.

### Conclusion 2.14.

There are at most two feasible pairs  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  with respect to the horizontal boundary. These pairs are always real-valued. The maximum number of feasible pairs depends as follows on the transition structure at the horizontal boundary:

- (i) If  $h_{1,1} > 0$ , then there are at most two pairs. If there are indeed two pairs, then at least one of the  $\alpha_0$  (and one of the  $\beta_0$ ) must be positive;
- (ii) If  $h_{1,1} = 0$  and  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ , then there is at most one pair. These roots are positive;
- (iii) If  $h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0$ , then there are no pairs.

## 2.5. Conditions for the existence of feasible pairs

We now proceed to derive conditions for the existence of roots  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  of equation (2.27) with  $1 > |\alpha_0| > \beta_0| > 0$  satisfying  $d_{-1} = 0$ , that is, by definition (2.22),

$$\frac{\alpha_0^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha_0 h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_{-1}} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_0^2 h_{-1,0} - \alpha_0 h = 0, \qquad (2.39)$$

$$\frac{\alpha_0^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha_0 h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{\beta_0} + h_{1,0} + \alpha_0^2 h_{-1,0} - \alpha_0 h \neq 0.$$
(2.40)

The roots  $\beta_0$  and  $\beta_{-1}$  will be regarded as *functions of*  $\alpha_0$ . By conclusion 2.13 the analysis can be restricted to *real-valued*  $\alpha_0$ . It is readily verified that inequality (2.40) is always valid for nonzero  $\alpha_0 \in (-1, 1)$  satisfying (2.39). To analyse (2.39) we insert the explicit formula for the root  $\beta_{-1}$ , for which we first derive some useful properties.

For fixed  $\alpha$  equation (2.27) is solved by

$$X_{\pm}(\alpha) = \alpha \frac{q - \alpha q_{-1,0} \pm \sqrt{(q - \alpha q_{-1,0})^2 - 4(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})q_{-1,1}}}{2(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})} .$$
(2.41)

The denominator in (2.41) may vanish for some  $\alpha < 0$ . For such an  $\alpha$ ,  $X_{-}(\alpha)$  and  $X_{+}^{-1}(\alpha)$  can be extended by taking  $X_{-}(\alpha) = \alpha q_{-1,1} / (q - \alpha q_{-1,0})$  and  $X_{+}^{-1}(\alpha) = 0$ , thus  $X_{+}(\alpha) = \infty$ . Let  $Y_{\pm}(\beta)$  be the roots of (2.27) for fixed  $\beta$ . We now prove the following monotonicity properties.

# Lemma 2.15.

For all  $0 < \alpha < 1$ 

.

- (i) the ratio  $X_{+}(\alpha) / \alpha$  is decreasing and  $X_{-}(\alpha) / \alpha$  is increasing;
- (ii)  $|X_+(-\alpha)| \ge X_+(\alpha) > \alpha > X_-(\alpha) \ge -X_-(-\alpha) > 0$ .

The same properties hold for  $Y_+(\beta)$ .

#### **Proof.**

For all  $-1 < \alpha < 1$  the discriminant  $D(\alpha)$  in (2.41), defined by

$$D(\alpha) = (q - \alpha q_{-1,0})^2 - 4(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})q_{-1,1},$$

is positive, which follows by using the fact that  $D(\alpha)$  is decreasing for  $\alpha \ge 0$ , so for  $0 \le \alpha < 1$ 

 $D(-\alpha) \ge D(\alpha) > D(1) = (q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} - q_{-1,1})^2 \ge 0.$ 

Hence  $X_{-}(\alpha)$  and  $X_{+}(\alpha)$  are real-valued for  $-1 < \alpha < 1$ .

Since  $X_+(\alpha) / \alpha$  is decreasing for  $0 < \alpha < 1$  we obtain for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ 

$$\frac{|X_{+}(-\alpha)|}{|-\alpha|} \ge \frac{X_{+}(\alpha)}{\alpha} > X_{+}(1) .$$
(2.42)

From (2.41) follows

\_

.

$$X_{\pm}(1) = \frac{q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} + q_{-1,1} \pm |q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} - q_{-1,1}|}{2(q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})},$$

i.e.,

$$X_{+}(1) = 1 \quad \text{if} \quad q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} \ge q_{-1,1}; \qquad (2.43)$$
  
> 1 otherwise.

Hence, from (2.42) we can conclude that for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ 

$$\frac{|X_+(-\alpha)|}{|-\alpha|} \geq \frac{X_+(\alpha)}{\alpha} > 1 .$$

The root  $X_{-}(\alpha)/\alpha$  can be rewritten as

$$X_{-}(\alpha) = \frac{2\alpha q_{-1,1}}{q - \alpha q_{-1,0} + \sqrt{(q - \alpha q_{-1,0})^2 - 4(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})q_{-1,1}}}$$

Hence, for all  $0 < \alpha < 1$  the ratio  $X_{-}(\alpha) / \alpha$  is increasing, so

$$0 < \frac{X_-(-\alpha)}{-\alpha} \le \frac{X_-(\alpha)}{\alpha} < X_-(1) \le 1$$

This completes the proof of lemma 2.15.

Using lemma 2.15 we can refine corollary 2.8 as follows.

# Lemma 2.16.

Let  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  be roots of equation (2.27) satisfying  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0| > 0$ . If  $0 < \alpha_0 < 1$ , then

$$\alpha_0 > X_-(\alpha_0) = \beta_0 > Y_-(\beta_0) = \alpha_1 > X_-(\alpha_1) = \beta_1 > \cdots > 0,$$

and if  $-1 < \alpha_0 < 0$ , then

$$\alpha_0 < X_{-}(\alpha_0) = \beta_0 < Y_{-}(\beta_0) = \alpha_1 < X_{-}(\alpha_1) = \beta_1 < \cdots < 0$$

Since  $|\alpha_0| > |\beta_0|$  it follows that  $|\alpha_0| < |\beta_{-1}|$ , so by lemma 2.15 we can set  $\beta_{-1} = X_+(\alpha_0)$ 

- 45 -

(and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_0)$ ). Substituting this identity into equation (2.39) and rearranging terms we obtain that  $\alpha_0$  has to be a root of the equation (*h* is the sum of the  $h_{ij}$ 's, see (2.8))

$$\alpha h = \frac{\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}{X_+(\alpha)} + \alpha^2 h_{-1,0} + h_{1,0} . \qquad (2.44)$$

Denote by  $LH(\alpha)$  the left-hand side of (2.44) and by  $RH(\alpha)$  the right-hand side. Figure 2.6 shows  $LH(\alpha)$  and  $RH(\alpha)$  for the case  $q_{-1,1} = q_{0,-1} = h_{-1,0} = 2$ ,  $q_{1,-1} = h_{1,1} = 1$  and all other  $q_{ij}$  and  $h_{ij}$  are zero.



# Figure 2.6.

The left-hand side LH ( $\alpha$ ) and the right-hand side RH ( $\alpha$ ) of equation (2.48) for the case  $q_{-1,1} = q_{0,-1} = h_{-1,0} = 2$ ,  $q_{1,-1} = h_{1,1} = 1$  and all other  $q_{ij}$  and  $h_{ij}$  are zero.

Figure 2.6 suggests the following lemma.

# Lemma 2.17.

The right-hand side RH( $\alpha$ ) of equation (2.44) is strictly convex for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ .

To prove lemma 2.17 we need the following elementary convexity properties.

### **Convexity properties:**

- (i) If f(x) and g(x) are positive, nondecreasing and convex, then f(x)g(x) is convex, and strictly convex if f(x) or g(x) is strictly convex;
- (ii) If f(x) and g(x) are convex, then f(x) + g(x) is convex, and strictly convex if f(x) or g(x) is strictly convex;
- (iii) If f(x) is positive and strictly concave, then 1/f(x) is strictly convex;
- (iv) If f(x) is positive, decreasing and strictly concave on (0, 1), then xf(x) is strictly concave on (0, 1).

# Proof of lemma 2.17.

By inserting the formula (2.41) for  $X_{+}(\alpha)$  into  $RH(\alpha)$  we obtain

$$RH(\alpha) = \frac{2(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})(\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1})}{\alpha(q - \alpha q_{-1,0} + \sqrt{D(\alpha)})} + \alpha^2 h_{-1,0} + h_{1,0}, \quad (2.45)$$

where  $D(\alpha)$  is the discriminant in (2.41). We first prove that  $q - \alpha q_{-1,0} + \sqrt{D(\alpha)}$  is positive, decreasing and strictly concave for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ . The first and second property are easily verified. To establish the third property it suffices to show that for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ 

$$\left(\sqrt{\mathcal{D}(\alpha)}\right)'' < 0. \tag{2.46}$$

This second derivative is given by

$$\left[\sqrt{D(\alpha)}\right]'' = \frac{2D''(\alpha)D(\alpha) - D'(\alpha)^2}{4D(\alpha)^{3/2}}$$

where

$$D'(\alpha) = -2\left[q_{-1,0}(q - \alpha q_{-1,0}) + 2q_{-1,1}(2\alpha q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1})\right],$$
  
$$D''(\alpha) = 2q_{-1,0}^2 - 8q_{-1,1}q_{-1,-1}.$$

Hence, if  $D''(\alpha) \le 0$ , then (2.46) follows directly. If  $D''(\alpha) > 0$ , then (2.46) follows by using

$$0 < D(\alpha) < (q - \alpha q_{-1,0})^2 , \quad 0 < D''(\alpha) \le 2q_{-1,0}^2 , \quad D'(\alpha)^2 \ge 4q_{-1,0}^2 (q - \alpha q_{-1,0})^2$$

valid for all  $0 < \alpha < 1$ . Hence, we can conclude that  $q - \alpha q_{-1,0} + \sqrt{D}(\alpha)$  is positive, decreasing and strictly concave for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ . Then it follows from convexity property (iv) that the numerator in (2.45) is strictly concave for  $0 < \alpha < 1$  and so, by the properties (i) and (iii), that the quotient in (2.45) is strictly convex. Finally, by convexity property (ii), the sum in (2.45) is strictly convex for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ . This completes the proof of lemma 2.17. It is easily verified that at the boundary  $\alpha = 0$ 

.

$$RH(0^+) > LH(0)$$
 if  $h_{1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ ;  
=  $LH(0)$  otherwise;

and, by using (2.43), that at the boundary  $\alpha = 1$ 

RH(1) < LH(1) if  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} < q_{-1,1}$ ; = LH(1) otherwise.

Hence, by lemma 2.17, in case  $h_{1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$  there is a root of equation (2.44) in the interval (0, 1) if  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} < q_{-1,1}$  and otherwise the following extra condition is required:

**Condition:** RH'(1) > LH'(1).

Remark that the square root in (2.41) vanishes at  $\alpha = 1$  if  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} = q_{-1,1}$  and thus the (left) derivative of this square root at  $\alpha = 1$  is  $-\infty$ . Consequently, in this case the derivative of *RH* at  $\alpha = 1$  is  $+\infty$ , so the condition above trivially holds.

#### Lemma 2.18.

If the following two conditions hold:

(i)  $h_{1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0;$ 

(ii)  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} > q_{-1,1} \Rightarrow RH'(1) > LH'(1),$ 

then equation (2.44) has a unique solution in (0, 1).

If condition (i) or (ii) does not hold, then equation (2.44) has no solution in (0, 1).

We know from section 2.6 that equation (2.44) may have a second solution in (-1, 1) if  $h_{1,1} > 0$ . We show that condition (ii) in lemma 2.18 also guarantees the existence of a second solution in (-1, 0) if  $h_{1,1} > 0$ . Since  $RH(0^-) = -\infty$  and  $RH(\alpha)$  and  $LH(\alpha)$  are continuous on [-1,0), there exists a root in (-1, 0) if for some  $\alpha \in [-1, 0)$ 

 $RH(\alpha) > LH(\alpha)$ .

This inequality trivially holds if  $\alpha^2 h_{-1,1} + \alpha h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} = 0$ . Now suppose there is no such  $\alpha$ . Then, by taking  $\alpha = -1$ , we find

$$h_{-1,1} - h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} > 0. (2.47)$$

By lemma 2.5 and (2.43),

$$\frac{1}{|X_{+}(-1)|} \le \frac{1}{X_{+}(1)} \le 1 \; .$$

So we also find

$$\frac{1}{X_{+}(-1)} \ge -1 , \qquad (2.48)$$

with equality if and only if  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{1,-1} \ge q_{-1,1}$  and  $q_{-1,0} = q_{0,-1} = 0$ . Combining the inequalities (2.47) and (2.48) yields

$$RH(-1) \ge LH(-1)$$
, (2.49)

with equality if and only if  $q_{-1,-1} + q_{1,-1} \ge q_{-1,1}$  and  $q_{-1,0} = q_{0,-1} = 0$  and all  $h_{ij} = 0$  with the exception of  $h_{-1,1}$  and  $h_{1,1}$ . In case of equality in (2.49) we have  $RH(-\alpha) = -RH(\alpha)$  for  $0 < \alpha < 1$  and thus condition (ii) in lemma 2.18 guarantees that equation (2.44) has a solution in (-1, 0). Combining these results we can formulate the following theorem.

### Theorem 2.19.

If  $h_{1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ , then the maximum number of feasible pairs with respect to the horizontal boundary is found if and only if the following condition is satisfied:

$$q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} > q_{-1,1} \Rightarrow RH'(1) > LH'(1);$$
(2.50)

Depending on the boundary behaviour the feasible pairs have the following properties:

- (i) If  $h_{1,1} > 0$ , then there are two feasible pairs. One  $\alpha_0$  is the solution of equation (2.44) in (0, 1) and the other  $\alpha_0$  is its solution in (-1, 0);
- (ii) If  $h_{1,1} = 0$  and  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ , there is one feasible pair. The  $\alpha_0$  is the solution of equation (2.44) in (0, 1).

If  $h_{1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} = 0$ , then there are no feasible pairs with respect to the horizontal boundary.

In the next section it is shown that condition (2.50) can be interpreted as a drift condition.

## 2.6. Neuts' mean drift condition

Condition (2.50) in theorem 2.19 states that if the rate downwards exceeds the rate upwards, then inequality RH'(1) > LH'(1) must hold. This inequality can be interpreted as a mean drift condition. In fact, we will show that inequality RH'(1) > LH'(1) corresponds to *Neuts' mean drift condition* ([60], Theorem 1.7.1.).

Consider a Markov process with generator Q of the form

	<b>B</b> <sub>1</sub>	B <sub>0</sub>	0	0	0		
	$A_2$	$A_1$	$A_0$	0	0	•••	
Q =	0	$A_2$	$A_1$	$A_0$	0	•••	, (2.51)
	0	0	$A_2$	$A_1$	$A_0$	• • •	
	[	• • •	•••	•••	• • •	• • •	

where all elements are (finite)  $(k+1) \times (k+1)$  matrices. The states are denoted by (m, n), m = 0, 1, 2, ..., n = 0, 1, ..., k, and are lexicographically ordered, that is, (0, 0), ...(0, k), (1, 0), ..., (1, k), (2, 0), .... The set of states (m, 0), (m, 1), ..., (m, k) is called level m. Suppose that  $A_0 + A_1 + A_2$  is irreducible and let  $\pi$  be the solution of

 $\pi(A_0 + A_1 + A_2) = 0, \quad \pi e = 1 ,$ 

where e is the column vector with all its elements equal to one. Then by Theorem 1.7.1. in Neuts' book [60] the Markov process Q is ergodic if and only if

 $\pi A_0 e < \pi A_2 e . \tag{2.52}$ 

The left-hand side of (2.52) can be defined as the mean drift from level m to m+1, and the right-hand side as the mean drift from level m+1 to m, m > 0, where the mean is taken with respect to the distribution  $\pi$ . Then (2.52) states that the mean drift to the higher level should be less than the mean drift to the lower level, and therefore is called the mean drift condition.

In our case, the generator Q is also of the form (2.51), but all elements are infinite matrices and level m is the infinite set of states  $(m, 0), (m, 1), (m, 2), \dots$  Hence, we cannot conclude that the mean drift condition (2.52) is necessary and sufficient for ergodicity of Q. However, if

 $q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1} > q_{-1,1}$ 

(so  $X_{-}(1) < 1$ ), then the row vector  $\pi = (\pi_0, \pi_1, ...)$  is given by

$$\pi_n = C \frac{q_{-1,1}}{h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}} \quad \text{if} \quad n = 0 ,$$
$$= C X_-^n(1) \qquad \qquad \text{if} \quad n > 0 ,$$

where C is the normalizing constant. The mean drift condition (2.52) then becomes

- 50 -

$$\frac{X_{-}(1)}{1 - X_{-}(1)}q_{1,-1} + \frac{q_{-1,1}}{h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}(h_{1,1} + h_{1,0})$$

$$< \frac{X_{-}(1)}{1 - X_{-}(1)}(q_{-1,1} + q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1}) + \frac{q_{-1,1}}{h_{-1,1} + h_{0,1} + h_{1,1}}(h_{-1,0} + h_{-1,1})$$
(2.53)

The interesting point is that inequality RH'(1) > LH'(1) can be rewritten as (2.53): First insert the identity (see (2.25))

$$\frac{1}{X_{+}(\alpha)} = \frac{(\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1})X_{-}(\alpha)}{\alpha^2 q_{-1,1}}$$

into equation (2.44), then differentiate equation (2.44) and insert the identity

$$X_{-}'(1) = X_{-}(1) + \frac{X_{-}(1)q_{-1,0}}{q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1} - q_{-1,1}} + \frac{X_{-}^{2}(1)(q_{0,-1} + 2q_{-1,-1})}{q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1} - q_{-1,1}}$$

which can be derived by straightforward calculation.

### Conclusion 2.20.

If  $q_{1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{-1,-1} > q_{-1,1}$ , then condition (2.50) in theorem 2.19 is equivalent to Neuts' mean drift condition (2.53).

#### 2.7. Simplifications of the formal solutions with feasible pairs

In the previous sections we derived necessary and sufficient conditions for the existence of feasible initial pairs ( $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$ ) with respect to the horizontal boundary. There are at most two such pairs. We denote these pairs by

$$(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$$
 and  $(\alpha_-, X_-(\alpha_-))$ ,

where  $\alpha_+$  is the solution of equation (2.44) in (0, 1) and  $\alpha_-$  its solution on (-1, 0). Analogous conditions can be derived on the vertical boundary. The feasible pairs on the vertical boundary are denoted by

 $(\beta_+, X_-(\beta_+))$  and  $(\beta_-, X_-(\beta_-))$ ,

where  $\beta_+$  is the solution of the  $\beta$ -equivalent of equation (2.44) in (0, 1) and  $\beta_-$  its solution on (-1, 0). For  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  we abbreviate the notation  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  to  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ . Similar abbreviations are used for the other feasible pairs.

The formal solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  with feasible initial pairs simplify with respect to the general definition in section 2.2. If we take  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$ , then  $d_{-1} = 0$  and so

 $d_i = f_i = 0$  for all i < 0. Then for m > 0 and n > 0 the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  simplifies to (see (2.16)-

(2.17))  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}$ (2.54)

$$\int_{a} (\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i} (c_{i} \alpha_{i}^{i*} + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^{i*}) \beta_{i}^{i*}$$
(2.34)

$$= d_0 c_0 \beta_0^n \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (d_i \beta_i^n + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^n) \alpha_{i+1}^m ; \qquad (2.55)$$

for m = 0 and n > 0 and for m > 0 and n = 0 to (see (2.18)-(2.19))

$$x_{0,n}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i e_i \beta_i^n , \qquad (2.56)$$

$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+}) = c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m , \qquad (2.57)$$

respectively, where the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}$  is initialized by

$$\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$$
,  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$ .

. •

The solution  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_{-})$  simplifies accordingly. If we take  $\alpha_0 = Y_{-}(\beta_{+})$  and  $\beta_0 = \beta_{+}$ , then  $c_1 = 0$  and so  $c_i = e_i = 0$  for i > 0. Then for m > 0 and n > 0 the series  $x_{m,n}(\beta_{+})$  simplifies to

$$\begin{aligned} x_{m,n}(\beta_{+}) &= d_0 c_0 \alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + \sum_{i=-\infty}^{-1} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n \\ &= \sum_{i=-\infty}^{-1} c_{i+1} (d_i \beta_i^n + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^n) \alpha_{i+1}^m ; \end{aligned}$$

for m = 0 and n > 0 and for m > 0 and n = 0 to

$$x_{0,n}(\beta_{+}) = d_0 e_0 \beta_0^n + \sum_{i=-\infty}^{-1} d_i e_i \beta_i^n , \qquad (2.58)$$

$$x_{m,0}(\beta_{+}) = \sum_{i=-\infty}^{-1} c_{i+1} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^{n} , \qquad (2.59)$$

where the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}$  is initialized by

$$\beta_0 = \beta_+$$
,  $\alpha_0 = Y_-(\alpha_+)$ .

The formal solution  $x_{m,n}(\beta_{-})$  simplifies accordingly.

In the next section we investigate whether for feasible initial pairs the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  may fail because of a vanishing denominator in the definition of the coefficients  $c_i$ ,  $d_i$ ,  $e_i$  or  $f_i$  (cf. (2.20)-(2.22)).

### 2.8. On the construction of the formal solutions

In this section we investigate whether for  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  can fail. The construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for the other three potential feasible pairs can be investigated accordingly.

The construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  fails if for some nonnegative value of *i* the denominator in the definition of the coefficients  $c_{i+1}$ ,  $e_i$ ,  $d_{i+1}$  or  $f_{i+1}$  vanishes (see (2.20)-(2.25)). Since  $0 < \alpha_0 = \alpha_+ < 1$  and  $0 < \beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+) < \alpha_0$ , from lemma 2.16 we obtain

$$\alpha_0 > \beta_0 > \alpha_1 > \beta_1 > \cdots > 0, \qquad (2.60)$$

where for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\beta_i = X_{-}(\alpha_i), \quad \alpha_{i+1} = Y_{-}(\beta_i),$$
(2.61)

and therefore also

$$\alpha_i = Y_+(\beta_i), \quad \beta_i = X_+(\alpha_{i+1}).$$
 (2.62)

Inserting (2.62) into the common denominator of the definitions of  $d_{i+1}$  and  $f_{i+1}$  (cf. (2.21)) we see that this denominator is equal to  $RH(\alpha_{i+1}) - LH(\alpha_{i+1})$ . Hence, since  $\alpha_{i+1} < \alpha_{+}$  by (2.60), we conclude that the denominator in the definitions of  $d_{i+1}$  and  $f_{i+1}$  is positive for all  $i \ge 0$ . Similarly, it can be seen that the denominator in the definitions of  $c_{i+1}$  and  $e_i$  (cf. (2.20)) vanishes if  $\beta_i$  solves the  $\beta$ -equivalent of equation (2.44):

$$\beta v = \frac{\beta^2 v_{1,-1} + \beta v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{Y_+(\beta)} + v_{0,1} + \beta^2 v_{0,-1},$$

i.e., if  $\beta_i = \beta_+$ . The following example shows that this possibility really may occur.

## Example 2.21.

Consider the process for which  $q_{0,-1} = q_{1,-1} = v_{1,-1} = h_{1,0} = 1$ ,  $q_{-1,1} = h_{-1,1} = 2$ ,  $v_{0,-1} = 1$ ,  $v_{0,1} = 1/2$  and all other rates  $q_{i,j}$ ,  $h_{i,j}$  and  $v_{i,j}$  are zero (see figure 2.7). By theorem 2.19(ii) and its  $\beta$ -analogue, the roots  $\alpha_+$  and  $\beta_+$  exist and it is easily verified that  $\alpha_+ = 1/2$  and  $\beta_+ = 1/3$  (the value for  $\alpha_+$  is suggested by the property that the marginal distribution  $\{p_m\}$  is that of an M | M | 1 queue with load 1/2). The construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  fails, since  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+) = 1/3 = \beta_+$ , so the denominator in  $c_1$  vanishes.

This leads to the following condition:



### Figure 2.7.

An example for which the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  fails, due to the fact that the denominator in the definition of  $c_1$  vanishes.

# Condition 2.22.

If the roots  $\alpha_+$  and  $\beta_+$  exist, then none of the  $\beta_i$  of the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  with initial values  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  may be equal to  $\beta_+$ .

By considering small perturbations of the boundary conditions it can be shown that violation of this condition is exceptional (see the remark at the end of this section). In fact, in section 2.13 we shall demonstrate that the probabilities of processes violating condition 2.22 can be obtained from a limiting argument. At the end of this section we formulate the analogous conditions for the sequences  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}$  associated with  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_-), x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  and  $x_{m,n}(\beta_-)$ .

Above we investigated whether the denominator in the definitions of  $c_{i+1}$  and  $d_{i+1}$  vanishes for some nonnegative value of *i*. Alternatively we may investigate whether the numerator in these definitions vanishes. In this case all subsequent  $c_j$  or  $d_j$  vanish and  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  reduces to a finite sum. Since  $\beta_{i+1} < \beta_i$  by (2.60), it follows that the numerator in the definition of  $d_{i+1}$  is larger than the denominator, which is positive for all  $i \ge 0$ . This proves that for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{d_{i+1}}{d_i} < 0 \; .$$

Inserting (2.61) into the numerator of the definition of  $c_{i+1}$  we see that this numerator vanishes if  $\beta_i$  solves the equation:

$$\beta v = \frac{\beta^2 v_{1,-1} + \beta v_{1,0} + v_{1,1}}{Y_{-}(\beta)} + v_{0,1} + \beta^2 v_{0,-1} .$$

- 54 -

In the following example the numerator in  $c_1$  vanishes, so  $c_i = e_i = 0$  for all i > 0.

## Example 2.23.

Consider the process with the same rates as in example 2.21, except that  $v_{0,-1} = 3$  and  $v_{0,1} = 0$ . By theorem 2.9(ii) the root  $\alpha_+$  exists and it is easily verified that  $\alpha_+ = 1/2$ . Hence, by taking  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+) = 1/3$ , it follows that  $d_{-1} = 0$  and  $e_0 = f_0 = 1$ , but more importantly, also  $c_1 = 0$ , so for all *m* and *n* the solution  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  reduces to

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_+) = \frac{1}{2}^m \frac{1}{3}^n$$
.

We now formulate the analogues of condition 2.22 for the sequences  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}$  associated with  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_-), x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  and  $x_{m,n}(\beta_-)$ . Remark that from lemma 2.16 it follows that the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  is positive and decreasing if we take  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$ , and this sequence is negative and increasing if we take  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_-$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_-)$ . The similar remark holds for the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{-\infty}$  with  $\beta_0 = \beta_+$  and  $\alpha_0 = Y_-(\beta_+)$  and with  $\beta_0 = \beta_-$  and  $\alpha_0 = Y_-(\beta_-)$  respectively. Hence, to guarantee that the construction of the formal solutions with feasible initial pairs succeeds, we have to impose the following condition.

### Condition 2.24.

If the roots  $\alpha_+$  and  $\beta_+$  exist, then:

(i) None of the  $\beta_i$  of  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  with  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  may be equal to  $\beta_+$ ;

(ii) None of the  $\alpha_i$  of  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{-\infty}$  with  $\beta_0 = \beta_+$  and  $\alpha_0 = Y_-(\beta_+)$  may be equal to  $\alpha_+$ .

The same property should be satisfied with  $\alpha_+$ ,  $\beta_+$  replaced by  $\alpha_-$ ,  $\beta_-$ .

### Remark 2.25.

Let us investigate the effect of small perturbations of the horizontal boundary behaviour on the solutions  $\alpha_+$  and  $\alpha_-$ . If we replace  $h_{1,0}$  by  $h_{1,0} + \varepsilon$  with  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ , then equation (2.44) becomes

$$LH(\alpha) + \alpha \varepsilon = RH(\alpha) + \varepsilon .$$
(2.63)

Let  $\alpha_+(\varepsilon)$  be the solution of (2.63) in (0, 1) and  $\alpha_-(\varepsilon)$  its solution in (-1, 0). Then it is readily verified that  $\alpha_+(\varepsilon)$  and  $\alpha_-(\varepsilon)$  are continuous and increasing in  $\varepsilon$ . Specifically, to prove that  $\alpha_+(\varepsilon)$  is increasing in  $\varepsilon$ , its derivative has to be evaluated. From (2.63) it follows that

$$\alpha_{+}'(\varepsilon) = \frac{1 - \alpha_{+}(\varepsilon)}{LH'(\alpha_{+}(\varepsilon)) - RH'(\alpha_{+}(\varepsilon)) + \varepsilon} .$$
(2.64)

This derivative is positive for  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ , since  $LH'(\alpha_+(\varepsilon)) > RH'(\alpha_+(\varepsilon))$  by the strict convexity of RH( $\alpha$ ) (cf. lemma 2.17). If  $v_{0,1}$  is replaced by  $v_{0,1} + \varepsilon$  with  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ , then the same properties for the solutions  $\beta_+(\varepsilon)$  and  $\beta_-(\varepsilon)$  are readily derived.

It can now be concluded that if condition 2.24 is not satisfied by the process at hand, it is satisfied by some  $\varepsilon$ -perturbed process. Hence, violation of this condition is exceptional. In fact, in section 2.13 it will be argued by using a sequence of  $\varepsilon$ -perturbed processes, that in case of violation of condition 2.22 the probabilities can be obtained from a limiting argument.

# 2.9. Absolute convergence of the formal solutions

We now try to prove that for all feasible initial pairs  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converges absolutely. We need absolute convergence to guarantee equality of (2.16) and (2.17). It appears however, that  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  possibly diverges in states near the origin of the state space, but we will prove:

# Theorem 2.25 (Absolute convergence).

There exists a nonnegative integer N such that for all feasible pairs  $(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ :

- The series  $\sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} d_i c_i \alpha_i^m \beta_i^n$  and  $\sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} d_i c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m \beta_i^n$  the sum of which defines  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for m > 0 and n > 0, both converge absolutely for all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  with m + n > N; (i)

(ii) The series  $\sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} d_i e_i \beta_i^n$  the sum of which defines  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for n > 0, converges absolutely for all  $\begin{cases} n > N-2 & \text{if } v_{1,1} > 0; \\ n > N-1 & \text{if } v_{1,1} = 0, v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0; \\ n > N & \text{if } v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0; \end{cases}$ 

(iii) The series  $\sum_{i=-\infty}^{\infty} c_{i+1}f_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m}$  the sum of which defines  $x_{m,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for m > 0,

converges absolutely for all 
$$\begin{cases} m > N-2 & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ m > N-1 & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1}+h_{1,0} > 0; \\ m > N & \text{if } h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0; \end{cases}$$

(iv) 
$$\sum_{\substack{m \ge 0, n \ge 0 \\ m+n > N}} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)| < \infty.$$

.

In the next section we will define N as the smallest integer that guarantees the absolute convergence, stated in theorem 2.25.

# 2.10. Proof of theorem 2.25

We only prove theorem 2.25 for  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$ . The proof is similar for the other three potential feasible initial pairs. We first derive the limiting behaviour of the sequence  $\{\alpha_i, \beta_i\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  and the associated sequence of coefficients  $\{c_i, d_i, e_i, f_i\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$ . Using these results the proof of theorem 2.25 appears to be simple.

# Lemma 2.26.

(i) Let 
$$|x_1| > |x_2|$$
 be the roots of (2.27) for fixed  $\beta$  with  $0 < |\beta| < 1$  and let  

$$z_{m,n} = \begin{cases} x_1^m \beta^n + c x_2^m \beta^n, & m > 0, n > 0; \\ e \beta^n, & m = 0, n > 0, \end{cases}$$

where c and e are given by (2.12) and (2.13) respectively. Then, as  $\beta \to 0,$ 

$$\frac{\beta}{x_{1}} \rightarrow \frac{1}{A_{2}} \quad \text{where} \quad A_{2} = \frac{q + \sqrt{q^{2} - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}}{2q_{-1,1}};$$

$$\frac{x_{2}}{\beta} \rightarrow A_{1} \quad \text{where} \quad A_{1} = \frac{q - \sqrt{q^{2} - 4q_{1,-1}q_{-1,1}}}{2q_{-1,1}};$$

$$c \rightarrow -V \quad \text{where} \quad V = \begin{cases} \frac{A_{2}}{A_{1}} & \text{if } v_{1,1} > 0; \\ \frac{A_{1}^{-1}v_{1,0} + v_{0,1}}{A_{2}^{-1}v_{1,0} + v_{0,1}} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = 0, v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0; \\ \frac{A_{1}^{-1}v_{1,-1} - v}{A_{2}^{-1}v_{1,-1} - v} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(2.65)

$$e\beta^{-2} \rightarrow -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1}-A_2^{-1})}{A_2^{-1}v_{1,1}}$$
 if  $v_{1,1} > 0$ ;

- 57 -

$$e\beta^{-1} \rightarrow -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1} - A_2^{-1})}{A_2^{-1}v_{1,0} + v_{0,1}} \qquad if \quad v_{1,1} = 0, \ v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0;$$
  
$$e \rightarrow -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1} - A_2^{-1})}{A_2^{-1}v_{1,-1} - v} \qquad if \quad v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0.$$

(ii) Let  $|y_1| > |y_2|$  be the roots of (2.27) for fixed  $\alpha$  with  $0 < |\alpha| < 1$  and let  $\int \alpha^m y_1^n + d\alpha^m y_2^n$ , m > 0, n > 0;

$$w_{m,n} = \begin{cases} f\alpha^m, & m > 0, n = 0, \end{cases}$$

where d and f are given by (2.14) and (2.15) respectively. Then, as  $\alpha \rightarrow 0$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\alpha}{y_1} &\to A_1; \\ \frac{y_2}{\alpha} &\to \frac{1}{A_2}; \\ d \to -H \quad where \quad H = \begin{cases} \frac{A_2}{A_1} & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ \frac{A_2h_{0,1} + h_{1,0}}{A_1h_{0,1} + h_{1,0}} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0; \\ \frac{A_2h_{-1,1} - h}{A_1h_{-1,1} - h} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0; \end{cases} \\ f\alpha^{-2} &\to -\frac{q_{-1,1}(A_2 - A_1)}{A_1h_{1,1}} & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ f\alpha^{-1} &\to -\frac{q_{-1,1}(A_2 - A_1)}{A_1h_{0,1} + h_{1,0}} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0; \\ f \to -\frac{q_{-1,1}(A_2 - A_1)}{A_1h_{-1,1} - h} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0. \end{aligned}$$

Proof.

We prove part (ii). Part (i) can be proved similarly. Let  $z(\alpha)$  be the smaller root of (2.28), so  $y_2 / \alpha = z(\alpha)$ . Hence, since  $z(\alpha)$  is continuous, as  $\alpha \to 0$ ,

$$\frac{y_2}{\alpha} = z(\alpha) \to z(0) = \frac{1}{A_2} , \qquad (2.66)$$

and from (2.25),

. .

$$\frac{\alpha}{y_1} = \frac{\alpha^2 q_{-1,-1} + \alpha q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1}}{q_{-1,1}} \frac{y_2}{\alpha} \to \frac{q_{1,-1}}{q_{-1,1}} \frac{1}{A_2} = A_1 .$$
(2.67)

The limits of d and f can directly be obtained by letting  $\alpha \rightarrow 0$  in (2.14) and (2.15) and then inserting (2.66) and (2.67).

For  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  and  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  it follows from corollary 2.8 that  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  tend to zero as *i* tends to plus infinity. Then we directly obtain the desired limiting behaviour from lemma 2.26 and the definitions of  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $c_i$ ,  $d_i$ ,  $e_i$  and  $f_i$  in section 2.2. Note that the ratios  $\beta_i/\alpha_i$  and  $\alpha_{i+1}/\beta_i$  are monotonically decreasing, which follows from  $1 > \alpha_0 > \beta_0 > 0$  and the lemmas 2.15 and 2.16. Furthermore, lemma 2.27 is formulated for  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$ . If  $\alpha_+$  exists, then  $h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} + h_{0,1} > 0$  by lemma 2.18 and thus the case  $h_{1,1} = h_{1,0} = h_{0,1} = 0$  is not relevant for the limit of  $f_{i+1}$  (cf. lemma 2.26(ii)).

### Lemma 2.27.

Consider the feasible initial pair  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$ ,  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_+)$  and let *i* tends to infinity. Then we have:

$$\frac{\beta_i}{\alpha_i} \downarrow \frac{1}{A_2};$$
$$\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \downarrow A_1;$$

.

If  $c_i = 0$  for some i > 0, then  $c_j = e_j = 0$  for all j > i. Otherwise, as  $i \to \infty$ , then

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{c_{i+1}}{c_i} &\to -V; \\ \frac{d_{i+1}}{d_i} &\to -H; \\ \frac{e_i}{c_i\beta_i^2} &\to -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1} - A_2^{-1})}{v_{1,1}A_2^{-1}} & \text{if } v_{1,1} > 0; \\ \frac{e_i}{c_i\beta_i} &\to -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1} - A_2^{-1})}{v_{1,0}A_2^{-1} + v_{0,1}} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = 0, v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0; \\ \frac{e_i}{c_i} &\to -\frac{q_{1,-1}(A_1^{-1} - A_2^{-1})}{v_{1,-1}A_2^{-1} - v} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0; \\ \frac{f_{i+1}}{d_i\alpha_{i+1}^2} &\to -\frac{q_{-1,1}(A_2 - A_1)}{A_1h_{1,1}} & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ \frac{f_{i+1}}{d_i\alpha_{i+1}} &\to -\frac{q_{-1,1}(A_2 - A_1)}{A_1h_{0,1} + h_{1,0}} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0. \end{aligned}$$

Theorem 2.25 is trivial if  $c_i = 0$  for some i > 0, since then  $c_j = e_j = 0$  for all j > i, so  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  simplifies to a finite sum. Now suppose that  $c_i$  never vanishes. To prove theorem 2.25 in this case, consider a *fixed* m > 0 and n > 0. Then by lemma 2.27, as  $i \to \infty$ ,

$$\frac{|d_{i+1}c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m}\beta_{i+1}^{n}|}{|d_{i}c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m}\beta_{i}^{n}|} \text{ and } \frac{|d_{i+1}c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+2}^{m}\beta_{i+1}^{n}|}{|d_{i}c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m}\beta_{i}^{n}|} \to |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{m+n}.$$
(2.68)

Hence, if  $|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{m+n} < 1$ , then the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  converges absolutely, and if the limit  $|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{m+n} > 1$ , then the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  diverges. Finally, nothing can be said in general if  $|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{m+n} = 1$ .

Similarly, by lemma 2.27, for fixed values m > 0 and n > 0,

$$\frac{|d_{i+1}e_{i+1}\beta_{i+1}^{n}|}{|d_{i}e_{i}\beta_{i}^{n}|} \rightarrow \begin{cases} |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n+2} & \text{if } v_{1,1} > 0; \\ |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n+1} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = 0, v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0; \\ |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0; \end{cases}$$

$$\frac{|c_{i+2}f_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^{m}|}{|c_{i+1}f_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m}|} \rightarrow \begin{cases} |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{m+2} & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ |HV|(A_{1}/A_{2})^{m+1} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0, \end{cases}$$
(2.69)

as  $i \to \infty$ . Because  $0 < A_1 < 1 < A_2$  we can define N, mentioned in theorem 2.25, as follows.

# Definition 2.28.

.

Let N be the smallest nonnegative integer such that  $|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{N+1} < 1$ .

From this definition and the limits (2.68) and (2.69) it follows that N is the smallest integer which guarantees the absolute convergence stated in theorem 2.25(i)-(iii). We finally prove theorem 2.25(iv) stating that the sum

$$\sum_{\substack{m \ge 0, n \ge 0 \\ m+n > N}} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)|$$

converges. Inserting the definitions (2.54), (2.56) and (2.57) for  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  into this sum yields

$$\sum_{\substack{m\geq 0,n\geq 0\\m+n>N}} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)|$$

$$\begin{split} &= \sum_{m=1}^{N} \sum_{n=N+1-m}^{\infty} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+})| + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+})| \\ &+ \sum_{n=N+1}^{\infty} |x_{0,n}(\alpha_{+})| + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} |x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+})| \\ &\leq \sum_{m=1}^{N} \sum_{n=N+1-m}^{\infty} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}| \alpha_{i+1}^{m}) \beta_{i}^{n} + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}| \alpha_{i+1}^{m}) \beta_{i}^{n} + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}| \alpha_{i+1}^{m}) \beta_{i}^{n} + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}| \alpha_{i+1}^{m}) \beta_{i}^{n} + \sum_{m=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}| \alpha_{i+1}^{m}) \frac{\beta_{i}^{N+1-m}}{1-\beta_{i}} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}| (|c_{i}| \frac{\alpha_{i}^{N+1}}{1-\alpha_{i}} + |c_{i+1}| \frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{N+1}}{1-\alpha_{i+1}}) \frac{\beta_{i}}{1-\beta_{i}} \\ &+ \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |d_{i}e_{i}| \frac{\beta_{i}^{N+1}}{1-\beta_{i}} + \sum_{i=-1}^{\infty} |c_{i+1}f_{i+1}| \frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{N+1}}{1-\alpha_{i+1}} < \infty \,, \end{split}$$

since the ratio of successive terms in each of these series tends to  $|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{N+1} < 1$  as *i* tends to infinity (for the last two series the limit of this ratio may be smaller). This completes the proof of theorem 2.25.

Remark 2.29.

.

If 
$$h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$$
 and  $v_{1,0} + v_{1,1} + v_{0,1} > 0$ , then  
 $1 \le H \le \frac{A_2}{A_1}$ ,  $1 \le V \le \frac{A_2}{A_1}$ ,

so  $N \le 2$ . In particular, N = 2 if  $h_{1,1} > 0$  and  $v_{1,1} > 0$ . However, if  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} = 0$  or  $v_{1,0} + v_{1,1} + v_{0,1} = 0$ , then N can be arbitrary large. This is illustrated by the following example. Consider the process for which  $q_{-1,1} = h_{-1,1} = 2$ ,  $q_{1,-1} = v_{1,-1} = h_{1,0} = 1 - \delta$ ,  $q_{0,-1} = v_{0,-1} = \delta$ , where  $0 < \delta < 1$  and all other rates  $q_{i,j}$ ,  $h_{i,j}$  and  $v_{i,j}$  are zero (see figure 2.8). For this example it can readily be verified that

$$\begin{split} A_1 &= \frac{3}{4} - \frac{1}{4}\sqrt{1+8\delta} \ , \quad A_2 &= \frac{3}{4} + \frac{1}{4}\sqrt{1+8\delta} \ , \\ H &= 1 \ , \quad V = \frac{(1-\delta)A_1^{-1}-1}{(1-\delta)A_2^{-1}-1} = \frac{1+\sqrt{1+8\delta}}{1-\sqrt{1+8\delta}} \ . \end{split}$$

Hence, the integer N is the smallest nonnegative integer for which

$$\frac{\sqrt{1+8\delta}+1}{\sqrt{1+8\delta}-1}\left(\frac{3-\sqrt{1+8\delta}}{3+\sqrt{1+8\delta}}\right)^{N+1} < 1 \ .$$



Figure 2.8. An example for which  $N \to \infty$  as  $\delta \downarrow 0$ .

From this inequality it follows that  $N \to \infty$  as  $\delta \downarrow 0$ .

# 2.11. Linear independence of the formal solutions

In this section we prove the following property.

Lemma 2.30.

The solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for different feasible pairs are linearly independent on the set of states  $\{(m, n) | m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m + n > N\}$ .

To prove the lemma we first need the following result.

## Lemma 2.31.

Let the numbers  $a_0, a_1, a_2, \dots$  satisfy  $0 < |a_i| < 1$  for  $i \ge 0$ ,  $a_i \ne a_j$  for  $i \ne j$  and  $a_i \rightarrow 0$  as  $i \rightarrow \infty$ ; define for  $m \ge 0$ 

$$x_m = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} k_i a_i^m$$

with  $\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |k_i| < \infty$ . Then  $x_m \equiv 0 \iff k_i \equiv 0$ .

Proof.

Define

.

$$f(z) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} x_m z^m, \quad |z| \le 1.$$

By inserting the series for  $x_m$  and then changing summations, it readily follows that f(z) may be continued to the meromorphic function

$$f(z) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \frac{k_i}{1-a_i z}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{\frac{1}{a_0}, \frac{1}{a_1}, \cdots \}.$$

Let

$$\delta_j = \inf_{i \neq j} |\frac{1}{a_i} - \frac{1}{a_j}|, \quad j \ge 0.$$

 $\delta_j$  is the distance from the pole  $1/a_j$  of f(z) to its other poles.  $\delta_j > 0$ , since all  $a_i$  are distinct and  $a_i \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Using Cauchy's theorem of residues yields

$$x_m \equiv 0 \Rightarrow f(z) \equiv 0 \Rightarrow 0 = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{|z - \frac{1}{a_j}| = \frac{\delta_j}{2}} f(z) dz = \frac{k_j}{a_j} \Rightarrow k_j = 0 \quad (j \ge 0).$$

The implication  $k_i \equiv 0 \Rightarrow x_m \equiv 0$  is trivial.

From this lemma we can derive an extension of lemma 2.13 to infinite sums.

# Corollary 2.32.

Let the pairs  $(a_0, b_0)$ ,  $(a_1, b_1)$ ,  $(a_2, b_2)$ , ... satisfy  $0 < |a_i| < 1, 0 < |b_i| < 1$  for  $i \ge 0$ ,  $(a_i, b_i) \ne (a_j, b_j)$  for  $i \ne j$  and  $(a_i, b_i) \rightarrow (0, 0)$  as  $i \rightarrow \infty$ ; define for  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$ 

$$\begin{aligned} x_{m,n} &= \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} k_i a_i^m b_i^n \\ with \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} |k_i| < \infty. \ Then \ x_{m,n} \equiv 0 \iff k_i \equiv 0. \end{aligned}$$

Proof.

By first considering  $x_{m,n}$  for fixed m we obtain from lemma 2.31

$$x_{m,n} \equiv 0 \implies \sum_{b_i = b_j} k_i a_i^m = 0 \quad (m \ge 0, j \ge 0) \implies k_i = 0 \quad (i \ge 0) \; .$$

# The implication $k_i \equiv 0 \Rightarrow x_{m,n} \equiv 0$ is trivial.

Condition 2.24 implies that the solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for feasible initial pairs have no products in common. Then lemma 2.30 easily follows from corollary 2.32.

### 2.12. Main result

.

We now have all ingredients to prove our main result, stating that under certain *drift* conditions, the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as a linear combination of the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ , with  $(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  running through the set of at most four feasible pairs, on a subset of the state space. Essentially, this subset is the set on which the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converge absolutely. By theorem 2.25, this set is given by

 $\mathcal{A}(N) = \{(m, n) \mid m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m + n > N\} \cup \mathcal{B}(N),\$ 

where the set  $\mathcal{B}(N)$  depends on the transition structure on the axes, that is,

$$\mathcal{B}(N) = \begin{cases} \{(N-1, 0), (N, 0)\} & \text{if } h_{1,1} > 0; \\ \{(N, 0)\} & \text{if } h_{1,1} = 0, h_{0,1} + h_{1,0} > 0; \\ \emptyset & \text{if } h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = h_{1,0} = 0; \\ \end{bmatrix} \\ \bigcup \begin{cases} \{(0, N-1), (0, N)\} & \text{if } v_{1,1} > 0; \\ \{(0, N)\} & \text{if } v_{1,1} = 0, v_{1,0} + v_{0,1} > 0; \\ \emptyset & \text{if } v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = v_{0,1} = 0. \end{cases}$$

In figure 2.9 the set  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  is depicted for the case  $h_{1,1} > 0$  and  $v_{1,1} > 0$ .

### Theorem 2.33 (main result).

Let the following conditions be satisfied:

- (i) If  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ , then condition (2.50) should be satisfied;
- (ii) If  $v_{1,0} + v_{1,1} + v_{0,1} > 0$ , then the analogous drift condition should be satisfied on the vertical boundary.

Then there exists an integer M such that on the set  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ 

$$p_{m,n} = \sum_{(\alpha_0, \beta_0)} k(\alpha_0, \beta_0) x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) ,$$

where  $(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  runs through the set of at most four feasible pairs and  $k(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  is an appropriately chosen coefficient.




The set  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  on which the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converge absolutely, for the case  $h_{1,1} > 0$  and  $v_{1,1} > 0$ . For states outside  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  may diverge.

#### Proof.

Take  $M \ge N$  and M > 1. The latter inequality is required to preclude possible complications in the states (0, 0), (0, 1), (1, 1) and (1, 0) due to the rates  $r_{ij}$  in the origin. Then, to prove the main theorem, we shall consider the Markov process restricted to the set  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ , that is, visits to states outside  $\mathcal{A}(M)$  are not considered.

In all states with m + n > M the equilibrium equations, associated with the restricted process, are identical to the ones of the original process, that is, the equations (2.1)-(2.5)). Hence, for each feasible pair ( $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$ ) the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ , which converges absolutely on the set  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ , satisfies the equilibrium equations associated with the restricted process in all states with m + n > M. The boundary equations on  $\mathcal{B}(M)$  are not given by the equations (2.3) and (2.5), but have an extra incoming rate. This is due to excursions of the original process to states *outside*  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ , which, because of the special transition structure in the interior of the state space, always end at one of the states in  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ . To satisfy the equations on  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ , we will try to fit a linear combination of series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  with different feasible pairs ( $\alpha_0, \beta_0$ ) on these equations.

Since the original Markov process is supposed to be irreducible,  $h_{0,1} + h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$  or  $v_{1,0} + v_{1,1} + v_{0,1} > 0$ . The conditions (i) and (ii) in theorem 2.33 are necessary and sufficient for the existence of a number of feasible pairs at least equal to the number of states in  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ .

Hence, by first omitting one arbitrarily chosen equation on  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ , there exist nonnull coefficients  $k(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  such that the linear combination

$$\sum_{(\alpha_0, \beta_0)} k(\alpha_0, \beta_0) x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0), \qquad (2.70)$$

where  $(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  runs through the set of feasible pairs, satisfies the remaining (homogeneous) equilibrium equations on  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ . The equation on  $\mathcal{B}(M)$ , which is initially omitted, is also satisfied, since inserting the linear combination (2.70) into the other equations on the set  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ and then summing these equations and changing summations exactly yields the desired equation. Changing summations is allowed by the absolute convergence stated in theorem 2.25(iv). The linear combination (2.70) is nonnull, because, by lemma 2.30, the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  for different feasible pairs are linearly independent on the set of states with m + n > M. By a result of Foster (see appendix A), this proves that the process restricted to  $\mathcal{A}(M)$  is ergodic and normalization of the linear combination (2.70) produces the equilibrium distribution  $\{p_{m,n}(M)\}$  of the process restricted to  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ . Since the complement of  $\mathcal{A}(M)$  is finite, it follows that the original process is also ergodic and the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  and  $p_{m,n}(M)$  are related by

$$p_{m,n} = p_{m,n}(M) P(\mathcal{A}(M)), \quad (m, n) \in \mathcal{A}(M),$$

where  $P(\mathcal{A}(M))$  is the probability that the original process is in the set  $\mathcal{A}(M)$ . Since  $p_{m,n}(M)$  equals the sum (2.70) up to a normalizing constant, this finally proves theorem 2.33.

### 2.13. Comment on condition 2.24

In this section it is shown by using a sequence of  $\varepsilon$ -perturbed processes how the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  of the process in figure 2.7 violating condition 2.22 may be obtained by a limiting procedure. In the resulting expression for  $p_{m,n}$  products of the form  $m\alpha^m\beta^n$  and  $n\alpha^m\beta^n$  appear.

For the process in figure 2.7 the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  fails due to a vanishing denominator in the definition of  $c_1$ . The construction of  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$ , however, succeeds. N = 0, since  $h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = v_{1,1} = v_{1,0} = 0$ , so  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  converges for all m + n > 0 and satisfies all equilibrium equations, except in the states (0, 0), (0, 1), (1, 0) and (1, 1). It remains to define  $x_{0,0}(\beta_+)$ for which we can use definition (2.58) or (2.59). If we specify  $r_{1,1} = h_{1,1}$  and  $r_{1,0} = h_{1,0}$ , then equations (2.7) and (2.8) are identical to (2.4) and (2.5) for m = 1. Hence, if  $x_{0,0}(\beta_+)$  is defined by (2.59), then  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  also satisfies the equilibrium equations in (1, 1) and (1, 0). The equation in (0, 0) is given by

$$p_{0,0}(1+r_{0,1}) = p_{0,1} , \qquad (2.71)$$

which may be satisfied by  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  for some special  $r_{0,1}$ . In that case, the equation in (0, 1) is also satisfied, due to the dependence of the equilibrium equations, so  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  can be

normalized to produce the equilibrium distribution. However, we assume that  $r_{0,1}$  is such that equation (2.71) is violated by  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$ , i.e.,

$$x_{0,0}(\beta_{+})(1+r_{0,1}) - x_{0,1}(\beta_{+}) \neq 0.$$
(2.72)

To find the equilibrium distribution though, we proceed as follows.

Perturb the vertical boundary behaviour of the process in figure 2.7 by adding some small  $\varepsilon > 0$  to  $v_{0,1} = 1/2$  (see figure 2.10).



Figure 2.10. Transition-rate diagram of the ε-perturbed Markov process.

For this  $\varepsilon$ -perturbed process the coefficients in the solutions  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  and  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  depend on  $\varepsilon$ . Moreover, since  $\beta_+$  depends on  $\varepsilon$ , the parameters  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  in  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$  also depend on  $\varepsilon$ . We write  $\beta_+(\varepsilon), x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \varepsilon)$  and  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  to indicate the dependence of  $\varepsilon$ . Since  $\beta_+(\varepsilon) > \beta_+$  (see remark 2.25), the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \varepsilon)$  now succeeds. However, as  $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ ,

$$c_1(\varepsilon) = -\frac{\varepsilon + 7/6}{\varepsilon} \downarrow -\infty$$

Therefore it is sensible to rescale  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \epsilon)$ , by taking instead of  $d_0 = 1$ ,

$$d_0(\varepsilon) = \frac{1}{c_1(\varepsilon)} = -\frac{\varepsilon}{\varepsilon + 7/6} , \qquad (2.73)$$

from which it follows that

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, 0) = x_{m,n}(\beta_+)$$
 (2.74)

Since N = 0 the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \varepsilon)$  and  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$ , which may be defined in the origin by (2.57) and (2.59) respectively, converge absolutely for all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$ , and satisfy all equilibrium equations, except in (0, 0) and (0, 1). The equation in (0, 0) (and then also in (0, 1))

can be satisfied by

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \varepsilon) + k(\varepsilon)x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)), \qquad (2.75)$$

where, from (2.71),

$$k(\varepsilon) = -\frac{x_{0,0}(\alpha_{+}, \varepsilon)(1+r_{0,1}) - x_{0,1}(\alpha_{+}, \varepsilon)}{x_{0,0}(\beta_{+}(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)(1+r_{0,1}) - x_{0,1}(\beta_{+}(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)}.$$
(2.76)

It is readily verified for the sequence  $\{\alpha_i(\varepsilon), \beta_i(\varepsilon)\}$  associated with  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  that

$$\alpha_i(\varepsilon) \to 0$$
,  $\beta_i(\varepsilon) \to 0$   $(i \to -\infty$ , uniformly for small  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ ). (2.77)

By use of (2.77) it can be proved that the series  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  converges uniformly for small  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ , and hence, is continuous in  $\varepsilon$ . The similar properties can be proved for  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, \varepsilon)$ . Then, by (2.72), the denominator in (2.76) does not vanish for small  $\varepsilon$  and by (2.74) the coefficient  $k(\varepsilon) \rightarrow -1$  as  $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ . Hence (2.75) tends to the null solution as  $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ . Therefore we have to investigate higher order terms. Since  $\beta_0(\varepsilon) = \beta_+(\varepsilon)$  is differentiable (cf. (2.64)) and for  $i \le 0$ 

$$\alpha_i(\varepsilon) = Y_-(\beta_i(\varepsilon)), \quad \beta_{i-1}(\varepsilon) = Y_-(\alpha_i(\varepsilon)),$$

it follows by induction that the parameters  $\alpha_i(\varepsilon)$  and  $\beta_i(\varepsilon)$  in  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  are differentiable for all  $i \leq 0$ . Hence, each term in  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  can be differentiated with respect to  $\varepsilon$ . Introduce

 $x_{m,n}'(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon) = \text{term-by-term derivative of } x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon) \text{ with respect to } \varepsilon$ .

In the series for  $x_{m,n}'(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  terms will appear of the form  $m\alpha^m\beta^n$  and  $n\alpha^m\beta^n$ . It can be proved that for fixed  $\varepsilon$  the series  $x_{m,n}'(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  converges absolutely for all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$  and that its sum over all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$  converges absolutely. Furthermore, by use of (2.77) it can be proved that for all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$  the series  $x_{m,n}'(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  is uniformly convergent for small  $\varepsilon \ge 0$ , from which it follows that  $x_{m,n}(\beta_+(\varepsilon), \varepsilon)$  is differentiable with respect to  $\varepsilon$  and its derivative can be obtained by differentiating term-by-term. The similar properties can be proved for the term-by-term derivative  $x_{m,n}'(\alpha_+, \varepsilon)$ . If we denote the derivative of  $k(\varepsilon)$  by  $k'(\varepsilon)$ , then

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}, \varepsilon) + k(\varepsilon)x_{m,n}(\beta_{+}(\varepsilon), \varepsilon) = \left[ x_{m,n}'(\alpha_{+}, 0) + k(0)x_{m,n}'(\beta_{+}(0), 0) + k'(0)x_{m,n}(\beta_{+}(0), 0) \right] \varepsilon$$
$$+ o(\varepsilon), \quad (\varepsilon \downarrow 0) .$$
(2.78)

By letting  $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$  in (2.78), we conclude that the sum

$$x_{m,n}'(\alpha_+, 0) + k(0)x_{m,n}'(\beta_+(0), 0) + k'(0)x_{m,n}(\beta_+(0), 0)$$
(2.79)

satisfies all equilibrium equations of the original process ( $\varepsilon = 0$ ). For  $m \to \infty$  and fixed n > 0 the dominating term in (2.79) is the first term in  $x_{m,n}'(\alpha_+, 0)$  which is given by (see (2.73))

$$d_0'(0)\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n = \frac{6}{7} \alpha_+^m X_-^n(\alpha_+)$$

This proves that (2.79) is nonnull. Hence, we can finally conclude that the sum (2.79) is an absolutely convergent and nonnull solution of all equilibrium equations of the original process, so normalization of this solution produces the desired equilibrium distribution.

#### 2.14. Comment on assumption 2.1

In this section we comment on the cases that are initially excluded by assumption 2.1 in section 2.1. We first consider the case that part (i) of assumption 2.1 is violated, so

 $q_{1,1} + q_{1,0} + q_{1,-1} = 0$  (there is no rate component to the east),

where, to avoid trivialities, we also assume that

 $h_{1,1} + h_{1,0} > 0$ .

Then it can be proved under certain drift conditions that for all m > 1 the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as a linear combination of the initial products  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  which can be fitted to the horizontal boundary  $(d_{-1} = 0)$ . This can be established by restricting the Markov process to the set of states  $\{(m, n) \mid m > 1, n \ge 0\} \cup \{(1, 0)\}$ , and then proceeding in the same way as in sections 2.4 and 2.5. To be able to restrict the process to the above set of states we need to know that as soon as the process enters the set of states with  $m \le 1$ , then the expected time to return to (1, 0) is *finite*; a necessary and sufficient condition for this can be derived from Neuts' mean drift condition ([60], theorem 1.7.1.).

Now we consider the case that part (ii) of assumption 2.1 is violated, so

 $q_{-1,1} + q_{-1,0} + q_{-1,-1} = 0$  (there is no rate component to the west),

where, to avoid trivialities, we also assume that

 $h_{-1,1} + h_{-1,0} > 0$ .

This case is illustrated by the following example.

#### Example 2.34 (the longer queue model).

Consider a system consisting of two queues that are served by one server. The service times are exponentially distributed with unit mean. The server always works on the longer queue and treats the jobs in the longer queue with preemptive priority with respect to the jobs in the shorter queue. In each queue jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with intensity  $\rho/2$ . This model is known as the longer queue model. The state space consists of the pairs (m, n), m, n = 0, 1, ... where m is the length of the shorter queue and m+n the length of the longer queue. Jobs in service are also counted as being in queue. The transition rates are depicted in figure 2.11.



# Figure 2.11. Transition rates for the longer queue model.

Now equation (2.9) reduces to a linear equation in  $\alpha$ . Therefore, the generation of compensation terms fails and, due to the vertical boundary conditions, the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  cannot be expressed as a linear combination of the initial products  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  which can be fitted to the horizontal boundary. Several alternatives to the compensation approach are available for solving the longer queue model. In fact, this problem has been extensively studied by Zheng and Zipkin [73] and by Flatto [29]. The method of Zheng and Zipkin consists of directly solving the equilibrium equations. First the probabilities  $p_{0,n}$  are solved from the equilibrium equations for m = 0 which form a second order homogeneous recursion relation. For  $n \ge 0$  this yields

$$p_{0,n} = \lambda^{n-1} \rho p_{0,0} , \qquad (2.80)$$

where

$$\lambda = \frac{\rho + 1 - \sqrt{\rho^2 + 1}}{2}$$

and, from a balance argument,  $p_{0,0} = 1 - \rho$ . Inserting (2.80) into the equilibrium equations for m = 1 leads to an *inhomogeneous* recursion relation for  $p_{1,n}$ , which is solved by

$$p_{1,n} = (an+b)\lambda^n$$
,  $n > 0$ , (2.81)

where

$$a = \frac{\lambda \rho (1-\rho)}{\rho / 2 - \lambda^2}$$

and b is an arbitrary constant. Next  $p_{1,0}$  can be determined from the equilibrium equation in state (0, 1) and then, by inserting (2.81), the constant b follows from the equation in (1, 0). By repeating this procedure for m = 2, 3, ... and using induction it can be proved that  $p_{m,n}$  is of the form

$$p_{m,n} = \lambda^n P_m(n) ,$$

where  $P_m(n)$  is a polynomial in *n* of degree *m*. So the probabilities do not have a geometric form. The method of Flatto consists of transforming the equilibrium equations to a functional equation for the probability generating function F(x, y). The functional equation for this model can easily be solved explicitly (see sections 2 and 3 in [29]). We have assumed that jobs in the longer queue are treated with preemptive priority with respect to the jobs in the shorter queue. The longer queue model, where jobs in the longer queue are treated with nonpreemptive priority, has been studied by Cohen [20]. He treats the case of general service time distributions and reduces the relevant functional equation to a Riemann type boundary value problem.

Finally we point out that the parts (v) and (vi) of assumption 2.1 can be relaxed; it suffices that at least one of the axes is reflecting.

#### 2.15. Conclusion

In this chapter we applied the compensation approach to two-dimensional Markov processes on the lattice in the positive quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . We considered Markov processes for which the transition rates are constant in the interior points and also constant on the two axes. To simplify the analysis, we assumed that the transitions are restricted to neighbouring states. We characterized the structural properties of Markov processes for which the compensation method can be used: there may be no transitions possibilities from the interior points to the north, nort-east and east. The compensation approach does not work for processes which do not have this property. In some cases (like two independent M | M | 1 queues) there is no compensation needed. In other cases (like two M | M | 1 queues with coupled arrivals, cf. [30,53], and the coupled processor problem, cf. [21,28,56]) compensation is needed, but it would not work. Indeed, the solutions become essentially more complicated for these cases. In the next two chapters we give a complete treatment of two queueing problems as an application of the theory developed in this chapter. In doing so, special attention is devoted to extra properties of these problems.

The emphasis in this chapter was on the development of analytical results. The results are obtained by a numerically-oriented approach and therefore can easily be exploited for numerical purposes. Numerical procedures have not been worked out for the general model in this chapter. For the queueing problems in the two subsequent chapters it will be shown that the compensation approach indeed leads to efficient and accurate numerical algorithms for the calculation of the equilibrium probabilities or other quantities of interest, such as mean waiting times and mean queue lengths. Moreover, these algorithms have the advantage that tight error bounds can be given.

# Chapter 3 The symmetric shortest queue problem

In the previous chapter we studied a class of two-dimensional Markov processes on the lattice in the positive quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . We explored under which conditions the compensation approach works. It appeared that the processes for which this approach works are characterized by the property that transitions from state (m, n) with m > 0, n > 0 to any of the neighbouring states (m, n+1), (m+1, n+1) or (m+1, n) are not allowed. In this chapter we treat the symmetric shortest queue problem as an application of the theory in chapter 2. This problem is characterized as follows. Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream at a system consisting of two identical parallel servers. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times. On arrival a job joins the shortest queue and, if queues have equal length, joins either queue with probability 1/2. This problem can be formulated as a Markov process satisfying the condition on the transition possibilities just mentioned. Therefore, we may apply the compensation method leading to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities. In section 1.1 we have shown that this problem can also be treated as a direct application of the compensation approach, i.e., without use of the general theory of chapter 2. All details of this direct applications are worked out in [6].

The symmetric shortest problem has been addressed by many authors. Haight [41] introduced the problem. Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] analyse the problem by generating functions. Using a uniformization approach they show that the generating function for the equilibrium distribution of the lengths of the two queues is a meromorphic function and they find explicit relations for the poles and residues. Then, by partial fraction decomposition of the generating function, it follows that the equilibrium probabilities can be expressed as an infinite linear combination of product forms. However, the decomposition leads to cumbersome formulae for the equilibrium probabilities. Another analytic approach is given in Cohen and Boxma [21] and Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26, 28, 47]. They show that the analysis of the symmetric shortest queue problem can be reduced to that of a Riemann-Hilbert boundary value problem. The approaches mentioned, however, do not lead to an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities. The main advantage of the compensation approach over the analytic results of Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] is that the compensation method yields explicit relations for the coefficients in the infinite linear combination of product forms and thereby an explicit characterization of the equilibrium probabilities.

So far, the available analytic results, though mathematically elegant, offered no practical means for computing the performance characteristics and therefore didn't close the matter in this respect. For this reason, many numerical studies have appeared on the present problem. Most studies, however, deal with the evaluation of approximating models. For instance, Gertsbakh [36], Grassmann [37], Rao and Posner [61] and Conolly [22] treat the shortest queue problem by truncating one or more state variables. Using linear programming, Halfin [42] obtains upper and lower bounds for the queue length distribution. Foschini and Salz [33] obtain heavy traffic diffusion approximations for the queue length distribution. Knessl, Matkowsky, Schuss and Tier [54] derive asymptotic expressions for the queue length distribution. Based on a formula, given by Flatto and McKean [31], for the probability that there are k jobs in each queue, where k = 0, 1, ..., Zhao and Grassmann [39] derive a numerically stable algorithm for computing these probabilities and then use these probabilities to calculate recursively the other queue length probabilities from the equilibrium equations. Schassberger [63,64] uses an iterative method to numerically obtain approximating values for the queue length probabilities. These studies are all restricted to systems with two parallel queues. Hooghiemstra, Keane and Van de Ree [45] develop a power series method to calculate the stationary queue length distribution for fairly general multidimensional exponential queueing systems. Their method is not restricted to systems with two queues, but applies equally well to systems with more queues. As far as the shortest queue problem is concerned, Blanc [14, 16] reports that the power series method is numerically satisfactory for the shortest queue system with up to 25 parallel queues. The theoretical foundation of this method is, however, still incomplete. Nelson and Philips [59] derive an approximation for the mean response time for the shortest queue system with multiple queues. They report that their approximation has a relative error of less than 2 percent for systems with at most 16 queues and with service utilizations over the range from 0 to 0.99. Finally, a common disadvantage of the numerical methods mentioned is that in general no error bounds can be given.

Since the compensation method is constructive in nature, the analytical results can easily be exploited for numerical purposes. It appears that these results offer an efficient numerical procedure, with tight bounds on the error of each partial sum. Also, expressions are obtained for the first and second moment of the waiting time, which are suitable for numerical evaluation. *These algorithms apply to the exact model*.

Many authors addressed the problem of proving that the shortest queue policy is optimal. Winston [70] studies the model with c identical exponential servers, infinite buffers and Poisson arrivals. He proves that the shortest queue policy maximizes stochastically the number of jobs served by any time t. Hordijk and Koole [46] extend Winston's results to systems allowing finite buffers and batch arrivals. Moreover, they consider general arrival processes. Ephremides, Varaiya and Walrand [25] study the model with c = 2 and prove that the shortest queue

.

policy minimizes the sum of the expected sojourn times of all jobs arriving before a certain time t.

This chapter is organized as follows. In section 3.1 we formulate the model and the equilibrium equations. In section 3.2 we apply the general theory of chapter 2 to this model. It appears that only the feasible pair  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  plays a role. We prove that for all m, n the stationary queue length probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  up to some normalizing constant C. The general theory however, does not explicitly yield  $\alpha_+$  and C. In sections 3.3 and 3.4 it is shown that for this problem  $\alpha_+$  and C can be found explicitly. Monotonicity properties of the terms in the series for  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  are derived in section 3.5, leading to bounds on the error of each partial sum of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ . An asymptotic expansion of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  as  $m + n \to \infty$  is given in section 3.6. Product form expressions for global performance measures are presented in section 3.7, and section 3.8 presents some numerical results. In section 3.9 we develop a recursive algorithm to numerically compute the stationary queue length probabilities. Sections 3.10 and 3.11 deal with some simple variants of the symmetric shortest queue problem. The final section is devoted to conclusions.

#### 3.1. Model and equilibrium equations

Consider a system with two identical servers (see figure 3.1). Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\rho$  where  $0 < \rho < 1$ . On arrival a job joins the shortest queue. Ties are broken with equal probabilities. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times with unit mean, the service times are supposed to be independent. This model is known as the symmetric shortest queue model.



Figure 3.1.

The symmetric shortest queue model. Arriving jobs join the shortest queue. Ties are broken with equal probabilities. It is assumed that  $0 < \rho < 1$ .

This queueing system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process whose natural state space consists of the pairs (i, j) where i and j are the lengths of the two queues. Instead of i and j we use the state variables m and n where  $m = \min(i, j)$  and n = j - i. Let  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution. The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 3.2. The rates in the region  $n \le 0$  can be obtained by reflection in the m-axis. By symmetry  $p_{m,n} = p_{m,-n}$ . Hence, the analysis can be restricted to the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  in the region  $n \ge 0$ .



Figure 3.2. Transition-rate diagram for the symmetric shortest queue model in figure 3.1.

The equilibrium equations for  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  can be found by equating for each state the rate into and the rate out of that state. These equations are formulated below.

$p_{m,n}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,n+1}2\rho + p_{m,n+1} + p_{m+1,n-1}$ ,	m > 1, n > 1	(3.1)
$p_{1,n}2(\rho+1) = p_{0,n+1}2\rho + p_{1,n+1} + p_{2,n-1}$ ,	<i>n</i> > 1	(3.2)
$p_{0,n}(2\rho + 1) = p_{0,n+1} + p_{1,n-1}$ ,	<i>n</i> > 1	(3.3)
$p_{m,1}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,2}2\rho + p_{m,2} + p_{m+1,0} + p_{m,0}\rho$ ,	<i>m</i> > 1	(3.4)
$p_{m,0}(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,1}2\rho + p_{m,1}$ ,	m > 1	(3.5)
$p_{1,1}2(\rho + 1) = p_{0,2}2\rho + p_{1,2} + p_{2,0} + p_{1,0}\rho$ ,		(3.6)
$p_{1,0}(\rho + 1) = p_{0,1}2\rho + p_{1,1}$ ,		(3.7)
$p_{0,1}(2\rho+1) = p_{0,2} + p_{1,0} + p_{0,0}\rho,$		(3.8)
$p_{0,0}\rho = p_{0,1}$ .		(3.9)

This formulation can be simplified by observing that equation (3.2) is identical to (3.1) with m = 1. The reason for not doing so, is that the equations (3.1)-(3.5) correspond with the equations (2.1)-(2.5), and therefore are suited to application of the general theory of chapter 2. In the next section we investigate how the compensation approach works out here.

#### 3.2. Application of the compensation approach

.

To facilitate application of the theory in chapter 2 we translate the transition rates  $q_{ij}$ ,  $v_{ij}$ ,  $h_{ij}$  and  $r_{ij}$  in terms of the rates in figure 3.2. From the transition-rate diagrams in figures 2.2 and 3.2 it follows that,

$$q_{-1,1} = 1, \quad q_{0,-1} = 1, \quad q_{1,-1} = 2\rho, \quad q_{-1,-1} = q_{-1,0} = q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0;$$
  

$$v_{0,-1} = 1, \quad v_{1,-1} = 2\rho, \quad v_{1,0} = v_{1,1} = v_{0,1} = 0;$$
  

$$h_{-1,1} = 1, \quad h_{0,1} = \rho, \quad h_{-1,0} = h_{1,1} = h_{1,0} = 0;$$
  

$$r_{0,1} = \rho, \quad r_{1,1} = r_{1,0} = 0.$$
  
(3.10)

For the transition rates in the interior points we directly obtain

$$q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$$
,

which is the essential condition for application of the compensation approach (cf. assumption 2.6). In general there are at most four feasible pairs. For this model it follows from the boundary behaviour that  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  is the only feasible pair possible (cf. conclusion 2.14(ii)). By theorem 2.19 this pair exists if and only if condition (2.50) is satisfied. This condition is verified below. Since

$$q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} = 1 + 2\rho > 1 = q_{-1,1}$$

we must have RH'(1) > LH'(1). Inserting (3.10) in  $RH(\alpha)$  and  $LH(\alpha)$  (cf. (2.44)) yields

$$RH(\alpha) = \frac{(\alpha + \rho)(\alpha + 2\rho)}{\rho + 1 + \sqrt{\rho^2 + 1 - \alpha}},$$
(3.11)

$$LH(\alpha) = \alpha(\rho + 1) , \qquad (3.12)$$

from which it easily follows that

$$RH'(1) = \frac{3\rho + 1}{2\rho}$$
  
LH'(1) =  $\rho$  + 1.

So RH'(1) > LH'(1), since  $0 < \rho < 1$ . Hence, the feasible pair  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  indeed exists. We now investigate convergence properties of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$ , which may be abbreviated by

 $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ . The integer N mentioned in theorem 2.25 is defined as the smallest nonnegative integer such that (see definition 2.28)

$$|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{N+1} < 1.$$
(3.13)

Inserting (3.10) into the definitions of  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ , H and V (see lemma 2.26) yields

$$A_{1} = \rho + 1 - \sqrt{\rho^{2} + 1} , \quad A_{2} = \rho + 1 + \sqrt{\rho^{2} + 1} ,$$
  

$$H = \frac{A_{2}}{A_{1}} , \quad V = \frac{A_{1}^{-1} 2\rho - (2\rho + 1)}{A_{2}^{-1} 2\rho - (2\rho + 1)} = \frac{1 - A_{1}}{1 - A_{2}} . \quad (3.14)$$

To obtain the latter equality, we substituted the identities  $2\rho = A_1A_2$  and  $2(\rho + 1) = A_1 + A_2$ . Substitution of the expressions for  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$ , H and V into (3.13) yields N = 0. It then follows from theorem 2.25 that the series (2.54) defining  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  for m > 0 and n > 0 converges absolutely for all m > 0 and n > 0; the series (2.56) defining  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_+)$  for n > 0 converges absolutely for all n > 0; the series (2.57) defining  $x_{m,0}(\alpha_+)$  for m > 0 converges absolutely for all m > 0; the series (2.57) defining  $x_{m,0}(\alpha_+)$  for m > 0 converges absolutely for all m > 0, but also for m = 0, so we may define  $x_{0,0}(\alpha_+)$  by the series (2.57) with m = 0 (note that  $x_{0,0}(\alpha_+)$  has not been defined in chapter 2); and finally it follows from theorem 2.25 that the sum of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  over all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$  converges absolutely. Further, by lemma 2.30,  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  is nonnull.

 $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}\$  satisfies the conditions (3.1)-(3.5). Since  $v_{1j} = q_{1j}$ , we have  $e_i = c_i + c_{i+1}$  for all *i*, so the series (2.56) defining  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_+)$  for n > 0 is identical to (2.54) with m = 0 (cf. remark 2.4). Hence, it easily follows that  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}\$  also satisfies (3.6)-(3.7). Below it is shown that  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}\$  also satisfies (3.8)-(3.9). First, we rewrite (3.8) as

$$p_{0,1}(2\rho+1) - p_{0,2} = p_{1,0} + p_{0,0}\rho.$$
(3.15)

Inserting the series (2.56) into the left-hand side yields

$$x_{0,1}(\alpha_{+})(2\rho+1) - x_{0,2}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i (e_i \beta_i (1+2\rho) - e_i \beta_i^2) .$$
(3.16)

 $\{c_i\}$  and  $\{e_i\}$  are such that for all *i* the terms  $(c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n$  and  $e_i \beta_i^n$  satisfy (3.3). Hence, substituting these terms into (3.3) leads to

$$e_i\beta_i^n(1+2\rho) - e_i\beta_i^{n+1} = (c_i\alpha_i + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1})\beta_i^{n-1}$$

Dividing both sides of this equality by  $\beta_i^{n-1}$  and then inserting into (3.16) yields

$$x_{0,1}(\alpha_{+})(2\rho+1) - x_{0,2}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1})$$
$$= d_{0}c_{0}\alpha_{0} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1}(d_{i} + d_{i+1})\alpha_{i+1}, \qquad (3.17)$$

where equality of the two series follows from theorem 2.25(i) with N = 0. On the other hand, inserting the series (2.57) into the right-hand side of equation (3.15) yields

$$x_{1,0}(\alpha_{+}) + x_{0,0}(\alpha_{+})\rho = f_0(\rho + \alpha_0) + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} f_{i+1}(\rho + \alpha_{i+1}).$$
(3.18)

 $\{f_i\}$  and  $\{d_i\}$  are such that for all *i* the terms  $(d_i\beta_i^n + d_{i+1}\beta_{i+1}^n)\alpha_{i+1}^m$  and  $f_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m$  satisfy (3.4). Hence, substituting these terms into (3.4) gives

$$\begin{aligned} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^{m} \rho + f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^{m+1} &= (d_i \beta_i + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}) \alpha_{i+1}^{m} 2(\rho + 1) \\ &- (d_i \beta_i^2 + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^2) \alpha_{i+1}^{m-1} 2\rho - (d_i \beta_i^2 + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^2) \alpha_{i+1}^{m} . \end{aligned}$$

Dividing this equality by  $\alpha_{i+1}^{m-1}$  and inserting into the right-hand side the quadratic equation (2.9), which by use of (3.10) simplifies to

$$\alpha\beta 2(\rho+1) = \alpha^2 + \beta^2 2\rho + \alpha\beta^2 ,$$

we obtain

.

$$f_{i+1}(\rho + \alpha_{i+1}) = (d_i + d_{i+1})\alpha_{i+1} . \tag{3.19}$$

This relation reduces the right-hand side of (3.18) to (3.17) (note that  $d_{-1} = 0$ ). So  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  does indeed satisfy (3.8). The remaining equation (3.9) is also satisfied by  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ , since inserting  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  into the equations for m + n > 0 and then summing these equations and changing summations, exactly yields equation (3.9). Changing summations is allowed by the absolute convergence stated in theorem 2.25(iv).

Now we can finally conclude that  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  is a nonnull absolutely convergent solution of all equilibrium equations. Hence, by a result of Foster (see appendix A), the Markov process is ergodic and normalization of  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  produces  $\{p_{m,n}\}$ . Before summarizing the results we restate the definition of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ , which for the present model simplifies considerably.

Since  $v_{1j} = q_{1j}$ , we have  $e_i = c_i + c_{i+1}$  for all *i*, so the series (2.56) defining  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_+)$  for n > 0 is identical to (2.54) with m = 0 (cf. remark 2.4). Hence,

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}, \quad m \ge 0, \, n > 0;$$
(3.20)

$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+}) = c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m , \quad m \ge 0.$$
(3.21)

Insertion of (3.10) into (2.20)-(2.21) leads to the following recursion relations for  $c_i$  and  $d_i$ . We simplified the recursion relation for  $c_i$  by using the relations for  $\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1}$  and  $\alpha_i + \alpha_{i+1}$  (cf. (2.23)-(2.24)). The equation for  $f_{i+1}$  directly follows from (3.19).

$$c_{i+1} = -\frac{\beta_i - \alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i - \alpha_i} c_i \qquad (i = 0, 1, \cdots), \qquad (3.22)$$

$$d_{i+1} = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^2 + \alpha_{i+1}\rho}{\beta_{i+1}} - \alpha_{i+1}(\rho+1)}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^2 + \alpha_{i+1}\rho}{\beta_i} - \alpha_{i+1}(\rho+1)} d_i \qquad (i = 0, 1, \dots),$$
(3.23)

$$f_{i+1} = (d_i + d_{i+1}) \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\rho + \alpha_{i+1}} \qquad (i = 0, 1, \cdots), \qquad (3.24)$$

with  $c_0 = d_0 = 1$  and, since  $d_{-1} = 0$ ,

$$f_0 = d_0 \frac{\alpha_0}{\rho + \alpha_0} \,. \tag{3.25}$$

We summarize our findings in the following theorem.

## Theorem 3.1.

· ·

For all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$ ,

$$p_{m,n}=C^{-1}x_{m,n}(\alpha_+),$$

where C is the normalizing constant.

Theorem 3.1 is incomplete in the sense that the theory in chapter 2 does not yield *explicit* expressions for  $\alpha_+$  and C. However, for the present problem  $\alpha_+$  and C can be derived explicitly. This will be shown in the next two sections.

#### 3.3. Explicit determination of $\alpha_+$

To determine  $\alpha_+$  explicitly, consider the process on the *aggregate states k*, where k denotes the total number of jobs in the system (so k = 2m + |n|). Let  $P_k$  be the probability that there are k jobs in the system. The average rate from state k to k+1 is given by the arrival intensity  $2\rho$ . The average rate from state k+1 to state k is obtained by observing that the service rate

in state k+1 is 2, except when all jobs are in one queue only, in which case the service rate is 1. Hence, the average rate from state k+1 to state k is given by

$$2 - \frac{p_{0,k+1} + p_{0,-k-1}}{P_{k+1}} = 2 - \frac{2p_{0,k+1}}{P_{k+1}} .$$

The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3.

The transition-rate diagram for the aggregate states k where k is the total number of jobs in the system and  $P_k$  is the probability that there are k jobs in the system.

Balancing the rates in figure 3.3 gives for all  $k \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{P_{k+1}}{P_k} = \frac{\rho}{1 - p_{0,k+1}/P_k} \,. \tag{3.26}$$

To obtain a relation for  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  we let  $k \to \infty$  in the equality (3.26). Then we first need the asymptotic behaviour of  $P_k$ . The probabilities  $P_k$  can be expressed in terms of the detailed probabilities  $p_{m,n}$ . This yields for all  $k \ge 0$ ,

$$P_{2k} = p_{k,0} + 2\sum_{l=1}^{k} p_{k-l,2l} ,$$
  
$$P_{2k+1} = 2\sum_{l=0}^{k} p_{k-l,2l+1} .$$

Hence, the asymptotics of  $P_k$  as  $k \to \infty$  can be derived from that of  $p_{m,n}$  as  $m + n \to \infty$ .

Below we prove that the asymptotic behaviour of  $p_{m,n} = C^{-1}x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  is determined by the first term in the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ , viz.

$$\frac{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)}{d_0(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_1\alpha_1^m)\beta_0^n} \to 1, \quad \text{as} \quad m+n \to \infty, \ n > 0,$$
(3.27)

$$\frac{x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+})}{c_{0}f_{0}\alpha_{0}^{m}} \to 1, \qquad \text{as} \quad m \to \infty, \qquad (3.28)$$

i.e., we have the following asymptotic equivalences

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) \sim d_{0}(c_{0}\alpha_{0}^{m} + c_{1}\alpha_{1}^{m})\beta_{0}^{n}, \quad (m+n \to \infty, n > 0),$$
(3.29)

$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+}) \sim c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^m , \qquad (m \to \infty) .$$
(3.30)

First, since (see (2.60) in section 2.8)

. •

$$1 > \alpha_0 > \beta_0 > \alpha_1 > \beta_1 > \cdots > 0, \qquad (3.31)$$

it follows from (3.22) that  $c_1 > 0$ . Hence,  $d_0(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_1\alpha_1^m)\beta_0^n$  and  $f_0\alpha_0^m$  are positive, so the quotients (3.27) and (3.28) are well defined. From (3.31) we obtain that for  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0,

$$\begin{aligned} |x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) - d_{0}(c_{0}\alpha_{0}^{m} + c_{1}\alpha_{1}^{m})\beta_{0}^{n}| &\leq \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_{i}|(|c_{i}|\alpha_{i}^{m} + |c_{i+1}|\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n} \\ &\leq \alpha_{1}^{m}\beta_{1}^{n-1}\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_{i}|(|c_{i}| + |c_{i+1}|)\beta_{i}, \end{aligned}$$

where, since N = 0, the latter series converges by theorem 2.25(i) with m = 0 and n = 1. This inequality yields the asymptotic equivalence (3.29) by observing that  $\alpha_1 < \alpha_0$  and  $\beta_1 < \beta_0$ . The asymptotic equivalence (3.30) can be established similarly. Inserting (3.29) and (3.30) in the expression for  $P_{2k}$  yields

$$P_{2k} \sim C^{-1} \left\{ c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^k + 2 \sum_{l=1}^k d_0 (c_0 \alpha_0^{k-l} + c_1 \alpha_1^{k-l}) \beta_0^{2l} \right\}, \quad (k \to \infty) \; .$$

By inserting the identity

$$\sum_{l=1}^{k} x^{k-l} y^{l} = y \frac{x^{k} - y^{k}}{x - y}$$

in this expression and using that  $1 > \alpha_0 > \beta_0 > \alpha_1 > 0$ , the asymptotic formula for  $P_{2k}$  simplifies to

 $P_{2k} \sim L\alpha_0^k , \qquad (k \to \infty) ,$ 

where the constant L is given by

$$L = C^{-1} \left[ c_0 f_0 + d_0 c_0 \frac{\beta_0^2}{\alpha_0 - \beta_0^2} \right],$$

which is independent of k. Similarly, we obtain

$$P_{2k+1} \sim M\alpha_0^k \,, \quad (k \to \infty) \,,$$

for some constant *M* independent of *k*. Now we have all ingredients to find  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+$  explicitly. First, since  $0 < \beta_0 < \alpha_0 < 1$ , it follows from the asymptotic formulas for  $p_{0,k+1}$  and  $P_{k+1}$  that  $p_{0,k+1}/P_{k+1} \rightarrow 0$  as  $k \rightarrow \infty$ . Hence, from (3.26) we obtain

$$\frac{P_{k+1}}{P_k} \sim \rho , \qquad (k \to \infty) .$$

Combining this relation for 2k and 2k+1, we find

$$\frac{P_{2k+2}}{P_{2k}} \sim \rho^2 , \quad (k \to \infty) . \tag{3.32}$$

Finally, substitution of the asymptotic formula for  $P_{2k}$  into (3.32) yields

 $\alpha_0 = \alpha_+ = \rho^2 \ .$ 

.

It is easily verified that  $\alpha = \rho^2$  does indeed satisfy the equation  $RH(\alpha) = LH(\alpha)$  (see (3.11) and (3.12)). This concludes the determination of  $\alpha_+$ . In the next section we determine C.

### 3.4. Explicit determination of the normalizing constant

In this section we derive an explicit formula for the normalizing constant C, which however, is *not essential* to the compensation method itself: substitution of the series (3.20) and (3.21), defining  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ , into the normalization equation

$$C = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+}) + 2 \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+})$$

leads to a series of product forms for C, analogous to the series for  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ . The method to obtain the explicit formula, by means of the generating function, is different from the main arguments in this thesis. Therefore we omit details and only sketch the proof. Define the generating function F(y, z) by

$$F(y, z) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{m,n} y^m z^n$$
$$= C^{-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} x_{m,n}(\alpha_+) y^m z^n .$$

Substituting of (3.20) and (3.21) in this expression and then changing summations leads to,

$$F(y, z) = C^{-1} \left\{ \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i \left[ \frac{c_i}{1 - \alpha_i y} + \frac{c_{i+1}}{1 - \alpha_{i+1} y} \right] \frac{\beta_i z}{1 - \beta_i z} + \frac{c_0 f_0}{1 - \alpha_0 y} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \frac{c_{i+1} f_{i+1}}{1 - \alpha_{i+1} y} \right\}, \quad (3.33)$$

valid in  $|y| < 1/\alpha_0$ ,  $|z| < 1/\beta_0$ . The partial fraction decomposition of the generating function is difficult to obtain, at least in this explicit form, from the analysis of Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32]. The equilibrium equations (3.1)-(3.9) reduce to the following functional equation for F(y, z),

F(y, z)g(y, z) = F(y, 0)h(y, z) + F(0, z)k(y, z),

where

. •

$$g(y, z) = z^{2} + y(2\rho y + 1) - 2(\rho + 1)yz,$$
  

$$h(y, z) = y(2\rho y + 1) - (\rho + 1)yz - \rho yz^{2},$$
  

$$k(y, z) = z(z - y).$$

It follows that, if y and z satisfy  $|y| < 1/\alpha_0$ ,  $|z| < 1/\beta_0$  and g(y, z) = 0, then F(y, 0) and F(0, z) are related by

$$F(y, 0)h(y, z) + F(0, z)k(y, z) = 0.$$
(3.34)

In the analysis of Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] this relationship between F(y, 0) and F(0, z) eventually leads to the determination of these functions. We use it to establish that

$$C = \frac{\rho(2+\rho)}{2(1-\rho^2)(2-\rho)}$$

First, note that F(0, 1) is the fraction of time server 1 (or 2) is idle. Since  $2\rho$  is the offered load, we obtain, by symmetry, that

 $F(0, 1) = 1 - \rho$ .

Starting with F(0, 1), we subsequently apply relationship (3.34) to the pairs  $(y, z) = (1/2\rho, 1)$  and  $(1/2\rho, 1/\rho)$ , both satisfying g(y, z) = 0. This leads to

$$F(0, 1/\rho) = (1 - \rho)(2 - \rho).$$
(3.35)

Next, we apply (3.34) to (y, z) satisfying g(y, z) = 0, and let  $y \uparrow 1/\rho^2$  (=  $1/\alpha_0$ ) and  $z \to 1/\rho$ . Here, note that, by treating y as a parameter, the equation

g(y, z(y)) = 0,  $z(1/\rho^2) = 1/\rho$ ,

is solved by

$$z(y) = (\rho + 1)y - \sqrt{y((\rho^2 + 1)y - 1)} .$$

It is easily verified that

$$h(y, z(y)) = \frac{(2+\rho)(\rho-1)}{2\rho}(y-1/\rho^2) + o(y-1/\rho^2) \quad (y\uparrow 1/\rho^2),$$
(3.36)

and from (3.33) we obtain

$$F(y, 0) = C^{-1} \frac{f_0}{1 - \alpha_0 y} + O(1) \qquad (y \uparrow 1/\rho^2 = 1/\alpha_0),$$

which by insertion of (3.25) and  $\alpha_0 = \rho^2$  reduces to

- 84 -

$$F(y, 0) = \frac{-1}{C\rho(\rho+1)(y-1/\rho^2)} + O(1) \qquad (y \uparrow 1/\rho^2).$$
(3.37)

Then, inserting z = z(y) into relationship (3.34) and letting  $y \uparrow 1/\rho^2$ , we finally obtain the desired expression for C by using (3.35)-(3.37). We end this section by restating theorem 3.1.

#### Theorem 3.2

For all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$ ,

$$p_{m,n}=C^{-1}x_{m,n}(\alpha_+),$$

٠

where  $\alpha_{+} = \rho^{2}$  and

$$C = \frac{\rho(2+\rho)}{2(1-\rho^2)(2-\rho)} \; .$$

## 3.5. Monotonicity of the terms in the series of products

In this section we prove that the terms in the series (3.20) defining  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  for  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0, are alternating and monotonically decreasing in modulus. From a numerical point of view this is a nice property, since then the error of each partial sum can be bounded by the absolute value of its final term.

In section 2.8 we have seen that for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{d_{i+1}}{d_i} < 0 ,$$

and it directly follows from (3.22) and (3.31) that for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{c_{i+1}}{c_i} > 0 \; .$$

Hence, the coefficients  $d_i$  are alternating and the coefficients  $c_i$  are positive. Since all  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  are positive, we can conclude that for  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0 the terms  $d_i(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^m$  are alternating. To prove that these terms are decreasing in modulus, we first rewrite the recursion relation (3.23) for  $d_{i+1}$  in a more convenient form by expressing the quotient in (3.23) in terms of the ratios  $\alpha_{i+1} / \beta_{i+1}$  and  $\alpha_{i+1} / \beta_i$ .

Substituting (3.10) into the relations (2.25) and (2.26) yields

$$\beta_i \beta_{i+1} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}^2}{\alpha_{i+1} + 2\rho} , \qquad (3.38)$$

$$\beta_i + \beta_{i+1} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1} 2(\rho + 1)}{\alpha_{i+1} + 2\rho} .$$
(3.39)

Rewriting (3.38) as

•

$$\alpha_{i+1} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} - 2\rho ,$$

and then inserting this relation into the denominator of (3.23) yields

$$\left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} - (\rho+1)\right]\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} + \rho\left[2(\rho+1) - \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right].$$
(3.40)

Combining the relations (3.38) and (3.39) leads to

$$2(\rho+1) = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} + \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}}$$
.

By insertion this equality into (3.40), the denominator in (3.23) finally reduces to

$$\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}}\left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}-\rho\right)\left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}-1\right).$$

Since the numerator in (3.23) can be rewritten similarly, we arrive at the following recursion relation

$$d_{i+1} = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} - \rho\right) \left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} - 1\right)}{\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} \left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} - \rho\right) \left(\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} - 1\right)} d_i .$$
(3.41)

This relation helps in proving that the terms in (3.20) are decreasing in modulus, at least with rate  $R = 4/(4 + 2\rho + \rho^2)$ .

#### Lemma 3.3.

Let  $R = 4/(4 + 2\rho + \rho^2) < 1$ . Then for all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$|d_{i+1}(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^m)\beta_{i+1}^n| < R |d_i(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^n|.$$

Proof.

We first prove the lemma for m = 0 and n = 1. By (3.22), we obtain for  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$c_{i+1} = -\frac{1-\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}}{1-\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i}} c_i ,$$

from which it follows that

. .

$$\frac{c_{i+1}+c_{i+2}}{c_i+c_{i+1}} = -\frac{\left[1-\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_{i+2}}{\beta_{i+1}}-\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}}\right]}{\left[1-\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}-\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i}\right]}.$$
(3.42)

By virtue of the lemmas 2.15 and 2.16, the ratios  $\beta_i / \alpha_i$  and  $\alpha_{i+1} / \beta_i$  are decreasing, so for  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i} \ge \frac{\alpha_0}{\beta_0} = 2 + \rho , \quad 0 < \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \le \frac{\alpha_1}{\beta_0} = \frac{2\rho}{2 + \rho} . \tag{3.43}$$

Hence, from (3.41)-(3.43) it follows that

$$\frac{|d_{i+1}(c_{i+1}+c_{i+2})\beta_{i+1}|}{|d_i(c_i+c_{i+1})\beta_i|} = \frac{\left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right]^2 \left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} - \rho\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}} - \frac{\alpha_{i+2}}{\beta_{i+1}}\right]}{\left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_{i+1}}\right]^2 \left[\rho - \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i} - \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right]} \\
< \frac{\left[\frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right]^2}{\left[\rho - \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i} - \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i}\right]} \le \frac{\left[\frac{\alpha_1}{\beta_0}\right]^2}{\left[\rho - \frac{\alpha_1}{\beta_0}\right] \left[\frac{\alpha_0}{\beta_0} - \frac{\alpha_1}{\beta_0}\right]} = R < 1.$$
(3.44)

This proves the lemma for m = 0 and n = 1. Now consider an arbitrary  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0. Since  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  are positive and decreasing (see (3.31)) and the coefficients  $c_i$  are positive, it follows from (3.44) that for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} |d_{i+1}(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m} + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^{m})\beta_{i+1}^{n}| &= |d_{i+1}|(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m} + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^{m})\beta_{i+1}^{n} \\ &< |d_{i+1}|(c_{i+1} + c_{i+2})\beta_{i+1} \quad \alpha_{i+1}^{m}\beta_{i}^{n-1} \\ &< R \quad |d_{i}|(c_{i} + c_{i+1})\beta_{i} \quad \alpha_{i+1}^{m}\beta_{i}^{n-1} \\ &< R \quad |d_{i}|(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n} \\ &= R \quad |d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}| . \end{aligned}$$

## 3.6. Asymptotic expansion

We now return to the asymptotic equivalence (3.29). By lemma 3.3 this result can be extended such as to yield a complete asymptotic expansion for  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  in (3.20). First, since  $\alpha_j$  and  $\beta_j$  are decreasing, it follows for all  $j \ge 1$  that,

$$d_{j}(c_{j}\alpha_{j}^{m}+c_{j+1}\alpha_{j+1}^{m})\beta_{j}^{n}=o(d_{j-1}(c_{j-1}\alpha_{j-1}^{m}+c_{j}\alpha_{j}^{m})\beta_{j-1}^{n})\,,\quad (m+n\to\infty,\ n>0)\,.$$

Thus successive terms in the series (3.20) are indeed refinements. Since the terms in (3.20) are alternating and decreasing in modulus, the error of each partial sum can be bounded by the absolute value of the first term omitted. Hence, we have for all  $j \ge 1$ ,

$$p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{j-1} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n + O(d_j (c_j \alpha_j^m + c_{j+1} \alpha_{j+1}^m) \beta_j^n), \quad (m+n \to \infty, n > 0).$$

The O-formula for j = 1 improves on the asymptotic equivalence (3.29), since

$$\begin{split} & C^{-1}d_0(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_1\alpha_1^m)\beta_0^n + O(d_1(c_1\alpha_1^m + c_2\alpha_2^m)\beta_1^n) \\ &= C^{-1}d_0(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_1\alpha_1^m)\beta_0^n \left(1 + o(1)\right), \quad (m+n \to \infty, \, n > 0) \,. \end{split}$$

Similarly, the *O*-formula for j = 2 improves on the one for j = 1, and so on. The notation  $\approx$  is used in order to represent the whole set of *O*-formulas for  $j = 1, 2, \cdots$  by a single formula (see e.g. de Bruijn [18], section 1.5),

Lemma 3.4.

.

$$p_{m,n} \approx C^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}) \beta_i^n , \quad (m+n \to \infty, \ n > 0) .$$

## 3.7. Product form expressions for the moments of the waiting time

In this section we show that the product form expressions for the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  lead to similar expressions for the first and second moment of the waiting time. The waiting time of a job is given by

$$W=S_1+S_2+\cdots+S_M,$$

where M is the length of the shortest queue on arrival and  $S_1, S_2, ...$  are independent exponentially distributed random variables with unit mean and independent of M. By conditioning on Mand using the property that Poisson arrivals see time averages (see e.g. Wolff [71]) we find

$$EW = 2\sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} mp_{m,n} + \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} mp_{m,0} ,$$
  
$$EW^{2} = 2\sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} m(m+1)p_{m,n} + \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} m(m+1)p_{m,0} .$$

Substituting (3.5) to eliminate  $p_{m,0}$  and then inserting the series for  $p_{m,n}$  with  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0, we obtain by changing summations,

$$EW = C^{-1} \left\{ 2\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i \left[ \frac{c_i \alpha_i}{(1-\alpha_i)^2} + \frac{c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}}{(1-\alpha_{i+1})^2} \right] \frac{\beta_i}{1-\beta_i} + \frac{1}{\rho+1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i \left[ \frac{c_i (2\rho + \alpha_i)}{(1-\alpha_i)^2} + \frac{c_{i+1} (2\rho + \alpha_{i+1})}{(1-\alpha_{i+1})^2} \right] \beta_i \right\},$$

and a similar expression for  $I\!E\!W^2$ . The terms in both series are alternating and decreasing (cf. the proof of lemma 3.3), so the error of each partial sum can be bounded by the absolute value of its final term. Similar expressions can be obtained for higher moments of the waiting time or other quantities of interest.

### 3.8. Numerical results

Representation (3.20) is suitable for numerical evaluation. The terms alternate in sign, decrease exponentially fast in modulus, and can easily be calculated. For the calculation of  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  we have the option to use the formulas in theorem 2.11 or to use the relations for  $\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1}$  and  $\beta_i \beta_{i+1}$  (cf. (2.23) and (2.25)). The coefficients  $c_i$  and  $d_i$  can be calculated from the relations (3.22) and (3.23). We finally note that, instead of using the series (3.21), the probabilities  $p_{m,0}$  can easily be calculated from the equilibrium equations (3.5). In table 3.1 we list the probabilities  $p_{0,1}$ ,  $p_{0,2}$ ,  $p_{1,1}$  and  $p_{1,2}$  computed with an accuracy of 0.1%. The numbers in parentheses denote the number of terms in (3.20) needed.

ρ	<b>P</b> 0,1	p <sub>0,2</sub>	<i>P</i> 1,1	<i>p</i> <sub>1,2</sub>
0.1	0.0817 (40)	0.0007 (2)	0.0009 (2)	0.0000 (2)
0.3	0.1591 (14)	0.0100 (3)	0.0156 (3)	0.0007 (2)
0.5	0.1580 (10)	0.0233 (3)	0.0441 (4)	0.0047 (2)
0.7	0.1100 (8)	0.0275 (4)	0.0606 (4)	0.0118 (3)
0.9	0.0380 (6)	0.0140 (4)	0.0350 (4)	0.0104 (3)

Table 3.1.

Values of  $p_{0,1}$ ,  $p_{0,2}$ ,  $p_{1,1}$  and  $p_{1,2}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for increasing values of  $\rho$ . The numbers in parentheses denote the number of terms in (3.20).

Let us investigate the rate of convergence of the terms in the series (3.20) as a function of  $\rho$ . From (3.14) and the limits (2.68) in section (2.10), it follows that for all  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0,

$$\frac{|d_{i+1}(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m} + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^{m})\beta_{i+1}^{n}|}{|d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}|} \to \frac{1 - A_{1}}{A_{2} - 1} \left[\frac{A_{1}}{A_{2}}\right]^{m+n-1}$$
(3.45)

as  $i \to \infty$ . For  $0 < \rho < 1$ , the factor  $(1 - A_1)/(A_2 - 1)$  is decreasing and  $A_1/A_2$  is increasing, and

$$\lim_{\rho \downarrow 0} \frac{1 - A_1}{A_2 - 1} = 1 , \quad \lim_{\rho \uparrow 1} \frac{A_1}{A_2} = \frac{2 - 2^{\prime/2}}{2 + 2^{\prime/2}} = 3 - 2^{3/2} .$$

Hence, if m > 0 or n > 1, convergence of the terms in the series (3.20) is very fast for all  $\rho$ , at least with rate  $3 - 2^{3/2} = 0.1715...$  If m = 0 and n = 1, then the rate of convergence is determined by  $(1 - A_1)/(A_2 - 1)$  only, so, as table 3.1 illustrates, convergence is slow for small  $\rho$ .

In table 3.2 we list values of  $I\!E\!W$  and  $I\!E\!W^2$ , together with the coefficient of variation cv(W) of the waiting time, for increasing values of  $\rho$ .  $I\!E\!W$  and  $I\!E\!W^2$  are computed with an accuracy of 0.1%. The numbers of terms needed are shown in parentheses. For comparison we also computed the mean waiting time  $I\!E\!W_c$  and the coefficient of variation  $cv(W_c)$  of the waiting time for the corresponding common-queue system, that is, the M | M | 2 queue with arrival rate  $2\rho$  and service rate 1 for both servers. Table 3.2 illustrates that the performance of the shortest queue system is close to that of the common queue system.

ρ	IEW	<i>I</i> EW <sup>2</sup>	cv (W)	IEW <sub>c</sub>	$cv(W_c)$
0.1	0.0177 (39)	0.0358 (39)	10.632	0.0101	10.440
0.3	0.1441 (13)	0.3181 (13)	3.7846	0.0989	3.6667
0.5	0.4262 (8)	1.1472 (8)	2.3053	0.3333	2.2361
0.7	1.1081 (6)	4.3842 (5)	1.6032	0.9608	1.5714
0.9	4.4748 (4)	47.208 (3)	1.1652	4.2632	1.1600

### Table 3.2.

Values of the first moment IEW, the second moment IEW<sup>2</sup> and the coefficient of variation cv(W) of the waiting time with an accuracy of 0.1%, together with the first moment IEW<sub>c</sub> and the coefficient of variation  $cv(W_c)$  of the corresponding common-queue system for increasing values of  $\rho$ . The numbers in parentheses denote the number of terms needed.

#### 3.9. Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations

From limit (3.45) it follows that convergence of the series (3.20) is faster for states further away from the origin. This feature is illustrated in table 3.1. In particular, for  $\rho = 0.1$  forty terms of the series for  $p_{0,1}$  have to be computed, whereas for  $p_{0,2}$  and  $p_{1,1}$  two terms suffice to

attain the same accuracy. This feature can be used to compute  $p_{0,1}$  from the equilibrium equation (3.8) rather then from the series (3.20). By inserting (3.5) and (3.9) to eliminate  $p_{1,0}$  and  $p_{0,0}$ , equation (3.8) reduces to

$$p_{0,1}2\rho^2 = p_{0,2}(\rho+1) + p_{1,1}$$

This idea can be generalized as follows: the series (3.20) are used to calculate  $p_{m,n}$  for m+n > M, where M is some integer, whereas for  $m+n \le M$  the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  are calculated from the equilibrium equations. In this section we show that the equilibrium equations in states with  $m+n \le M$  can be solved efficiently and numerically stable from the solution for m+n > M. The algorithm is based on the special property that the only flow from level l, defined by

level 
$$l = \{(0, l), (1, l-1), (2, l-2), ..., (l-1, 1), (l, 0)\}, l \ge 0$$

to level l+1 is via state (l, 0). By this property, the problem of simultaneously solving the equations at the levels  $l \le M$ , given the solution at level M+1, can be reduced to that of recursively solving the equations at level  $M \rightarrow M-1 \rightarrow ... \rightarrow 1 \rightarrow 0$ .

We first formulate the equilibrium equations at level l > 0 (see (3.3) and (3.1)).

$$p_{0,l}(2\rho+1) = p_{0,l+1} + p_{1,l-1} , \qquad (3.46)$$

$$p_{k,l-k}2(\rho+1) = p_{k-1,l-k+1}2\rho + p_{k,l-k+1} + p_{k+1,l-k-1}, \qquad 0 < k < l-1. \quad (3.47)$$

The equilibrium equations in the states (l-1, 0) and (l, 0) are replaced by the following two equations. Applying the general balance principle "rate out of A = rate into A" to

 $A = \{ (m, n) | m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m + n \le l \} \setminus \{ (l, 0) \},\$ 

leads for all l > 0 to

$$p_{l-1,1}2\rho = p_{l,0} + \sum_{k=0}^{l-1} p_{k,l-k+1} , \qquad (3.48)$$

and applying this principle to

 $A = \{ (m, n) | m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m + n \le l \},\$ 

yields for all  $l \ge 0$ ,

$$p_{l,0}\rho = \sum_{k=0}^{l} p_{k,l-k+1} .$$
(3.49)

Now the probabilities at level *l* can be solved from the equations (3.46)-(3.49), given the probabilities at level *l*+1. This scheme can be repeated to recursively compute the probabilities at level  $l-1 \rightarrow ... \rightarrow 1 \rightarrow 0$ . The equations (3.46)-(3.49) form a *second* order recursion relation for the probabilities at level *l*. Below we show that these equations can be reduced to a *first* order recursion relation.

### **Definition 3.5.**

The sequence  $x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots$  is the solution of

$$x_{i+1} = x_i 2(\rho + 1) - x_{i-1} 2\rho$$
,  $i \ge 1$ ,

with initial values  $x_0 = 1$  and  $x_1 = 2\rho + 1$ .

The numbers  $x_i$  are solved by

$$x_i = \frac{1 - A_1}{A_2 - A_1} A_1^i + \frac{A_2 - 1}{A_2 - A_1} A_2^i ,$$

with  $A_1$ ,  $A_2$  given by (3.14).

## Theorem 3.6.

For all l > 0,

$$p_{k,l-k}x_{k+1} = p_{k+1,l-k-1}x_k + \sum_{i=0}^{k} p_{i,l-i+1}x_i(2\rho)^{k-i} \quad for \quad k = 0, \ 1, \ ..., \ l-2 \ .$$
(3.50)

#### Proof.

We prove the recursion relation (3.50) by induction. For k = 0 the equations (3.50) and (3.46) are identical. Assume that (3.50) holds for k = j. Multiplying (3.50) for k = j by 2 $\rho$  and (3.47) for k = j+1 by  $x_{j+1}$  and adding the resulting equations, yields (3.50) for k = j+1.

Based on theorem 3.6 the probabilities at level l can be computed efficiently, given the probabilities at level l+1. First,  $p_{l,0}$  follows from (3.49) and  $p_{l-1,1}$  from (3.48). Then  $p_{l-2,2} \rightarrow p_{l-3,3} \rightarrow ... \rightarrow p_{0,l}$  can be successively calculated from (3.50). This recursion is *numerically stable*, since all coefficients in the recursion relations are nonnegative, so the calculations involve only the multiplication and addition of nonnegative numbers. However, since  $x_i$  increases exponentially fast, it is numerically sensible to scale (3.50) by dividing both sides by  $x_{k+1}$ .

This concludes the analytical as well as the numerical treatment of the symmetric shortest queue problem. In the next sections we analyse some simple variants.

## 3.10. Unequal routing probabilities

We now consider a variant of the model of section 3.1; the equal routing probabilities in case of equal queue lengths are replaced by a and 1 - a, where a is an arbitrary number between 0 and 1. The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 3.4.



# Figure 3.4.

Transition-rate diagram for the shortest queue model with unequal routing probabilities a and 1 - a respectively.

This problem is not symmetric anymore. However, the asymmetry is rather weak in the sense that the regions n > 0 and n < 0 are still mirror images of each other and the average  $(p_{m,n} + p_{m,-n})/2$  satisfies all equilibrium equations (3.1)-(3.9) of the symmetric problem. This suggests that  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as

$$p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i^+ (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^n \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , n > 0 ,$$

$$p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i^- (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m) \beta_i^{-n} \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , n < 0 ,$$

$$p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \Biggl\{ c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} f_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m \Biggr\} \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , n = 0 ,$$
(3.51)

where

$$\frac{1}{2}(d_i^+ + d_i^-) = d_i \quad (i = 0, 1, ...).$$
(3.52)

The motivation for introducing new coefficients  $d_i^+$  and  $d_i^-$  is the fact that the transition structure at the *m*-axis is not symmetric anymore. For any choice of  $\{d_i^+\}$  and  $\{d_i^-\}$  satisfying (3.52) the series (3.51) satisfy all equilibrium equations, except for the equations for |n| = 1. To also satisfy the latter conditions it is readily verified that  $\{d_i^+\}$  and  $\{d_i^-\}$  have to satisfy the following relations:

$$\begin{aligned} &(d_i+d_{i+1})(\alpha_{i+1}+\rho)=(d_i^++d_{i+1}^+)(\alpha_{i+1}+2a\rho) &(i=0,\,1,\,\ldots)\,,\\ &(d_i+d_{i+1})(\alpha_{i+1}+\rho)=(d_i^-+d_{i+1}^-)(\alpha_{i+1}+2(1-a)\rho) &(i=0,\,1,\,\ldots)\,, \end{aligned}$$

with initially

 $d_0(\alpha_0 + \rho) = d_0^+(\alpha_0 + 2a\rho) = d_0^-(\alpha_0 + 2(1 - a)\rho) .$ 

The solutions  $\{d_i^+\}$  and  $\{d_i^-\}$  of these relations indeed satisfy (3.52).

#### 3.11. Threshold jockeying

In this section we consider the shortest queue model with a threshold-type jockeying; one job switches from the longest to the shortest queue if the difference between the lengths of both queues exceeds some threshold value T. It appears that the compensation approach also works for this model. In fact, the main term in the series (3.20) already satisfies the boundary conditions, so no compensation arguments are required.

There are several other techniques to analyse this model. The form of the state space suggests to apply the matrix-geometric approach developed by Neuts [60]. Actually, Gertsbakh [36] studies the threshold jockeying model by using this approach. In [8] the relationship between our approach and the matrix-geometric approach has been investigated. It appears that our approach suggests a state space partitioning which is more useful than the one used by Gertsbakh [36]. In [10] it is shown that the matrix-geometric approach can also be used to analyse the threshold jockeying model with c parallel servers. The results in this paper emphasize the importance of a suitable choice of the state space partitioning. Another approach to the jockeying model with c parallel servers can be found in Grassmann and Zhao [72]. They use the concept of modified lumpability for continuous-time Markov processes. It is finally mentioned that the instantaneous jockeying model (T = 1) has been addressed by Haight [41] for c = 2 and by Disney and Mitchell [23], Elsayed and Bastani [24], Kao and Lin [50] and Zhao and Grassmann [38] for arbitrary c.

The threshold jockeying model has a much simpler state space than the original model, since n only varies between -T and T. The model is symmetric with respect to the *m*-axis. Therefore the analysis can be restricted to the state space in the first quadrant. The transition rates are depicted in figure 3.5.



Figure 3.5. Transition-rate diagram for the shortest queue model with threshold jockeying. The threshold value is T.

The transition rates in states with n < T are identical to the rates of the original model (see figure 3.2). Hence, the first terms in the series (3.20) and (3.21), i.e.,

$\alpha_0 p_0  \text{for } m \ge 0, \ 0 < n < 1 - 1, $ (5)	23	5	)
--	----	---	---

$f_0 \alpha_0^m  \text{for}  m \ge 0,  n = 0, \tag{(1)}$	(3.54)	)
--	--------	---

satisfy all equilibrium equations for m > 0 and  $0 \le n < T-1$ . We now investigate whether  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  can be fitted to the equations for m > 0 and  $T-1 \le n \le T$ . We define

 $g_0 \alpha_0^m \beta_0^T \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 \,, \, n = T \,, \tag{3.55}$ 

and try to choose  $g_0$  such that the equilibrium equations for m > 0 and  $T-1 \le n \le T$  are satisfied. These equations state:

$$\begin{split} p_{m,T-1} & 2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,T} 2\rho + p_{m,T} 2 + p_{m+1,T-2} , \quad m > 0 , \\ p_{m,T} & 2(\rho+1) = p_{m+1,T-1} , \quad m > 0 . \end{split}$$

Insertion of (3.53) and (3.55) in the equations for m > 0 and n = T yields

$$g_0 = \frac{\alpha_0}{2(\rho+1)\beta_0} .$$
 (3.56)

For this choice of  $g_0$ , it is easily verified, by using  $\alpha_0 = \rho^2$  and  $\beta_0 = \rho^2 / (2 + \rho)$ , that the equations for m > 0 and n = T - 1 are also satisfied. The solution (3.53)-(3.55) violates the conditions for m = 0, and therefore cannot produce  $p_{m,n}$  for all m and n, but we will prove:

#### Theorem 3.7. (threshold jockeying)

For all m + n > T and for m = T and n = 0,

$$p_{m,n} = K^{-1} \alpha_0^m \beta_0^n \quad for \quad 0 < n < T-1$$
$$= K^{-1} f_0 \alpha_0^m \quad for \quad n = 0,$$
$$= K^{-1} g_0 \alpha_0^m \beta_0^T \quad for \quad n = T,$$

where K is the normalizing constant and

$$\alpha_0 = \rho^2$$
,  $\beta_0 = \frac{\rho^2}{2+\rho}$ ,  $f_0 = \frac{\alpha_0}{\alpha_0 + \rho}$ ,  $g_0 = \frac{\alpha_0}{2(\rho+1)\beta_0}$ 

## Proof.

Consider the Markov process restricted to  $\mathcal{V} = \{(m, n) | m + n > T, 0 \le n \le T\} \cup \{(T, 0)\}$ (cf. section 2.12 where an analogous argument is used to prove theorem 2.33). The transition rates are depicted in figure 3.6. All transitions from states with m + n = T + 1 and  $0 < n \le T$  to state (T, 0) result from excursions to states outside  $\mathcal{V}$ , which always end at (T, 0). Let  $\{v_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution of the process restricted to  $\mathcal{V}$ .

It is readily verified that the products (3.53)-(3.55) with  $g_0$  specified by (3.56), satisfy all equilibrium equations on  $\mathcal{V}$ . The sum of these products over  $\mathcal{V}$  converges, since  $\alpha_0 = \rho^2 < 1$ . Hence, the products (3.53)-(3.55) are positive and convergent solutions of all equilibrium equations. By a result of Foster (see appendix A), this proves that the restricted process is ergodic, and the products (3.53)-(3.55) can be normalized to produce  $\{v_{m,n}\}$ . Since the number of states outside  $\mathcal{V}$  is finite, the original process is also ergodic, and  $p_{m,n}$  and  $v_{m,n}$  are related by

$$p_{m,n} = v_{m,n} P(\mathcal{V}) \text{ for } (m, n) \in \mathcal{V},$$

where  $P(\mathcal{V})$  is the probability that the original process is in  $\mathcal{V}$ . The proof of theorem 3.7 is now completed by observing that the products (3.53)-(3.55) produce  $v_{m,n}$  up to some multiplicative constant.



# Figure 3.6. Transition-rate diagram for the shortest queue model with threshold jockeying, restricted to $\mathcal{V} = \{(m, n) | m + n > T, 0 \le n \le T\} \cup \{(T, 0)\}.$

From a computational point of view we note that, given the solution on  $\mathcal{V}$ , the equations on the complement of  $\mathcal{V}$  can be solved efficiently and numerically stable by the recursive algorithm derived in section 3.9. In table 3.3 we list the mean waiting time W for increasing values of  $\rho$  and T. For T = 1 the mean waiting time W is the same as the mean waiting time  $W_c$  of the corresponding common-queue system. The case  $T = \infty$  corresponds to the shortest queue problem without jockeying. Table 3.3 illustrates that already for small T the mean waiting time W is very close to the mean waiting for  $T = \infty$ .

### 3.12. Conclusion

In this chapter we applied the general theory, developed in chapter 2, to the symmetric shortest queue problem and proved that the equilibrium probabilities can be expressed as a series of products. These products, as well as their coefficients, are found explicitly. From the expressions for the equilibrium probabilities, similar expressions can be derived for the moments of the waiting time, or other quantities of interest. We showed that the product form expressions are useful from a numerical point of view and that the analysis can easily be extended to some variants of the original problem. An important variant of the symmetric shortest queue problem, which has not been discussed yet, is the asymmetric shortest queue

- 97 -

	W				
ρ	<i>T</i> = 1	<i>T</i> = 2	<i>T</i> = 4	<i>T</i> = 6	$T = \infty$
0.1	0.0101	0.0176	0.0177	0.0177	0.0177
0.3	0.0989	0.1405	0.1440	0.1440	0.1440
0.5	0.3333	0.4091	0.4260	0.4263	0.4263
0.7	0.9608	1.0624	1.1052	1.1081	1.1082
0.9	4.2632	4.3822	4.4614	4.4733	4.4749

## Table 3.3.

.

Values of the mean waiting time W for increasing values of  $\rho$  and T.

problem, i.e., the shortest queue problem for nonidentical servers. In chapter 5 we show how the analysis can be extended to this problem, but first, in chapter 4 we apply the general theory to a queueing model arising in the field of computer performance analysis.

- 98 -

# Chapter 4 Multiprogramming queues

In this chapter we analyse a queueing model for a multiprogramming computer system consisting of an input-output unit (IO) and a central processor (CP). This model was introduced by Hofri [44]. He uses the same generating function approach as Kingman used in [52] for the shortest queue problem. In doing so, Hofri shows that the generating function of the stationary queue length probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  is a meromorphic function and he finds explicit expressions for the poles and residues. By decomposing the generating function into partial fractions he is able to prove that the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be represented by an infinite linear combination of product form solutions. The decomposition, however, leads to cumbersome formulae for the coefficients. In [11] it is shown that these representations are partly incorrect in the sense that they do not always hold for small m and n. This complication is overlooked by Hofri [44] due to the fact that he uses an incorrect version of Mittag-Leffer's theorem to deduce the partial fraction.

The multiprogramming system can be modelled as a Markov process satisfying assumption 2.6. Therefore, we may apply the theory in chapter 2 to analyse the multiprogramming system. This approach improves the results obtained by Hofri in the sense that explicit expressions are found for the coefficients in the infinite linear combination of product form solutions. Similar expressions can be derived for global performance measures, such as the mean number of jobs in the system. A new feature not occurring in the analysis of the symmetric shortest queue problem, is that the resulting series of product form solutions may diverge for small m and n. By exploiting the explicit expressions for the product forms and their coefficients, an efficient numerical procedure with tight bounds on the error of each partial sum can be derived. This model can also be treated as a direct application of the compensation approach, i.e., without use of the theory of chapter 2. The details of this direct application are worked out in [1].

This chapter is organised as follows. In section 4.1 we formulate the model and equilibrium equations. In section 4.2 we apply the theory of chapter 2 to this problem. It appears that only the feasible pair  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  plays a role. We prove that on  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  up to some normalizing constant C. Both  $\alpha_+$  and C are found explicitly. In section 4.3 error bounds on each partial sum of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  are derived. In section 4.4 we develop a recursive algorithm for numerically solving  $p_{m,n}$  from the equilibrium equations. Product form expressions for the mean number of jobs at the IO are derived in section 4.5. The next section presents numerical results and the final section is devoted to conclusions.

- 99 -

#### 4.1. Model and equilibrium equations

Consider the queueing model for the multiprogramming system depicted in figure 4.1.





In the queueing model it is supposed that queue III of incoming jobs provides an infinite source of available jobs. The multiprogramming system consists of an input-output unit and a central processor. Incoming jobs start at the IO unit with an exponentially distributed service time with parameter  $\mu'$ . Subsequently, the job leaves the system (with probability p) or proceeds to queue II at the CP (with probability 1-p). At the CP a job has an exponentially distributed service time with parameter  $\mu$ . Next the job is recycled to the IO unit where it joins queue I. The IO unit treats the jobs in queue I with nonpreemptive priority with respect to the new jobs in queue III. Since the IO unit is always busy, jobs arrive at the CP according to a Poisson process with rate  $\lambda = (1-p)\mu'$ . Hence, the CP constitutes an M | M | 1 queue with arrival rate  $\lambda$  and service rate  $\mu$ . Therefore, it is sensible to assume that  $\lambda < \mu$ .

The system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process with states (m, n), m, n = 0, 1, ... where m is the length of queue II *including* the job being served and n is the length of queue I *excluding* the job being served (the IO unit is constantly busy). Let  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution. The transition rates are depicted in figure 4.2, where  $\eta = p\mu'$ 

The equilibrium equations for  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  are formulated below, where  $\kappa = \lambda + \mu + \eta$ .

$p_{m,n}\kappa = p_{m-1,n+1}\lambda + p_{m,n+1}\eta + p_{m+1,n-1}\mu$ ,	m > 1, n > 1	(4.1)
$p_{1,n}\kappa = p_{0,n+1}\lambda + p_{1,n+1}\eta + p_{2,n-1}\mu$ ,	n > 1	(4.2)
$(\lambda + m) = n$ , $m + n$ , $\mu$		(12)

$p_{0,n}(n+1) - p_{0,n+1} + p_{1,n-1}\mu$	n > 1 (4.3)

$$p_{m,1}\kappa = p_{m-1,2}\lambda + p_{m,2}\eta + p_{m+1,0}\mu$$
,  $m > 1$  (4.4)

$$p_{m,0}(\lambda+\mu) = p_{m-1,1}\lambda + p_{m,1}\eta + p_{m-1,0}\lambda, \qquad m > 1 \quad (4.5)$$




$$p_{1,1}\kappa = p_{0,2}\lambda + p_{1,2}\eta + p_{2,0}\mu, \qquad (4.6)$$

$$p_{0,1}(\lambda + \eta) = p_{0,2}\eta + p_{1,0}\mu, \qquad (4.7)$$

$$p_{1,0}(\lambda + \mu) = p_{0,1}\lambda + p_{1,1}\eta + p_{0,0}\lambda, \qquad (4.8)$$

$$p_{0,0}\lambda = p_{0,1}\eta$$
 (4.9)

This formulation can be simplified by observing that the equations (4.1) hold for all m > 0 and n > 0. The reason for not doing so, is that the equations (4.1)-(4.5) correspond with the equations (2.1)-(2.9) and therefore fit the theory of chapter 2. In the next section we investigate how the compensation approach works out here.

### 4.2. Application of the compensation approach

We first translate the transition rates  $q_{ij}$ ,  $v_{ij}$ ,  $h_{ij}$  and  $r_{ij}$  in terms of the rates in figure 4.2. It is easily derived that,

$$q_{-1,1} = \mu, \quad q_{0,-1} = \eta, \quad q_{1,-1} = \lambda, \quad q_{-1,-1} = q_{-1,0} = q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0, \quad q = \kappa,$$

$$v_{0,-1} = \eta, \quad v_{1,-1} = \lambda, \quad v_{1,0} = v_{1,1} = v_{0,1} = 0,$$

$$h_{-1,1} = \mu, \quad h_{1,0} = \lambda, \quad h_{-1,0} = h_{1,1} = h_{0,1} = 0, \quad (4.10)$$

$$r_{1,0} = \lambda, \quad r_{1,1} = r_{0,1} = 0.$$

For the rates  $q_{ij}$  from states (m, n) with m > 0, n > 0 we directly obtain

 $q_{0,1} = q_{1,1} = q_{1,0} = 0$ ,

which is the essential condition for the application of the compensation approach (cf. assumption 2.6). From the boundary behaviour it follows that  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  is the only feasible pair possible (cf. conclusion 2.14(ii)). This pair exists if and only if condition (2.50) in theorem 2.19 is satisfied. This condition is checked below. Suppose that

$$q_{-1,-1} + q_{0,-1} + q_{1,-1} = \eta + \lambda > \mu = q_{-1,1}.$$
(4.11)

Then RH'(1) > LH'(1) must hold. Inserting (4.10) in  $RH(\alpha)$  and  $LH(\alpha)$  (cf. (2.44)) and using (4.11) yields

$$RH(\alpha) = \frac{\alpha 2\mu(\alpha\eta + \lambda)}{\kappa + \sqrt{\kappa^2 - 4(\alpha\eta + \lambda)\mu}} + \lambda ,$$
$$LH(\alpha) = \alpha(\lambda + \mu) ,$$

from which it follows that

$$RH'(1) = \mu \left[ 1 + \frac{\eta}{\eta + \lambda - \mu} \right],$$
$$LH'(1) = \lambda + \mu.$$

So RH'(1) > LH'(1), since  $\lambda < \mu$ . Hence, the feasible pair  $(\alpha_+, X_-(\alpha_+))$  indeed exists.  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  formally satisfies the conditions (4.1)-(4.5). Since  $v_{1,j} = q_{1,j}$  and  $h_{j,1} = q_{j,1}$ , we have  $e_i = c_i + c_{i+1}$  and  $f_{i+1} = d_i + d_{i+1}$  for all *i* (cf. remark 2.4). So the series (2.56) defining  $x_{0,n}(\alpha_+)$  for n > 0 is identical to (2.54) with m = 0; the series (2.57) defining  $x_{m,0}(\alpha_+)$  for m > 0is identical to (2.55) with n = 0. Then, by taking the series (2.55) with m = n = 0 as definition of  $x_{0,0}(\alpha_+)$ , it easily follows that  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  formally satisfies (4.6)-(4.8). The remaining equation (4.9) is satisfied, due to the fact that the equilibrium equations are dependent. Hence,  $\{x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)\}$  is a formal solution to all equations. Before investigating properties of  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  we restate the definition of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ , which for the present model simplifies considerably.

The series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  is defined by

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}, \qquad m \ge 0, n > 0; \qquad (4.12)$$

$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_{+}) = c_0 d_0 \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (d_i + d_{i+1}) \alpha_{i+1}^m , \qquad m \ge 0.$$
(4.13)

Substitution of (4.10) into (2.20)-(2.21) leads to the following recursion relations for  $c_i$  and  $d_i$ . The recursion relation for  $c_i$  is simplified by insertion of the relations for  $\alpha_i \alpha_{i+1}$  and  $\alpha_i + \alpha_{i+1}$  (cf. (2.23)-(2.24)); the one for  $d_i$  is simplified by insertion of the analogous relations for  $\beta_i\beta_{i+1}$  and  $\beta_i + \beta_{i+1}$  (cf. (2.25)-(2.26)).

$$c_{i+1} = -\frac{\beta_i - \alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i - \alpha_i} c_i \qquad (i = 0, 1, \cdots), \qquad (4.14)$$

$$d_{i+1} = -\frac{1-\beta_{i+1}}{1-\beta_i} d_i \qquad (i=0, 1, \cdots).$$
(4.15)

By theorem 2.25 the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  converges absolutely on (see section 2.12)

$$\mathcal{A}(N) = \{(m, n) \mid m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m + n > N\} \cup \{(N, 0)\},\$$

where N is defined as the smallest nonnegative integer such that (see definition 2.28)

$$|HV|(A_1/A_2)^{N+1} < 1.$$
(4.16)

Inserting (4.10) into the definitions of  $A_1, A_2, H$  and V (see lemma 2.26) yields

$$A_{1} = \frac{\kappa - \sqrt{\kappa^{2} - 4\mu\lambda}}{2\mu}, \quad A_{2} = \frac{\kappa + \sqrt{\kappa^{2} - 4\mu\lambda}}{2\mu},$$
  

$$H = 1, \quad V = \frac{A_{1}^{-1}\lambda - (\lambda + \eta)}{A_{2}^{-1}\lambda - (\lambda + \eta)} = \frac{1 - A_{1}}{1 - A_{2}}.$$
(4.17)

The final equality is obtained by substituting the identities  $\lambda/\mu = A_1A_2$  and  $\kappa/\mu = A_1 + A_2$ . Inserting (4.17) in (4.16) we find that N is the smallest nonnegative integer such that

$$\frac{1-A_1}{A_2-1} \left( \frac{A_1}{A_2} \right)^{N+1} < 1 \,.$$

For  $\mu' = 1$ ,  $\mu = 2$  and p = 3/25 it follows that N = 2. Hence, N is not necessarily zero implying that the series for  $x_{m,n}$  may diverge for small m and n. In fact, in remark 2.29 we have seen for  $\mu' / \mu = 1/2$  and  $p = \delta$  that  $N \to \infty$  as  $\delta \downarrow 0$ .

By restricting the Markov process to  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  it is easily shown that  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  produces  $p_{m,n}$  for all  $(m, n) \in \mathcal{A}(N)$  up to some multiplicative constant C. For the present problem  $\alpha_+$  and C can be found explicitly by observing that the CP constitutes an M | M | 1 queue with arrival rate  $\lambda$  and service rate  $\mu$ . Hence, the probability  $p_m$  of finding m jobs at the CP is given by

$$p_m = (1 - \lambda/\mu)(\lambda/\mu)^m . \tag{4.18}$$

On the other hand, we have for m > N

$$p_m = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} x_{m,n}(\alpha_+) .$$

The series (4.12) can be rewritten by forming pairs with the same  $\alpha$ -factor (which is permitted by theorem 2.25(i)). Inserting this series together with (4.13) in the expression for  $p_m$  and using the recursion relation (4.15) leads to (note that  $c_0 = d_0 = 1$ ),

$$p_{m} = C^{-1} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \left\{ c_{0} d_{0} \alpha_{0}^{m} \beta_{0}^{n} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (d_{i} \beta_{i}^{n} + d_{i+1} \beta_{i+1}^{n}) \alpha_{i+1}^{m} \right\}$$
$$= C^{-1} \left\{ \frac{\alpha_{0}^{m}}{1 - \beta_{0}} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_{i+1} (\frac{d_{i}}{1 - \beta_{i}} + \frac{d_{i+1}}{1 - \beta_{i+1}}) \alpha_{i+1}^{m} \right\}$$
$$= C^{-1} \frac{\alpha_{0}^{m}}{1 - \beta_{0}} , \qquad (4.19)$$

- 104 -

where changing of summations is allowed by the absolute convergence stated in theorem 2.25(iv). Combining (4.18) and (4.19) yields  $\alpha_0 = \lambda/\mu$ , and so  $\beta_0 = X_-(\alpha_0) = \lambda/(\eta + \mu)$ . It is easily verified that  $\alpha = \lambda/\mu$  indeed satisfies  $LH(\alpha) = RH(\alpha)$ . Further, from (4.18)-(4.19),

$$C^{-1}\frac{1}{1-\beta_0}=1-\frac{\lambda}{\mu}$$
,

so we obtain

.

$$C = \frac{\mu(\eta + \mu)}{(\mu - \lambda)(\eta + \mu - \lambda)} .$$

Our findings are summarized in the following theorem.

### Theorem 4.1.

For all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  with m + n > N and for m = N and n = 0,

 $p_{m,n} = C^{-1} x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ ,

where  $\alpha_{+} = \lambda / \mu$  and

$$C = \frac{\mu(\eta + \mu)}{(\mu - \lambda)(\eta + \mu - \lambda)}$$

In the next two sections we concentrate on numerical aspects.

### 4.3. Error bounds on each partial sum of product forms

In this section we derive bounds on the error of each partial sum of the series (4.12) and (4.13) defining  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$ . First, for m > N the series (4.13) can be rewritten as (4.12) with n = 0 (which is allowed by theorem 2.25(i)). Note that for m = N this may lead to a *divergent* series. Hence, we have for all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  with m + n > N,

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i}(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}.$$
(4.20)

We now investigate whether the terms in this series are alternating and monotonically decreasing in modulus (just as for the terms in (3.20)). Since (cf. (2.60))

$$1 > \alpha_0 > \beta_0 > \alpha_1 > \beta_1 > \cdots > 0,$$

it follows from the recursion relations (4.14) and (4.15) that for  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{c_{i+1}}{c_i} > 0$$
,  $\frac{d_{i+1}}{d_i} < 0$ .

.

Hence, the coefficients  $c_i$  are positive and the coefficients  $d_i$  are alternating. Consequently, the terms in the series (4.20) are alternating. However, these terms are not necessarily decreasing in modulus from the beginning. Below we derive bounds on the decrease of the terms in the series (4.20) from which we can decide when these terms are decreasing. To do so, we first need bounds for  $c_{i+1}/c_i$  and  $d_{i+1}/d_i$ . From lemma 2.27 it follows that as  $i \to \infty$ ,

$$\frac{\alpha_i}{\beta_i} \uparrow A_2, \quad \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \downarrow A_1.$$
(4.21)

Hence, by defining for  $i \ge 0$ 

$$\overline{c}_i = \frac{1 - A_1}{\alpha_i / \beta_i - 1} ,$$
$$\overline{d}_i = \frac{1}{1 - \beta_i} ,$$

we obtain from the recursions relations (4.14) and (4.15) that for  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\frac{c_{i+1}}{c_i} \leq \overline{c}_i , \quad \frac{|d_{i+1}|}{|d_i|} \leq \overline{d}_i .$$

The bounds  $\overline{c}_i$  and  $\overline{d}_i$  are decreasing and asymptotically tight, i.e., as  $i \to \infty$ ,

$$\bar{c}_i \downarrow \frac{1-A_1}{A_2-1} = -V, \quad \bar{d}_i \downarrow 1 = H.$$
 (4.22)

Based on the bounds  $\overline{c}_i$  and  $\overline{d}_i$  and the monotonicity given in (4.20) and (4.21) we can prove:

### Lemma 4.2.

For all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  and  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$|d_{i+1}|(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^m)\beta_{i+1}^n \le R(i, m, n) |d_i|(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^n$$

where

$$R(i, m, n) = d_i \overline{c}_i (\alpha_{i+1} / \alpha_i)^m (\beta_{i+1} / \beta_i)^n.$$

Proof.

ا هراند. د موجد د Let  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  and  $i \ge 0$ . Then

$$|d_{i+1}|(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m}+c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^{m})\beta_{i+1}^{n} \leq \overline{d}_{i}|d_{i}|(\overline{c}_{i}\frac{\alpha_{i+1}^{m}}{\alpha_{i}^{m}}c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m}+\overline{c}_{i+1}\frac{\alpha_{i+2}^{m}}{\alpha_{i+1}^{m}}c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^{m})\frac{\beta_{i+1}^{n}}{\beta_{i}^{n}}\beta_{i}^{n},$$

and insertion of

$$\overline{c}_{i+1} \leq \overline{c}_i , \quad \frac{\alpha_{i+2}}{\alpha_{i+1}} = \frac{\alpha_{i+2}}{\beta_{i+1}} \frac{\beta_{i+1}}{\alpha_{i+1}} \leq \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\beta_i} \frac{\beta_i}{\alpha_i} = \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{\alpha_i} ,$$

(cf. (4.21), (4.22)) in the right-hand side of this inequality proves the lemma.

The monotonicity given in (4.21)-(4.22) yields that R(i, m, n) is decreasing in *i* and asymptotically tight.

#### Lemma 4.3.

For all  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$ , as  $i \to \infty$ ,

 $R(i, m, n) \downarrow |HV| (A_1/A_2)^{m+n}$ .

We can now conclude that for fixed  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  with m + n > N the bounds R(i, m, n) on the decrease of the *i*-th term in (4.20) are eventually less than one. From there on the terms in (4.20) are monotonically decreasing in modulus, so, since these terms are also alternating, the error of each partial sum is bounded by the modulus of its final term.

#### 4.4. Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations

If N > 0, then the equilibrium equations for  $m + n \le N$  have to be solved numerically from the solution on the complement. These equations can be solved efficiently and numerically stable by an approach similar to the one in section 3.9. Below, this approach is outlined briefly. Define

level  $l = \{(0, l), (1, l-1), ..., (l-1, 1), (l, 0)\}, l \ge 0$ .

We show that the probabilities at level *l* can be solved from the solution at level *l*+1. This scheme can then be repeated to subsequently compute the probabilities at level  $l \rightarrow l-1 \rightarrow ... \rightarrow 1 \rightarrow 0$ . First,  $p_{l,l}$  can be computed from the following equation derived by application of the balance principle to  $\{(m, n) | m \ge 0, n \ge 0, m+n \le l\}$ .

$$p_{l,l}\lambda = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} p_{k,l-k+1}\eta \; .$$

Next, the probabilities  $p_{l-1,1} \rightarrow p_{l-2,2} \rightarrow ... \rightarrow p_{0,l}$  can be computed from the following recursion relation. This relation can be established similarly as the one in theorem 3.6.

### **Definition 4.4.**

The sequence  $x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots$  is the solution of

 $x_{i+1} = x_i \kappa - x_{i-1} \lambda \mu , \quad i \ge 1 ,$ 

with initial values  $x_0 = 1$  and  $x_1 = \lambda + \eta$ .

It is easily verified that the numbers  $x_i$  are positive and given by

$$x_{i} = \frac{(\lambda + \eta) - \tau_{1}}{\tau_{2} - \tau_{1}} \tau_{1}^{i} + \frac{\tau_{2} - (\lambda + \eta)}{\tau_{2} - \tau_{1}} \tau_{2}^{i},$$

where

$$\tau_1 = \frac{\kappa - \sqrt{\kappa^2 - 4\lambda\mu}}{2}$$
,  $\tau_2 = \frac{\kappa + \sqrt{\kappa^2 - 4\lambda\mu}}{2}$ 

### Theorem 4.5.

For all l > 0,

$$p_{k,l-k}x_{k+1} = p_{k+1,l-k-1}x_k\mu + \sum_{i=0}^{k} p_{i,l-i+1}x_i\lambda^{k-i}\eta \quad for \quad k = 0, 1, ..., l-1.$$
(4.23)

The recursion relation in theorem 4.5 is *numerically stable*, since all coefficients in these recursion relations are nonnegative, so the calculations involve only the multiplication and addition of nonnegative numbers. This concludes the numerical solution of the equilibrium equations for  $m + n \le N$ . Finally, from (4.17) and the limits (2.68) in section (2.10), it follows that successive terms in the series (4.20) satisfy

$$\frac{|d_{i+1}(c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m + c_{i+2}\alpha_{i+2}^m)\beta_{i+1}^n|}{|d_i(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{i+1}\alpha_{i+1}^m)\beta_i^n|} \to \frac{1-A_1}{A_2-1} \left[\frac{A_1}{A_2}\right]^{m+n} \quad (i \to \infty) ,$$

for all  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$ . Hence, convergence of the series (4.20) is faster for states further away from the origin, so it is numerically sensible to use the series (4.20) only to calculate  $p_{m,n}$  for m + n > M where M > N and to use the relations (4.23) to calculate  $p_{m,n}$  for  $m + n \le M$ .

#### 4.5. Product form expression for the number of jobs in queue I

In this section we show that the product form expressions for the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  lead to similar expressions for the mean number of jobs in queue I. Similar expressions can be derived for other quantities of interest.

Inserting  $p_{m,n} = C^{-1} x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  for m + n > N in the expression for the mean number of jobs  $L_1$  in queue I leads to

$$L_{I} = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} np_{m,n}$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{m \ge 0, n \ge 1 \\ m+n \le N}} np_{m,n} + C^{-1} \sum_{n=1}^{N} n \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) + C^{-1} \sum_{n=N+1}^{\infty} n \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+})$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{m \ge 0, n \ge 1 \\ m+n \le N}} np_{m,n} + C^{-1} \sum_{n=1}^{N} n \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i} \left(\frac{c_{i} \alpha_{i}^{N-n+1}}{1-\alpha_{i}} + \frac{c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^{N-n+1}}{1-\alpha_{i+1}}\right) \beta_{i}^{n}$$

$$+ C^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_{i} \left(\frac{c_{i}}{1-\alpha_{i}} + \frac{c_{i+1}}{1-\alpha_{i+1}}\right) \frac{N+1-N\beta_{i}}{(1-\beta_{i})^{2}} \beta_{i}^{N+1}.$$
(4.24)

The terms in the series above are alternating and the decrease of these terms is also bounded by R(i, m, n). Hence, if R(i, m, n) < 1 for some *i*, then from there on the error of each partial sum is bounded by its final term.

#### 4.6. Numerical examples

In this section we present some numerical results. In table 4.1 we list for  $\mu' = 1$ ,  $\mu = 10$  and decreasing values of p the probabilities  $p_{0,1}$ ,  $p_{0,2}$ ,  $p_{0,3}$  and  $p_{0,4}$  computed with an accuracy of 0.1% by using the series (4.20). The results in table 4.1 illustrate that the convergence of the series (4.20) is faster for states further away from the origin and that N increases when p decreases.

In table 4.2 we list values of  $L_{\rm I}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for  $\mu' = 1$ ,  $\mu = 10$  and decreasing values of p. In the second column  $L_{\rm I}$  is calculated by use of (4.24); in the fourth column the same calculations are done by use of (4.24) where N is replaced by a somewhat larger number, M say. Of course, then some extra effort is needed to solve the equilibrium equations for  $m + n \le M$ , but this effort is easily compensated by the advantages of efficiently computing the series in the expression (4.24).

p	<i>P</i> 0,1	P 0,2	P 0,3	<i>P</i> 0,4	N
0.9	0.0989 (4)	0.0010 (2)	0.0000 (2)	0.0000 (2)	0
0.7	0.2876 (8)	0.0109 (3)	0.0003 (2)	0.0000 (2)	0
0.5	0.4540 (40)	0.0396 (4)	0.0020 (3)	0.0001 (2)	0
0.3		0.1130 (5)	0.0086 (3)	0.0006 (2)	1
0.1		0.3462 (19)	0.0508 (4)	0.0048 (3)	1

### Table 4.1.

Values of  $p_{0,1}$ ,  $p_{0,2}$ ,  $p_{0,3}$  and  $p_{0,4}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for  $\mu' = 1$ ,  $\mu = 10$  and decreasing values of p. The numbers in parentheses denote the number of terms in (4.20) needed.

p	LI	N	LI	М
0.9	0.1009 (4)	0	0.1010 (2)	1
0.7	0.3113 (8)	0	0.3116 (2)	2
0.5	0.5442 (39)	0	0.5440 (3)	2
0.3	0.8333 (5)	1	0.8332 (3)	2
0.1	1.3701 (18)	1	1.3703 (3)	3

### Table 4.2.

Values of the mean number of jobs  $L_I$  in queue I with an accuracy of 0.1% for  $\mu' = 1$ ,  $\mu = 10$  and decreasing values of p. In the second column  $L_I$  is calculated by use of (4.24); in the fourth column the same calculations are done by use of (4.24) where N is replaced by M. The numbers in parentheses denote the number of terms in each of the series in (4.24) needed.

### 4.7. Conclusion

In the chapters 3 and 4 we treated two queueing problems as an application of the theory in chapter 2. For these two problems we found explicit expressions for the stationary queue length probabilities as well as for some global performance measures. These expressions are useful from a numerical point of view, since they can be calculated efficiently and accurately. In chapter 5 we show how the compensation approach can be extended to the asymmetric

- 109 -

shortest queue problem. This problem differs from the ones studied so far with respect to the form of the state space; this problem can be modelled as a Markov process on two coupled regions  $n \ge 0$  and  $n \le 0$ .

### Chapter 5

# The asymmetric shortest queue problem

In chapter 2 as the state space we have chosen the lattice in the first quadrant of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . In this chapter we analyse the asymmetric shortest queue problem, which cannot be modelled as a Markov process on such form of state space. This problem is characterized as follows. Jobs arrive in a Poisson stream at a system consisting of two parallel exponential servers with *different* service rates. The jobs require an exponentially distributed workload with unit mean. On arrival a job joins the shortest queue and, in case of equal queue lengths, joins one queue or the other with probability 1 - q and q respectively, where q is an arbitrary number between 0 and 1. This problem can be modelled as a Markov process on the lattice in the right half-plane of  $\mathbb{R}^2$ with different properties in the upper and lower quadrant. It appears that the compensation approach also works for this problem. So extensions of the approach to a more general state space are quite well possible.

Only few analytical results for the asymmetric shortest queue problem are available in the literature. The uniformization approach used by Kingman [52] and Flatto and McKean [32] to analyse the symmetric version does not seem to be generalizable to the asymmetric version. Cohen and Boxma [21] and Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26, 27, 47] show that the analysis of the asymmetric shortest queue problem can be reduced to that of a *simultaneous* boundary value problem in two unknowns. This type of boundary value problem stems from the interaction between the upper and lower quadrant of the state space and requires further research. Knessl, Matkowsky, Schuss and Tier [54] derive asymptotic expressions for the stationary queue-length distribution. To our knowledge no further results exist in the literature.

The compensation approach constructs solutions on the upper and lower quadrant. These solutions are infinite sums of products and, due to the interaction at the horizontal axis, these infinite sums have a *binary tree structure*. The expressions for the equilibrium probabilities easily lead to similar ones for the moments of the sojourn time or other quantities of interest. The compensation approach further is easily adapted to small modifications in the model; the approach can be extended to a threshold-type shortest queue problem and to the shortest queue problem with parallel multi-server queues. The analytical results offer efficient numerical algorithms. In fact, all nice numerical properties of the symmetric problem are preserved. The compensation approach yields recursion relations by which the terms in the binary tree can easily be calculated and few terms suffice due to the fact that the convergence is exponentially fast. In addition, bounds for the error on each partial tree are provided. For *highly unbalanced* 

systems however, the series of product forms may diverge for small *m* and *n*. A system is called *highly unbalanced* if one of the servers is working much faster than the other. Therefore we derive a numerically stable recursive algorithm for solving the equilibrium equations around the origin of the state space from the solution on the complement. This approach can also be used if convergence of the series of product forms in states around the origin is slow compared to the convergence in states further away from the origin.

This chapter is organized as follows. In section 5.1 the model and the equilibrium equations are formulated. In section 5.2 we outline the compensation approach and we define the resulting infinite sum of product form solutions denoted by  $x_{m,n}$ . Sections 5.3, 5.4 and 5.5 are devoted to prove that  $x_{m,n}$  converges absolutely. Section 5.6 presents the main result stating that  $p_{m,n}$  equals  $x_{m,n}$  up to a normalizing constant C. In sections 5.7 and 5.8 similar series of product form solutions are derived for C and the moments of the sojourn time. Section 5.9 comments on two extensions of the compensation approach and concludes the analytical treatment. The rest of the chapter approaches the results from a computational point of view. In section 5.10 we derive bounds on the contribution of each subtree and the next section presents a basic scheme for the computation of the trees of product forms. In section 5.12 we propose an efficient and numerically stable algorithm for numerically solving the equilibrium equations for states around the origin of the state space from the solution on the complement of the state space. Section 5.13 is devoted to some numerical considerations and presents numerical results. An alternative strategy to the computation of trees is discussed in section 5.14. The final section is devoted to conclusions.

#### 5.1. Model and equilibrium equations

Consider a queueing system consisting of two parallel servers with service rates  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  respectively, where  $\gamma_1 > 0$ ,  $\gamma_2 > 0$  and  $\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 = 2$  (see figure 5.1). Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\rho$  where  $0 < \rho < 1$ . On arrival a job joins the shortest queue and, if queues have equal lengths, joins one queue or the other with probability 1 - q and q respectively, where q is an arbitrary number between 0 and 1. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times with unit mean, the service times are supposed to be independent and independent of the arrival process. This model is known as the asymmetric shortest queue model. This queueing system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process, whose state space consists of the pairs (i, j), i, j = 0, 1, ... where i and j are the lengths of the two queues. Instead of i and j we use the variables  $m = \min(i, j)$  and n = j - i. Let  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  be the equilibrium distribution. The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 5.2. The equilibrium equations for  $\{p_{m,n}\}$  are formulated below.



# Figure 5.1.

.

The asymmetric shortest queue model. Arriving jobs join the shortest queue and, if queues have equal lengths, join either queue with probability 1-q and q respectively. It is supposed that  $0 < \rho < 1$  and  $\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 = 2$ .





- 113 -

$p_{m,n}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,n+1}2\rho + p_{m,n+1}\gamma_2 + p_{m+1,n-1}\gamma_1 ,$	m > 0, n > 1 (5.1)
$p_{m,1}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,2}2\rho + p_{m,2}\gamma_2 + p_{m+1,0}\gamma_1 + p_{m,0}2q\rho ,$	m > 0 (5.2)
$p_{0,n}(2\rho + \gamma_2) = p_{0,n+1}\gamma_2 + p_{1,n-1}\gamma_1 ,$	<i>n</i> > 1 (5.3)
$p_{0,1}(2\rho + \gamma_2) = p_{0,2}\gamma_2 + p_{1,0}\gamma_1 + p_{0,0}2q\rho ,$	(5.4)
$p_{m,n}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,n-1}2\rho + p_{m,n-1}\gamma_1 + p_{m+1,n+1}\gamma_2 ,$	m > 0, n < -1 (5.5)
$p_{m,-1}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,-2}2\rho + p_{m,-2}\gamma_1 + p_{m+1,0}\gamma_2 + p_{m,0}2(1-q)\rho ,$	m > 0 (5.6)
$p_{0,n}(2\rho + \gamma_1) = p_{0,n-1}\gamma_1 + p_{1,n+1}\gamma_2$ ,	n < -1 (5.7)
$p_{0,-1}(2\rho + \gamma_1) = p_{0,-2}\gamma_1 + p_{1,0}\gamma_2 + p_{0,0}2(1-q)\rho,$	(5.8)
$p_{m,0}2(\rho+1) = p_{m-1,1}2\rho + p_{m,1}\gamma_2 + p_{m-1,-1}2\rho + p_{m,-1}\gamma_1 ,$	m > 0 (5.9)
$p_{0,0}2\rho = p_{0,1}\gamma_2 + p_{0,-1}\gamma_1$ .	(5.10)

- 114 -

In figure 5.3 it is illustrated where the different types of conditions hold.



### Figure 5.3.

. .

The different types of conditions for the equilibrium distribution  $\{p_{m,n}\}$ .

For the symmetric problem, i.e., when  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = 1$  and q = 1/2, the regions  $n \ge 0$  and  $n \le 0$  are mirror images of each other, which implies that  $p_{m,-n} = p_{m,n}$ , so the analysis can then be

restricted to one region. For the asymmetric problem, however, these regions are no longer mirror images of each other, so we have to construct solutions on each of the two regions. In the following sections we try to prove that there are  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\eta_i$ ,  $\xi_i$ , and  $c_i$ ,  $d_i$  and  $e_i$  such that

$$p_{m,n} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_i \alpha_i^m \eta_i^n \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , n > 0 ;$$
  

$$p_{m,n} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i \alpha_i^m \xi_i^{-n} \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , n < 0 ;$$
  

$$p_{m,0} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} e_i \alpha_i^m \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 .$$

After introducing the first terms these series are constructed by adding terms in the upper quadrant satisfying (5.1) and by adding terms in the lower quadrant satisfying (5.5) so as to alternately satisfy the vertical conditions (5.3) and (5.7) and the horizontal conditions (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9). Afterwards it is checked whether the remaining conditions (5.4), (5.8) and (5.10) are satisfied.

### 5.2. The compensation approach

The compensation approach starts with the solution describing the asymptotic behaviour of  $p_{m,n}$  as  $m \to \infty$ . Numerical experiments suggest that there are  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  such that

$$p_{m,n} \sim Kd_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n \quad (m \to \infty, n > 0);$$

$$p_{m,n} \sim Kd_2 \alpha_0^m \beta_2^{-n} \quad (m \to \infty, n < 0);$$

$$p_{m,0} \sim K \alpha_0^m \qquad (m \to \infty),$$
(5.11)

for some constant K. The question arises: what are  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $d_1$  and  $d_2$ ? First  $\alpha_0$  is found by following the same reasoning as in section 1.1, yielding

$$\alpha_0 = \rho^2$$

The products (5.11) describe the behaviour of  $p_{m,n}$  away from the vertical boundary. Therefore they have to satisfy the conditions (5.1), (5.2), (5.5), (5.6) and (5.9). Insertion of  $\alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  in (5.1) and then dividing the resulting equation by  $\alpha_0^{m-1}\beta_1^{n-1}$  yields a quadratic equation for  $\beta_1$ . A similar equation is obtained for  $\beta_2$  by use of (5.5).

### - 116 -

#### Lemma 5.1.

(i)	The product $\alpha^{m}\beta^{n}$ is a solution of equation (5.1) if and only if	
	$\alpha\beta 2(\rho+1) = \beta^2 2\rho + \alpha\beta^2 \gamma_2 + \alpha^2 \gamma_1 ;$	(5.12)
(ii)	The product $\alpha^m \beta^{-n}$ is a solution of equation (5.5) if and only if	

$$\alpha\beta 2(\rho+1) = \beta^2 2\rho + \alpha\beta^2 \gamma_1 + \alpha^2 \gamma_2 . \qquad (5.13)$$

For fixed  $\alpha$  the quadratic equation (5.12) in  $\beta$  is solved by (cf. (2.41))

$$X_{\pm}(\alpha) = \alpha \frac{\rho + 1 \pm \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^2 - (2\rho + \alpha\gamma_2)\gamma_1}}{2\rho + \alpha\gamma_2}$$

Let  $Y_{\pm}(\beta)$  be the roots of (5.12) for fixed  $\beta$ . Similarly  $x_{\pm}(\alpha)$  and  $y_{\pm}(\beta)$  are the roots of (5.13) for fixed  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  respectively. Applying lemma 5.1(i) to  $\alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  with  $\alpha_0 = \rho^2$  we obtain the roots  $\beta_1 = X_+(\rho^2) = \rho$  and  $\beta_1 = X_-(\rho^2)$ . The first root yields the asymptotic solution  $p_{m,n} \sim K\rho^{2m}\rho^n$  for some K, corresponding to the equilibrium distribution of two independent M | M | 1 queues, each with a workload  $\rho$ . However, the queues of the shortest queue model are strongly dependent, so the only reasonable choice is

$$\beta_1 = X_-(\rho^2) = \frac{\rho^2 \gamma_1}{2 + \rho \gamma_2} \ .$$

Similarly we obtain from lemma 5.1(ii)

$$\beta_2 = x_-(\rho^2) = \frac{\rho^2 \gamma_2}{2 + \rho \gamma_1}$$
.

The coefficient  $d_1$  is found by substituting  $p_{m,n} = d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  for  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and  $p_{m,0} = \alpha_0^m$  for  $m \ge 0$  in condition (5.2). This results in the following equation, which is simplified by use of equation (5.12).

 $d_1 \alpha_0 \gamma_1 = \alpha_0 \gamma_1 + 2q\rho .$ 

A similar equation is obtained for  $d_2$  by insertion of  $p_{m,n} = d_2 \alpha_0^m \beta_2^{-n}$  for  $m \ge 0$ , n < 0 and  $p_{m,0} = \alpha_0^m$  for  $m \ge 0$  in condition (5.6). This yields

$$d_2\alpha_0\gamma_2 = \alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho .$$

For  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  given by these two equations, it is easily verified that condition (5.9) is also satisfied. Hence, for the values of  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  found, we conclude that the sequence  $p_{m,n}$  given by

 $d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  for  $m \ge 0, n > 0$ ;

 $d_2 \alpha_0^m \beta_2^{-n} \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \ n < 0;$  $\alpha_0^m \qquad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \ n = 0,$ 

satisfies the conditions (5.1), (5.2), (5.5), (5.6) and (5.9). However, this sequence violates the conditions (5.3) and (5.7) at the *n*-axis. To compensate for  $d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$  on the positive *n*-axis we follow the same procedure as in section 1.1:

Try to find  $c_1$ ,  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  with  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  satisfying (5.12) such that  $d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n + d_1 c_1 \alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfies (5.3).

To satisfy (5.3) for all n > 1 the  $\beta$ -factor of the two terms must be the same, so we have to take  $\beta = \beta_1$ .

For  $\beta = \beta_1$  equation (5.12) has roots  $Y_+(\beta_1)$  and  $Y_-(\beta_1)$  satisfying  $Y_+(\beta_1) > \beta_1 > Y_-(\beta_1) > 0$  (cf. lemma 2.15). So  $\alpha_0 = Y_+(\beta_1)$  and thus we are forced to take the smaller root for  $\alpha$ , i.e.,

 $\alpha = \alpha_1 = Y_-(\beta_1) \; .$ 

Insertion of  $d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n + d_1 c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_1^n$  in (5.3) and dividing by  $d_1 \beta_1^{n-1}$  leads to an equation for  $c_1$ , which is easily solved. The same procedure is applied to compensate for  $d_2 \alpha_0^m \beta_2^{-n}$  on the negative *n*-axis: add  $d_2 c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_2^{-n}$  where  $\alpha_2 = y_-(\beta_2)$  and solve  $c_2$  from condition (5.7). This results in the sum

satisfying the conditions (5.1), (5.3), (5.5) and (5.7). This procedure is generalized in the following lemma (cf. lemma 1.2).

#### Lemma 5.2.

- (i) Let  $z_{m,n} = Y_{+}^{m}(\beta)\beta^{n} + cY_{-}^{m}(\beta)\beta^{n}$  for  $m \ge 0, n > 0$ . Then  $z_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.1) and (5.3) if c is given by  $c = -\frac{Y_{-}(\beta) - \beta}{Y_{+}(\beta) - \beta}.$
- (ii) Let  $w_{m,n} = y_+^m(\beta)\beta^{-n} + cy_-^m(\beta)\beta^{-n}$  for  $m \ge 0, n < 0$ . Then  $w_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.5) and (5.7) if c is given by

$$c = -\frac{y_{-}(\beta) - \beta}{y_{+}(\beta) - \beta}$$

The new terms  $d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n$  and  $d_2c_2\alpha_2^m\beta_2^{-n}$  violate the conditions (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9) at the *m*-axis. Compensation of these errors requires addition of terms with the same  $\alpha$ -factor as the two error terms. Since the two error terms have different  $\alpha$ -factors, we have to compensate for each of them *separately*. For the compensation of  $d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n$  we use the following procedure:

Try to find  $d_3$ ,  $d_4$ ,  $f_1$ ,  $\beta_3$ ,  $\beta_4$  with  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\beta_3$  satisfying (5.12) and  $\alpha_1$ ,  $\beta_4$  satisfying (5.13) such that the sequence  $p_{m,n}$  given by

$c_1d_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n+c_1d_3\alpha_1^m\beta_3^n$	for	$m \ge 0, n > 0;$	
$c_1 d_4 \alpha_1^m \beta_4^{-n}$	for	$m\geq 0,\ n<0\;;$	(5.14)
$c_1 f_1 \alpha_1^m$	for	$m\geq 0,\ n=0$ ,	

satisfies (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9).

For  $\alpha = \alpha_1$  equation (5.12) has roots  $X_+(\alpha_1)$  and  $X_-(\alpha_1)$  satisfying  $X_+(\alpha_1) > \alpha_1 > X_-(\alpha_1) > 0$ . So  $\beta_1 = X_+(\alpha_1)$  leaving the smaller root for  $\beta_3$ , i.e.,

 $\beta_3 = X_-(\alpha_1) \; .$ 

For  $\beta_4$  we may choose between the roots  $x_+(\alpha_1)$  and  $x_-(\alpha_1)$  of equation (5.13) with  $\alpha = \alpha_1$ . It is desirable to keep  $d_4 \alpha_1^m \beta_4^{-n}$  as small as possible, so we take the smaller root, i.e.,

 $\beta_4 = x_-(\alpha_1) \ .$ 

Insertion of the terms (5.14) in (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9) and dividing by  $c_1 \alpha_1^{m-1}$  leads to three equations for  $d_3$ ,  $d_4$  and  $f_1$  which are easily solved. The same procedure is applied to compensate for  $d_2 c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_2^{-n}$ : add  $d_5 c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_3^{-n}$  solution in the upper quadrant, add  $d_6 c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_6^{-n}$  to the solution in the lower quadrant and add  $c_2 f_2 \alpha_2^m$  to the solution on the *m*-axis where

 $\beta_5 = X_-(\alpha_2) ,$  $\beta_6 = x_-(\alpha_2) ,$ 

and solve  $d_5$ ,  $d_6$  and  $f_2$  from the conditions (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9). This results in the sum

$d_1\alpha_0^m\beta_1^n + d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n + d_3c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_3^n + d_5c_2\alpha_2^m\beta_5^n$	for	$m\geq 0,n>0;$
$d_2\alpha_0^m\beta_2^{-n} + d_2c_2\alpha_2^m\beta_2^{-n} + d_4c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_4^{-n} + d_6c_2\alpha_2^m\beta_6^{-n}$	for	$m\geq 0,n<0;$
$\alpha_0^m + c_1 f_1 \alpha_1^m + c_2 f_2 \alpha_2^m$	for	$m\geq 0$ ,

satisfying the conditions (5.1), (5.2), (5.5), (5.6) and (5.9). The following lemma generalizes the compensation at the *m*-axis.

- 118 -

- 119 -

Lemma 5.3.

. •

(i) *Let* 

$$z_{m,n} = \begin{cases} \alpha^m X^n_+(\alpha) + d\alpha^m X^n_-(\alpha) & \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \, n > 0, \\ g \alpha^m x^{-n}_-(\alpha) & \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \, n < 0, \\ f \alpha^m & \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \, n = 0. \end{cases}$$

**.** . . .

Then  $z_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.1), (5.2), (5.5), (5.6) and (5.9) if d, g and f are given by

$$d = -\frac{\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{-}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)}{\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)},$$

$$g = -\frac{\gamma_{1}(\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho)\left[\frac{1}{X_{-}(\alpha)} - \frac{1}{X_{+}(\alpha)}\right]}{\gamma_{2}\left[\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\right]},$$

$$f = -\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1}\left[\frac{1}{X_{-}(\alpha)} - \frac{1}{X_{+}(\alpha)}\right]}{\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)}.$$

(ii) Let

$$w_{m,n} = \begin{cases} \alpha^m x_+^{-n}(\alpha) + d\alpha^m x_-^{-n}(\alpha) & \text{for } m \ge 0, n < 0, \\ g \alpha^m X_-^{n}(\alpha) & \text{for } m \ge 0, n > 0, \\ f \alpha^m & \text{for } m \ge 0, n = 0. \end{cases}$$

Then  $w_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.1), (5.2), (5.5), (5.6) and (5.9) if d, g and f are given by

$$d = -\frac{\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{-}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)}{\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)},$$
  
$$g = -\frac{\gamma_{2}(\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho) \left[\frac{1}{x_{-}(\alpha)} - \frac{1}{x_{+}(\alpha)}\right]}{\gamma_{1} \left[\frac{\alpha\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\right]},$$

$$f = -\frac{\alpha \gamma_2 \left[\frac{1}{x_-(\alpha)} - \frac{1}{x_+(\alpha)}\right]}{\frac{\alpha \gamma_1 + 2q\rho}{X_+(\alpha)} + \frac{\alpha \gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)}$$

We added terms in the upper and lower quadrant to compensate for  $d_1c_1\alpha_1^m\beta_1^n$  and  $d_2c_2\alpha_2^m\beta_2^{-n}$  on the horizontal axis and in doing so introduced new errors at the vertical axis, since the terms added violate the conditions (5.3) and (5.7). It is clear how to continue: the compensation procedure consists of adding on terms so as to alternately compensate for the error at the vertical axis, according to lemma 5.2, and for the error at the horizontal axis, according to lemma 5.3. This results in an infinite sum of terms in the upper and lower quadrant. Due to the compensation at the horizontal axis these sums have a *binary tree structure*. Let  $x_{m,n}$  be the resulting infinite linear combination of products  $\alpha^m\beta^n$ . The detailed definition of  $x_{m,n}$  is given below. We first formulate the recursion relations defining the  $\alpha$ 's and  $\beta$ 's in this linear combination. These  $\alpha$ 's and  $\beta$ 's can be represented by the binary tree depicted in figure 5.4. This tree is called the *parameter tree*.





The parameter tree. The sequences  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  are generated by use of the quadratic equations in the upper and lower quadrant.

In figure 5.4 the  $\alpha$ 's and  $\beta$ 's are numbered from the root and from left to right. For specifying the recursion relations to generate the parameter tree, we use the following notations:

 $\beta_{l(i)}$  = the left descendant of  $\alpha_i$ ;

 $\beta_{r(i)}$  = the right descendant of  $\alpha_i$ ;

 $\alpha_{p(i)}$  = the  $\alpha$ -parent of  $\beta_i$ .

.

Further define L as the set of indices *i* of  $\beta_i$ 's that are left descendants and R as the set of indices *i* of  $\beta_i$ 's that are right descendants, i.e.,

$$L = \{l(i) \mid i = 0, 1, 2, \cdots \},\$$
  
$$R = \{r(i) \mid i = 0, 1, 2, \cdots \}.$$

It is easy to check that for the numbering in figure 5.3 we have

$$l(i) = 2i + 1; \quad r(i) = 2i + 2; \quad p(i) = \left\lfloor \frac{i - 1}{2} \right\rfloor;$$
  

$$L = \{2i + 1 | i = 0, 1, 2, \cdots\};$$
  

$$R = \{2i + 2 | i = 0, 1, 2, \cdots\}.$$

As starting value we take

 $\alpha_0 = \rho^2$ .

Then for all  $i \ge 0$  the left descendant  $\beta_{l(i)}$  of  $\alpha_i$  is defined as the smaller root of equation (5.12) with  $\alpha = \alpha_i$  and the right descendant  $\beta_{r(i)}$  of  $\alpha_i$  is defined as the smaller root of equation (5.13) with  $\alpha = \alpha_i$ . The descendant  $\alpha_{l(i)}$  of  $\beta_{l(i)}$  is defined as the smaller root of (5.12) with  $\beta = \beta_{l(i)}$  and and the descendant  $\alpha_{r(i)}$  of  $\beta_{r(i)}$  is defined as the smaller root of (5.13) with  $\beta = \beta_{r(i)}$ . By lemma 2.15 we have for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ 

$$X_+(\alpha) > \alpha > X_-(\alpha) > 0$$

and similar inequalities hold for  $Y_{\pm}(\beta)$ ,  $x_{\pm}(\alpha)$  and  $y_{\pm}(\beta)$ . Using induction it then follows that for all  $i \ge 0$ ,

$$\beta_{l(i)} = X_{-}(\alpha_{i}), \quad \beta_{r(i)} = x_{-}(\alpha_{i}),$$
(5.15)

$$\alpha_{l(i)} = Y_{-}(\beta_{l(i)}), \ \alpha_{r(i)} = y_{-}(\beta_{r(i)}),$$

.

and that

$$\begin{aligned} \alpha_i &> \beta_{l(i)} > \alpha_{l(i)} > 0 , \\ \alpha_i &> \beta_{r(i)} > \alpha_{r(i)} > 0 . \end{aligned}$$

So  $\{\alpha_i\}$  and  $\{\beta_i\}$  form a decreasing positive tree. For all  $i \in L$  the products  $\alpha_{p(i)}^m \beta_i^n$  and  $\alpha_i^m \beta_i^n$ 

satisfy condition (5.1) by lemma 5.1(i); for all  $i \in R$  the products  $\alpha_{p(i)}^{m}\beta_{i}^{-n}$  and  $\alpha_{i}^{m}\beta_{i}^{-n}$  satisfy condition (5.5) by lemma 5.1(ii). Let us define the infinite sum  $x_{m,n}$  by

$$x_{m,n} = \sum_{i \in L} d_i (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , \, n > 0 ,$$
 (5.16)

$$x_{m,n} = \sum_{i \in R} d_i (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^{-n} \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 , \, n < 0 .$$
 (5.17)

By linearity the sum  $x_{m,n}$  satisfies the conditions (5.1) and (5.5). Below we define the coefficients  $c_i$  and  $d_i$  such that  $x_{m,n}$  also satisfies the boundary conditions (5.2), (5.3), (5.6), (5.7) and (5.9). First we note that for each  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 the sums  $x_{m,n}$  and  $x_{m,-n}$  can be represented in one binary tree derived from the parameter tree. This tree is called the *compensation tree* and depicted in figure 5.5. The indices *i* of left descendants  $d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  in the compensation tree run through *L*. The indices *i* of right descendants run through *R*. So  $x_{m,n}$  is the sum of all left descendants and  $x_{m,-n}$  is the sum of all left descendants in the compensation tree.





The compensation tree. For each  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 the left descendants add up to  $x_{m,n}$  and the right descendants add up to  $x_{m,-n}$ .

The coefficients  $c_i$  are such that  $(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  satisfies (5.3) for all  $i \in L$  and such that  $(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^{-n}$  satisfies (5.7) for all  $i \in R$ . Application of lemma 5.2 and using the relations (5.15) yields that  $c_i$  can be obtained from  $c_{p(i)}$  by

$$c_{i} = -\frac{Y_{-}(\beta_{i}) - \beta_{i}}{Y_{+}(\beta_{i}) - \beta_{i}} c_{p(i)} \qquad (i \in L) ,$$
  
$$c_{i} = -\frac{y_{-}(\beta_{i}) - \beta_{i}}{y_{+}(\beta_{i}) - \beta_{i}} c_{p(i)} \qquad (i \in R) ,$$

with initial condition

.

 $c_0 = 1$  .

By linearity of (5.3) and (5.7) it then follows that  $x_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.3) and (5.7). Compensation at the horizontal axis requires pairs with the same  $\alpha$ -factor. Therefore we rewrite  $x_{m,n}$  as

$$\begin{aligned} x_{m,n} &= c_0 d_1 \beta_1^n \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i \in L} c_i (d_i \beta_i^n + d_{l(i)} \beta_{l(i)}^n) \alpha_i^m + \sum_{i \in R} c_i d_{l(i)} \beta_{l(i)}^n \alpha_i^m \\ & \text{for } m \ge 0 , n > 0 , \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} x_{m,n} &= c_0 d_2 \beta_2^{-n} \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i \in L} c_i d_{r(i)} \beta_{r(i)}^{-n} \alpha_i^m + \sum_{i \in R} c_i (d_i \beta_i^{-n} + d_{r(i)} \beta_{r(i)}^{-n}) \alpha_i^m \end{aligned}$$

for 
$$m \ge 0$$
,  $n < 0$ , (5.19)

٠

and define  $x_{m,n}$  on the *m*-axis by

$$x_{m,0} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_i f_i \alpha_i^m = c_0 f_0 \alpha_0^m + \sum_{i \in L} c_i f_i \alpha_i^m + \sum_{i \in R} c_i f_i \alpha_i^m \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0.$$
 (5.20)

The coefficients  $d_i$  and  $f_i$  are such that for  $i \in L$  the terms

$$\begin{aligned} & (d_i\beta_i^n+d_{l(i)}\beta_{l(i)}^n)\alpha_i^m & \text{ for } m\geq 0\,,\,n>0\,; \\ & d_{r(i)}\beta_{r(i)}^{-n}\alpha_i^m & \text{ for } m\geq 0\,,\,n<0\,; \\ & f_i\alpha_i^m & \text{ for } m\geq 0\,,\,n=0\,, \end{aligned}$$

satisfy (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9) and such that for  $i \in R$  the same conditions are satisfied by

$$\begin{aligned} &d_{l(i)}\beta_{l(i)}^{n}\alpha_{i}^{m} & \text{for } m \geq 0, n > 0; \\ &(d_{i}\beta_{i}^{-n}+d_{r(i)}\beta_{r(i)}^{-n})\alpha_{i}^{m} & \text{for } m \geq 0, n < 0; \\ &f_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} & \text{for } m \geq 0, n = 0. \end{aligned}$$

Application of lemma 5.3 and using the relations (5.15) yields that  $d_{l(i)}$ ,  $d_{r(i)}$ ,  $f_i$  can be obtained from  $d_i$  by

$$d_{l(i)} = -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{-}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)}{\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)} d_{i} \qquad (i \in L),$$
  
$$d_{r(i)} = -\frac{\gamma_{1}(\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho)\left[\frac{1}{X_{-}(\alpha_{i})} - \frac{1}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})}\right]}{\gamma_{2}\left[\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)\right]} d_{i} \qquad (i \in L),$$

$$\begin{split} f_{i} &= -\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1}\left[\frac{1}{X_{-}(\alpha_{i})} - \frac{1}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})}\right]}{\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)} d_{i} \qquad (i \in L) , \\ d_{l(i)} &= -\frac{\gamma_{2}(\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho)\left[\frac{1}{x_{-}(\alpha_{i})} - \frac{1}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})}\right]}{\gamma_{1}\left[\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)\right]} d_{i} \qquad (i \in R) , \\ d_{r(i)} &= -\frac{\frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{1} + 2q\rho}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} + \frac{\alpha_{i}\gamma_{2} + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_{-}(\alpha_{i})} - 2(\rho+1)}{x_{-}(\alpha_{i})} d_{i} \qquad (i \in R) , \end{split}$$

$$f_i = -\frac{\alpha_i \gamma_2 \left[\frac{1}{x_-(\alpha_i)} - \frac{1}{x_+(\alpha_i)}\right]}{\frac{\alpha_i \gamma_1 + 2q\rho}{X_+(\alpha_i)} + \frac{\alpha_i \gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho}{x_+(\alpha_i)} - 2(\rho+1)} d_i \qquad (i \in \mathbb{R}),$$

with initially

.

$$d_1 = \frac{\alpha_0 \gamma_1 + 2q\rho}{\alpha_0 \gamma_1} ,$$
  
$$d_2 = \frac{\alpha_0 \gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho}{\alpha_0 \gamma_2} ,$$
  
$$f_0 = 1 .$$

By linearity of (5.2), (5.6) and (5.9) it then follows that  $x_{m,n}$  satisfies these conditions. This completes the definition of  $x_{m,n}$ . We may conclude that  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  is a formal solution to all equilibrium equations if we show that the conditions (5.4), (5.8) and (5.10) are also satisfied. To show that (5.4) is satisfied, we first rewrite this condition as

$$p_{0,1}(2\rho + \gamma_2) - p_{0,2}\gamma_2 = p_{1,0}\gamma_1 + p_{0,0}2q\rho .$$
(5.21)

Insertion of the sum (5.16) in the left-hand side of (5.21) yields

$$x_{0,1}(2\rho + \gamma_2) - x_{0,2}\gamma_2 = \sum_{i \in L} d_i \bigg[ (c_{p(i)} + c_i)\beta_i(2\rho + \gamma_2) - (c_{p(i)} + c_i)\beta_i^2\gamma_2 \bigg] .$$
(5.22)

For  $i \in L$  the coefficient  $c_i$  is such that  $(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  satisfies (5.3) or equivalently (5.21). Substituting this term in (5.21) leads to

- 124 -

$$(c_{p(i)} + c_i)\beta_i^n(2p + \gamma_2) - (c_{p(i)} + c_i)\beta_i^{n+1}\gamma_2 = (c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)} + c_i\alpha_i)\beta_i^{n-1}\gamma_1$$

Dividing both sides of this equality by  $\beta_i^{n-1}$  and then inserting in (5.22) yields

$$x_{0,1}(2\rho + \gamma_2) - x_{0,2}\gamma_2 = \sum_{i \in L} d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)} + c_i\alpha_i)\gamma_1$$
  
=  $c_0d_1\alpha_0\gamma_1 + \sum_{i \in L} c_i(d_i + d_{l(i)})\alpha_i\gamma_1 + \sum_{i \in R} c_id_{l(i)}\alpha_i\gamma_1$ . (5.23)

On the other hand, inserting the sum (5.20) in the right-hand side of (5.21) yields

$$x_{1,0}\gamma_1 + x_{0,0}2q\rho = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_i f_i(\alpha_i \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) .$$
 (5.24)

From the definition of  $f_i$  it is readily verified that

$$\begin{split} f_i &= (d_i + d_{l(i)}) \frac{\alpha_i \gamma_1}{\alpha_i \gamma_1 + 2q\rho} \qquad (i \in L) \;, \\ f_i &= d_{l(i)} \; \frac{\alpha_i \gamma_1}{\alpha_i \gamma_1 + 2q\rho} \qquad (i \in R) \;. \end{split}$$

These relations reduce the right-hand side of (5.24) to (5.23). So  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  indeed satisfies (5.4). Similarly it follows that  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  satisfies (5.8). The final condition (5.10) is also satisfied due to the dependence of the equilibrium equations. Hence we can now conclude that  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  is a formal solution to all equilibrium equations. The next problem is to prove the convergence of the infinite sum  $x_{m,n}$ . This is the object in the following three sections.

#### Remark 5.4.

The analysis simplifies if  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2$ . In this case the quadratic equations in the upper and lower quadrant are the same, so in the parameter tree all  $\alpha$ 's at the same depth and all  $\beta$ 's at the same depth are identical and the tree thus simplifies to a sequence with the structure



Consequently  $x_{m,n}$  has a linear structure. In fact, up to some multiplicative constant  $x_{m,n}$  is equal to  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_+)$  defined by (3.20) and (3.21) in chapter 3.

#### Remark 5.5.

In this section  $\alpha_0$  is found by a heuristic argument. However  $\alpha_0$  can also be found by requiring that the initial products

$$d_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n$$
 for  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n > 0$ ,

Lemma 5.9.

.

As  $i \rightarrow \infty$ , then

$$\frac{\beta_{l(i)}}{\alpha_i} \to \frac{1}{A_2}, \quad \frac{\beta_{r(i)}}{\alpha_i} \to \frac{1}{a_2}$$
$$\frac{\alpha_{l(i)}}{\beta_{l(i)}} \to A_1, \quad \frac{\alpha_{r(i)}}{\beta_{r(i)}} \to a_1,$$

where

$$A_{1} = \frac{\rho + 1 - \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho\gamma_{1}}}{\gamma_{1}}, \quad A_{2} = \frac{\rho + 1 + \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho\gamma_{1}}}{\gamma_{1}}$$
$$a_{1} = \frac{\rho + 1 - \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho\gamma_{2}}}{\gamma_{2}}, \quad a_{2} = \frac{\rho + 1 + \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho\gamma_{2}}}{\gamma_{2}}.$$

### Proof.

We prove the first limit. The other limits are proved similarly. As  $i \to \infty$ , then  $\alpha_i \to 0$  by corollary 5.8, so

$$\frac{\beta_{l(i)}}{\alpha_i} = \frac{X_-(\alpha_i)}{\alpha_i} \to \frac{A_1 \gamma_1}{2\rho} = \frac{1}{A_2} .$$

The asymptotic behaviour of the coefficients  $c_i$  is stated in

## Lemma 5.10.

The coefficients  $c_i$  are positive for all  $i = 0, 1, 2, \dots$ ; and as  $i \rightarrow \infty$ , then

$$\frac{c_i}{c_{p(i)}} \to C_l \quad \text{if } i \text{ runs through } L;$$

$$\frac{c_i}{c_{p(i)}} \to C_r \quad \text{if } i \text{ runs through } R,$$

$$e$$

where

$$C_l = \frac{1 - A_1}{A_2 - 1}$$
,  $C_r = \frac{1 - a_1}{a_2 - 1}$ 

### Proof.

Lemma 5.7 implies that  $c_i / c_{p(i)} > 0$  for all i > 0. Since  $c_0 > 0$  it follows by using induction that  $c_i > 0$  for all  $i \ge 0$ . We now prove the first limit. The other limits are proved similarly. As  $i \to \infty$ , then  $\beta_i \to 0$  by corollary 5.8, so if *i* runs through L

$$\frac{c_i}{c_{p(i)}} = \frac{1 - Y_-(\beta_i)/\beta_i}{Y_+(\beta_i)/\beta_i - 1} \to \frac{1 - A_1}{A_2 - 1} = C_l .$$

Before stating the asymptotic behaviour of  $d_i$  and  $f_i$  we investigate whether the common denominator in the definitions of  $d_{l(i)}$ ,  $d_{r(i)}$  and  $f_i$  never vanishes. The denominator

$$\frac{(\alpha \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) \alpha}{X_+(\alpha)} + \frac{(\alpha \gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho) \alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - \alpha 2(\rho+1)$$

vanishes at  $\alpha = \alpha_0$  and  $\alpha = 1$  and is strictly convex for  $0 < \alpha < 1$  (cf. the proof of lemma 2.17). Hence the denominator is positive for  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ . Since  $0 < \alpha_i < \alpha_0$  for  $i \ge 1$ , it then follows that the common denominator in the definitions of  $d_{l(i)}$ ,  $d_{r(i)}$  and  $f_i$  is positive for  $i \ge 1$ . Using lemma 5.7 it is easily shown that the numerators in these definitions are also positive. So  $d_i$  and  $f_i$  are alternating of sign with respect to the depth in the compensation tree, i.e., for all  $i \ge 1$ ,

$$\frac{d_{l(i)}}{d_i} < 0, \quad \frac{d_{r(i)}}{d_i} < 0,$$
$$\frac{f_{l(i)}}{f_i} < 0, \quad \frac{f_{r(i)}}{f_i} < 0.$$

The next lemma describes the asymptotic behaviour of the coefficients  $d_i$ .

### Lemma 5.11.

As  $i \rightarrow \infty$ , then

$$\frac{d_{l(i)}}{d_i} \to -D_{ll}, \quad \frac{d_{r(i)}}{d_i} \to -D_{lr} \quad \text{if } i \text{ runs through } L;$$
$$\frac{d_{l(i)}}{d_i} \to -D_{rl}, \quad \frac{d_{r(i)}}{d_i} \to -D_{rr} \quad \text{if } i \text{ runs through } R,$$

where

$$\begin{split} D_{ll} &= \frac{qA_2 + (1-q)a_1}{qA_1 + (1-q)a_1} , \qquad D_{lr} = \frac{(1-q)(A_2 - A_1)\gamma_1}{(qA_1 + (1-q)a_1)\gamma_2} \\ D_{rl} &= \frac{q(a_2 - a_1)\gamma_2}{(qA_1 + (1-q)a_1)\gamma_1} , \qquad D_{rr} = \frac{qA_1 + (1-q)a_2}{qA_1 + (1-q)a_1} . \end{split}$$

### Proof.

.

We prove the first limit. The other limits are proved similarly. Multiplying the numerator and denominator in the definition of  $d_{i(i)}$  for  $i \in L$  by  $\alpha_i$  and letting  $i \to \infty$ , so  $\alpha_i \to 0$  by corollary 5.8, we obtain

$$\frac{d_{l(i)}}{d_i} \to -\frac{qA_2 + (1-q)a_1}{qA_1 + (1-q)a_1} = -D_{ll} .$$

The asymptotics of  $f_i$  is stated in the lemma below. Its proof is similar to that of lemma 5.11.

#### Lemma 5.12.

As 
$$i \to \infty$$
, then  
 $\frac{f_i}{d_i \alpha_i} \to -F_l$  if *i* runs through L;  
 $\frac{f_i}{d_i \alpha_i} \to -F_r$  if *i* runs through R,

where

$$F_{I} = \frac{\gamma_{1}(A_{2} - A_{1})}{2\rho(qA_{1} + (1 - q)a_{1})}, \quad F_{r} = \frac{\gamma_{2}(a_{2} - a_{1})}{2\rho(qA_{1} + (1 - q)a_{1})}.$$

The lemmas 5.9-5.12 are the ingredients to prove theorem 5.6.

### 5.5. Proof of theorem 5.6

We can now prove that the series (5.16), (5.17) and (5.20) converge absolutely. First consider a fixed  $m \ge 0$  and  $n \ge 0$ . Since  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i$ ,  $c_i$  are positive for all  $i \ge 0$ , it follows that the series (5.17) with -n replaced by n and the series (5.16) converge absolutely if and only if

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n < \infty .$$

Below it is shown that the terms in this infinite sum converge exponentially fast to zero. First,

$$\frac{|d_{l(i)}|(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m}+c_{l(i)}\alpha_{l(i)}^{m})\beta_{l(i)}^{n}}{|d_{i}|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^{m}+c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}} \text{ is abbreviated by } \begin{cases} R_{ll}(i, m, n) & \text{for } i \in L; \\ R_{rl}(i, m, n) & \text{for } i \in R; \end{cases}$$
$$\frac{|d_{r(i)}|(c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m}+c_{r(i)}\alpha_{r(i)}^{m})\beta_{r(i)}^{n}}{|d_{i}|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^{m}+c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m})\beta_{i}^{n}} \text{ is abbreviated by } \begin{cases} R_{lr}(i, m, n) & \text{for } i \in L; \\ R_{rr}(i, m, n) & \text{for } i \in L; \end{cases}$$

By the lemmas 5.9-5.12 we obtain that as  $i \rightarrow \infty$  and *i* runs through L,

$$\begin{aligned} R_{ll}(i, m, n) &\to R_{ll}(m, n) \coloneqq D_{ll}C_l \left[\frac{A_1}{A_2}\right]^{m+n}, \\ R_{lr}(i, m, n) &\to R_{lr}(m, n) \coloneqq D_{lr}C_l \frac{1 + C_r (a_1/a_2)^m}{1 + C_l (A_1/A_2)^m} \left[\frac{A_1}{A_2}\right]^m \left[\frac{A_1}{a_2}\right]^n, \end{aligned}$$

and as  $i \rightarrow \infty$  and *i* runs through *R*,

.

$$R_{rl}(i, m, n) \to R_{rl}(m, n) := D_{rl}C_r \frac{1 + C_l (A_1/A_2)^m}{1 + C_r (a_1/a_2)^m} \left[\frac{a_1}{a_2}\right]^m \left[\frac{a_1}{A_2}\right]^n,$$
  
$$R_{rr}(i, m, n) \to R_{rr}(m, n) := D_{rr}C_r \left[\frac{a_1}{a_2}\right]^{m+n}.$$

Hence, in the limit the terms behave geometrically. To formulate necessary and sufficient conditions for the convergence of the infinite sum we need the notion of a *positive geometrical binary tree*.

### **Definition 5.13.**

The numbers  $n_1, n_2, n_3, ...$  form a positive geometrical binary tree if:

- (i) The numbers  $n_i$  have a binary tree structure as depicted in figure 5.6;
- (ii) The initial values  $n_1$  and  $n_2$  are positive;
- (iii) The geometrical behaviour is determined by the nonnegative matrix  $\begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{bmatrix}$  such that:

 $n_{l(i)} = R_{ll} n_i$ ,  $n_{r(i)} = R_{lr} n_i$  if  $n_i$  is a left descendant;  $n_{l(i)} = R_{rl} n_i$ ,  $n_{r(i)} = R_{rr} n_i$  if  $n_i$  is a right descendant.

Notice that the tree of numbers  $n_1$ ,  $n_2$ ,  $n_3$ , ... is of the same structure as the compensation tree depicted in figure 5.5. Let  $\sigma(A)$  denote the spectral radius of the matrix A, then in particular,

$$\sigma \begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{bmatrix} = \frac{R_{ll} + R_{rr} + \sqrt{(R_{ll} - R_{rr})^2 + 4R_{lr}R_{rl}}}{2} .$$
(5.25)

The next lemma provides a necessary and sufficient condition for the convergence of  $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i$ .



- 132 -

Figure 5.6. The binary tree structure of the numbers  $n_i$ .

Lemma 5.14.

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i < \infty \iff \sigma \left( \begin{array}{c} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{array} \right) < 1.$$

Proof.

Define for all  $m \ge 0$ ,

 $W_i(m)$  = the sum of all numbers  $n_i$  at depth m, which are a left descendant,

 $W_r(m)$  = the sum of all numbers  $n_i$  at depth m, which are a right descendant.

Then for all  $m \ge 0$ ,

$$\begin{pmatrix} W_l(m+1) \\ W_r(m+1) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} W_l(m) \\ W_r(m) \end{pmatrix} = \dots = \begin{pmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{pmatrix}^m \begin{pmatrix} W_l(1) \\ W_r(1) \end{pmatrix},$$
(5.26)

where  $W_l(1) = n_1$  and  $W_r(1) = n_2$ . Hence

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \left[ W_l(m+1) + W_r(m+1) \right] = (1, 1) \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \left[ \frac{R_{ll} \ R_{rl}}{R_{lr} \ R_{rr}} \right]^m \left[ \frac{W_l(1)}{W_r(1)} \right].$$
  
If  $\sigma \begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} \ R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} \ R_{rr} \end{bmatrix} < 1$ , then  $\begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} \ R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} \ R_{rr} \end{bmatrix}^m$  converges exponentially fast to zero, so  $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i < \infty$ .  
If on the other hand  $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i < \infty$ , then, since  $W_l(1)$  and  $W_r(1)$  are positive and  $\begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} \ R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} \ R_{rr} \end{bmatrix} \ge 0$ ,

$$\begin{pmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{pmatrix}^m \to 0 \quad \text{as} \quad m \to \infty$$

which holds if and only if

$$\sigma \left[ \begin{array}{cc} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{array} \right] < 1 \ . \qquad \Box$$

- 133 -

Hence, the convergence of a positive geometrical binary tree is determined by the spectral radius of the matrix of rates. Since the compensation tree of terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  behaves asymptotically as a positive geometrical binary tree with rates

$$\begin{pmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} R_{ll}(m, n) & R_{rl}(m, n) \\ R_{lr}(m, n) & R_{rr}(m, n) \end{pmatrix}$$

we expect that the convergence is also determined by the spectral radius of this matrix. First, let us define:

#### **Definition 5.15.**

For all  $n \ge 0$ ,  $\sigma(n)$  is defined by the following equation:

$$\sigma(n) = \frac{1}{2} \left[ D_{ll}C_{l}(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n} + D_{rr}C_{r}(a_{1}/a_{2})^{n} + \sqrt{(D_{ll}C_{l}(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n} - D_{rr}C_{r}(a_{1}/a_{2})^{n})^{2} + 4D_{lr}C_{l}D_{rl}C_{r}(A_{1}/A_{2})^{n}(a_{1}/a_{2})^{n}} \right].$$

From this definition we conclude (cf. (5.25))

$$\sigma \begin{bmatrix} R_{ll}(m, n) & R_{rl}(m, n) \\ R_{lr}(m, n) & R_{rr}(m, n) \end{bmatrix} = \sigma(m+n) .$$

Since  $0 < a_1 < 1 < a_2$  and  $0 < A_1 < 1 < A_2$ , it follows that  $R_{ll}(0, n)$ ,  $R_{lr}(0, n)$ ,  $R_{rl}(0, n)$  and  $R_{rr}(0, n) \downarrow 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ . Hence, since  $0 \le A \le B$  implies  $\sigma(A) \le \sigma(B)$  (see e.g. [35]), we obtain that  $\sigma(n) \downarrow 0$  as  $n \to \infty$  So it is sensible to define (cf. definition 2.28):

### Definition 5.16.

Let N be the smallest nonnegative integer such that  $\sigma(N+1) < 1$ .

Below we prove that if  $\sigma(m + n) < 1$ , or equivalently m + n > N, then

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n < \infty$$

and otherwise, if  $\sigma(m + n) > 1$ , then this series diverges.

First assume that  $\sigma(m + n) < 1$ . In this case there exist rates  $R_{lr}$ ,  $R_{ll}$ ,  $R_{rl}$  and  $R_{rr}$  such that

$$\begin{aligned} R_{ll} &> R_{ll}(s, t), \quad R_{rl} > R_{rl}(s, t), \\ R_{lr} &> R_{lr}(s, t), \quad R_{rr} > R_{rr}(s, t) \end{aligned}$$

and

$$\sigma \left[ \begin{array}{cc} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{array} \right] < 1 \; . \label{eq:stars}$$

The indices *i* of the terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  at depth *d* in the compensation tree run from  $i = 2^{d-1}$  to  $i = 2^{d+1}-2$  (cf. figure 5.5). By taking *d* sufficiently large we have for  $i \ge 2^d-1$ ,

$$R_{ll}(i, m, n) < R_{ll}, \quad R_{lr}(i, m, n) < R_{lr} \quad \text{if} \quad i \in L ,$$

$$R_{rl}(i, m, n) < R_{rl}, \quad R_{rr}(i, m, n) < R_{rr} \quad \text{if} \quad i \in R .$$
(5.27)

Consider the positive geometrical binary tree of numbers  $n_i$  with rates  $\begin{bmatrix} R_{ll} & R_{rl} \\ R_{lr} & R_{rr} \end{bmatrix}$  and initial values  $n_1 = n_2 = K$ , where K is taken sufficiently large such that for  $i \le 2^{d+1}-2$ ,

 $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n \leq n_i.$ 

In particular, this inequality holds for  $i = 2^d - 1, ..., 2^{d+1} - 2$ , so by (5.27) it follows that this inequality holds for *all i*. By lemma 5.14, the sum of  $n_i$  converges, so

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n \leq \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n_i < \infty$$

Now assume that  $\sigma(m + n) > 1$ . Then the compensation tree of terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  can be bounded *below* by a *divergent* geometrical tree, so

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n = \infty$$

Finally, if  $\sigma(m + n) = 1$ , nothing can be said in general. This completes the proof of parts (i) and (ii) of theorem 5.6. We now prove part (iii), that is, for all  $m \ge N$  the series

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_i |f_i| \alpha_i^m$$

converges. This series can also be represented in a binary tree of terms  $c_i |f_i| \alpha_i^m$ . From the lemmas 5.9-5.12 it follows that as  $i \to \infty$  and *i* runs through *L*,

$$\frac{c_{l(i)} |f_{l(i)}| \alpha_{l(i)}^{m}}{c_{i} |f_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m}} \rightarrow D_{ll}C_{l} \left(\frac{A_{1}}{A_{2}}\right)^{m+1},$$

$$\frac{c_{r(i)} |f_{r(i)}| \alpha_{r(i)}^{m}}{c_{i} |f_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m}} \rightarrow D_{lr}C_{r}\frac{F_{r}}{F_{l}} \left(\frac{a_{1}}{a_{2}}\right)^{m+1},$$

and as  $i \rightarrow \infty$  and *i* runs through *R*,

.

$$\frac{c_{l(i)} |f_{l(i)}| \alpha_{l(i)}^{m}}{c_{i} |f_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m}} \rightarrow D_{rl}C_{l} \frac{F_{l}}{F_{r}} \left[ \frac{A_{1}}{A_{2}} \right]^{m+1},$$

$$\frac{c_{r(i)} |f_{r(i)}| \alpha_{r(i)}^{m}}{c_{i} |f_{i}| \alpha_{i}^{m}} \rightarrow D_{rr}C_{r} \left[ \frac{a_{1}}{a_{2}} \right]^{m+1}.$$

Hence, the tree of terms  $c_i | f_i | \alpha_i^m$  behaves asymptotically as a positive geometrical tree for which the spectral radius of the matrix of rates is given by  $\sigma(m + 1)$ . If  $\sigma(m + 1) < 1$ , or equivalently  $m \ge N$ , it then follows similar to the proof of parts (i)-(ii) of theorem 5.6 that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} c_i |f_i| \alpha_i^m < \infty .$$

This completes the proof of part (iii) of theorem 5.6. We finally prove part (iv) stating that

$$\sum_{\substack{m \ge 0 \\ m+|n| > N}} |x_{m,n}|$$

converges. Inserting the series (5.16), (5.17) and (5.20) into this sum yields

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\substack{m \ge 0 \\ m+|n| > N}} |x_{m,n}| &\leq \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{\substack{n=N+1-m \ i=1}}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^m(i) + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{m=N \ n=1}}^{\infty} \sum_{\substack{i=1}}^{\infty} \sum_{\substack{i=1}}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^m(i) + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n + \sum_{\substack{m=N \ i=0}}^{\infty} \sum_{\substack{i=0}}^{\infty} c_i |f_i| \alpha_i^m \\ &= \sum_{\substack{m=0 \ i=1}}^{N-1} \sum_{\substack{i=1}}^{\infty} |d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^m(i) + c_i \alpha_i^m) \frac{\beta_i^{N+1-m}}{1-\beta_i} \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{i=1}}^{\infty} |d_i| \left[ \frac{c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^N(i)}{1-\alpha_{p(i)}} + \frac{c_i \alpha_i^N}{1+\alpha_i} \right] \frac{\beta_i}{1-\beta_i} + \sum_{\substack{i=0}}^{\infty} \frac{c_i |f_i| \alpha_i^N}{1-\alpha_i} < \infty \,, \end{split}$$

since the spectral radius of the matrix of limiting rates for each of the infinite sums is equal to  $\sigma(N+1) < 1$ .

Remark 5.17.

In general, the integer N is small. In case  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2$ , it follows that  $A_1 = a_1$  and  $A_2 = a_2$ , so  $\sigma(n)$  simplifies to (cf. (3.13))

$$\sigma(n) = \frac{1-A_1}{A_2-1} \left(\frac{A_1}{A_2}\right)^{n-1}$$

Hence, if  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2$ , then  $\sigma(1) < 1$  and thus N = 0. Only for highly unbalanced systems, that is, as

 $\gamma_1 \rightarrow 0$  or  $\gamma_1 \rightarrow 2$ , the integer N is somewhat larger. In table 5.1 we list N for fixed  $q = \frac{1}{2}$  and increasing values of  $\rho$  and  $\gamma_1$ .

N		0.2	γ <sub>1</sub> 0.5	0.8
	0.1	1	1	0
ρ	0.5	1	0	0
	0.9	0	0	0

Table 5.1.

.

Values of N for fixed q = 1/2 and increasing values of  $\rho$  and  $\gamma_1$ .

### 5.6. Main result

We now have all ingredients to prove our main theorem stated below. The proof of this theorem is similar to that of theorem 2.33 and therefore it is omitted.

### Theorem 5.18. (main result)

For all m, n with  $m \ge 0$  and m + |n| > N and for m = N and n = 0,

 $p_{m,n}=C^{-1}x_{m,n},$ 

where C is the normalizing constant.

In the next two sections we show that the expressions for  $p_{m,n}$  lead to similar ones for the normalizing constant and the moments of the sojourn time.

.

١

### 5.7. Product form expression for the normalizing constant

To derive an expression for C in the form of product forms we use the equation stating that the number of arrivals per unit time balances the number of departures per unit time, i.e.,

 $2\rho = \rho_1 \gamma_1 + \rho_2 \gamma_2 ,$ 

where  $\rho_{1(2)}$  is the fraction of time server 1(2) is busy. Insertion of the identities

$$\rho_1 = 1 - \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{0,n}$$
,  $\rho_2 = 1 - \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{0,-n}$ .

in this balance equation yields

.

$$2(1-\rho) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{0,n} \gamma_1 + \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p_{0,-n} \gamma_2 .$$
(5.28)

We now define for  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  the unnormalized quantities  $\overline{p}_{m,n}$  by

$$\overline{p}_{m,n} = C p_{m,n} . \tag{5.29}$$

By substituting (5.29) in equation (5.32) and inserting for n > N the series (5.16) for  $\overline{p}_{0,n} = x_{0,n}$ and the series (5.17) for  $\overline{p}_{0,-n} = x_{0,-n}$  we obtain

$$2(1-\rho)C = \sum_{n=0}^{N} \overline{p}_{0,n} \gamma_{1} + \sum_{n=0}^{N} \overline{p}_{0,-n} \gamma_{2}$$
$$+ \sum_{n=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{i \in L} d_{i}(c_{p(i)} + c_{i})\beta_{i}^{n} \gamma_{1} + \sum_{n=N+1}^{\infty} \sum_{i \in R} d_{i}(c_{p(i)} + c_{i})\beta_{i}^{n} \gamma_{2} .$$

Interchanging of summations finally yields the following equation for C:

$$2(1-\rho)C = \sum_{n=0}^{N} \overline{p}_{0,n}\gamma_1 + \sum_{n=0}^{N} \overline{p}_{0,-n}\gamma_2 + \sum_{i \in L} d_i(c_{p(i)} + c_i) \frac{\beta_i^{N+1}}{1-\beta_i}\gamma_1 + \sum_{i \in R} d_i(c_{p(i)} + c_i) \frac{\beta_i^{N+1}}{1-\beta_i}\gamma_2 .$$
(5.30)

### 5.8. Product from expressions for the moments of the sojourn time

In this section we indicate how expressions in the form of series of products are found for the first and second moment of the sojourn time S. We do not work out all details. By conditioning on the number of jobs in the two queues on arriva' of a job and using the property that Poisson arrivals see time averages (see e.g. Wolff [71]) we find

$$I\!ES = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1) \Big[ p_{m,n} / \gamma_1 + p_{m,-n} / \gamma_2 \Big] + \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} (m+1) p_{m,0} (q / \gamma_2 + (1-q) / \gamma_1) ,$$

$$I\!ES^2 = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (2(m+1) + (m+1)m) \Big[ p_{m,n} / \gamma_1^2 + p_{m,-n} / \gamma_2^2 \Big] + \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} (2(m+1) + (m+1)m) p_{m,0} (q / \gamma_2^2 + (1-q) / \gamma_1^2) .$$

So we need to evaluate series as, for instance,

$$\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1) p_{m,n} = C^{-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1) \overline{p}_{m,n} .$$

By inserting for all m + n > N the series (5.16) for  $\overline{p}_{m,n} = x_{m,n}$  in the right-hand side of this equation we obtain

$$\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1) \bar{p}_{m,n} = \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{n=1}^{N-m} (m+1) \bar{p}_{m,n} + \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{n=N-m+1}^{\infty} (m+1) \sum_{i \in L} d_i (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n + \sum_{m=N}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1) \sum_{i \in L} d_i (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n .$$

Interchanging of summations and inserting the equality

$$\sum_{m=N}^{\infty} (m+1)\alpha^m = \frac{\alpha^N (1+N(1-\alpha))}{(1-\alpha)^2}$$

valid for  $0 < \alpha < 1$ , finally yields

$$\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} (m+1)\overline{p}_{m,n} = \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{n=1}^{N-m} (m+1)\overline{p}_{m,n}$$

$$+ \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} (m+1) \sum_{i \in L} d_i (c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^m (i) + c_i \alpha_i^m) \frac{\beta_i^{N-m+1}}{1-\beta_i}$$

$$+ \sum_{i \in L} d_i \left( \frac{c_{p(i)} \alpha_p^N (i) (1+N(1-\alpha_p(i)))}{(1-\alpha_p(i))^2} + \frac{c_i \alpha_i^N (1+N(1-\alpha_i))}{(1-\alpha_i)^2} \right) \frac{\beta_i}{1-\beta_i}$$
(5.31)

Similar expressions can be derived for the other series in the equations for  $\mathbb{E}S$  and  $\mathbb{E}S^2$ .

In the next section we conclude the theoretical treatment by considering two extensions.

#### 5.9. Two extensions

The compensation approach bears flexibility towards small modifications in the model. In this section we comment on the extension to a threshold-type shortest queue problem and on the extension to the shortest queue problem for two parallel multi-server queues.

The threshold-type shortest queue problem is characterized as follows. Consider a queueing system consisting of two parallel servers with service rates  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  respectively, where  $\gamma_1 > \gamma_2 > 0$  and  $\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 = 2$ . Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\rho$  where  $0 < \rho < 1$ . If an arriving job finds *i* jobs in queue 1 and *j* jobs in queue 2, then the job joins queue 1 if i < j+T and queue 2 if i > j+T. In case i = j+T, then the job joins either queue with
probability 1 - q and q respectively, where q is an arbitrary number between 0 and 1. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times with unit mean, the service times are supposed to be independent.

In this model arriving jobs are always sent to the faster queue, unless this queue is much longer than the slower one. The slower queue functions as a dynamic overflow queue. The threshold T may be used as a parameter to balance the utilization of both servers. The effect of varying the threshold T and the routing probability q on the system performance has been investigated by Kojima, Nakamura, Sasase and Mori [55]. They derive an expression for the state probabilities in the form of a product of powers, which is, unfortunately, incorrect. In fact, the expression in [55] is the first term of the solution, which has the form of an infinite sum of products of powers (see Adan, Wessels and Zijm [12]).

This queueing system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process, whose state space consists of the pairs (i, j), i, j = 0, 1, ... where i and j are the lengths of the two queues. However, the variables  $m = \min(i, j + T)$  and n = j + T - i are more suited to application of the compensation approach. The transition-rate diagram is depicted in figure 5.7 (cf. figure 5.2). The analysis of this problem is similar to that of the original shortest queue problem, except that compensation on the negative *n*-axis is now replaced by compensation on the negative part of the line m = T. The conditions for m = T and n < -1 are (cf. (5.7)):

$$p_{T,n}(2\rho + \gamma_1) = p_{T,n-1}\gamma_1 + p_{T+1,n+1}\gamma_2 . \qquad n < -1 \quad (5.32)$$

The following lemma summarizes the compensation on the negative part of the line m = T. The proof of this lemma is similar to that of lemma 5.2.

Lemma 5.19.

Let  $w_{m,n} = y_+^m(\beta)\beta^{-n} + cy_-^m(\beta)\beta^{-n}$  for  $m \ge 0, n < 0$ . Then  $w_{m,n}$  satisfies (5.5) and (5.32) if c is given by

$$c = -\frac{y_+^T(\beta)}{y_-^T(\beta)} \frac{y_-(\beta) - \beta}{y_+(\beta) - \beta}.$$

We now comment on the shortest queue problem with two parallel multi-server queues. This problem is characterized as follows. Consider a queueing system consisting of two parallel multi-server queues with  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  servers respectively. In the first queue the servers work with rate  $\gamma_1 / M_1$  and in the second queue the servers with rate  $\gamma_2 / M_2$ , where  $\gamma_1 > 0$ ,  $\gamma_2 > 0$  and  $\gamma_1 + \gamma_2 = 2$ . Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with rate  $2\rho$  where  $0 < \rho < 1$ . On arrival a job joins the shortest queue and, if queues have equal lengths, joins either queue with



## Figure 5.7.

Transition-rate diagram for the threshold-type shortest queue problem with threshold value T. It is supposed that  $\gamma_1 > \gamma_2$ .

probability 1 - q and q respectively, where q is an arbitrary number between 0 and 1. The jobs require exponentially distributed service times with unit mean, the service times are supposed to be independent.

This system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process, whose state space consists of the pairs (i, j), i, j = 0, 1, ... where i and j are the lengths of the two queues. The transformation  $m = \min(i, j)$  and n = j - i leads to a state space more suited to application of the compensation approach. The transition structure at the vertical axis is more complicated than that of the original model with single servers. However, once the equivalent of lemma 5.2 for multi-servers is established, the analysis is further similar to that of the original model with single servers. For more details the reader is referred to [7].

- 140 -

#### 5.10. The bounding geometrical trees

The compensation approach is constructive in nature. Therefore, a natural question is how these results are used for numerical purposes. This section and the subsequent ones are devoted to numerical aspects of the approach. It will be shown that the compensation tree can be computed efficiently with bounds on the error of each partial tree. In section 5.5 we showed that for each  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0 the compensation tree of terms  $|d_i| (c_{p(i)} \alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i \alpha_i^m) \beta_i^n$  behaves asymptotically as a positive geometrical binary tree with nonnegative rates

$$R(m, n) := \begin{bmatrix} R_{ll}(m, n) & R_{rl}(m, n) \\ R_{lr}(m, n) & R_{rr}(m, n) \end{bmatrix}$$

Due to the exponential convergence, a few terms suffice to obtain an accurate approximation for  $x_{m,n}$  and  $x_{m,-n}$  where  $x_{m,n}$  is the sum of the left descendants in the compensation tree and  $x_{m,-n}$  is the sum of the right descendants. The question that arises is: how accurate is a partial compensation tree? In this section we derive an upper bound on the contribution of the subtrees below the leaves of each partial compensation tree. This upper bound is obtained by bounding these subtrees by geometrical trees.

In appendix B we define for  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all nodes  $i \ge 1$  in the compensation tree of terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$ , the nonnegative matrix

 $B(i, m, n) := \begin{bmatrix} B_{ll}(i, m, n) & B_{rl}(i, m, n) \\ B_{lr}(i, m, n) & B_{rr}(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix},$ 

and we prove that this matrix B(i, m, n) yields a uniform bound on the rate of convergence of the terms in the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  (see figure 5.8), i.e., for all terms  $|d_j|(c_{p(j)}\alpha_{p(j)}^m + c_j\alpha_j^m)\beta_j^n$  in the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  it holds that

$$\begin{aligned} R_{ll}(j, m, n) &\leq B_{ll}(i, m, n), \quad R_{lr}(j, m, n) \leq B_{lr}(i, m, n) \quad \text{if} \quad i \in L, \\ R_{rl}(j, m, n) &\leq B_{rl}(i, m, n), \quad R_{rr}(j, m, n) \leq B_{rr}(i, m, n) \quad \text{if} \quad i \in R. \end{aligned}$$

So the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  is bounded by the positive geometrical binary tree with the same initial values as this subtree and with rates B(i, m, n) (see figure 5.9). The following theorem summarizes the bounding properties of B(i, m, n). This theorem is proved in appendix B.

#### Theorem 5.20.

For all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all nodes  $i \ge 1$  in the tree of terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$ , the subtree below node *i* is bounded by the positive geometrical binary tree with the same initial values as this subtree and with rates B(i, m, n).



- 142 -



The subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  is the part of the compensation tree below the dashed line.



Figure 5.9.

The bounding geometrical tree for the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_p(i)\alpha_p^m(i) + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$ , where  $n_1 = |d_{l(i)}|(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)}\alpha_{l(i)}^m)\beta_{l(i)}^n$  and  $n_2 = |d_{r(i)}|(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)}\alpha_{r(i)}^m)\beta_{r(i)}^n$ .

Let for all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all  $i \ge 1$ ,

 $W_i(i, m, n)$  = weight of all left descendants in the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n;$ 

 $W_r(i, m, n)$  = weight of all right descendants in the subtree below  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$ .

By theorem 5.20, the weights  $W_l(i, m, n)$  and  $W_r(i, m, n)$  are bounded by the weight of all left, respectively all right descendants in the positive geometrical tree with the initial values  $n_1 = |d_{l(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)} \alpha_{l(i)}^m) \beta_{l(i)}^n$  and  $n_2 = |d_{r(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)} \alpha_{r(i)}^m) \beta_{r(i)}^n$  and with rates B(i, m, n). By (5.26) these bounds are easily calculated, yielding

$$\begin{pmatrix} W_{l}(i, m, n) \\ W_{r}(i, m, n) \end{pmatrix} \leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} B(i, m, n)^{k} \begin{vmatrix} |d_{l(i)}| (c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{l(i)}\alpha_{l(i)}^{m})\beta_{l(i)}^{n} \\ |d_{r(i)}| (c_{i}\alpha_{i}^{m} + c_{r(i)}\alpha_{r(i)}^{m})\beta_{r(i)}^{n} \end{vmatrix}$$

This bound is finite if and only if  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$  in which case it simplifies to:

## Theorem 5.21.

For all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all  $i \ge 1$ , if  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$ , then

$$\begin{pmatrix} W_l(i, m, n) \\ W_r(i, m, n) \end{pmatrix} \leq \left[ I - B(i, m, n) \right]^{-1} \begin{pmatrix} |d_{l(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)} \alpha_{l(i)}^m) \beta_{l(i)}^n \\ |d_{r(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)} \alpha_{r(i)}^m) \beta_{r(i)}^n \end{pmatrix},$$

where I denotes the identity matrix.

If  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$  holds for all nodes *i* in the compensation tree, then an upper bound on the error of each partial compensation tree is provided by the sum of the upper bounds on the weights of the subtrees below the leaves. To find out whether this condition for the spectral radii holds for all nodes, we need the following properties of B(i, m, n) proved in appendix B.

#### Lemma 5.22.

- B(i, m, n) decreases monotonically along each path in the compensation tree for fixed m and n;
- (ii)  $B(i, m, n) \rightarrow R(m, n) \text{ as } i \rightarrow \infty;$
- (iii) B(i, m, n) decreases monotonically and exponentially fast as  $m \to \infty$  for fixed i and n;
- (iv) B(i, m, n) decreases monotonically and exponentially fast as  $n \to \infty$  for fixed i and m.

Since  $0 \le A \le D$  implies  $\sigma(A) \le \sigma(D)$  (see e.g. [35]), it follows by lemma 5.22(i) that if  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$  for i = 1 and i = 2, then this inequality holds for all nodes *i*. By lemma 5.22(ii) and 5.22(iv) the spectral radii  $\sigma(B(1, m, n))$  and  $\sigma(B(2, m, n))$  decrease exponentially fast as  $m + n \to \infty$ , so  $\sigma(B(1, m, n))$  and  $\sigma(B(2, m, n))$  are less than one for m + n sufficiently large. Now we have all ingredients for the computation of the compensation tree.

## 5.11. Basic scheme for the computation of the compensation tree

Below we formulate a basic scheme for the computation of  $x_{m,n}$  and  $x_{m,-n}$  with a relative error of  $\varepsilon$  for each  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0. We assume that bounds can be computed right at the beginning of the compensation tree, i.e., both  $\sigma(B(1, m, n))$  and  $\sigma(B(2, m, n))$  are less than one.

# This assumption will be relaxed later on.

Step 0. (Initialization) Compute

 $\tilde{x}_{m,n} = d_1(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_1\alpha_1^m)\beta_1^n ,$   $\tilde{x}_{m,-n} = d_2(c_0\alpha_0^m + c_2\alpha_2^m)\beta_2^n ,$ and set k = 1.

- Step 1. (Compute all terms at depth k+1 in the compensation tree and compute the bounds)
  - Compute for each term  $d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  at depth k in the compensation tree its immediate successors  $d_{l(i)}(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)}\alpha_{l(i)}^m)\beta_{l(i)}^n$  and  $d_{r(i)}(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)}\alpha_{r(i)}^m)\beta_{r(i)}^n$  and add these terms to  $\tilde{x}_{m,n}$  and  $\tilde{x}_{m,-n}$  respectively.

Compute the upper bounds  $U_l(i, m, n)$  and  $U_r(i, m, n)$  on the weight of all left, respectively right descendants in the subtree below  $d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$ , excluding its initial values  $d_{l(i)}(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)}\alpha_{l(i)}^m)\beta_{l(i)}^n$  and  $d_{r(i)}(c_i\alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)}\alpha_{r(i)}^m)\beta_{r(i)}^n$  (since we already added these terms to  $\tilde{x}_{m,n}$  and  $\tilde{x}_{m,-n}$  respectively). That is, by theorem 5.21,

$$\begin{bmatrix} U_l(i, m, n) \\ U_r(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix} = B(i, m, n) \begin{bmatrix} I - B(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix}^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} |d_{l(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)} \alpha_{l(i)}^m) \beta_{l(i)}^n \\ |d_{r(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)} \alpha_{r(i)}^m) \beta_{r(i)}^n \end{bmatrix}$$

Step 2. (Convergence)

Let  $I_k$  be the set of indices *i* of the terms  $d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n$  at depth *k* in the compensation tree, i.e.,  $I_k = \{2^k - 1, 2^k, ..., 2^{k+1} - 2\}$ . If the following two inequalities are satisfied:

$$\sum_{i \in I_k} U_l(i, m, n) \le \varepsilon \left\{ \tilde{x}_{m,n} - \sum_{i \in I_k} U_l(i, m, n) \right\},$$
$$\sum_{i \in I_k} U_r(i, m, n) \le \varepsilon \left\{ \tilde{x}_{m,-n} - \sum_{i \in I_k} U_r(i, m, n) \right\}$$

then the relative accuracy of  $\varepsilon$  is attained, so stop and approximate  $x_{m,n}$  by  $\tilde{x}_{m,n}$  and  $x_{m,-n}$  by  $\tilde{x}_{m,-n}$ ; otherwise repeat step 1 with k = k + 1.

This scheme computes the compensation tree with error bounds. These bounds are based on theorem 5.20. The analogue of theorem 5.20 also holds for the tree of product forms in expression (5.30) for the normalizing constant C (which is due to the fact that the extra factor  $1/(1-\beta)$  is increasing for  $0 < \beta < 1$ ).

- 144 -

: '

#### Lemma 5.23.

For all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all nodes  $i \ge 1$  in the tree of terms  $|d_i|(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^m + c_i\alpha_i^m)\beta_i^n/(1-\beta_i)$ , the subtree below node i is bounded by the positive geometrical binary tree with the same initial values as this subtree and with rates B(i, m, n).

Proof.

By corollary 5.8,  $\beta_{l(j)} < \beta_j < 1$  for all  $j \ge 1$ . Hence, by theorem 5.20, we obtain for all left descendants *j* in the subtree below node *i*,

$$\begin{aligned} |d_{l(j)}|(c_j\alpha_j^m + c_{l(j)}\alpha_{l(j)}^m)\frac{\beta_{l(j)}^n}{1 - \beta_{l(j)}} &\leq |d_{l(j)}|(c_j\alpha_j^m + c_{l(j)}\alpha_{l(j)}^m)\beta_{l(j)}^n\frac{1}{(1 - \beta_j)} \\ &\leq B_{ll}(i, m, n) |d_j|(c_{p(j)}\alpha_{p(j)}^m + c_j\alpha_j^m)\frac{\beta_j^n}{(1 - \beta_j)} . \end{aligned}$$
ther inequalities are obtained similarly.

The other inequalities are obtained similarly.

Similar results hold for the trees of product forms in the expressions for the moments of the sojourn time (cf. (5.31)). Hence, to compute the trees in the expression (5.30) for C and in the expressions for the moments of the sojourn time, we can use the same scheme as for the computation of the compensation tree. We conclude this section with some remarks.

#### Remark 5.24.

In the convergence test we implicitly use that  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  is a positive solution. This follows by observing that  $\{x_{m,n}\}$  has constant sign by virtue of theorem 5.18 and that for fixed n the first term in  $x_{m,n}$  is dominating as  $m \to \infty$ .

## Remark 5.25.

The quality of the computation scheme depends on the rate at which the upper bound

$$\sum_{i\in I_k} \begin{bmatrix} U_l(i, m, n) \\ U_r(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix}$$

converges to zero as  $k \to \infty$ . It follows from lemma 5.22(ii) that the rate of convergence of this upper bound is determined by the rate at which the weight

 $\sum_{i \in I_k} \begin{bmatrix} |d_{l(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)} \alpha_{l(i)}^m) \beta_{l(i)}^n \\ |d_{r(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)} \alpha_{r(i)}^m) \beta_{r(i)}^n \end{bmatrix}$ 

converges to zero as  $k \to \infty$ . Since the compensation tree behaves asymptotically as a geometrical tree with rates R(m, n), it is easily shown that the rate of convergence of this weight is determined by  $\sigma(R(m, n)) = \sigma(m + n)$ . Hence, since  $\sigma(m + n)$  decreases exponentially fast as  $m + n \to \infty$ , the convergence of the upper bound is faster for states further away from the origin. This aspect is exploited in section 5.12.

### Remark 5.26.

.

In each cycle the immediate successors of *all* leaves of the current partial tree are computed. So the number of computed terms doubles in each cycle. Luckily, few cycles usually suffice to obtain an accurate approximation. In section 5.13 we propose an alternative computation strategy in which a better use is made of the relative importance of the branches of the tree.

#### Remark 5.27.

The basic scheme assumes that  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$  for i = 1, 2 to be able to compute bounds at the beginning of the compensation tree. This can be relaxed to computing bounds as soon as  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$ . If m + n > N, then  $\sigma(B(i, m, n)) < 1$  for *i* sufficiently large. This follows from lemma 5.22(ii) and the fact that  $\sigma(R(m, n)) = \sigma(m + n) < 1$  for m + n > N.

#### Remark 5.28.

The equilibrium equations for n = 0 may be used to calculate  $x_{m,0}$  for  $m \ge 0$ . These equations state that (see (5.9) and (5.10)):

$$x_{m,0}2(\rho+1) = x_{m-1,1}2\rho + x_{m,1}\gamma_2 + x_{m-1,-1}2\rho + x_{m,-1}\gamma_1 , \qquad m > 0$$
  
$$x_{0,0}2\rho = x_{0,1}\gamma_2 + x_{0,-1}\gamma_1 .$$

All quantities at the right hand side can be computed by the basic scheme.

#### 5.12. Numerical solution of the equilibrium equations

If N > 0, then the equilibrium equations for  $m + |n| \le N$  have to be solved numerically from the solution on the complement. These equations can be solved efficiently and numerically stable by an approach similar to the ones in the sections 3.9 and 4.4. This approach is based on the special property that the only flow from level *l*, defined by

level  $l = \{(m, n) | m \ge 0, m + |n| = l\}, l \ge 0,$ 

to level l+1 is via state (l, 0). By this property, the problem of simultaneously solving the equilibrium equations at the levels  $l \le N$ , given the (unnormalized) solution at level N+1, can

be reduced to that of recursively solving the equations at the levels  $N \rightarrow N-1 \rightarrow ... \rightarrow 1 \rightarrow 0$ . We first formulate the equilibrium equations at level l > 0.

$$p_{0,l}(2\rho + \gamma_2) = p_{0,l+1}\gamma_2 + p_{1,l-1}\gamma_1 , \qquad (5.33)$$

$$p_{k,l-k}2(\rho+1) = p_{k-1,l-k+1}2\rho + p_{k,l-k+1}\gamma_2 p_{k+1,l-k-1}\gamma_1 , \qquad 0 < k < l \quad (5.34)$$

$$p_{l-1,1}2(\rho+1) = p_{l-2,2}2\rho + p_{l-1,2}\gamma_2 + p_{l,0}\gamma_1 + p_{l-1,0}2q\rho , \qquad (5.35)$$

$$p_{0,-l}(2\rho + \gamma_1) = p_{0,-l-1}\gamma_1 + p_{1,-l+1}\gamma_2, \qquad (5.36)$$

$$p_{k,-l+k}2(\rho+1) = p_{k-1,-l+k-1}2\rho + p_{k,-l+k-1}\gamma_1p_{k+1,-l+k+1}\gamma_2, \qquad 0 < k < l \quad (5.37)$$

$$p_{l-1,-1}2(\rho+1) = p_{l-2,-2}2\rho + p_{l-1,-2}\gamma_1 + p_{l,0}\gamma_2 + p_{l-1,0}2(1-q)\rho.$$
(5.38)

The equilibrium equation in state (l, 0) is replaced by the following two equations. Applying the balance principle "rate out of A = rate into A" to

$$A = \{(m, n) | m \ge 0, m + |n| \le l\} \cup \setminus \{(l, 0)\},\$$

leads for all l > 0 to

.

$$p_{l-1,1}2\rho + p_{l-1,-1}2\rho = p_{l,0}2 + \sum_{k=0}^{l-1} p_{k,l-k+1}\gamma_2 + \sum_{k=0}^{l-1} p_{k,-l+k-1}\gamma_1 , \qquad (5.39)$$

and applying the balance principle to

$$A = \{(m, n) | m \ge 0, m + |n| \le l\},\$$

yields for all  $l \ge 0$ ,

$$p_{l,0}2\rho = \sum_{k=0}^{l} p_{k,l-k+1}\gamma_2 + \sum_{k=0}^{l} p_{k,-l+k-1}\gamma_1 .$$
(5.40)

By eliminating  $p_{l-1,0}$  in the equations (5.35) and (5.38) we obtain a set of linear equations for the probabilities at level l, given the probabilities at level l+1. These equations form a second order recursion relation for the probabilities at level l. Below we show that these equations can be reduced to a first order recursion relation.

.

Definition 5.29.

The sequence  $x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots$  is the solution of

$$x_{i+1} = x_i 2(\rho + 1) - x_{i-1} 2\rho \gamma_1$$
,  $i \ge 1$ ,

with initial values  $x_0 = 1$  and  $x_1 = 2\rho + \gamma_2$ . The sequence  $y_0, y_1, y_2, ...$  is defined similarly with  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  interchanged.

## Theorem 5.30.

.

For all l > 0,

$$p_{k,l-k}x_{k+1} = p_{k+1,l-k-1}x_k\gamma_1 + \sum_{i=0}^k p_{i,l-i+1}x_i(2\rho)^{k-i}\gamma_2 , \qquad (5.41)$$

$$p_{k,-l+k}y_{k+1} = p_{k+1,-l+k+1}y_k\gamma_2 + \sum_{i=0}^{k} p_{i,-l+i-1}y_i(2\rho)^{k-i}\gamma_1 \quad for \quad k = 0, 1, ..., l-2,$$
(5.42)

where the initial values  $p_{l-1,1}$  and  $p_{l-1,-1}$  follow from the equations

$$p_{l-1,1} 2\rho(x_{l-1}y_l + x_ly_{l-1}(1-q)) = p_{l,0} 2x_{l-1}(y_{l-1}\gamma_1(1-q) + (y_l - y_{l-1}\gamma_2\rho)q) + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,l-k+1}(x_iy_{l-1}(2\rho)^{l-i}(1-q)\gamma_2 + x_{l-1}y_lq\gamma_2) + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,-l+k-1}x_{l-1}(y_l - y_i(2\rho)^{l-i})q\gamma_1,$$
(5.43)

$$p_{l-1,-1} 2\rho(y_{l-1}x_l + y_lx_{l-1}q) = p_{l,0} 2y_{l-1}(x_{l-1}\gamma_2 q + (x_l - x_{l-1}\gamma_1 \rho)(1-q)) + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,-l+k-1}(y_ix_{l-1}(2\rho)^{l-i}q\gamma_1 + y_{l-1}x_l(1-q)\gamma_1) + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,l-k+1}y_{l-1}(x_l - x_i(2\rho)^{l-i})(1-q)\gamma_2.$$
(5.44)

Proof.

We prove the recursion relation (5.41) by induction. For k = 0 the equations (5.41) and (5.33) are identical. Assume that (5.41) holds for k = j. Multiplying (5.41) for k = j by 2 $\rho$  and (5.34) for k = j+1 by  $x_{j+1}$  and adding the two equations yields (5.41) for k = j+1. This proves (5.41) for k = 0, 1, ..., l-2 by induction. The recursion relation (5.42) is proved similarly. It remains to prove (5.43) and (4.44). Multiplying (5.41) for k = l-2 by 2 $\rho$  and (5.35) by  $x_{l-1}$  and adding the two equations yields

$$p_{l-1,1}x_l = p_{l,0}x_{l-1}\gamma_1 + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,l-i+1}x_i(2\rho)^{l-1-i}\gamma_2 + p_{l-1,0}x_{l-1}2q\rho ,$$

and similarly we obtain

$$p_{l-1,-1}y_l = p_{l,0}y_{l-1}\gamma_2 + \sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,-l+i-1}y_i(2\rho)^{l-1-i}\gamma_1 + p_{l-1,0}y_{l-1}2(1-q)\rho$$

Eliminating  $p_{l-1,0}$  in these two equations leads to

$$p_{l-1,1}x_ly_{l-1}(1-q) - p_{l-1,-1}x_{l-1}y_lq = p_{l,0}x_{l-1}y_{l-1}(\gamma_1(1-q) - \gamma_2 q)$$

- 148 -

$$+\sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,l-i+1} x_i y_{l-1} (2\rho)^{l-1-i} \gamma_2 (1-q) +\sum_{i=0}^{l-1} p_{i,-l+i-1} x_{l-1} y_i (2\rho)^{l-1-i} \gamma_1 q .$$

Together with equation (5.39) we now have two equations for  $p_{l-1,1}$  and  $p_{l-1,-1}$ . The solution is given by (5.43) and (5.44).

By first calculating the series for  $\overline{p}_{0,N+1}$ ,  $\overline{p}_{1,N}$ , ...,  $\overline{p}_{N,1}$  and for  $\overline{p}_{0,-N-1}$ ,  $\overline{p}_{1,-N}$ , ...,  $\overline{p}_{-N,1}$ , the equations at level N are solved efficiently by use of the recursion relations in theorem 5.30. First  $\overline{p}_{N,0}$  follows from (5.40) and  $\overline{p}_{N-1,1}$  and  $\overline{p}_{N-1,-1}$  follow from (5.43) and (5.44). Then  $\overline{p}_{N-2,2} \rightarrow \overline{p}_{N-3,3} \rightarrow ... \rightarrow \overline{p}_{0,N}$  are subsequently computed from (5.41) and  $\overline{p}_{N-2,-2} \rightarrow \overline{p}_{N-3,-3} \rightarrow$  $... \rightarrow \overline{p}_{0,-N}$  from (5.42). Once the solution at level N is computed, we repeat this scheme to subsequently compute the solution at level  $N-1 \rightarrow N-2 \rightarrow ... \rightarrow 1 \rightarrow 0$ . The following result is required to establish that the recursion relations in theorem 5.30 are *numerically stable*.

#### Lemma 5.31.

For all  $i \ge 0$  and  $j \ge 0$ 

$$x_{i+j} \ge x_i(2\rho)^j \ge 0$$
,  $y_{i+j} \ge y_i(2\rho)^j \ge 0$ . (5.45)

#### Proof.

We first prove the lemma for fixed j = 1 and  $i \ge 0$  by induction. For i = 0 and j = 1, inequality (5.45) trivially holds. Assume that (5.45) holds for i = k-1 and j = 1, then

$$x_{k+1} = x_k 2(\rho+1) - x_{k-1} 2\rho \gamma_1 = x_k 2\rho + x_k 2 - x_{k-1} 2\rho \gamma_1 \ge x_k 2\rho + x_{k-1} 2\rho (2-\gamma_1) \ge x_k 2\rho,$$

which proves (5.45) for i = k and j = 1. By induction we can now conclude that (5.45) holds for all  $i \ge 0$  and j = 1. Now consider an arbitrary  $i \ge 0$  and  $j \ge 0$ . Then,

 $x_{i+j} \ge x_{i+j-1} \ge 2\rho \ge ... \ge x_i (2\rho)^j$ ,

which completes the proof of this lemma for x. This lemma is proved similarly for y.

From lemma 5.31 it follows that all coefficients in the recursion relations in theorem 5.30 are nonnegative. So the calculations involve only the addition and multiplication of nonnegative numbers and thus can cause no loss of significant digits. Hence, if the series for all  $\bar{p}_{m,n}$  at level N+1 are computed with a relative accuracy of  $\varepsilon$  say, then repeated application of the recursion relations in theorem 5.30 yields all  $\bar{p}_{m,n}$  at the lower levels with the same accuracy.

# Remark 5.32.

By lemma 5.31, the numbers  $x_i$  and  $y_i$  increase exponentially fast. Therefore, to avoid possible overflow problems, it is numerically sensible to scale the recursion relations in theorem 5.30. For example, relation (5.41) is scaled by dividing both sides by  $x_{k+1}$ . The resulting recursion relation requires the calculation of the ratios  $x_i(2\rho)^{k+1-i}/x_{k+1}$  for i = 0, 1, ..., k. For these ratios an explicit formula is easily derived. Moreover, from lemma 5.31 it follows that these ratios are all bounded by one.

#### 5.13. Numerical results

This section is devoted to some numerical aspects and results. The number of cycles of the algorithm in section 5.11, and thereby the size of the partial compensation tree required to approximate  $x_{m,n}$  and  $x_{m,-n}$  sufficiently close, depends on the convergence of the upper bounds. From remark 5.25 it follows that the rate of convergence of the upper bounds is determined by  $\sigma(m + n)$  which decreases exponentially fast as  $m + n \rightarrow \infty$ . So convergence is faster for states further away from the origin. This is illustrated in table 5.2. We list values of  $x_{0,1}$ ,  $x_{1,1}$  and  $x_{2,1}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% together with  $\sigma(1)$ ,  $\sigma(2)$  and  $\sigma(3)$  and the depth D of the partial trees needed for  $\gamma_1 = 0.8$ , q = 0.7 and increasing values of  $\rho$ . To approximate  $x_{0,1}$  sufficiently close for  $\rho = 0.1$  and  $\rho = 0.3$ , partial compensation trees are needed with depth  $\geq 10$ . Therefore the computation has been aborted in these two cases.

ρ	x <sub>0,1</sub>	D	σ(1)	<i>x</i> <sub>1,1</sub>	D	σ(2)	x <sub>2,1</sub>	D	σ(3)
0.1		≥10	0.763	0.000686	3	0.035	0.000007	2	0.002
0.3		≥10	0.529	0.017916	3	0.061	0.001676	2	0.008
0.5	0.262860	9	0.369	0.081151	3	0.058	0.021328	2	0.010
0.7	0.363568	7	0.262	0.219552	3	0.047	0.113707	2	0.009
0.9	0.465454	6	0.190	0.462543	3	0.035	0.396861	2	0.007

#### Table 5.2.

Values of  $x_{0,1}$ ,  $x_{1,1}$  and  $x_{2,1}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% together with  $\sigma(1)$ ,  $\sigma(2)$ ,  $\sigma(3)$  and the depth D of the partial trees needed for  $\gamma_1 = 0.8$ , q = 0.7 and increasing values of  $\rho$ .

Table 5.2 shows that  $\sigma(m + n)$ , and thereby the size of the partial tree needed to approximate  $x_{m,n}$  sufficiently close, decreases fast for states further away from the origin. Hence, it is

numerically sensible to use the compensation tree to calculate  $\overline{p}_{m,n} = x_{m,n}$  for m + |n| > Mwhere M > N and to use the recursion relations in theorem 5.30 to calculate  $\overline{p}_{m,n}$  for  $m + |n| \le M$ . In fact, M must be such that  $\sigma(M+1)$  is sufficiently small. Of course, then some extra effort is needed to solve the equations for  $m + |n| \le M$ , but this effort is easily compensated by the advantages of efficiently computing the compensation tree in states further away from the origin.

In table 5.3 we list values of  $p_{0,0}$ ,  $p_{0,-1}$  and  $p_{0,1}$  with a relative accuracy of 0.1% for fixed q = 0.7 and increasing values of  $\rho$  and  $\gamma_1$ . To obtain these probabilities we first used the compensation tree to calculate  $\bar{p}_{m,n}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for all m + |n| = M + 1, then we calculate  $\bar{p}_{m,n}$  for  $m + |n| \le M$  by use of the recursion relations in theorem 5.30 and finally we used (5.30) with N replaced by M to calculate C. The number D denotes the maximal depth of the partial trees needed to approximate  $\bar{p}_{m,n}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for m + |n| = M + 1. All partial trees are computed up to the same depth, so some partial trees might be more accurate than strictly necessary. The examples in table 5.3 show that the equilibrium probabilities are computed efficiently.

ρ	γ1	<i>p</i> <sub>0,0</sub>	<b>P</b> 0,-1	P 0,1	М	σ( <i>M</i> +1)	D	N
0.2	0.2	0.458891	0.326071	0.065746	2	0.077	3	1
	0.6	0.650480	0.153709	0.119976	1	0.082	3	0
	0.9	0.667731	0.104980	0.156919	1	0.051	3	0
0.6	0.2	0.053825	0.131667	0.021253	3	0.101	5	1
	0.6	0.201925	0.162969	0.103235	1	0.090	4	0
	0.9	0.232253	0.123756	0.152112	1	0.048	3	0
0.9	0.2	0.001841	0.007135	0.001048	3	0.069	5	0
	0.6	0.030726	0.039101	0.022748	1	0.057	4	0
	0.9	0.042493	0.035494	0.040494	1	0.032	3	0
0.95	0.2	0.000539	0.002222	0.000322	3	0.060	5	0
	0.6	0.013810	0.018673	0.010739	1	0.052	4	0
	0.9	0.020045	0.017774	0.020081	1	0.030	3	0

Table 5.3.

Values of  $p_{0,0}$ ,  $p_{0,-1}$ ,  $p_{0,1}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% together with  $\sigma(M+1)$  and the depth D of the partial trees needed for q = 0.7 and increasing values of  $\rho$  and  $\gamma_1$ .

We conclude this section by illustrating the effect of the unbalance in the service rates on *ES* and the coefficient of variation cv(S). Table 5.4 lists values of *ES* and cv(S) with an accuracy of 0.1%. For comparison we also computed values of *ES<sub>c</sub>* and  $cv(S_c)$  for a *common-queue*, but further identical, system.

ρ	γ1	IES	cv(S)	IES <sub>c</sub>	$cv(S_c)$
0.1	0.6	1.178	1.158	1.162	1.149
	0.8	1.054	1.040	1.044	1.034
	1.0	1.018	1.000	1.010	0.995
0.3	0.6	1.294	1.168	1.203	1.102
	0.8	1.178	1.037	1.123	1.000
	1.0	1.144	0.996	1.099	0.968
0.6	0.6	1.876	1.156	1.628	0.984
	0.8	1.726	1.018	1.578	0.938
	1.0	1.682	0.975	1.563	0.925
0.9	0.6	5.817	1.132	5.308	0.958
	0.8	5.552	1.007	5.274	0.958
	1.0	5.475	0.970	5.263	0.959
	<ul> <li>ρ</li> <li>0.1</li> <li>0.3</li> <li>0.6</li> <li>0.9</li> </ul>	ρ         γ1           0.1         0.6           0.8         1.0           0.3         0.6           0.8         1.0           0.6         0.8           1.0         0.6           0.8         1.0           0.6         0.8           1.0         0.6           0.8         1.0           0.9         0.6           0.8         1.0	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

## Table 5.4.

Values of ES and cv(S) with an accuracy of 0.1% for the parallel-queue system, together with values of  $ES_c$  and  $cv(S_c)$  for the "corresponding" common-queue system, for q = 0.5 and increasing values of  $\rho$  and  $\gamma_1$ .

Table 5.4 shows that the performance of the parallel-queue system is close to that of the common-queue system and that the performance of both systems is fairly insensitive to the unbalance in service rates, except at light traffic, since then the service time forms the main part of the sojourn time.

#### 5.14. Alternative strategy to compute the compensation tree

The basic scheme in section 5.11 computes in each cycle the immediate successors of *all* leaves of the current partial tree. For highly unbalanced trees, however, this strategy is inefficient. Trees are highly unbalanced for systems where one server is working much faster than the other one. For example, to approximate  $x_{3,1}$  and  $x_{3,-1}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for  $\rho = 0.9$ ,  $\gamma_1 = 0.2$  and q = 0.7 the basic scheme computes the compensation tree up to depth 5. In

figure 5.10 we depict the *relevant* part of this partial tree, i.e., the sum of the absolute values of the other terms is roughly  $10^{-8}$ . The pair in each node *i* stands for  $(i, d_i(c_{p(i)}\alpha_{p(i)}^3 + c_i\alpha_i^3)\beta_i)$ .



# Figure 5.10. A part of the compensation tree for $x_{3,1}$ and $x_{3,-1}$ for $\rho = 0.9$ , $\gamma_1 = 0.2$ , q = 0.7

Figure 5.10 illustrates that the compensation tree is highly unbalanced: the weight is concentrated at the very right side of the tree. It is not sensible to compute all 62 terms if only 12 terms are relevant. Therefore we propose an alternative strategy, which makes a better use of the relative importance of the branches of the compensation tree by computing in each cycle the immediate successors of the leaf the subtree of which has *maximum* weight, or more precisely, *maximum upper bound* for its weight. The quantity  $U_l(i, m, n) + U_r(i, m, n)$  provides an upper bound on the weight of the subtrees below node l(i) and r(i) together, but the new strategy requires upper bounds on the weight of the subtrees below l(i) and r(i) separately. Therefore, we decompose the upper bound  $U_l(i, m, n)$  in the contribution  $U_{ll}(i, m, n)$  of the subtree below the left descendant l(i), and the contribution  $U_r(i, m, n)$  of use subtree below the right descendant r(i). Similarly, the upper bound  $U_r(i, m, n)$  is decomposed in the contribution  $U_{lr}(i, m, n)$  and  $U_{rr}(i, m, n)$ , yielding

$$\begin{bmatrix} U_{ll}(i, m, n) \\ U_{lr}(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix} = B(i, m, n) \begin{bmatrix} I - B(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix}^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} |d_{l(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{l(i)} \alpha_{l(i)}^m) \beta_{l(i)}^n \\ 0 \end{bmatrix},$$
$$\begin{bmatrix} U_{rl}(i, m, n) \\ U_{rr}(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix} = B(i, m, n) \begin{bmatrix} I - B(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix}^{-1} \begin{bmatrix} 0 \\ |d_{r(i)}| (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{r(i)} \alpha_{r(i)}^m) \beta_{r(i)}^n \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then the weight of the subtree below node l(i) is bounded by  $U_{ll}(i, m, n) + U_{lr}(i, m, n)$  and the weight of the subtree below node r(i) is bounded by  $U_{rl}(i, m, n) + U_{rr}(i, m, n)$ . Based on

these decomposed bounds, we are able to determine in each cycle the leaf the subtree of which has maximum upper bound for its weight. To compute approximations for  $x_{3,1}$  and  $x_{3,-1}$  with an accuracy of 0.1% for  $\rho = 0.9$ ,  $\gamma_1 = 0.2$  and q = 0.7 this new strategy exactly calculates the partial tree depicted in figure 5.10. Hence, to obtain the desired approximations, this new strategy computes 12 terms, whereas the strategy in section 5.11 computes 62 terms.

## 5.15. Conclusion

.

In this chapter we analysed the shortest queue problem with nonidentical servers. This problem can be modelled as a Markov process on the lattice in the right-half plane of  $\mathbb{R}^2$  with different properties in the upper and lower quadrant. We showed that the compensation approach also works for this model. It leads to solutions in the upper and lower quadrant in the form of series of product forms. We further derived efficient algorithms for the computation of these solutions as well as global performance measures such as the moments of the sojourn time with the advantage of error bounds. Hence, we can conclude that extensions of the compensation approach with regard to the form of the state space are quite well possible. In fact, the asymmetric shortest queue problem represents a typical example of a Markov process on two or more adjacent quadrants with different properties in each quadrant. The extension to such a class of problems seems straightforward and therefore we do not present the details.

# **Chapter 6**

# **Conclusions and comments**

In section 1.1 we showed how the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  of the symmetric shortest queue problem can be found by using a compensation method, which, after introducing the first term, consists of adding on terms of the form  $c \alpha^m \beta^n$  so as to alternately satisfy the vertical and horizontal boundary conditions. This method exploits the asymptotic behaviour of the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  in the sense that the product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  which is the dominant term in the asymptotic behaviour of  $p_{m,n}$  as  $m \to \infty$  and n > 0, is taken as the first term in the series generated by the compensation method. It is well known however, that for the coupled processor problem (see [28, 56, 67]) and for the problem of two M | M | 1 queues with coupled arrivals (see [30, 53]) the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  have more complicated asymptotic behaviour involving extra factors  $m^{-1/2}$  or  $n^{-1/2}$ . Therefore, it seems unlikely that the compensation approach also works for these problems. So the question arises for what problems exactly the compensation approach works.

As a first attempt to answer this question we extended in chapter 2 the compensation approach to a class of Markov processes on the pairs (m, n) of nonnegative integers. We considered Markov processes for which the transition rates are constant in the interior points of the state space and on each of the axes. To simplify the analysis, we assumed that transitions are possible to neighbouring states only. This class of Markov processes contains the queueing problems mentioned above (by choosing an appropriate model). The compensation approach first characterizes the set of product form solutions  $\alpha^m \beta^n$  satisfying the equilibrium equations in the interior points and then, by confronting these solutions with the boundary conditions, builds up an infinite linear combination of product form solutions that also satisfies these boundary conditions. The essence of this construction is a compensation idea: after introducing the main term, the approach consists of adding terms so as to alternately compensate for the vertical and horizontal boundary conditions. This construction leads to a formal, and thus possibly not useful (divergent) solution of the equilibrium equations. Therefore we derived conditions guaranteeing that this approach leads to useful results, that is, to a convergent infinite linear combination of products. The crucial condition appeared to be that no transitions are possible from the interior states to the north, north-east and east. Other conditions were either not relevant (but imposed for convenience only) or imposed to guarantee the ergodicity of the Markov process. The general theory developed in chapter 2 was applied to the symmetric shortest queue problem in chapter 3 and to a queueing model for a multiprogramming system in chapter 4. Both problems can be modelled by a Markov process of the type studied in chapter 2 and satisfying the condition on the transitions in the interior points. The compensation approach is also suited to analyse a discrete-time queueing model for a  $2\times2$  buffered switch (see [17]). The compensation approach does indeed fail for the coupled processor problem and the problem of two  $M \mid M \mid 1$  queues with coupled arrivals, since these problems violate the latter condition.

It is important to remark that the compensation approach is constructive in nature and that therefore this approach is well suited for numerical purposes. This was demonstrated for the two specific problems in the chapters 3 and 4. It appeared that the compensation approach leads to efficient numerical procedures for the calculation of the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  as well as other quantities of interest, such as the moments of the waiting time, with the advantage of tight error bounds.

As mentioned before, the analysis in chapter 2 should be regarded as a first attempt to characterize the Markov processes for which the compensation approach works. Further extensions are possible in several directions. Some of these extensions will be discussed in the subsequent sections.

#### 6.1. Form of the state space

The analysis in chapter 2 is restricted to Markov processes in the first quadrant. Extensions to a more general form of state space are definitely possible, as shown in chapter 5. The main subject of chapter 5 is the analysis of the asymmetric shortest queue problem. This problem can be modelled as a Markov process on the pairs of integers (m, n) with m nonnegative, which behaves differently on each of the regions n > 0 and n < 0. Obviously this problem does not fit in the class of problems treated in chapter 2, but it is shown that the compensation approach also works for this problem. It leads to a series of product forms for the probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  in the region n > 0 and a similar series for the probabilities in the region n < 0. These analytic results are exploited to construct efficient numerical procedures. Fayolle and Iasnogorodski [26,47] and Cohen and Boxma [21] show that the analysis of the generating function can be reduced to that of a *simultaneous* Riemann-Hilbert boundary value problem. This type of boundary value problem, however, requires further research. Knessl, Matkowsky, Schuss and Tier [54] derive asymptotic expressions for the stationary queue length distribution. To our knowledge no further results are available in the literature.

The asymmetric shortest queue problem represents a typical example of a Markov process on two adjacent quadrants (or on two coupled regions of possibly different form; cf. the threshold-type shortest queue problem in section 5.9) with different properties in each quadrant. The extension to such a class of problems seems straightforward and therefore we do not present the details. The extension of the compensation approach to multi-dimensional Markov processes has been investigated in [2]. For Markov processes on a two-dimensional grid the essential condition guaranteeing that this approach works is that there are no transitions to the north, north-east and east for interior points. It appears that for higher dimensions the same condition should be satisfied for each plane in the grid space. The  $2 \times n$  buffered switch can be formulated as an *n*-dimensional Markov process satisfying this condition.

## 6.2. Complex boundary behaviour

The transitions at the horizontal and vertical boundary of the Markov processes treated in chapter 2 have a fairly simple structure. Extensions to more complex transition structures at the boundaries are feasible. In fact, an important case for which the transition structure at the vertical boundary is more complicated than the one treated in chapter 2, is the shortest queue problem with two parallel multi-server queues. The compensation approach is also applicable to this model (cf. section 5.9). In the next two sections we present two models with more complex behaviour at the boundaries as well as in the interior points.

#### 6.3. The symmetric shortest expected delay problem for Erlang servers

One severe limitation of the models studied in the chapters 3, 4 and 5 is the assumption of exponential service times. In this section we study the problem of chapter 3 with Erlang servers and shortest expected delay routing. We sketch the essential features of the extension of the compensation approach to this problem. The detailed analysis of this problem can be found in [4]. The models involved are not skipfree to the south, which is a basic assumption for the problems studied in the book by Cohen and Boxma [21]. Up to now, no analytical results seem to be available in the literature for these types of problems.

Consider a system with two identical parallel servers. The service times are Erlang-*l* distributed with mean *l*. Jobs arrive in a Poisson stream with intensity  $2\lambda$ , where we assume that  $\lambda l < 1$ . Intuitively, this condition guarantees that the system can handle the offered load. An arriving job can be thought of as consisting of *l* identical subjobs, where each subjob requires an exponentially distributed service time with unit mean. Arriving jobs join the queue with the smallest number of *subjobs*, and in case the number of subjobs in the two queues is equal, join either queue with probability 1/2. This routing policy is called *shortest expected delay routing*, since arriving jobs join the queue promising the shortest expected delay, and it is optimal for parallel Erlang servers, see e.g. Hordijk and Koole [46] and Weber [69].

This queueing system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process, whose natural state space consists of the pairs (i, j) where *i* and *j* are the numbers of subjobs in each queue. Instead of *i* and *j* we use the variables *m* and *n* where  $m = \min(i, j)$  and n = j - i. Let

 $\{p_{m,n}\}\$  be the equilibrium distribution. For simplicity of presentation we restrict the analysis to the problem with Erlang-2 servers. The extension to Erlang-*l* servers is briefly discussed at the end of this section. In fact, the Erlang-2 problem contains in its treatment already all ingredients, needed for the general problem. The transition-rate diagram for the shortest expected delay problem with Erlang-2 servers is depicted in figure 6.1. The main difference with respect to the simple model in chapter 3 is that transitions are not to neighbouring states only. Consequently, the behaviour at the boundaries is more complicated. By symmetry,  $p_{m,n} = p_{m,-n}$ . Therefore, the analysis is further restricted to the probabilities in the first quadrant.



# Figure 6.1. Transition-rate diagram for the shortest expected delay problem with Erlang-2 servers.

Inspired by chapter 2, we start to look for feasible initial pairs  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$ . That is, we try to find products  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  satisfying the equilibrium equations in the interior points and satisfying the equations at the horizontal boundary (if  $1 > |\alpha_0| > |\beta_0|$ ) or the vertical boundary (if  $1 > |\beta_0| > |\alpha_0|$ ). Inserting the product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  into the equations for the interior points, that is, the points with m > 1 and n > 2, we find that  $\alpha_0$  and  $\beta_0$  have to be roots of the cubic

equation

 $\alpha^2 \beta 2(\lambda+1) = \beta^3 2\lambda + \alpha^2 \beta^2 + \alpha^3 . \tag{6.1}$ 

This cubic equation is the analogue of the quadratic equation (2.9). By Rouché's theorem it is easily shown that for each fixed  $\alpha$  with  $0 < |\alpha| < 1$ , equation (6.1) has exactly *one* root  $\beta$  with  $0 < |\beta| < |\alpha|$ ; and for each fixed  $\beta$  with  $0 < |\beta| < 1$ , equation (6.1) has exactly *two* (simple) roots  $\alpha$  with  $0 < |\alpha| < |\beta|$  (cf. lemma 2.7).

To find the solutions  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  that satisfy the equations at the vertical boundary, that is, the points with  $m \le 1$ , note that the behaviour at this boundary is just the truncation of the behaviour at the interior points (cf. remark 2.4) and so we need not to introduce extra coefficients for the solution on the vertical boundary. Furthermore, since for fixed  $\beta = \beta_0$  equation (6.1) has two roots  $\alpha_0$  and  $\alpha_1$  with  $|\alpha| < |\beta_0|$ , it seems more sensible to look for linear combinations  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  satisfying the vertical boundary conditions. It can easily be shown however that no such linear combinations exist. This result is of course suggested by the transition structure at the vertical boundary (cf. conclusion 2.14(iii)). Hence, feasible initial solutions stem from the horizontal boundary only.

To find the solutions  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  that satisfy the equations at the horizontal boundary, that is, the points with  $n \le 2$ , we need to introduce extra coefficients for the solution on this boundary. Let  $f_0 \alpha_0^m$  be the solution for n = 0 and  $g_0 \alpha_0^m$  be the one for n = 1. Insertion of these solutions into the equations for  $n \le 2$  leads to three nonlinear equations for  $\alpha_0$ ,  $f_0$  and  $g_0$ . The analysis of this set of equations is difficult, since these equations also involve the parameter  $\beta_0$  which can be regarded as a (complicated) function of  $\alpha_0$  (note that  $\beta_0$  is the root with  $|\beta| < |\alpha_0|$  of the cubic equation (6.1) for fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_0$ ). Therefore we propose the following approach, leading to the desired feasible values of  $\alpha_0$  without use of  $\beta_0$ .

In section 3.11 we showed that the first term of the solution of the shortest queue problem gives the solution of the threshold jockeying problem. This suggests that the first terms for the shortest expected delay problem may be found by analysing the shortest expected delay problem with threshold jockeying. First consider the problem with Erlang-1 servers and assume that one subjob jumps to the shortest queue as soon as the difference between the number of subjobs in the two queues exceeds 1. In fact, this is the problem in section 3.11 with T = 1. It is called the *instantaneous* jockeying problem. The solution of this problem is of the form

$$p_{m,n} = u_n \gamma^m$$
,  $m > 0, \ 0 \le n \le 1$ , (6.2)

and is easily proved as follows. Inserting (6.2) in the equilibrium equations for states with m > 1 and  $0 \le n \le 1$  leads to

$$u_0\gamma(\lambda+1) = u_12(\gamma+\lambda), \qquad (6.3)$$

$$u_1 2(\lambda + 1) = u_0(\gamma + \lambda) .$$

These equations have a nonnull solution if and only if the determinant is zero, i.e., if

$$2(\gamma-\lambda^2)(\gamma-1)=0.$$

Hence, since the absolute value of  $\gamma$  must be less than one (necessary for normalization), we have to set  $\gamma = \lambda^2$  and then  $u_0$  and  $u_1$  are solved from (6.3) (up to some multiplicative constant). Note that  $\gamma = \lambda^2$  yields the feasible initial  $\alpha_0$  for the problem *without jockeying*, that is, the classical shortest queue problem.

This suggests that also for the Erlang-2 servers the feasible initial values of  $\alpha_0$  may be found by analysing the related jockeying problem for which it is assumed that one subjob jumps to the shortest queue as soon as the difference between the number of subjobs in the two queues exceeds 2. This jockeying problem is solved by a linear combination of *three* geometric terms of the form (6.2), i.e.,

$$p_{m,n} = u_n \gamma_1^m + v_n \gamma_2^m + w_n \gamma_3^m , \quad m > 1 , \ 0 \le n \le 2 .$$
(6.4)

The proof of this result is omitted. We only state that  $\gamma_1 = \eta_1^2$ ,  $\gamma_2 = \eta_2^2$  and  $\gamma_3 = -\lambda/(1 + \lambda)$ , where  $\eta_1$  and  $\eta_2$  are the roots with  $|\eta| < 1$  of

$$\eta^2 2(\lambda+1) = 2\lambda + \eta^3 2 .$$

The parameters  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  can also be found as follows. Consider the jockeying process on the aggregate states k where k is the total number of subjobs in the system. Let  $P_k$  be the probability of being in state k. Equating the rate out and the rate into state k > 2 yields

$$P_k 2(\lambda + 1) = P_{k-2} 2\lambda + P_{k+1} 2$$
,

L

from which we can conclude that for some constants  $c_1$  and  $c_2$ ,

$$P_k = c_1 \eta_1^k + c_2 \eta_2^k . \tag{6.5}$$

By using (6.4) and (6.5) and the fact that  $P_{2k+1} = p_{k,1}$ , we find two parameters,  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$  say. This approach, however, does not lead to the determination of  $\gamma_3$ .

It can be shown that  $\gamma_1$ ,  $\gamma_2$  and  $\gamma_3$  are indeed feasible values for  $\alpha_0$ . That is, if  $\alpha_0$  is given by one of these values and  $\beta_0$  is the root with  $|\beta| < |\alpha_0|$  of equation (6.1) for  $\alpha = \alpha_0$ , then there exist coefficients  $f_0$  and  $g_0$  such that the horizontal boundary conditions are satisfied by

$$\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0, \, n > 1 \,,$$
  
$$g_0 \alpha_0^m \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 \,, \, n = 1 \,,$$
  
$$f_0 \alpha_0^m \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 \,, \, n = 0 \,.$$

For each feasible pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the initial product  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n$  violates the vertical boundary conditions. To compensate for this error we add the two products  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  and  $c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_0^n$  where  $\alpha_1$  and  $\alpha_2$  are the roots with  $|\alpha| < |\beta_0|$  of equation (6.1) for fixed  $\beta = \beta_0$  and then try to choose

 $c_1$  and  $c_2$  such that the linear combination  $\alpha_0^m \beta_0^n + c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n + c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_0^n$  satisfies the vertical boundary conditions. The new term  $c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_0^n$  however, violates the horizontal boundary conditions. To compensate for this error we add for n > 1 the term  $d_1 c_1 \alpha_1^m \beta_1^n$ , where  $\beta_1$  is the root with  $|\beta| < |\alpha_1|$  of equation (6.1) for fixed  $\alpha = \alpha_1$ ; for n = 0 the term  $f_1 \alpha_1^m$ ; and for n = 1 the term  $g_1 \alpha_1^m$ . Then we try to choose the coefficients  $d_1, f_1$  and  $g_1$  such that the horizontal boundary conditions are satisfied. The error of  $c_2 \alpha_2^m \beta_0^n$  on the horizontal boundary is compensated similarly. By repeating this procedure we generate an infinite sequence of compensation terms, which grows, due to the compensation on the vertical boundary, as a *binary tree*. The final solution  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  is given by  $(c_0 = d_0 = 1$  by definition)

$$x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} d_i (c_i \alpha_i^m + c_{i+1} \alpha_{i+1}^m + c_{i+2} \alpha_{i+2}^m) \beta_i^n \quad \text{for} \quad m \ge 0 \,, \, n > 1 \,,$$

and on the horizontal boundary by

$$x_{m,1}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} g_i \alpha_i^m \qquad \text{for } m \ge 0,$$
  
$$x_{m,0}(\alpha_0, \beta_0) = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} f_i \alpha_i^m \qquad \text{for } m \ge 0.$$

The tree structure of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  and the corresponding structure of the parameters  $\alpha_i$  and  $\beta_i$  are depicted in the figures 6.3 and 6.2 respectively. The series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  is a formal solution of the equilibrium equations.

It can be shown that for each feasible pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the construction of  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  indeed succeeds, and furthermore, that there exists an integer N > 1 such that for each feasible pair  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_0$  the series  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  converges absolutely for all states with  $m \ge 0$ ,  $n \ge 0$  and m + n > N, and for the three boundary states (N-2, 0), (N-2, 1) and (N-1, 0). Finally, by restricting the Markov process on this convergence region (note that the Markov process always reenters the states with m + n > N via one of the three boundary states), we can prove that there exist coefficients  $k(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  such that for all states in the convergence region,

$$p_{m,n} = \sum_{(\alpha_0, \beta_0)} k(\alpha_0, \beta_0) x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0),$$

where  $(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$  runs through the three feasible initial pairs.

This concludes the analysis for Erlang-2 servers. The analysis can be extended to Erlang-*l* servers, in which case the equilibrium probabilities  $p_{m,n}$  can be expressed as a linear combination of l(l+1)/2 series of product forms. Due to the compensation on the vertical boundary, each of these series has the structure of a *l*-fold tree. The extension to Erlang-*l* servers has been worked out in detail in [4].







The binary tree structure of the terms in the formal solution  $x_{m,n}(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ .

In the following section we sketch the analysis of the  $M |E_r|c$  queue, which is also an example of a Markov process, that can make larger jumps. Furthermore, this problem is a special example of the extension mentioned in section 6.1, since the state space is infinite in one direction only.



## 6.4. Analysis of the M|E<sub>r</sub>|c queue

In this section we sketch the analysis of the  $M |E_r|c$  queue. Consider a system with c parallel identical servers and a common queue. Jobs arrive according to a Poisson stream with intensity  $\lambda$ . On arrival each job requires an Erlang-r distributed service time with mean  $r/\mu$ . The service discipline is first-come first-served. We assume that

$$\frac{r\lambda}{c\mu} < 1$$

Intuitively, this condition guarantees that the system can handle the offered load. This system can be modelled as a continuous-time Markov process, whose state space consists of the vectors  $(n_0, n_1, ..., n_c)$ , where  $n_0$  is the number of waiting jobs and  $n_i$  is the number of remaining service phases for server i, i = 1, ..., c. This problem is a special example of the extension in 6.1, since the state space is infinite in the  $n_0$ -direction only.

The  $M |E_r|c$  queue has been extensively studied in the literature. We mention that Mayhugh and McCormick [58] and Heffer [43] treated this queueing problem by using generating functions. Their analysis, however, does not lead to the explicit determination of the equilibrium probabilities. Shapiro [66] studied the  $M |E_2|c$  queue. His approach has some affinity with the one that is described below.

We first try to characterize the set of products  $\alpha^{n_0}\beta_1^{n_1}\cdots\beta_c^{n_c}$  that satisfy the equilibrium equations in the interior points, that is, the points with  $n_0 > 0$ . It turns out that this set is *finite*. However, it contains a subset, a linear combination of which also satisfies the boundary conditions. Contrary to most of the problems treated before, this construction needs no compensation.

By inserting the products  $\alpha^{n_0}\beta_1^{n_1}\cdots\beta_c^{n_c}$  into the equilibrium equations in states with  $n_0 > 0$ , we obtain a set of  $2^c$  equations for the parameters  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta_1$ , ...,  $\beta_c$ . Luckily, it can be shown that these equations are equivalent to a set of c + 1 equations, which are given below. That is, each equation in the original large set can be written as a linear combination of the equations in the following set:

$$\alpha(\lambda + c\mu) = \lambda + \sum_{i=1}^{c} \alpha \beta_i \mu , \qquad (6.6)$$

$$\alpha(\lambda + c\mu) = \lambda + \sum_{i \neq j}^{c} \alpha \beta_i \mu + \frac{\alpha^2 \mu}{\beta_j^{r-1}}, \quad j = 1, ..., c .$$
(6.7)

By subtracting (6.6) from (6.7) it readily follows that  $\alpha = \beta_j^r$  for j = 1, ..., c. This implies that  $\beta_i^r = \beta_i^r$  for all *i* and *j*. Hence, by introducing the parameters  $x_i$  satisfying

 $x_1 = 1$ ,  $x_i^r = 1$ , i = 2, ..., c,

we may write  $\beta_i = x_i\beta_1$  for all *i*. Inserting this relation and  $\alpha = \beta_1^r$  into (6.6) leads to

$$\beta'_1(\lambda + c\mu) = \lambda + \beta'_1^{r+1} \sum_{i=1}^c x_i\mu.$$

By using Rouché's theorem, it can be shown that for each feasible choice of the parameters  $x_i$  this equation has exactly *r* simple roots  $\beta_1$  with  $|\beta_1| < 1$ . The parameters  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta_2$ , ...,  $\beta_c$  then follow from

 $\alpha = \beta_1^r$ ,  $\beta_i = x_i\beta_1$ , i = 2, ..., c.

Hence, we can conclude that there exist  $r^c$  products  $\alpha^{n_0}\beta_1^{n_1}\cdots\beta_c^{n_c}$  satisfying the equilibrium equations in the states with  $n_0 > 0$ . Furthermore, it can be shown that these products are linearly independent on the set of states with  $n_0 > 0$ . Then, by restricting the Markov process to this set of states, we can prove that there exist coefficients  $k_i$  such that

$$p_{n_0,...,n_c} = \sum_{i=1}^{r^c} k_i \alpha_i^{n_0} \beta_{1i}^{n_1} \cdots \beta_{ci}^{n_c} \quad \text{for all } (n_0,...,n_c) \text{ with } n_0 > 0.$$

For a detailed description of the results the reader is referred to [68]. We finally remark that the results can be extended to the  $E_k |E_r|c$  queue. The analysis of the  $E_k |E_r|c$  can be found in the paper [3].

In the introduction we mentioned that our interest in shortest queue problems arose from problems in the design of flexible assembly systems (see[5,9]). In the following section we describe these problems in more detail.

#### 6.5. A class of queueing models for flexible assembly systems

In this section we introduce a class of queueing models, which may be used for the modelling of flexible assembly systems with a job-type dependent parallel structure. These models have not been studied in the literature, except for some special examples, see Schwarz [65], Roque [62] and Green [40]. The job-type dependent parallelism however, gives rise to analytical complications, for which no satisfactory mathematical solution techniques yet exist. In this section some of these complications will be illustrated by an example.

A typical production structure, which is encountered in several situations, is the one depicted in figure 6.4. This structure consists of a set of parallel machines and an incoming stream of several job-types. Each machine can treat a restricted set of job types. Incoming jobs are routed to one of the feasible machines according to some policy. If the operations for the different job types are of the same order of magnitude, then 'joining the shortest feasible queue' seems to be a sensible routing.

As an example of this kind of structure one may think of a number of parallel insertion machines, which have to mount vertical components on several types of printed circuit boards

- 164 -



### Figure 6.4.

A job-type dependent parallel production structure. M1, M2 and M3 denote machines, that treat the job-types A, B and C. Each machine can treat a restricted set of job types; M1 can treat A and B jobs, M2 can treat B and C jobs, and M3 can treat A and C jobs.

(PCB). For a technical description of these machines the reader is referred to Zijm [74]. Due to the *limited storage capacity* for components, each machine contains components for a restricted set of PCB types. Hence, the limited storage capacity gives rise to the job-type dependent parallelism. One of the important decision aspects in these systems is how to divide the necessary components among the machines. To find an optimal assignment of the components, we should be able to efficiently evaluating models containing the essential features of this system. Since the PCB production is characterized by large production batches and small processing times, queueing models seem to be appropriate. From a modelling point of view, the following class of queueing models contains some of the essential features.

N types of jobs arrive at a system consisting of M identical parallel exponential servers. Each server can treat a subset of job-types. On arrival jobs join the shortest feasible queue, and in case of equal shortest queue lengths, ties are broken with equal probabilities.

This class of queueing models is of course a strong simplification of reality. But if one wants to be able to efficiently evaluate more realistic models, then one must first be able to do this for simple models. Even these simple models however, cannot be analyzed exactly by existing mathematical techniques. So we tried to develop heuristic evaluation methods for these models, see [5]. However, we did not succeed in developing methods that were both accurate and efficient. Therefore we decided to obtain a better understanding of the process by first considering a further simplified process. By restricting the analysis to one job type and two servers we

arrived at the shortest queue problem. For this problem we developed the compensation approach yielding efficient and accurate evaluation methods and we characterized a class of two-dimensional problems for which this approach works. Unfortunately, the following example illustrates that even models with a fairly simple job-type dependent parallel structure are not contained in this class.

A and B jobs arrive at a system consisting of two parallel servers (see figure 6.5). The service times are exponentially distributed with mean  $\mu^{-1}$ . One server can treat both job-types, whereas the other one serves B jobs only. Arriving A jobs always join the AB queue and B jobs join the shortest queue.



#### Figure 6.5.

Queueing model with a job-type dependent parallel structure. Arriving A jobs always join the general AB queue. Arriving B jobs join the shortest queue, and in case of equal queues, join either queue with probability 1/2.

This system can be represented by a continuous-time Markov process on the pairs (m, n) where m is the length of the shortest queue and n is the difference in length of the queues. The transition-rate diagram is shown in figure 6.6. This problem is of the same type as the asymmetric shortest queue problem in the sense that the Markov process has different properties in the regions n > 0 and n < 0 (cf. figure 5.2). However, due to the possibility of transition to the south in states with n < 0, the compensation approach does not work for this problem. On the other hand numerical experiments show some nice features. For the model in figure 6.5 numerical experiments suggests that there are  $\alpha_0$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $d_1$  and  $d_2$  such that (cf. (5.11))

$$p_{m,n} \sim Kd_1 \alpha_0^m \beta_1^n \quad (m \to \infty, n > 0);$$
  

$$p_{m,n} \sim Kd_2 \alpha_0^m \beta_2^{-n} \quad (m \to \infty, n < 0);$$
  

$$p_{m,0} \sim K \alpha_0^m \qquad (m \to \infty),$$

for some constant K. In some way this empirical finding should be exploited to develop satisfactory evaluation methods.



Figure 6.6. Transition-rate diagram of the queueing model in figure 6.5.

We finally remark that Schwartz [65] considered queueing models with N parallel queues and N job-types, with a hierarchical job-type dependent parallelism. That is, an arriving type-ijob may choose among the queues from 1 to i only. His analysis, however, turned out to contain errors, see Roque [62]. Green [40] studied a model, related to the one in figure 6.5, but with a common queue for the servers. The service discipline is first-come first-served, except that B jobs may pass A jobs if the B server becomes available. By truncating an appropriate state variable, she calculated approximations for the stationary probabilities by using the matrixgeometric theory developed by Neuts [60]. · · ·

. .

#### References

- 1. ADAN, I.J.B.F., HOUTUM, G.J. VAN, WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "A compensation procedure for multiprogramming queues," *OR Spektrum*, vol. 15, pp. 95-106, 1993.
- ADAN, I.J.B.F., HOUTUM, G.J. VAN, WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "The equilibrium distribution for a class of multi-dimensional random walks," Memorandum COSOR 94-01, Eindhoven University of Technology, Dep. of Math. and Comp. Sci., 1994, (submitted for publication).
- 3. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WAARSENBURG, W. A. VAN DE, AND WESSELS, J., "Analysing  $E_k |E_r|c$  queues," Memorandum COSOR 92-27, Eindhoven University of Technology, Dep. of Math. and Comp. Sci., 1992, (submitted for publication).
- ADAN, I.J.B.F. AND WESSELS, J., "Analysing shortest expected delay routing for Erlang servers," Memorandum COSOR 93-38, Eindhoven University of Technology, Dep. of Math. and Comp. Sci., 1993, (submitted for publication).
- 5. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Queuing analysis in a flexible assembly system with a job-dependent parallel structure," in *Operations Research Proceedings* 1988, pp. 551-558, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1989.
- 6. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Analysis of the symmetric shortest queue problem," *Stochastic Models*, vol. 6, pp. 691-713, 1990.
- 7. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Analysis of the asymmetric shortest queue problem," *Queueing Systems*, vol. 8, pp. 1-58, 1991.
- 8. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Analysis of the asymmetric shortest queue problem with threshold jockeying," *Stochastic Models*, vol. 7, pp. 615-627, 1991.
- ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Flexible assembly and shortest queue problems," in *Modern production concepts; theory and applications*, ed. G. Fandel, G. Zaepfel, pp. 644-659, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1991.
- ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Matrix-geometric analysis of the shortest queue problem with threshold jockeying," *Opns. Res. Lett.*, vol. 13, pp. 107-112, 1993.
- 11. ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "Analysing multiprogramming queues by generating functions," *SIAM J. Appl. Math.*, vol. 53, pp. 1123-1131, 1993.
- ADAN, I.J.B.F., WESSELS, J., AND ZIJM, W.H.M., "The effect of varying routing probability in two parallel queues with dynamic routing under a threshold-type scheduling," *IEICE TRANS. COMMUN.*, vol. E76-B, pp. 29-31, 1993.

- 13. BASKETT, F., CHANDY, K.M., MUNTZ, R.R., AND PALACIOS, F.G., "Open, closed and mixed networks of queues with different classes of customers," J. ACM, vol. 22, pp. 248-260, 1975.
- 14. BLANC, J.P.C., "On a numerical method for calculating state probabilities for queueing systems with more than one waiting line," *J. Comput. Appl. Math.*, vol. 20, pp. 119-125, 1987.
- 15. BLANC, J.P.C., "The power-series algoritm applied to cyclic polling systems," *Stochastic Models*, vol. 7, pp. 527-545, 1991.
- 16. BLANC, J.P.C., "The power-series algoritm applied to the shortest-queue model," Opns. Res., vol. 40, pp. 157-167, 1992.
- 17. BOXMA, O.J. AND HOUTUM, G.J. VAN, "The compensation approach applied to a 2×2 switch," *Prob. Engineer. Inform. Sci.*, vol. 7, pp. 471-493, 1993.
- 18. BRUIJN, N.G. DE, Asymptotic methods in analysis, Dover Publications, Inc., New York, 1981.
- 19. COHEN, J.W., The single server queue, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1982.
- 20. COHEN, J.W., "A two-queue, one-server model with priority for the longer queue," *Queueing systems*, vol. 2, pp. 261-283, 1987.
- 21. COHEN, J.W. AND BOXMA, O.J., Boundary value problems in queueing system analysis, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1983.
- 22. CONOLLY, B.W., "The autostrada queueing problem," J. Appl. Prob., vol. 21, pp. 394-403, 1984.
- 23. DISNEY, R.L. AND MITCHELL, W.E., "A solution for queues with instantaneous jockeying and other customer selection rules," *Naval Res. Log.*, vol. 17, pp. 315-325, 1971.
- 24. ELSAYED, E.A. AND BASTANI, A., "General solutions of the jockeying problem," *Eur. J. Oper. Res.*, vol. 22, pp. 387-396, 1985.
- 25. EPHREMIDES, A., VARAIYA, P., AND WALRAND, J., "A simple dynamic routing problem," *IEEE Transactions On Automatic Control*, vol. 25, pp. 690-693, 1980.
- 26. FAYOLLE, G., Méthodes analytiques pour les files d'attente couplées, Thesis, Univ. de Paris VI, Paris, 1979.
- FAYOLLE, G., "On functional equations of one and two variables arising in the analysis of stochastic models," in *Math. Comp. Perform/Reliability*, ed. G. Iazeolla, P.J. Courtois, A. Hordijk, pp. 55-75, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1984.
- 28. FAYOLLE, G. AND IASNOGORODSKI, R., "Two coupled processors: the reduction to a Riemann-Hilbert problem," Z. Wahrsch. Verw. Gebiete, vol. 47, pp. 325-351, 1979.

- 29. FLATTO, L., "The longer queue model," Prob. Engineer. Inform. Sci., vol. 3, pp. 537-559, 1989.
- 30. FLATTO, L. AND HAHN, S., "Two parallel queues created by arrivals with two demands I," SIAM J. Appl. Math., vol. 44, pp. 1041-1053, 1984.
- FLATTO, L. AND MCKEAN, H.P., "Two parallel queues with equal servicing rates," Science Report, RC5916, IBM, 1977.
- 32. FLATTO, L. AND MCKEAN, H.P., "Two queues in parallel," *Comm. Pure Appl. Math.*, vol. 30, pp. 255-263, 1977.
- 33. FOSCHINI, G. J. AND SALZ, J., "A basic dynamic routing problem and diffusion," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, vol. COM-26, pp. 320-327, 1978.
- 34. FOSTER, F.G., "On the stochastic matrices associated with certain queuing processes," Ann. Math. Stat., vol. 24, pp. 355-360, 1953.
- 35. GANTMACHER, F.R., *The theory of matrices*, vol. II (translated by K.A. Hirsch), Chelsea, New York, 1959.
- 36. GERTSBAKH, I., "The shorter queue problem: A numerical study using the matrixgeometric solution," Eur. J. Oper. Res., vol. 15, pp. 374-381, 1984.
- GRASSMANN, W.K., "Transient and steady state results for two parallel queues," OMEGA Int. J. of Mgmt. Sci., vol. 8, pp. 105-112, 1980.
- GRASSMANN, W.K. AND ZHAO, Y., "The shortest queue model with jockeying," Naval Res. Log., vol. 37, pp. 773-787, 1990.
- GRASSMANN, W.K. AND ZHAO, Y., "A numerically stable algorithm for two server queue models," *Queueing Systems*, vol. 8, pp. 59-80, 1991.
- 40. GREEN, L., "A queueing system with general-use and limited-use servers," *Opns. Res.*, vol. 33, pp. 168-182, 1985.
- 41. HAIGHT, F.A., "Two queues in parallel," Biometrica, vol. 45, pp. 401-410, 1958.
- 42. HALFIN, S., "The shortest queue problem," J. Appl. Prob., vol. 22, pp. 865-878, 1985.
- 43. HEFFER, J.C, "Steady-state solution of the  $M | E_k | c (\infty, FIFO)$  queueing system," *INFOR*, vol. 7, pp. 16-30, 1969.
- 44. HOFRI, M., "A generating-function analysis of multiprogramming queues," *International Journal of Computer and Information Sciences*, vol. 7, pp. 121-155, 1978.
- 45. HOOGHIEMSTRA, G., KEANE, M., AND REE, S. VAN DE, "Power series for stationary distributions of coupled processor models," *SIAM J. Appl. Math.*, vol. 48, pp. 1159-1166, 1988.

- 46. HORDIJK, A. AND KOOLE, G., "On the optimality of the generalized shortest queue policy," *Prob. Engineer. Inform. Sci.*, vol. 4, pp. 477-487, 1990.
- 47. IASNOGORODSKI, R., Problèmes-frontières dans les files d'attente, Thesis, Univ. de Paris VI, Paris, 1979.
- 48. JACKSON, J., Classical electrodynamics, 2nd edition, J. Wiley & Sons, New York, 1975.
- 49. JAFFE, S., "Equilibrium results for a pair of coupled discrete-time queues," Prob. Engineer. Inform. Sci., vol. 6, pp. 425-438, 1992.
- 50. KAO, E.P.C. AND LIN, C., "A matrix-geometric solution of the jockeying problem," *Eur.* J. Oper. Res., vol. 44, pp. 67-74, 1990.
- 51. KEILSON, J., Markov chain models- rarity and exponentiality, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1979.
- 52. KINGMAN, J.F.C., "Two similar queues in parallel," Ann. Math. Statist., vol. 32, pp. 1314-1323, 1961.
- 53. KLEIN, J. DE, Fredholm integral equations in queueing analysis, Thesis, Rijksuniversiteit Utrecht, Utrecht, 1988.
- 54. KNESSL, C., MATKOWSKY, B.J., SCHUSS, Z., AND TIER, C., "Two parallel queues with dynamic routing," *IEEE Trans. Commun.*, vol. 34, pp. 1170-1175, 1986.
- 55. KOJIMA, T., NAKAMURA, M., SASASE, I., AND MORI, S., "The effect of varying routing probability in two parallel queues with dynamic routing under a threshold-type scheduling," *IEICE Transactions*, vol. E 74, pp. 2772-2778, 1991.
- 56. KONHEIM, A.G., MEILIJSON, I., AND MELKMAN, A., "Processor-sharing of two parallel lines," J. Appl. Prob., vol. 18, pp. 952-956, 1981.
- 57. MAXWELL, J.C., A treatise on electricity and magnetism, vol. I, 3rd edition, Oxford, 1904.
- 58. MAYHUGH, J.O. AND MCCORMICK, R.E., "Steady state solution of the queue  $M |E_k|r$ ," *Mgmt. Sci.*, vol. 14, pp. 692-712, 1968.
- 59. NELSON, R.D. AND PHILIPS, T.K., "An approximation to the response time for shortest queue routing," *Performance Evaluation Review*, vol. 17, pp. 181-189, 1989.
- 60. NEUTS, M.F., *Matrix-geometric solutions in stochastic models*, Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, 1981.
- 61. RAO, B.M. AND POSNER, M.J.M., "Algorithmic and approximation analysis of the shorter queue model," *Naval Res. Log.*, vol. 34, pp. 381-398, 1987.
- ROQUE, D.R., "A note on "Queueing models with lane selection"," Opns. Res., vol. 28, pp. 419-420, 1980.

- 63. SCHASSBERGER, R., "Ein wartesystem mit zwei parallelen warteschlangen," Computing, vol. 3, pp. 110-124, 1968.
- 64. SCHASSBERGER, R., "A service system with two parallel queues," *Computing*, vol. 4, pp. 24-29, 1969.
- 65. SCHWARTZ, B.L., "Queuing models with lane selection: a new class of problems," Opns. Res., vol. 22, pp. 331-339, 1974.
- SHAPIRO, S., "The M-server queue with Poisson input and Gamma-distributed service of order two," Opns. Res., vol. 14, pp. 685-694, 1966.
- 67. WAARD, E.N. DE, A study of the equilibrium probabilities of the shorter queue model and the symmetric coupled processor model, Master's thesis, Delft University of Technology, Fac. of Math. and Inf., Delft, 1991.
- 68. WAARSENBURG, W.A. VAN DE, The stationary state distribution of multi-server queueing systems with Erlangian distributed service times, Master's thesis, Eindhoven University of Technology, Dep. of Math. and Comput. Sci., Eindhoven, 1991.
- 69. WEBER, R.R., "On the optimal assignment of customers to parallel queues," J. Appl. Prob., vol. 15, pp. 406-413, 1978.
- 70. WINSTON, W., "Optimality of the shortest line discipline," J. Appl. Prob., vol. 14, pp. 181-189, 1977.
- 71. WOLFF, R.W., "Poisson arrivals see time averages," Opns. Res., vol. 30, pp. 223-231, 1982.
- 72. ZHAO, Y. AND GRASSMANN, W.K., "Solving a parallel queueing model by using modified lumpability," Research paper, Queen's University, Dep. of Math. and Stat., 1991.
- 73. ZHENG, Y.S. AND ZIPKIN, P., "A queuing model to analyze the value of centralized inventory information," *Opns. Res.*, vol. 38, pp. 296-307, 1990.
- 74. ZIJM, W.H.M., "Operational control of automated PCB assembly lines," in *Modern production concepts; theory and applications*, ed. G. Fandel, G. Zaepfel, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1991.

.

·
#### Appendix A

Below we formulate a result of Foster ([34], theorem 1). Let  $P = [p_{ij}]$  be the transition matrix of an irreducible, aperiodic Markov chain on the states  $\{0, 1, 2, ...\}$  and denote by  $P^{(n)} = [p_{ij}^{(n)}]$  its *n*th power.

#### Theorem A.1.

If there exists a nonnull solution  $\{x_i\}$  of the equilibrium equations

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} x_i p_{ij} = x_j \qquad (j = 0, 1, 2, ...)$$
(A.1)

such that  $\sum |x_i| < \infty$ , then P is ergodic and normalization of  $\{x_i\}$  produces  $\{\pi_i\}$ .

#### Proof.

It is known that  $\lim_{n\to\infty} p_{ij}^{(n)} = \pi_j$  always exists and is independent of *i*; and further that either  $\pi_j > 0$  for all *j* or  $\pi_j \equiv 0$ . For any nonnull solution  $\{x_i\}$  of (A.1)

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} x_i p_{ij}^{(n)} = x_j \qquad (j = 0, 1, 2, ...)$$

for all *n*, and so by the absolute convergence of  $\sum x_i$  it follows by letting  $n \to \infty$  that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} x_i \pi_j = x_j \qquad (j = 0, 1, 2, ...).$$
 (A.2)

Therefore  $\pi_j > 0$  (for otherwise  $\{x_i\}$  would be null), and so *P* is ergodic. Moreover, (A.2) states that the ratio of  $x_i$  and  $\pi_i$  is independent of *j*, so normalization of  $\{x_i\}$  produces  $\{\pi_i\}$ .

This result can be extended to continuous time Markov processes. Let  $Q = [q_{ij}]$  be the generator of an irreducible Markov process on the states  $\{0, 1, 2, ...\}$  with  $\sup_{i \ge 0} -q_{ii} < \infty$ ; so there is a  $\Delta > 0$  such that  $\Delta^{-1} > \sup_{i \ge 0} -q_{ii}$ . The continuous time equivalent of theorem A.1 is formulated below (see e.g. Cohen [19], section I.3.4).

#### Corollary A.2.

If there exists a nonnull solution  $\{x_i\}$  of the equilibrium equations

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} x_i q_{ij} = 0 \qquad (j = 0, 1, 2, ...)$$

such that  $\sum |x_i| < \infty$ , then Q is ergodic and normalization of  $\{x_i\}$  produces  $\{\pi_i\}$ .

#### **Appendix B**

In this appendix we prove theorem 5.20 and lemma 5.22.

#### Proof of theorem 5.20.

For  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and all nodes *i* in the compensation tree we first derive upper bounds  $\overline{R}_{ll}(i, m, n)$  and  $\overline{R}_{lr}(i, m, n)$  on  $R_{ll}(i, m, n)$  and  $R_{lr}(i, m, n)$  for  $i \in L$  and upper bounds  $\overline{R}_{rl}(i, m, n)$  and  $\overline{R}_{rr}(i, m, n)$  on  $R_{rl}(i, m, n)$  and  $R_{rr}(i, m, n)$  for  $i \in R$ . We prove that these upper bounds are monotone in the sense that for all nodes *j* in the subtree below node *i*,

$$\overline{R}_{ll}(j, m, n) \le \overline{R}_{ll}(l(i), m, n), \quad \overline{R}_{lr}(j, m, n) \le \overline{R}_{lr}(l(i), m, n) \quad \text{if} \quad j \in L,$$
(B.1)
$$\overline{R}_{rl}(j, m, n) \le \overline{R}_{rl}(r(i), m, n), \quad \overline{R}_{rr}(j, m, n) \le \overline{R}_{rr}(r(i), m, n) \quad \text{if} \quad j \in R.$$

The proof of theorem 5.20 is then completed by defining the matrix B(i, m, n) as follows.

#### **Definition B.1.**

For all  $m \ge 0$ , n > 0 and  $i \ge 1$ ,

$$B(i, m, n) = \begin{bmatrix} B_{ll}(i, m, n) & B_{rl}(i, m, n) \\ B_{lr}(i, m, n) & B_{rr}(i, m, n) \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \overline{R}_{ll}(l(i), m, n) & \overline{R}_{rl}(r(i), m, n) \\ \overline{R}_{lr}(l(i), m, n) & \overline{R}_{rr}(r(i), m, n) \end{bmatrix}$$

Let  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0. Then for all  $i \in L$  we derive an upper bound  $\overline{R}_{lr}(i, m, n)$  on  $R_{lr}(i, m, n)$  satisfying the monotonic y given in (B.1). The other bounds are derived similarly. For  $i \in L$  the ratio  $R_{lr}(i, m, n)$  may be written as (see section 5.5)

$$R_{lr}(i, m, n) = \frac{c_i}{c_{p(i)}} \frac{|d_{r(i)}|}{|d_i|} \frac{1 + (c_{r(i)}/c_i) (\alpha_{r(i)}/\alpha_i)^m}{1 + (c_i/c_{p(i)}) (\alpha_i/\alpha_{p(i)})^m} \left(\frac{\alpha_i}{\alpha_{p(i)}}\right)^m \left(\frac{\beta_{r(i)}}{\beta_i}\right)^n.$$

By substituting (cf. (5.15))

$$\frac{\alpha_{r(i)}}{\alpha_i} = \frac{y_-(\beta_{r(i)})}{y_+(\beta_{r(i)})} , \quad \frac{\alpha_i}{\alpha_{p(i)}} = \frac{Y_-(\beta_i)}{Y_+(\beta_i)} , \quad \frac{\beta_{r(i)}}{\beta_i} = \frac{x_-(\alpha_i)}{X_+(\alpha_i)} ,$$

in the right-hand side of this equality we obtain

$$R_{lr}(i, m, n) = \frac{c_i}{c_{p(i)}} \frac{|d_{r(i)}|}{|d_i|} \frac{1 + (c_{r(i)}/c_i)(y_-(\beta_{r(i)})/y_+(\beta_{r(i)}))^m}{1 + (c_i/c_{p(i)})(Y_-(\beta_i)/Y_+(\beta_i))^m} \left(\frac{Y_-(\beta_i)}{Y_+(\beta_i)}\right)^m \left(\frac{x_-(\alpha_i)}{X_+(\alpha_i)}\right)^n.$$

Now we first need bounds on  $c_i / c_{p(i)}, c_{r(i)} / c_i$  and  $|d_{r(j)}| / |d_j|$ .

## - 177 -

#### **Definition B.2.**

For all  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ , define

. . . . .

$$\begin{split} \overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha) &= \frac{\frac{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha}{X_-(\alpha)} + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)}}{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha} + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\alpha}{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha} \\ \overline{D}_{lr}(\alpha) &= \frac{\gamma_1(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q))(A_2 - A_1)}{\gamma_2 \left[\frac{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha}{X_+(\alpha)} + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\alpha\right]}{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha} \\ \overline{D}_{rl}(\alpha) &= \frac{\gamma_2(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q)(a_2 - a_1)}{\gamma_1 \left[\frac{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha}{X_+(\alpha)} + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\alpha\right]}{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha} \\ \overline{D}_{rr}(\alpha) &= \frac{\frac{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha}{X_+(\alpha)} + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\alpha}{(\alpha\gamma_1 + 2q\rho)\alpha} \\ + \frac{(\alpha\gamma_2 + 2(1-q)\rho)\alpha}{x_+(\alpha)} - 2(\rho+1)\alpha} \\ \end{array}$$

and for all  $0 < \beta < 1$ , define

$$\underline{C}_{I}(\beta) = \frac{1 - Y_{-}(\beta)/\beta}{A_{2} - 1} , \quad \overline{C}_{I}(\beta) = \frac{1 - A_{1}}{Y_{+}(\beta)/\beta - 1} ,$$
$$\underline{C}_{r}(\beta) = \frac{1 - y_{-}(\beta)/\beta}{a_{2} - 1} , \quad \overline{C}_{r}(\beta) = \frac{1 - a_{1}}{y_{+}(\beta)/\beta - 1} ,$$

where

$$A_{1} = \frac{\rho + 1 - \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho \gamma_{1}}}{\gamma_{1}}, \quad A_{2} = \frac{\rho + 1 + \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho \gamma_{1}}}{\gamma_{1}}$$
$$a_{1} = \frac{\rho + 1 - \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho \gamma_{2}}}{\gamma_{2}}, \quad a_{2} = \frac{\rho + 1 + \sqrt{(\rho + 1)^{2} - 2\rho \gamma_{2}}}{\gamma_{2}}.$$

Lemma B.3.

$$0 < \underline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}) < \frac{c_{i}}{c_{p(i)}} < \overline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}), \quad \frac{|d_{l(i)}|}{|d_{i}|} < \overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha_{i}), \quad \frac{|d_{r(i)}|}{|d_{i}|} < \overline{D}_{lr}(\alpha_{i}) \quad for \quad i \in L;$$
  
$$0 < \underline{C}_{r}(\beta_{i}) < \frac{c_{i}}{c_{p(i)}} < \overline{C}_{r}(\beta_{i}), \quad \frac{|d_{l(i)}|}{|d_{i}|} < \overline{D}_{rl}(\alpha_{i}), \quad \frac{|d_{r(i)}|}{|d_{i}|} < \overline{D}_{rr}(\alpha_{i}) \quad for \quad i \in R.$$

#### Proof.

.

We prove the bounds for  $i \in L$ . The proof is similar for  $i \in R$ . The bounds on  $c_i / c_{p(i)}$  follow by dividing the denominator and numerator of the quotient defining  $c_i / c_{p(i)}$  by  $\beta_i$  and inserting the inequalities (cf. lemma 5.7)

$$Y_{+}(\beta_{i})/\beta_{i} < \lim_{\beta \downarrow 0} Y_{+}(\beta)/\beta = A_{2}, \quad Y_{-}(\beta_{i})/\beta_{i} > \lim_{\beta \downarrow 0} Y_{-}(\beta)/\beta = A_{1}$$

in this quotient. Multiplying the denominator and numerator of the quotient defining  $d_{l(i)}/d_i$  by  $\alpha_i$  and adding  $2(\rho + 1)\alpha_i$  to the numerator of this quotient yields the bound on  $|d_{l(i)}|/|d_i|$ . Finally, multiplying the denominator and numerator of the quotient defining  $d_{r(i)}/d_i$  by  $\alpha_i$  and inserting the inequalities

$$X_{+}(\alpha_{i})/\alpha_{i} < \lim_{\alpha \neq 0} X_{+}(\alpha)/\alpha = A_{1}^{-1}, \quad X_{-}(\alpha_{i})/\alpha_{i} > \lim_{\alpha \neq 0} X_{-}(\alpha)/\alpha = A_{2}^{-1}$$

in the numerator of this quotient yields the bound on  $|d_{r(i)}| / |d_i|$ .

Application of lemma B.3 yields for  $i \in L$ 

$$R_{lr}(i, m, n) < \overline{C}_l(\beta_i) \overline{D}_{lr}(\alpha_i) \frac{1 + \overline{C}_r(\beta_{r(i)}) (y_-(\beta_{r(i)})/y_+(\beta_{r(i)}))^m}{1 + \underline{C}_l(\beta_i) (Y_-(\beta_i)/Y_+(\beta_i))^m} \left[ \frac{Y_-(\beta_i)}{Y_+(\beta_i)} \right]^m \left[ \frac{x_-(\alpha_i)}{X_+(\alpha_i)} \right]^n.$$

The right-hand side of this inequality is the desired bound  $\overline{R}_{lr}(i, m, n)$ .

### **Definition B.4.**

For all  $m \ge 0$  and n > 0, define for  $i \in L$ 

$$\begin{split} \overline{R}_{ll}(i, m, n) &= \overline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}) \,\overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha_{i}) \, \frac{1 + \overline{C}_{l}(\beta_{l(i)}) \, (Y_{-}(\beta_{l(i)})/Y_{+}(\beta_{l(i)}))^{m}}{1 + \underline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}) \, (Y_{-}(\beta_{i})/Y_{+}(\beta_{i}))^{m}} \left[ \frac{Y_{-}(\beta_{i})}{Y_{+}(\beta_{i})} \right]^{m} \left[ \frac{X_{-}(\alpha_{i})}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} \right]^{n}, \\ \overline{R}_{lr}(i, m, n) &= \overline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}) \, \overline{D}_{lr}(\alpha_{i}) \, \frac{1 + \overline{C}_{r}(\beta_{r(i)}) \, (y_{-}(\beta_{r(i)})/y_{+}(\beta_{r(i)}))^{m}}{1 + \underline{C}_{l}(\beta_{i}) \, (Y_{-}(\beta_{i})/Y_{+}(\beta_{i}))^{m}} \left[ \frac{Y_{-}(\beta_{i})}{Y_{+}(\beta_{i})} \right]^{m} \left[ \frac{x_{-}(\alpha_{i})}{X_{+}(\alpha_{i})} \right]^{n}, \end{split}$$

and define for  $i \in R$ 

$$\overline{R}_{rl}(i, m, n) = \overline{C}_r(\beta_i) \overline{D}_{rl}(\alpha_i) \frac{1 + \overline{C}_l(\beta_{l(i)}) (Y_-(\beta_{l(i)})/Y_+(\beta_{l(i)}))^m}{1 + \underline{C}_r(\beta_i) (y_-(\beta_i)/y_+(\beta_i))^m} \left(\frac{y_-(\beta_i)}{y_+(\beta_i)}\right)^m \left(\frac{X_-(\alpha_i)}{x_+(\alpha_i)}\right)^n,$$

$$\overline{R}_{rr}(i, m, n) = \overline{C}_{r}(\beta_{i}) \overline{D}_{rr}(\alpha_{i}) \frac{1 + \overline{C}_{r}(\beta_{r(i)}) (y_{-}(\beta_{r(i)})/y_{+}(\beta_{r(i)}))^{m}}{1 + \underline{C}_{r}(\beta_{i}) (y_{-}(\beta_{i})/y_{+}(\beta_{i}))^{m}} \left[\frac{y_{-}(\beta_{i})}{y_{+}(\beta_{i})}\right]^{m} \left[\frac{x_{-}(\alpha_{i})}{x_{+}(\alpha_{i})}\right]^{n}.$$

The following properties are required to establish that these upper bounds are monotone.

#### Lemma B.5.

.

- (i) For  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ , the functions  $\overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha)$ ,  $\overline{D}_{lr}(\alpha)$ ,  $\overline{D}_{rl}(\alpha)$  and  $\overline{D}_{rr}(\alpha)$  are increasing in  $\alpha_r$ ;
- (ii) For  $0 < \beta < 1$ , the functions  $\overline{C}_{l}(\beta)$  and  $\overline{C}_{r}(\beta)$  are increasing in  $\beta$  and the functions  $\underline{C}_{l}(\beta)$ and  $\underline{C}_{r}(\beta)$  are decreasing in  $\beta$ ;
- (iii) For  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ , the ratios  $X_{-}(\alpha)/X_{+}(\alpha)$ ,  $x_{-}(\alpha)/X_{+}(\alpha)$ ,  $X_{-}(\alpha)/x_{+}(\alpha)$  and  $x_{-}(\alpha)/x_{+}(\alpha)$  are increasing in  $\alpha$ ;
- (iv) For  $0 < \beta < 1$ , the ratios  $Y_{-}(\beta) / Y_{+}(\beta)$  and  $y_{-}(\beta) / y_{+}(\beta)$  are increasing in  $\beta$ .

#### Proof.

(i): We prove the monotonicity for  $\overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha)$ . The proof is similar for the other functions. The denominator of  $\overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha)$  vanishes at  $\alpha = \alpha_0$  and  $\alpha = 1$  and is strictly convex for  $0 < \alpha < 1$  (cf. the proof of lemma 2.17). Hence the denominator of  $\overline{D}_{ll}(\alpha)$  is positive and decreasing in  $\alpha$  for  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ . By lemma 5.7 the two terms in the numerator are positive and the second one is increasing in  $\alpha$ . Now it remains to prove that the first one is also increasing. Since

$$\frac{d}{d\alpha} \frac{(\alpha \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) \alpha}{X_-(\alpha)} = \frac{\gamma_1 \alpha}{X_-(\alpha)} - \frac{(\alpha \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) \gamma_2}{2 \sqrt{(\rho+1)^2 - (2\rho + \alpha \gamma_2) \gamma_1}}$$

is decreasing in  $\alpha$ , we obtain for  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ 

$$\frac{d}{d\alpha} \frac{(\alpha \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) \alpha}{X_-(\alpha)} > \frac{\gamma_1 \alpha_0}{X_-(\alpha_0)} - \frac{(\alpha_0 \gamma_1 + 2q\rho) \gamma_2}{2 \sqrt{(\rho+1)^2 - (2\rho + \alpha_0 \gamma_2) \gamma_1}}$$
$$= 2 + \rho \gamma_2 - \frac{(\rho \gamma_1 + 2q) \rho \gamma_2}{2 (1 + \rho (1 - \gamma_1))} > 2 + \rho \gamma_2 - \frac{(\rho \gamma_1 + 2q)}{2} > 0$$

proving that the first term in the numerator is increasing in  $\alpha$  for  $0 < \alpha < \alpha_0$ .

(ii), (iii) and (iv): Immediately from lemma 5.7.

We can now prove the monotonicity property (B.1). Let node *j* be a *left* descendant in the subtree below node *i* in the compensation tree. In the parameter tree  $\alpha_j$  is a member of the subtree below  $\alpha_i$ , so  $\alpha_j < \alpha_{p(j)} \le \alpha_i$  by corollary 5.8. From lemma 5.7 it then follows that

 $\begin{aligned} \beta_j &= X_-(\alpha_p(j)) \le X_-(\alpha_i) = \beta_{l(i)} ,\\ \alpha_j &= Y_-(\beta_j) \le Y_-(\beta_{l(i)}) = \alpha_{l(i)} ,\\ \beta_{r(j)} &= x_-(\alpha_j) \le x_-(\alpha_{l(i)}) = \beta_{r(l(i))} . \end{aligned}$ 

By using these inequalities and lemma B.5 and the fact that  $x^m/(1 + cx^m)$  is increasing in x for  $x \ge 0$  and  $c \ge 0$  we obtain the desired inequality

 $\overline{R}_{lr}(j, m, n) \leq \overline{R}_{lr}(l(i), m, n) .$ 

Since the other inequalities are proved similarly, this completes the proof of theorem 5.20.  $\Box$ 

#### Proof of lemma 5.22

(i): Immediately from the definition of B(i, m, n) and (B.1).

(ii): We show that as  $i \to \infty$ 

$$B_{ll}(i, m, n) = R_{ll}(l(i), m, n) \to R_{ll}(m, n) .$$
(B.2)

The limits of the other elements in B(i, m, n) are derived similarly. To establish (B.2) it suffices to show that the bounds on  $c_{l(i)}/c_i$ ,  $c_{l(l(i))}/c_{l(i)}$  and  $|d_{l(l(i))}|/|d_{l(i)}|$  are asymptotically tight. As  $i \to \infty$ , then  $\beta_{l(i)} \to 0$  by the corollary 5.8. Since

$$Y_{-}(\beta)/\beta \rightarrow A_{1}$$
,  $Y_{+}(\beta)/\beta \rightarrow A_{2}$ 

as  $\beta \rightarrow 0$ , we obtain (cf. lemma 5.10)

 $\underline{C}_{l}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_{l(i)}) \rightarrow C_{l}, \quad \overline{C}_{l}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_{l(i)}) \rightarrow C_{l}$ 

as  $i \to \infty$ . So the bounds on  $c_{l(i)} / c_i$  are asymptotically tight. Similarly it follows that the bounds on the quotients  $c_{l(l(i))} / c_{l(i)}$  and  $|d_{l(l(i))}| / |d_{l(i)}|$  are asymptotically tight.

(iii) and (iv): The ratios  $Y_{-}(\beta_{l(i)})/Y_{+}(\beta_{l(i)})$ ,  $x_{-}(\alpha_{l(i)})/X_{+}(\alpha_{l(i)})$ , ... appearing in the definition of B(i, m, n) are positive and less than one. For example, by lemma 5.7,

$$0 < \frac{x_{-}(\alpha_{l(i)})}{X_{+}(\alpha_{l(i)})} < \frac{x_{-}(\alpha_{0})}{X_{+}(\alpha_{0})} = \frac{\rho \gamma_{2}}{2 + \rho \gamma_{1}} < 1$$

Hence, B(i, m, n) decreases monotonically and exponentially fast as  $m \to \infty$  for fixed *i* and *n* and as  $n \to \infty$  for fixed *i* and *m*.

# Subject index

.

 $\alpha_{+}$  51, 80, 104  $\alpha_{-}$  51, 80, 104  $\alpha_{p(i)}$  121  $a_{1}$  128  $a_{2}$  128  $A_{1}$  57, 128  $A_{2}$  57, 128  $\mathcal{A}(N)$  64 Absolute convergence 56, 126 Approximating models 74 Asymmetric shortest queue problem 17, 112 Asymptotic behaviour 126, 155 Asymptotic equivalence 82, 87 Asymptotic expansion 87

Basic computation scheme 143  $\beta_+$  51  $\beta_-$  51  $\beta_{l(i)}$  121  $\beta_{r(i)}$  121  $\mathcal{B}(N)$  64 B(i, m, n) 141, 176 Binary tree structure 18, 111, 120 Boundary value problem 1, 25, 73, 111 Boundary conditions 11, 30 Bounding geometrical tree 131 Bounds 104, 142, 176 Buffered switch 1, 16, 157  $c_i$  31, 122  $C_l$  128  $C_r$  128 Compensation approach 3, 28, 115 Compensation terms 11, 30 Compensation tree 122 Convergence requirements 34 Convexity properties 47 Coupled processor problem 1, 13, 35, 155 Cubic equation 159 Curve 12, 13, 14

 $e_i$  31, 122 Equilibrium distribution 4, 26, 76, 100, 112 Equilibrium equations 4, 28, 76, 100, 114 Ergodic 175 Erlang distribution 157, 163 Error bounds 104

- 181 -

 $f_i$  32, 124  $F_l$  130  $F_r$  130 Feasible pairs 38, 51 Flexible assembly systems 3, 164 Formal solution 12, 28, 124 Fredholm integral equation 13

.

General balance principle 91, 106, 147 Generating function 1, 25, 73, 83 Generator 50 Geometrical tree 131

Job-type dependent parallel structure 164

H 58

L 121 Level 91, 106, 146 Limiting behaviour 57 Linear independence 41, 62  $LH(\alpha)$  46 Longer queue model 69

Markov processes 1, 15, 25 Matrix-geometric approach 2, 17, 94  $M | E_r | c$  queue 19, 163 M | M | 1 queue with coupled arrivals 1, 13, 35 Meromorphic function 3, 63 Method of images 20 Mittag Leffer's theorem 99 Monotonicity 44, 85, 105, 176 Multi-server queues 139 Multiprogramming computer system 1, 16, 99

N 60, 133
Neuts' mean drift condition 49
Normalizing constant 83, 104, 136
Normalizing equation 83
Numerical solution 90, 106, 146
Numerical stability 92, 107, 149

Parameter tree 120 Partial compensation tree 141, 152 Partial-fraction decomposition 3, 73, 83, 99 Perturbed Markov process 67 Positive geometrical tree 131 Power-series method 1, 74 Production structure 164

Quadratic equation 7, 28, 116

R 121 R(m, n) 141  $R_{ll}(m, n)$  131  $R_{lr}(m, n)$  131  $R_{rl}(m, n)$  131  $R_{rr}(m, n)$  131 Recursion relation 11, 31, 121 Restricted Markov process 65, 96  $RH(\alpha)$  46 Rouché's theorem 36 Routing probability 93, 139

.

#### - 182 -

Sojourn time 137, 145 Spectral radius 131 Subtree 141 Symmetric shortest expected delay problem 19, 157 Symmetric shortest queue problem 3, 75

.

Threshold jockeying 17, 94, 159 Threshold-type shortest queue problem 138 Transition-rate diagram 16, 113, 158

*U<sub>1</sub>* 144 *U<sub>r</sub>* 144 Unbalanced system 112, 135 Uniform bound 141

V 57

 $W_l(i, m, n)$  142  $W_r(i, m, n)$  142

 $\begin{array}{l} X_{+}(\alpha) & 44, 116 \\ X_{-}(\alpha) & 44, 116 \\ x_{m,n} & 11, 122 \\ x_{m,n}(\alpha_{0}, \beta_{0}) & 31, 161 \\ x_{m,n}(\alpha_{+}) & 52, 79, 102 \\ x_{m,n}(\alpha_{-}) & 52, 79, 102 \\ x_{m,n}(\beta_{+}) & 52 \\ x_{m,n}(\beta_{-}) & 52 \end{array}$ 

 $Y_{+}(\beta)$  44, 116

#### - 183 -

#### *Y*<sub>-</sub>(β) 44, 116

#### MATHEMATICAL CENTRE TRACTS

1 T. van der Walt. Fixed and almost fixed points, 1963.

2 A.R. Bloemena. Sampling from a graph. 1964.

3 G. de Leve. Generalized Markovian decision processes, part 1: model and method. 1964.

4 G. de Leve. Generalized Markovian decision processes, part II: probabilistic background. 1964.

5 G. de Leve, H.C. Tijms, P.J. Weeda. Generalized Markovian decision processes, applications. 1970.

6 M.A. Maurice. Compact ordered spaces. 1964.

7 W.R. van Zwet. Convex transformations of random variables. 1964

8 J.A. Zonneveld. Automatic numerical integration. 1964.

9 P.C. Baayen. Universal morphisms. 1964. 10 E.M. de Jager. Applications of distributions in mathematical physics. 1964.

11 A.B. Paalman-de Miranda. Topological semigroups. 1964. 12 J.A.Th.M. van Berckel, H. Brandt Corstius, R.J. Mokken, A. van Wijngaarden. Formal properties of newspaper Dutch. 1965.

13 H.A. Lauwerier. Asymptotic expansions. 1966, out of print: replaced by MCT 54.

14 H.A. Lauwerier. Calculus of variations in mathematical physics. 1966.

15 R. Doornbos. Slippage tests. 1966.

16 J.W. de Bakker. Formal definition of programming languages with an application to the definition of ALGOL 60. 1967.

17 R.P. van de Riet. Formula manipulation in ALGOL 60, part 1. 1968.

18 R.P. van de Riet. Formula manipulation in ALGOL 60, part 2. 1968.

19 J. van der Slot. Some properties related to compactness. 1968.

20 P.J. van der Houwen. Finite difference methods for solving partial differential equations. 1968.

21 E. Wattel. The compactness operator in set theory and topology. 1968.

22 T.J. Dekker. ALGOL 60 procedures in numerical algebra, part 1. 1968.

23 T.J. Dekker, W. Hoffmann. ALGOL 60 procedures in numerical algebra, part 2. 1968.

24 J.W. de Bakker. Recursive procedures. 1971.

25 E.R. Paërl. Representations of the Lorentz group and projec-tive geometry. 1969. 26 European Meeting 1968. Selected statistical papers, part I. 1968.

27 European Meeting 1968. Selected statistical papers, part II. 1968.

28 J. Oosterhoff. Combination of one-sided statistical tests. 1969.

29 J. Verhoeff. Error detecting decimal codes. 1969.

30 H. Brandt Corstius. Exercises in computational linguistics. 1970.

31 W. Molenaar. Approximations to the Poisson, binomial and hypergeometric distribution functions. 1970.

32 L. de Haan. On regular variation and its application to the weak convergence of sample extremes. 1970.

33 F.W. Steutel. Preservations of infinite divisibility under mixing and related topics. 1970.
34 I. Juhász, A. Verbeek, N.S. Kroonenberg. Cardinal functions in topology. 1971.
25 M.H. and Err der Grundlichen Germelering. 1071.

35 M.H. van Emden. An analysis of complexity. 1971.

36 J. Grasman. On the birth of boundary layers. 1971.

36 J. Grasman. On the birth of boundary layers. 1971. 37 J.W. de Bakker, G.A. Blaauw, A.J.W. Duijvestijn, E.W. Dijkstra, P.J. van der Houwen, G.A.M. Kamsteeg-Kemper, F.E.J. Kruseman, M.V. Wilkes, G. Zoutendijk. MC-23 Informatica Symposium. 1971. 38 W.A. Verloren van Themaat. Automatic analysis of Dutch compound words. 1972.

39 H. Bavinck. Jacobi series and approximation. 1972.

40 H.C. Tijms. Analysis of (s,S) inventory models. 1972.

41 A. Verbeek. Superextensions of topological spaces. 1972. 42 W. Vervaat. Success epochs in Bernoulli trials (with applica-tions in number theory). 1972.

43 F.H. Ruymgaart. Asymptotic theory of rank tests for independence. 1973.

44 H. Bart. Meromorphic operator valued functions. 1973.

45 A.A. Balkema. Monotone transformations and limit laws. 1973.

46 R.P. van de Riet. ABC ALGOL, a portable language for formula manipulation systems, part 1: the language. 1973.

47 R.P. van de Riet. ABC ALGOL, a portable language for formula manipulation systems, part 2: the compiler. 1973.

48 F.E.J. Kruseman Aretz, P.J.W. ten Hagen, H.L. Oudshoorn. An ALGOL 60 compiler in ALGOL 60, text of the MC-compiler for the EL-X8. 1973.

49 H. Kok. Connected orderable spaces. 1974. 50 A. van Wijngaarden, B.J. Mailloux, J.E.L. Peck, C.H.A. Koster, M. Sintzoff, C.H. Lindsey, L.G.L.T. Meertens, R.G. Fisker (eds.). *Revised report on the algorithmic language ALGOL* 68, 1976.

51 A. Hordijk. Dynamic programming and Markov potential theory. 1974.

52 P.C. Baayen (ed.). Topological structures. 1974.

53 M.J. Faber. Metrizability in generalized ordered spaces. 1974.

54 H.A. Lauwerier. Asymptotic analysis, part 1. 1974.

The Learweiter Asymptotic analysis, part 1. 1974.
 S. M. Hall, Jr., J.H. van Lint (eds.), Combinatorics, part 1: theory of designs, finite geometry and coding theory. 1974.
 M. Hall, Jr., J.H. van Lint (eds.), Combinatorics, part 2: graph theory, foundations, partitions and combinatorial geometry. 1974.

57 M. Hall, Jr., J.H. van Lint (eds.). Combinatorics, part 3: combinatorial group theory. 1974.

58 W. Albers. Asymptotic expansions and the deficiency concept in statistics. 1975.

59 J.L. Mijnheer. Sample path properties of stable processes. 1975.

60 F. Göbel. Queueing models involving buffers. 1975. 63 J.W. de Bakker (ed.). Foundations of computer science. 1975.

64 W.J. de Schipper. Symmetric closed categories. 1975.

65 J. de Vries. Topological transformation groups, 1: a categor-ical approach. 1975.

66 H.G.J. Pijls. Logically convex algebras in spectral theory and eigenfunction expansions. 1976.

68 P.P.N. de Groen. Singularly perturbed differential operators of second order. 1976.

69 J.K. Lenstra. Sequencing by enumerative methods. 1977. 70 W.P. de Roever, Jr. Recursive program schemes: semantics and proof theory. 1976.

71 J.A.E.E. van Nunen. Contracting Markov decision processes. 1976.

72 J.K.M. Jansen. Simple periodic and non-periodic Lamé functions and their applications in the theory of conical waveguides. 1977.

73 D.M.R. Leivant. Absoluteness of intuitionistic logic. 1979.

74 H.J.J. te Riele. A theoretical and computational study of generalized aliquot sequences. 1976. 75 A.E. Brouwer. Treelike spaces and related connected topological spaces. 1977.

76 M. Rem. Associons and the closure statements, 1976.

77 W.C.M. Kallenberg. Asymptotic optimality of likelihood ratio tests in exponential families. 1978.

78 E. de Jonge, A.C.M. van Rooij. Introduction to Riesz spaces. 1977.

79 M.C.A. van Zuijlen. Empirical distributions and rank statistics. 1977.

80 P.W. Hemker. A numerical study of stiff two-point boundary problems. 1977.

81 K.R. Apt, J.W. de Bakker (eds.). Foundations of computer science II, part 1. 1976.

82 K.R. Apt, J.W. de Bakker (eds.). Foundations of computer science II, part 2. 1976.

83 L.S. van Benthem Jutting. Checking Landau's "Grundlagen" in the AUTOMATH system. 1979.

84 H.L.L. Busard. The translation of the elements of Euclid from the Arabic into Latin by Hermann of Carinthia (?), books vii-xii. 1977.

85 J. van Mill. Supercompactness and Wallmann spaces. 1977. 86 S.G. van der Meulen, M. Veldhorst. Torrix I, a program-ming system for operations on vectors and matrices over arbi-trary fields and of variable size. 1978.

88 A. Schrijver. Matroids and linking systems. 1977.

89 J.W. de Roever. Complex Fourier transformation and ana-lytic functionals with unbounded carriers. 1978.

90 L.P.J. Groenewegen. Characterization of optimal strategies in dynamic games. 1981.

91 J.M. Geysel. Transcendence in fields of positive characteris-tic. 1979.

92 P.J. Weeda. Finite generalized Markov programming. 1979. 93 H.C. Tijms, J. Wessels (eds.). Markov decision theory. 1977.

94 A. Bijlsma. Simultaneous approximations in transcendental number theory. 1978.

95 K.M. van Hee. Bayesian control of Markov chains. 1978. 96 P.M.B. Vitányi. Lindenmayer systems: structure, languages, and growth functions. 1980.

97 A. Federgruen. Markovian control problems; functional equations and algorithms. 1984.

98 R. Geel. Singular perturbations of hyperbolic type. 1978. 99 J.K. Lenstra, A.H.G. Rinnooy Kan, P. van Emde Boas (eds.). Interfaces between computer science and operations research. 1978.

100 P.C. Baayen, D. van Dulst, J. Oosterhoff (eds.). Proceed-ings bicentennial congress of the Wiskundig Genootschap, part 1. 1979.

101 P.C. Baayen, D. van Dulst, J. Oosterhoff (eds.). Proceed-ings bicentennial congress of the Wiskundig Genootschap, part 2, 1979.

102 D. van Dulst. Reflexive and superreflexive Banach spaces. 1978.

103 K. van Harn. Classifying infinitely divisible distributions by functional equations. 1978. 104 J.M. van Wouwe. GO-spaces and generalizations of metri-zability. 1979.

105 R. Helmers. Edgeworth expansions for linear combinations of order statistics. 1982.

. 106 A. Schrijver (ed.). Packing and covering in combinatorics. 1979.

107 C. den Heijer. The numerical solution of nonlinear opera-tor equations by imbedding methods. 1979.

108 J.W. de Bakker, J. van Leeuwen (eds.). Foundations of computer science III, part 1. 1979.

109 J.W. de Bakker, J. van Leeuwen (eds.). Foundations of computer science III, part 2. 1979.

110 J.C. van Vliet. ALGOL 68 transput, part I: historical review and discussion of the implementation model. 1979.

111 J.C. van Vliet. ALGOL 68 transput, part II: an implemen-tation model. 1979.

112 H.C.P. Berbee. Random walks with stationary increments and renewai theory. 1979.

113 T.A.B. Snijders. Asymptotic optimality theory for testing problems with restricted alternatives. 1979.

114 A.J.E.M. Janssen. Application of the Wigner distribution to harmonic analysis of generalized stochastic processes. 1979. 115 P.C. Baayen, J. van Mill (eds.). Topological structures II, part 1, 1979.

116 P.C. Baayen, J. van Mill (eds.). Topological structures II, part 2. 1979.

117 P.J.M. Kallenberg. Branching processes with continuous state space. 1979.

118 P. Groeneboom. Large deviations and asymptotic efficiencies. 1980.

119 F.J. Peters. Sparse matrices and substructures, with a novel implementation of finite element algorithms. 1980.

120 W.P.M. de Ruyter. On the asymptotic analysis of large-scale ocean circulation. 1980.

121 W.H. Haemers. Eigenvalue techniques in design and graph theo ry. 1980.

122 J.C.P. Bus. Numerical solution of systems of nonlinear equations. 1980.

123 I. Yuhász. Cardinal functions in topology - ten years later. 1980

124 R.D. Gill. Censoring and stochastic integrals. 1980.

125 R. Eising. 2-D systems, an algebraic approach. 1980. 126 G. van der Hoek. Reduction methods in nonlinear pro-gramming. 1980.

127 J.W. Klop. Combinatory reduction systems. 1980.

128 A.J.J. Talman. Variable dimension fixed point algorithms and triangulations. 1980.

129 G. van der Laan. Simplicial fixed point algorithms. 1980. 130 P.J.W. ten Hagen, T. Hagen, P. Klint, H. Noot, H.J. Sint, A.H. Veen. *ILP: intermediate language for pictures.* 1980.

131 R.J.R. Back. Correctness preserving program refinements: proof theory and applications. 1980.
132 H.M. Mulder. The interval function of a graph. 1980.

133 C.A.J. Klaassen. Statistical performance of location estimators, 1981.

134 J.C. van Vliet, H. Wupper (eds.). Proceedings interna-tional conference on ALGOL 68. 1981.

135 J.A.G. Groenendijk, T.M.V. Janssen, M.J.B. Stokhof (eds.). Formal methods in the study of language, part 1. 1981.

136 J.A.G. Groenendijk, T.M.V. Janssen, M.J.B. Stokhof (eds.). Formal methods in the study of language, part II. 1981.

137 J. Telgen. Redundancy and linear programs. 1981.

138 H.A. Lauwerier. Mathematical models of epidemics. 1981. 139 J. van der Wal. Stochastic dynamic programming, succes-sive approximations and nearly optimal strategies for Markov decision processes and Markov games. 1981.

140 J.H. van Geldrop. A mathematical theory of pure exchange economies without the no-critical-point hypothesis. 1981.

141 G.E. Welters. Abel-Jacobi isogenies for certain types of Fano threefolds. 1981.

142 H.R. Bennett, D.J. Lutzer (eds.). Topology and order res, part 1. 1981.

143 J.M. Schumacher. Dynamic feedback in finite- and infinite-dimensional linear systems. 1981.

144 P. Eijgenraam. The solution of initial value problems using interval arithmetic; formulation and analysis of an algorithm. 1981.

145 A.J. Brentjes. Multi-dimensional continued fraction algo-rithms. 1981,

146 C.V.M. van der Mee. Semigroup and factorization methods in transport theory. 1981.

147 H.H. Tigelaar. Identification and informative sample size. 1982

148 L.C.M. Kallenberg. Linear programming and finite Mar-kovian control problems. 1983.

149 C.B. Huijsmans, M.A. Kaashoek, W.A.J. Luxemburg, W.K. Vietsch (eds.). From A to Z, proceedings of a sympo-sium in honour of A.C. Zaanen. 1982.

150 M. Veldhorst. An analysis of sparse matrix storage schemes. 1982.

151 R.J.M.M. Does. Higher order asymptotics for simple linear rank statistics. 1982.

152 G.F. van der Hoeven. Projections of lawless sequencies. 1982.

153 J.P.C. Blanc. Application of the theory of boundary value problems in the analysis of a queueing model with paired ser-vices. 1982.

154 H.W. Lenstra, Jr., R. Tijdeman (eds.). Computational methods in number theory, part I. 1982.

155 H.W. Lenstra, Jr., R. Tijdeman (eds.). Computational methods in number theory, part II. 1982.

156 P.M.G. Apers. Query processing and data allocation in distributed database systems. 1983.

157 H.A.W.M. Kneppers. The covariant classification of two-dimensional smooth commutative formal groups over an alge-braically closed field of positive characteristic. 1983.

158 J.W. de Bakker, J. van Leeuwen (eds.). Foundations of computer science IV, distributed systems, part 1. 1983.

159 J.W. de Bakker, J. van Leeuwen (eds.). Foundations of computer science IV, distributed systems, part 2. 1983. 160 A. Rezus, Abstract AUTOMATH, 1983,

161 G.F. Helminck. Eisenstein series on the metaplectic group, an algebraic approach. 1983.

162 J.J. Dik. Tests for preference. 1983.

163 H. Schippers. Multiple grid methods for equations of the second kind with applications in fluid mechanics. 1983.

164 F.A. van der Duyn Schouten. Markov decision processes with continuous time parameter. 1983.

165 P.C.T. van der Hoeven. On point processes. 1983.

166 H.B.M. Jonkers. Abstraction, specification and implemen-tation techniques, with an application to garbage collection.

167 W.H.M. Zijm. Nonnegative matrices in dynamic program-ming. 1983.

168 J.H. Evertse. Upper bounds for the numbers of solutions of diophantine equations. 1983.

169 H.R. Bennett, D.J. Lutzer (eds.). Topology and order structures, part 2, 1983.

#### CWI TRACTS

1 D.H.J. Epema. Surfaces with canonical hyperplane sections. 1984.

2 J.J. Dijkstra. Fake topological Hilbert spaces and characterizations of dimension in terms of negligibility. 1984.

3 A.J. van der Schaft. System theoretic descriptions of physical systems. 1984.

4 J. Koene. Minimal cost flow in processing networks, a primal approach. 1984.

5 B. Hoogenboom. Intertwining functions on compact Lie groups. 1984.

6 A.P.W. Böhm. Dataflow computation. 1984

7 A. Blokhuis. Few-distance sets. 1984.

8 M.H. van Hoorn. Algorithms and approximations for queue-ing systems. 1984.

10 C.G. van der Laan, N.M. Temme. Calculation of special functions: the gamma function, the exponential integrals and error-like functions. 1984.

11 N.M. van Dijk. Controlled Markov processes; time-discretization. 1984.

12 W.H. Hundsdorfer. The numerical solution of nonlinear stiff initial value problems: an analysis of one step methods. 1985.

13 D. Grune. On the design of ALEPH. 1985.

14 J.G.F. Thiemann. Analytic spaces and dynamic program-ming: a measure theoretic approach. 1985.

15 F.J. van der Linden. Euclidean rings with two infinite primes. 1985.

16 R.J.P. Groothuizen. Mixed elliptic-hyperbolic partial dif-ferential operators: a case-study in Fourier integral operators. 1985.

17 H.M.M. ten Eikelder. Symmetries for dynamical and Hamiltonian systems, 1985.

18 A.D.M. Kester. Some large deviation results in statistics. 1985.

19 T.M.V. Janssen. Foundations and applications of Montague grammar, part 1: Philosophy, framework, computer science. 1986.

20 B.F. Schriever. Order dependence. 1986.

21 D.P. van der Vecht. Inequalities for stopped Brownian motion. 1986.

22 J.C.S.P. van der Woude. Topological dynamix. 1986.

23 A.F. Monna. Methods, concepts and ideas in mathematics: aspects of an evolution. 1986.

24 J.C.M. Baeten. Filters and ultrafilters over definable sub-sets of admissible ordinals. 1986.

25 A.W.J. Kolen. Tree network and planar rectilinear location theory. 1986.

26 A.H. Veen. The misconstrued semicolon: Reconciling imperative languages and dataflow machines. 1986.

27 A.J.M. van Engelen. Homogeneous zero-dimensional abso-lute Borel sets. 1986.

28 T.M.V. Janssen. Foundations and applications of Montague grammar, part 2: Applications to natural language. 1986. 29 H.L. Trentelman. Almost invariant subspaces and high gain

feedback. 1986. 30 A.G. de Kok. Production-inventory control models: approximations and algorithms. 1987.

31 E.E.M. van Berkum. Optimal paired comparison designs for factorial experiments. 1987. 32 J.H.J. Einmahl. Multivariate empirical processes. 1987.

33 O.J. Vrieze. Stochastic games with finite state and action spaces. 1987

34 P.H.M. Kersten. Infinitesimal symmetries: a computational approach. 1987.

35 M.L. Eaton. Lectures on topics in probability inequalities. 1987

36 A.H.P. van der Burgh, R.M.M. Mattheij (eds.). Proceedings of the first international conference on industrial and applied mathematics (ICIAM 87). 1987.

37 L. Stougie. Design and analysis of algorithms for stochastic integer programming. 1987.

38 J.B.G. Frenk. On Banach algebras, renewal measures and

regenerative processes. 1987.

39 H.J.M. Peters, O.J. Vrieze (eds.). Surveys in game theory and related topics. 1987.

40 J.L. Geluk, L. de Haan. Regular variation, extensions and Tauberian theorems, 1987.

41 Sape J. Mullender (ed.). The Amoeba distributed operating system: Selected papers 1984-1987. 1987.

42 P.R.J. Asveld, A. Nijholt (eds.). Essays on concepts, for-malisms, and tools. 1987.

43 H.L. Bodlaender. Distributed computing: structure and complexity. 1987.

44 A.W. van der Vaart. Statistical estimation in large parameter spaces. 1988.

45 S.A. van de Geer. Regression analysis and empirical processes. 1988. 46 S.P. Spekreijse. Multigrid solution of the steady Euler equa-tions. 1988.

47 J.B. Dijkstra. Analysis of means in some non-standard

ons. 1988. 48 F.C. Drost. Asymptotics for generalized chi-square goodness-of-fit tests. 1988.

49 F.W. Wubs. Numerical solution of the shallow-water equations. 1988.

50 F. de Kerf. Asymptotic analysis of a class of perturbed Korteweg-de Vries initial value problems. 1988.

51 P.J.M. van Laarhoven. Theoretical and computational aspects of simulated annealing. 1988.

52 P.M. van Loon. Continuous decoupling transformations for linear boundary value problems. 1988.

53 K.C.P. Machielsen. Numerical solution of optimal control problems with state constraints by sequential quadratic pro-gramming in function space. 1988.

54 L.C.R.J. Willenborg. Computational aspects of survey data processing. 1988.

55 G.J. van der Steen. A program generator for recognition, parsing and transduction with syntactic patterns. 1988.

56 J.C. Ebergen. Translating programs into delay-insensitive circuits. 1989.

57 S.M. Verduyn Lunel. Exponential type calculus for linear delay equations. 1989.

58 M.C.M. de Gunst. A random model for plant cell popula-tion growth. 1989.

59 D. van Dulst. Characterizations of Banach spaces not con-taining  $l^{-1}$ . 1989.

60 H.E. de Swart. Vacillation and predictability properties of low-order atmospheric spectral models. 1989. 61 P. de Jong. Central limit theorems for generalized multil-inear forms. 1989.

62 V.J. de Jong. A specification system for statistical software.

1989 63 B. Hanzon. Identifiability, recursive identification and spaces of linear dynamical systems, part I. 1989.

64 B. Hanzon. Identifiability, recursive identification and spaces of linear dynamical systems, part II. 1989.

65 B.M.M. de Weger. Algorithms for diophantine equations. 1989.

66 A. Jung. Cartesian closed categories of domains. 1989. 67 J.W. Polderman. Adaptive control & identification: Conflict or conflux?. 1989.

68 H.J. Woerdeman. Matrix and operator extensions. 1989

69 B.G. Hansen. Monotonicity properties of infinitely divisible distributions. 1989.

70 J.K. Lenstra, H.C. Tijms, A. Volgenant (eds.). Twenty-five years of operations research in the Netherlands: Papers dedi-cated to Gijs de Leve. 1990.

71 P.J.C. Spreij. Counting process systems. Identification and stochastic realization. 1990.

72 J.F. Kaashoek. Modeling one dimensional pattern formation by anti-diffusion. 1990.

73 A.M.H. Gerards. Graphs and polyhedra. Binary spaces and cutting planes. 1990.

74 B. Koren. Multigrid and defect correction for the steady Navier-Stokes equations. Application to aerodynamics. 1991.

75 M.W.P. Savelsbergh. Computer aided routing. 1992.

9 C.P.J. Koymans. Models of the lambda calculus. 1984.

76 O.E. Flippo. Stability, duality and decomposition in general mathematical programming. 1991.

77 A.J. van Es. Aspects of nonparametric density estimation. 1991.

78 G.A.P. Kindervater. Exercises in parallel combinatorial computing. 1992. 79 J.J. Lodder. Towards a symmetrical theory of generalized functions. 1991.

80 S.A. Smulders. Control of freeway traffic flow. 1993.

81 P.H.M. America, J.J.M.M. Rutten. A parallel object-oriented language: design and semantic foundations. 1992. 82 F. Thuijsman. Optimality and equilibria in stochastic games. 1992.

83 R.J. Kooman. Convergence properties of recurrence sequences. 1992.

84 A.M. Cohen (ed.). Computational aspects of Lie group representations and related topics. Proceedings of the 1990 Computational Algebra Seminar at CWI, Amsterdam. 1991. 85 V. de Valk. One-dependent processes. 1994.

86 J.A. Baars, J.A.M. de Groot. On topological and linear equivalence of certain function spaces. 1992.

87 A.F. Monna. The way of mathematics and mathematicians. 1992

88 E.D. de Goede. Numerical methods for the three-dimensional shallow water equations. 1993.

89 M. Zwasan. Moment problems in Hilbert space with applica-tions to magnetic resonance imaging. 1993. 90 C. Vuik. The solution of a one-dimensional Stefan problem. 1993.

91 E.R. Verheul. Multimedians in metric and normed spaces. 1993.

92 J.L.M. Maubach. Iterative methods for non-linear partial differential equations. 1993.

93 A.W. Ambergen. Statistical uncertainties in posterior pro-babilities. 1993.

94 P.A. Zegeling. Moving-grid methods for time-dependent partial differential equations. 1993.

95 M.J.C. van Pul. Statistical analysis of software reliability models. 1993.

96 J.K. Scholma. A Lie algebraic study of some integrable systems associated with root systems. 1993.

97 J.L. van den Berg. Sojourn times in feedback and processor sharing queues. 1993. 98 A.J. Koning. Stochastic integrals and goodness-of-fit tests. 1993.

99 B.P. Sommeijer. Parallelism in the numerical integration of initial value problems. 1993.

100 J. Molenaar. Multigrid methods for semiconductor device simulation. 1993.

101 H.J.C. Huijberts. Dynamic feedback in nonlinear synthesis problems. 1994.

102 J.A.M. van der Weide. Stochastic processes and point processes of excursions. 1994.

103 P.W. Hemker, P. Wesseling (eds.). Contributions to mul-tigrid. 1994.

104 I.J.B.F. Adan. A compensation approach for queueing problems. 1994.

105 O.J. Boxma, G.M. Koole (eds.). Performance evaluation of parallel and distributed systems - solution methods. Part 1. 1994.

106 O.J. Boxma, G.M. Koole (eds.). Performance evaluation of parallel and distributed systems - solution methods. Part 2. 1994.